

GOVERNMENT OF INDIA

SECOND ADMINISTRATIVE REFORMS COMMISSION

FIFTEENTH REPORT

STATE AND DISTRICT ADMINISTRATION

APRIL 2009

Government of India
Ministry of Personnel, Public Grievances & Pensions
Department of Administrative Reforms and Public Grievances

Resolution

New Delhi, the 31st August, 2005

No. K-11022/9/2004-RC. — The President is pleased to set up a Commission of Inquiry to be called the Second Administrative Reforms Commission (ARC) to prepare a detailed blueprint for revamping the public administration system.

2. The Commission will consist of the following :

- (i) Shri Veerappa Moily - Chairperson
- (ii) Shri V. Ramachandran - Member
- (iii) Dr. A.P. Mukherjee - Member
- (iv) Dr. A.H. Kalro - Member
- (v) Dr. Jayaprakash Narayan - Member
- (vi) Smt. Vineeta Rai - Member-Secretary

3. The Commission will suggest measures to achieve a proactive, responsive, accountable, sustainable and efficient administration for the country at all levels of the government.

The Commission will, inter alia, consider the following :

- (i) Organisational structure of the Government of India
- (ii) Ethics in governance
- (iii) Refurbishing of Personnel Administration
- (iv) Strengthening of Financial Management Systems
- (v) Steps to ensure effective administration at the State level
- (vi) Steps to ensure effective District Administration
- (vii) Local Self-Government/Panchayati Raj Institutions
- (viii) Social Capital, Trust and Participative public service delivery
- (ix) Citizen-centric administration
- (x) Promoting e-governance
- (xi) Issues of Federal Polity
- (xii) Crisis Management
- (xiii) Public Order

Some of the issues to be examined under each head are given in the Terms of Reference attached as a Schedule to this Resolution.

4. The Commission may exclude from its purview the detailed examination of administration of Defence, Railways, External Affairs, Security and Intelligence, as also subjects such as Centre-State relations, judicial reforms etc. which are already being examined by other bodies. The Commission will, however, be free to take the problems of these sectors into account in recommending re-organisation of the machinery of the Government or of any of its service agencies.

5. The Commission will give due consideration to the need for consultation with the State Governments.

6. The Commission will devise its own procedures (including for consultations with the State Government as may be considered appropriate by the Commission), and may appoint committees, consultants/advisers to assist it. The Commission may take into account the existing material and reports available on the subject and consider building upon the same rather than attempting to address all the issues ab initio.

7. The Ministries and Departments of the Government of India will furnish such information and documents and provide other assistance as may be required by the Commission. The Government of India trusts that the State Governments and all others concerned will extend their fullest cooperation and assistance to the Commission.

8. The Commission will furnish its report(s) to the Ministry of Personnel, Public Grievances & Pensions, Government of India, within one year of its constitution.

Sd/-
(P.I. Suvrathan)
Additional Secretary to Government of India

ORGANISATION

Second Administrative Reforms Commission

1. Dr. M.Veerappa Moily, Chairman*
2. Shri V. Ramachandran, Member**
3. Dr. A.P. Mukherjee, Member
4. Dr. A.H. Kalro, Member
5. Dr. Jayaprakash Narayan, Member***
6. Smt. Vineeta Rai, Member-Secretary

Officers of the Commission

1. Shri Anil Bhushan Prasad, Additional Secretary
2. Shri P.S. Kharola, Joint Secretary#
3. Shri R.K. Singh, PS to Chairman#
4. Shri Sanjeev Kumar, Director
5. Shri Shahi Sanjay Kumar, Deputy Secretary

*Dr. M. Veerappa Moily – Chairman, resigned with effect from 1st April, 2009
(Resolution No.K-11022/26/2007-AR, dated 1st April, 2009)

**Shri V. Ramachandran, was appointed Acting Chairman vide Resolution
No. K-11022/26/2007-AR, dated 27th April, 2009

***Dr. Jayaprakash Narayan – Member, resigned with effect from 1st September, 2007 (Resolution No.K-11022/26/2007-AR, dated 17th August, 2007)

Till 31.03.2009

CONTENTS

Chapter 1	Introduction	1
Chapter 2	State Administration	5
	2.1 Introduction	5
	2.2 Relevant Recommendations of the Commission in its Earlier Reports	6
	2.3 Restructuring State Governments	21
	2.4 Refurbishing State Civil Services	35
	2.5 State Public Service Commission	52
Chapter 3	District Administration	59
	3.1 Introduction	59
	3.2 The Institution of District Collector / Deputy Commissioner	60
	3.3 Functional and Structural Reforms	86
Chapter 4	Administration of the Union Territories	93
	4.1 Evolution of States and Union Territories	93
	4.2 The National Capital Territory of Delhi	98
	4.3 Chandigarh	140
	4.4 Puducherry	145
	4.5 Andaman and Nicobar Islands	151
	4.6 Lakshadweep	160
	4.7 Daman and Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli	164
Chapter 5	Governance Issues in the North-Eastern States	171
	5.1 Introduction	171
	5.2 Natural Resources and Constraints	177
	5.3 Ethnic Conflicts in Places, Manifesting as Territorial Conflict and Violence (Problem of Insurgency and Law and Order)	180
	5.4 Provisions of the Sixth Schedule of the Constitution with respect to Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram	184

5.5	Adhoc Transfer of Subjects/Activities to the Autonomous Councils	188
5.6	Predominance of non-elected Customary Heads/Bodies at the Village Level; Issue of Village Self Governance in the Sixth Schedule Areas	190
5.7	Absence of linkage between the Sixth Schedule and the 73rd Amendment	192
5.8	Special powers of the Governors of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram with Respect to Schedule Sixth Areas	193
5.9	Special provisions in the Constitution under Articles 371A, 371B, 371C, 371E, 371G & 371H applicable to North-Eastern States	207
5.10	Special Autonomous Councils created by State Enactments (in Assam and Manipur)	209
5.11	Issues of Tribal Areas lying outside the Sixth Schedule	209
5.12	Personnel Management and Capacity Building of Administration	211
5.13	Issues of Recruitment in the Sixth Schedule Areas	215
5.14	Regional Institutes	216
5.15	State Specific Issues	218
5.15.1	Assam	219
5.15.2	Arunachal Pradesh	232
5.15.3	Manipur	235
5.15.4	Meghalaya	244
5.15.5	Mizoram	252
5.15.6	Nagaland	258
5.15.7	Sikkim	264
5.15.8	Tripura	266

Chapter 6	Managing State Finances	272
	Conclusion	283
	Summary of Recommendations	284

LIST OF TABLES

Table No.	Title	
2.1	Strength of the Legislative Assembly of various States	23
2.2	Composition of the Public Service Commissions	56
3.1	Functions of the District Collector/Deputy Commissioner	65
3.2	Function of the Revenue Department in Andhra Pradesh	73
4.1	State set-up at the Commencement of the Constitution	93
4.2	Statistical Details regarding the Union Territories	96
4.3	Statistical Details regarding the Union Territories	96
4.4	Recommendations of Various Committees on Governing Issues of the NCT of Delhi	107
4.5	Terms and Mode of Election of Mayors in Various States	112
4.6	Suggestion of the Balakrishnan Committee	115
4.7	Suggestion of the Virendra Prakash Committee	116
4.8	Proposal of Delhi Government Regarding Splitting up of the MCD	117
4.9	Demand No. 55 – Demand for Grants-Budget 2008-09	134
4.10	NCR Limits	136
4.11	Composition of the NCR Planning Board	136
4.12	Proposed Financial Delegation in respect of Chandigarh	143
4.13	Proposed Financial Delegation in respect of Puducherry Administration	149

4.14	Proposed Financial Delegation in Respect of Andaman and Nicobar Administration	158
4.15	Proposed Financial Delegation in Respect of Lakshadweep Administration	163
4.16	Proposed Financial Delegation in Respect of Daman & Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli Administration	168
5.1	NER States: Various Development Indicators	175
5.2	Special Powers of Governors in Respect of Sixth Schedule Areas	193
5.3	Additional Powers to the Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram	196
5.4	Applicability of Union and State Laws to Tribal Areas of Assam, Meghalaya and Mizoram	200
5.5	Representation of ST Candidates from North-Eastern Region in All India Services	214
5.6	Percentage Share of ST Candidates from the North-Eastern Region in Overall appointment from ST Category	214
5.7	Basic facts relating to Sixth Schedule Councils in Assam	220
5.8	Brief accounts of KAAC and NHAC	221
5.9	Powers and functions of KAAC and NHAC	221
5.10	Summary Information of Tribe Specific Autonomous Councils in Assam	229
5.11	Hill District Councils of Manipur	237
5.12	Statistics related to the Autonomous Councils of Meghalaya	245
5.13	Brief account of the Autonomous Councils of Meghalaya	246
5.14	Powers and Functions of the Autonomous Councils of Meghalaya	247
5.15	Brief account of the Autonomous Councils of Mizoram	253
5.16	Activities entrusted to the Autonomous Councils of Mizoram	254
5.17	Village Development Boards in Nagaland	262

5.18	Cadre strength of the All India Services in Sikkim	265
5.19	Structure of TTADC	268
6.1	Share of States in Combined Revenue Receipts and Expenditures	272

LIST OF FIGURES

Figure No.	Title	
5.1	Map of North-Eastern States	172

LIST OF BOXES

Box No.	Title	
3.1	Role of District Collector in Health Sector	68
3.2	SCORE – eRegistration in Bihar (A case study of Muzaffarpur Registry office)	84
3.3	Improved Health and Sanitation Practices, District Surguja, Chhattisgarh	85
4.1	Present composition of the DDA	126
4.2	Raising of Dhanikhari Dam : Case Study of a Drinking Water Supply Scheme	158
5.1	Socio-economic and Cultural Features of the North-Eastern Region	176
5.2	Purpose of Vision Statement – 2020 for the NER	179
5.3	An Illustrative list of Regional Institutions in the North-Eastern Region	217
5.4	Naga and Kuki traditional system in Manipur	239
5.5	Communitization of Primary Education; importance of Social Audit	263
6.1	Contingent Liability in Maharashtra	278

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS

Abbreviation Full Form

ADC	Autonomous District Council
AEC	Area Executive Committee
ANSET	Anantapur Society for Employment and Training
APWALTA Act	AP Water, Land & Tree Act
ARC	Administrative Reforms Commission
ASHA	Accredited Social Health Activist
ATI	Administrative Training Institute
BTC	Bodoland Territorial Council
CADC	Chakma Autonomous District Council
CDC	Constituency Development Committee
CE	Executive Committee
CEM	Chief Executive Member
CJ	Chief Justice
CMAAs	Counter Magnet Areas
CPIS	Computerisation of a Personnel Information Systems
Cr.P.C	Criminal Procedure Code
DANICS	Delhi, Andaman Nicobar Islands Civil Service
DC	Deputy Commissioner
DDA	Delhi Development Authority
DDMC	District Disaster Management Committee
DFR	Delegation of Financial Powers Rules

DHS	District Health Society
DIC	District Industries Centre
DMC Act	Delhi Municipal Corporation Act 1957
DMRC	Delhi Metro Rail Corporation
DPC	District Planning Committee
DRDA	District Rural Development Agency
DWSC	District Water and Sanitation Committee
EIN	Employee Identification Number
GHADC	Garo Hills Autonomous District Council
GNCT	Government of National Capital Territory
GP	Gaon Panchayat
GSDP	Gross State Domestic Product
GSs	Gram Sabhas
HADCs	Hills Autonomous District Councils
HOD	Head of the Department
HRD	Human Resource Development
IAS	Indian Administrative Service
IAY	Indira Awas Yojna
ICAR	Indian Council of Agricultural Research
ICDS	Integrated Child Development Scheme
IDA	Islands Development Authority
IDB	Irrigation Development Board
IFAD	International Fund for Agriculture Development

IFAS	Indian Frontier Administrative Service
IFS	Indian Foreign Service
IIM	Indian Institute of Management
IIT	Indian Institute of Technology
IPC	Indian Penal Code
IPS	Indian Police Service
ISBT	Inter State Bus Terminus
JHADC	Jaintia Hills Autonomous District Council
KAAC	Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council
KHADC	Khasi Hills Autonomous District Council
LADC	Lai Autonomous District Council
LDCs	Lower Division Clerks
LG	Lt Governor
MADC	Mara Autonomous District Council
MCD	Municipal Corporation of Delhi
MEA	Ministry of External Affairs
MHVAA	Manipur Hill Village Authority Act
MLA	Member of Legislative Assembly
MNF	Mizo National Front
MOU	Memorandum of Understanding
MP	Member of Parliament
MPC	Metropolitan Planning Committee
MPSP	Manipur Public Servant Liability

NABARD	National Bank for Agriculture and Rural Development
NaRMG	Natural Resource Management Groups
NCHAC	North Cachar Hills Autonomous Council
NCR	National Capital Region
NCT	National Capital Territory
NDC	National Development Council
NDMC	New Delhi Municipal Council
NEC	North Eastern Council
NEEPCO	North Eastern Electric Power Corporation
NEFA	North Eastern Frontier Agency
NEIGRIMS	North Eastern Indira Gandhi Regional Institute of Medical Sciences
NEHU	North Eastern Hill University
NEPA	North East Police Academy
NER	North Eastern Region
NERCORMP	North Eastern Region Community Resource Management Project for Upland Areas
NGOs	Non Government Organisations
NHAI	National Highway Authority of India
NIC	National Informatics Centre
NIRD	National Institute of Rural Development
NREGA	National Rural Employment Guarantee Act
NRHM	National Rural Health Mission
NSCN	National Socialist Council of Nagaland
NWFP	North West Frontier Province

OSD	Officer-on Special Duty
PDS	Public Distribution System
PESA	The Panchayats (Extension to the Scheduled Areas) Act, 1996
PRIs	Panchayati Raj Institutions
PWD	Public Works Department
RD	Rural Development
RoRs	Records of Rights
RTI	Right to Information
SGRY	Sampoorna Grameen Rozgar Yojna
SIPARD	State Institute of Public Administrative & Rural Development
ST	Scheduled Tribe
TTADC	Tripura Tribal Areas Autonomous District Council
UD	Urban Development
ULBs	Urban Local Bodies
UPSC	Union Public Service Commission
UTs	Union Territories
VCs	Village Councils
VDB	Village Development Board
VEC	Village Education Committee
ZPs	Zila Parishad / Zila Panchayats

INTRODUCTION

1.1 The Administration at the State level is the cutting edge of the public administration system in the country. Be it the issue of ration or electoral identity cards, procurement of foodgrains, implementation of employment guarantee schemes, supply of drinking water, mutation of land records, functioning of primary schools and healthcare centres or control of epidemics in the countryside, it is the instrumentalities of the State and District administration with which citizens have to interact.

1.2 The institutions of the State and District administration exist primarily to provide these services to the citizens. There are laid down rules and procedures for every aspect of the government's functioning and its interaction with the common man but, due to weaknesses of the bureaucracy, growing complexities of administration and absence of commitment and responsiveness, a wide gap has emerged between "Government" and "Governance".

1.3 In this background, the terms of reference of the Second Administrative Reforms Commission identify the following issues on which the Commission has been asked to make specific recommendations.

5. *Steps to ensure effective administration at the State level*
 - 5.1 *To encourage and promote appropriate changes in State Administration in the governance of the States to achieve envisaged outcomes.*
 - 5.1.1 *Changes required in the State Administration to achieve the objectives.*
6. *Steps to ensure effective District Administration*
 - 6.1 *Progressive modernization and transformation of district administration in form and content keeping in mind the centrality thereof in regulating, facilitating and delivering services at the grass-root levels.*
 - 6.2 *Bringing about systemic changes to infuse and sustain vibrancy and responsiveness.*

- 6.3 *Streamlining and fine-tuning a comprehensive and accessible public grievance handling and redress mechanism.*
- 6.4 *Greater devolution and delegation of functions and resources to the local levels.*
- 6.5 *Examine the coordinating and leadership role of the District Officer in developmental activities and enlisting peoples' participation therein.*

1.4 The Commission has so far submitted fourteen Reports to the government on its different terms of reference. Many of the recommendations made in these Reports particularly those on Public Order, Local Government, NREGA, Crisis Management, Conflict Resolution and Financial Management have a direct bearing on the administration at the State and District levels. Besides, the principles enunciated in Reports dealing with "Right to Information", "Citizen Centric Administration", "e-Governance" and "Social Capital" too are of considerable relevance to State Governments as they provide the basic foundation for public services. In this Report, the Commission would be dealing with those issues of State and District administration, which have not been covered in the earlier Reports.

1.5 The Commission has structured the current Report in the following manner:-

1. Introduction
2. Reorganisation of the State Secretariat and Departments.
 - a. Role and functions of the Secretariat, Departments and Agencies (Societies, Cooperatives, Statutory Bodies and Government Corporations).
 - b. Some issues of personnel administration including those relating to State Public Service Commission, enactment of Civil Services Law and appointment and tenure of senior functionaries in the State Government.
 - c. The future of the office of the Divisional Commissioner and Regional Offices of line departments.
 - d. Vigilance set up in the States.
3. District Administration, the role and composition of line departments and parastatals in the districts after empowerment of local governments.

4. Special aspects of the administration of Union Territories (Delhi, Chandigarh, Island UTs and others).
5. Issues pertaining to the administration of the North-Eastern States
6. Managing State Finances

1.6 The Report deals with issues of modernization, increased devolution of functions and powers, effective grievance handling system, people's participation, enhancing responsiveness, process simplification and delegation of power. The Report has also taken note of certain innovative measures initiated by government on issues of human resource development and social service which have resulted in better implementational practices and consequently in a marked improvement in the tenor of administration. The communitisation experiment in Nagaland and the digitised registration of documents in Bihar are two such examples. The Commission believes that with appropriate modification it is possible to replicate such practices in other parts of the country as well.

1.7 The Union Territories and the North-Eastern States have special features, which call for careful study. Generally, except perhaps for Delhi, the administration of the Union Territories has not been studied in detail, as it has been considered as part of the Union Government. In the case of the North-Eastern States, the Commission found that knowledge of their special features was rather limited in the Ministries; the approach until recently, has been to deal with the administrative challenges in more or less the same way as in the rest of the country, without taking into account the special features of each of them, as for example, extensive powers given to the Autonomous Councils in the Sixth Schedule areas. The Commission, therefore, thought it fit to deal with the Union Territories and North-Eastern States at some length in this Report. The suggestions given here are in addition to the recommendations made in earlier Reports like the one on "Conflict Resolution".

1.8 In order to have a composite view of the issues and challenges being faced by the State and District administration across the country, the Commission visited 20 States viz. Andhra Pradesh, Tamil Nadu, Maharashtra, Karnataka, Gujarat, Rajasthan, Punjab, Haryana, Jammu & Kashmir, Assam, Meghalaya, Nagaland, Manipur, Tripura, Uttar Pradesh, Bihar, West Bengal, Orissa and Chhattisgarh. It also visited 5 Union Territories viz. Andaman & Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep, Puducherry, Chandigarh and Delhi. During these visits, the Commission had detailed discussions with the Governors, Chief Ministers, Lt. Governors/ Administrators and senior officials of the States/UTs concerned on their programmes, schemes and innovative practices. In order to elicit suggestions and perceptions of people on administration, the Commission organised public hearings in the States' capital and

also interacted with scholars, litterateurs, retired officials and the media on common issues of governance and administration. The Commission expresses its deep gratitude to all of them for their help, cooperation, and valuable suggestions.

1.9 Though the Report was finalised in April and printed in May 2009, the Commission would like to record its appreciation for the contributions made by Dr. M. Veerappa Moily in arriving at the conclusions. Before resigning from the position of Chairman, ARC, on 31st March, 2009, Dr. Moily had played an important role in guiding the deliberations of the Commission in finalising this Report.

1.10 In the preparation of this Report, the Commission took support of the Indian Institute of Public Administration, Delhi, the Administrative Staff College of India, Hyderabad, HCM Rajasthan State Institute of Public Administration, Jaipur, Yashwantrao Chavan Academy of Development Administration, Pune, the Centre for Good Governance, Hyderabad, Himachal Pradesh Institute of Public Administration, Shimla, State Training Institute, West Bengal, Assam Administrative Staff College, Guwahati and Asian Development Research Institute, Patna. The inputs provided by them were extremely valuable. The Commission thanks them for this assistance. The Commission would also like to acknowledge the contribution of Shri Lalit Sharma, Consultant, ARC and Shri P.P. Srivastav, Member, North-East Council who provided significant and valuable inputs to the the Commission on the administration of the Union Territories and the North-Eastern States.

1.11 The Commission feels that the implementation of the recommendations made in this Report in conjunction with the measures suggested in the earlier ones, will bring considerable improvement in the functioning at all levels of the State Government.

STATE ADMINISTRATION

2.1 Introduction

2.1.1 Constitutional guarantees and provisions, Union and State laws as well as policies and programmes for economic and social development are relevant to the daily lives of the people only to the extent they are implemented honestly and efficiently. The Constitution of India gives a special role and responsibility to the State Governments for preserving public order and ensuring the welfare of citizens. The Seventh Schedule which clearly demarcates the legislative and functional domain of the Union and the States, highlights the critical role envisaged for State Governments in fulfilling the aspirations set out in the Directive Principles of State Policy.

2.1.2 So far the Commission has submitted fourteen Reports, each of them containing recommendations to be acted upon by the Union, State, District and Local Governments – by one or all of them - as well as by institutions of civil society. The Reports dealt with:-

- (i) Right to Information;
- (ii) Implementation of NREGA;
- (iii) Crisis Management;
- (iv) Ethics in Governance;
- (v) Public Order;
- (vi) Local Governance;
- (vii) Capacity Building for Conflict Resolution;
- (viii) Combatting Terrorism;
- (ix) Social Capital;

- (x) Refurbishing of Personnel Administration;
- (xi) Promoting e-Governance;
- (xii) Citizen Centric Administration
- (xiii) Organisational Structure of Government of India
- (xiv) Strengthening of Financial Management Systems

2.2 Relevant Recommendations of the Commission in its Earlier Reports

2.2.1 While contemplating reforms in the State and District Administration, all the above Reports of the Commission need to be considered together. For ease of reference, the relevant recommendations of the earlier Reports have been recapitulated below. There are some areas in which action needs to be taken primarily by the Union Government; in such cases, the States' role would be to provide support and cooperation to the latter in the measures taken to implement the recommendations. Whereas, the measures suggested in the Reports on "Public Order", "Local Governance", "NREGA", "Crisis Management" and "Conflict Resolution" have a direct bearing on the State and District administration; hence appropriate reform actions have to be initiated by the State governments themselves. In addition, the principles enunciated in other Reports such as those dealing with "Right to Information", "Citizen Centric Administration", "e-Governance" and "Social Capital" have overarching relevance to the State and District administration.

2.2.2 Local Governance – Empowerment and Strengthening of Local Governments

2.2.2.1 In its Report on "Local Governance", the Commission notes that in India, the most important institutional reform brought about in governance, since the reorganization of States, has been the inclusion of local governments – Panchayats and Municipalities – as Constitutional entities, through the Constitutional 73rd and 74th amendments in 1992. But, there has been a marked reluctance on the part of most States to adequately transfer powers and functions, finances and functionaries to put local governments on the path envisaged by these Constitutional amendments. As of now, most local governments are over-structured and weakly empowered. The Commission believes that India needs a fundamental transformation in governance and that empowered citizen-centric and accountable local governments are the core around which this transformation will take place. There will be no real 'loss of power' to the State Governments as feared. With the abolition of permits

and licensing needed for setting-up new projects in many sectors, the States have now got greater freedom to take major investment decisions and many of them have utilised these powers to accelerate the pace of their development. The Union Government too, has found new roles in social sectors and social security after halting major investments in public undertakings.

2.2.2.2 The major recommendations in the Sixth Report that are of particular relevance to State and District administration are:

2.2.2.3 Structural Reforms

- Adopting the principle of subsidiarity in devolution of functions to local bodies.
- Creation of a District Council having representation from both rural and urban bodies, as the true third tier of government;
- Immediate transfer of functions/functionaries to the PRIs as per provisions of law;
- Autonomy of Panchayats with regard to their personnel;
- Establishing a local body Ombudsman for a group of Districts;
- Merging DRDA with the Zila Parishad;
- States not to have final powers over Panchayats/ Municipal bodies;
- Creation of a separate Ombudsman for a Metropolitan Corporation;
- Urban Local Bodies – Basic Structure
 - o There should be three tiers of administration in urban local governments, except in the case of Town Panchayats, where the middle level would not be required. The tiers should be:
 - Municipal Council/Corporation (by whatever name it is called)
 - Ward Committees; and
 - Area Committees or Sabhas.

- The Mayor of a Municipal Corporation should be its Chief Executive and should be elected directly;
- Special powers and authorities in Metropolitan Corporations (with a population above five million).

2.2.2.4 Decentralised Planning

- Constitution of a District Council to be empowered to exercise the powers and functions in accordance with Articles 243G and 243W of the Constitution.
- For urban districts where town planning functions are being done by Development Authorities, these authorities should become the technical/ planning arms of the District Planning Committees (DPCs) and ultimately of the District Council.
- Guidelines issued by the Planning Commission pertaining to the preparation of the Plan and the recommendations of the Expert Group regarding the planning process at the district level should be strictly implemented.
- The function of planning for urban areas to be clearly demarcated among the local bodies and planning committees. The local bodies should be responsible for plans at the layout level. The District Planning Committees/District Councils – when constituted – and Metropolitan Planning Committees (MPCs) should be responsible for preparation of regional and zonal plans. The level of public consultation should be enhanced at each level.
- For metropolitan areas, the total area likely to be urbanised (the extended metropolitan region) should be assessed by the State Government and a Metropolitan Planning Committee constituted for the same which may be deemed to be a District Planning Committee for such areas. As such an area will usually cover more than one district. District Planning Committees for those districts should not be constituted (or their jurisdictions may be limited to the rural portion of the revenue district concerned). The Metropolitan Planning Committees should be asked to draw up a Master Plan/Composite Development Plan for the entire metropolitan area including the peri-urban areas.

2.2.2.5 Accountability and Transparency

- Audit committees may be constituted by the State Governments at the district level to exercise oversight regarding the integrity of financial information
- There should be a separate Standing Committee of the State Legislature for the local Bodies. This Committee may function in the manner of a Public Accounts Committee.
- A local body Ombudsman needs to be constituted
- A suitable mechanism to evolve a system of benchmarking on the basis of identified performance indicators may be adopted by each State. Assistance of independent professional evaluators may be availed in this regard.
- Evaluation tools for assessing the performance of local bodies should be devised wherein citizens should have a say in the evaluation. Tools such as ‘Citizens’ Report Cards’ may be introduced to incorporate a feedback mechanism regarding performance of the local bodies.

2.2.2.6 Personnel Management in PRIs

- Panchayats should have the power to recruit personnel and to regulate their service conditions subject to such laws and standards as laid down by the State Government.
- In all States, a detailed review of the staffing pattern and systems, with a zero-based approach to PRI staffing, may be undertaken over the next one year in order to implement the policy of PRI ownership of staff.

2.7.2.5 PRIs and the State Government

- The provisions in some State Acts regarding approval of the budget of a Panchayat by the higher tier or any other State authority should be abolished.
- State Governments should not have the power to suspend or rescind any resolution passed by the PRIs or take action against the elected representatives on the ground of abuse of office, corruption etc. or to supersede/ dissolve the Panchayats. In all such cases, the powers to investigate and recommend action should lie with the local Ombudsman who will send his report through the Lokayukta to the Governor.

- c. For election infringements and other election related complaints, the authority to investigate should be the State Election Commission who will send its recommendations to the Governor.
- d. If, on any occasion, the State Government feels that there is need to take immediate action against the Panchayats or their elected, it should place the records before the Ombudsman for urgent investigation. In all such cases, the Ombudsman will send his report through Lokayukta to the Governor in a specified period.
- e. In all cases of disagreements with the recommendations made by the local Ombudsman/Lokayukta, the reasons will need to be placed in the public domain.

2.2.2.8 Position of Parastatals

- a. Parastatals should not be allowed to undermine the authority of the PRIs.
- b. There is no need for continuation of the District Rural Development Agency (DRDA). Following the lead taken by Kerala, Karnataka and West Bengal, the DRDAs in other States also should be merged with the respective District Panchayats (Zila Parishad). Similar action should be taken for the District Water and Sanitation Committee (DWSC).
- c. The District Health Society (DHS) and Fish Farmers Development Agency (FFDA) should be restructured to have an organic relationship with the PRIs.
- d. The Union and State Governments should normally not set up special committees outside the PRIs. However, if such specialised committees are required to be set-up because of professional or technical requirements, and if their activities coincide with those listed in the Eleventh Schedule, they should, either function under the overall supervision and guidance of the Panchayats or their relationship with the PRIs should be worked out in consultation with the concerned level of Panchayat.
- e. Community level bodies should not be created by decisions taken at higher levels. If considered necessary the initiative for their creation should come from below and they should be accountable to PRIs.

2.2.2.9 Local Government in the Fifth Schedule Areas

- a. The Union and State legislations that impinge on provisions of PESA should be immediately modified so as to bring them in conformity with the Act.
- b. If any State exhibits reluctance in implementing the provisions of PESA, Government of India may consider issuing specific directions to it in accordance with the powers given to it under Proviso 3 of Part A of the Fifth Schedule.
- c. Each State should constitute a group to look into strengthening of the administrative machinery in Fifth Schedule areas. This group will need to go into the issues of (i) special administrative arrangements, (ii) provision of hardship pay, (iii) other incentives, and (iv) preferential treatment in accommodation and education. All expenditure in this regard should be treated as charged expenditure under Article 275 of the Constitution.

2.2.3 Ethics in Governance

2.2.3.1 The Fourth Report of the Commission deals comprehensively with the important subject of 'Ethics in Governance' and has made a number of suggestions in this regard. If implemented, these will increase efficiency, transparency, responsiveness and accountability in government work. A corruption-free regime would also lead to a much higher rate of growth and bring overall improvement in the economy. All this, in turn, will make the administration citizen friendly and lead to greater empowerment of the people – the core objective of a vibrant democracy – and their trust in the system.

2.2.3.2 The fourth Report has recommended a large number of measures which could enhance probity among public servants. They are – amendment of the Prevention of Corruption Act, delegating powers to grant sanction of prosecution to an empowered committee, fixing time limit for trial of anti-corruption cases, enhancing powers of the Central Vigilance Commission, repealing Article 311, creating a multi-member Lokayukta, simplifying disciplinary procedures, creating mechanism which can empower citizens to seek legal relief against fraudulent claims against the government, confiscation of property acquired by corrupt means, ensuring accessibility and responsiveness of government functionaries and adopting measures to protect honest civil servants.

2.2.3.3 Many of these recommendations will apply equally to both the Union and State Governments. But, there are some which specifically relate to the State administration. A

proactive stance by the State Governments would go a long way in enhancing ethics among government functionaries.

2.2.3.4 The main recommendations applicable to States and District administration are narrated:-

2.2.3.5 Institutional Framework

- i. The Constitution should be amended to incorporate a provision making it obligatory for State Governments to establish the institution of Lokayukta and stipulate the general principles about its structure, power and functions.
- ii. The Lokayukta should be a multi-member body consisting of a judicial Member in the Chair, an eminent jurist or eminent administrator with impeccable credentials as Member and the head of the State Vigilance Commission as ex-officio Member. The Chairperson of the Lokayukta should be selected from a panel of retired Supreme Court Judges or retired Chief Justices of the High Courts, by a Committee consisting of the Chief Minister, Chief Justice of the High Court and the Leader of the Opposition in the Legislative Assembly. The same Committee should select the second Member from among eminent jurists/administrators. There is no need to have an Upa-Lokayukta.
- iii. The jurisdiction of the Lokayukta would extend to only cases involving corruption against Ministers and MLAs. They should not look into general public grievances.
- iv. Each State should constitute a State Vigilance Commission to look into cases of corruption against State Government officials. The Commission should have three Members and have functions similar to that of the Central Vigilance Commission.
- v. The Anti Corruption Bureaus should be brought under the control of the State Vigilance Commission.
- vi. The Chairperson and Members of the Lokayukta should be appointed strictly for one term only and they should not hold any public office under government thereafter.
- vii. The Lokayukta should have its own machinery for investigation. Initially, it may take officers on deputation from the State Government, but over a period of five years, it should take steps to recruit its own cadre, and train them properly.

- viii. All cases of corruption should be referred to Rashtriya Lokayukta or Lokayukta and these should not be referred to any Commission of Inquiry.

2.2.3.6 Ombudsman at the Local Level

- i. A local bodies Ombudsman should be constituted for a group of districts to investigate cases against the functionaries of the local bodies. The State Panchayat Raj Acts and the Urban Local Bodies Acts should be amended to include this provision.
- ii. The local bodies Ombudsman should be empowered to investigate cases of corruption or maladministration by the functionaries of the local self-governments, and submit reports to the competent authorities for taking action.

2.2.3.7 Strengthening Investigation and Prosecution

- i. The State Vigilance Commissions/Lokayuktas may be empowered to supervise prosecution of corruption related cases.
- ii. The investigative agencies should acquire multi-disciplinary skills and should be thoroughly conversant with the working of various offices/departments. They should draw officials from different wings of government.
- iii. The prosecution of corruption cases should be conducted by a panel of lawyers prepared by the Attorney General or the Advocate General in consultation with Rashtriya Lokayukta or Lokayukta as the case may be.
- iv. The anti-corruption agencies should conduct systematic surveys of departments with particular reference to highly corruption prone ones in order to gather intelligence and to target officers of questionable integrity.
- v. The economic offences unit of States need to be strengthened to effectively investigate cases and there should be better coordination amongst existing agencies.

2.2.3.7 Besides, the principles mentioned in the Report on key issues such as enhancing citizen centricity, reducing discretion, promoting transparency, and enforcing accountability would be equally applicable to all levels of government.

2.2.4 Public Order

2.2.4.1 In its Report on Public Order, the Commission dealt with the much delayed, but essential reform of police organisation and the criminal justice system; the need for reform of prisons, the future of some special laws, and the role of political parties, civil society and the media. Since Public Order and Police are State subjects under Schedule 7 of the Constitution, the recommendations made in that Report are, to a large extent, to be acted upon by the State Governments and their law-enforcement agencies.

2.2.4.2 Some of the important recommendations of the Report relate to separation of crime investigation and police functions, insulating the police force from political interference, creation of a separate machinery for prosecution under a district attorney, setting up of police establishment committees to ensure fixed tenures for senior police functionaries, strengthening of the intelligence mechanism, setting up of a transparent complaint system by appointing independent complaint authorities both at the State as well as at the district level. In addition, the Commission has also recommended substantial reforms in the criminal justice system such as setting up local courts, citizen-friendly registration of FIRs, prescribing rules for inquest, amendment to sections 161, 162 of Cr.P.C., making confessions before the police admissible as evidence, amendments to section 311 Cr.P.C., and modernization and reforms of the prison system. One of the important suggestions is to include offences having inter-State or National ramifications into a new law. The Report also makes recommendations with regard to local policing, traffic management and metropolitan policing. It also suggests measures to enhance capacity of the local magistracy (which is actively involved with the police in maintenance of public order). All the above issues are of immediate concern to governments at the State level.

2.2.4.3 The recommendations relevant to the State and District administration in the Report, in brief, are:-

2.2.4.3.1 Streamlining the police functions

- a. Crime investigation should be separated from other police functions. A Crime Investigation Agency should be constituted in each State. A State Police Performance and Accountability Commission should be constituted to provide the required autonomy to the police. A similar Board of Investigation should be constituted to oversee investigation and prosecution.

- b. The tenure of the Chief of the Law and Order Police as well as the Chief of the Crime Investigation Agency should be at least three years.
- c. Police Establishment Committees should be constituted to deal with all matters of postings and transfers.
- d. A system of District Attorneys should be constituted wherein the District Attorney would supervise prosecution as well as the investigation of crimes in a district.
- e. Metropolitan Police Authorities should be constituted in large cities. These authorities should have powers to plan and oversee community policing and other functions.
- f. Non core police functions may be outsourced to other departments/agencies.
- g. The existing system of constabulary should be substituted with recruitment of graduates at the level of Assistant Sub Inspectors of Police (ASI), except for the Armed Police.
- h. Independent City and District level Police Complaints Authorities should be constituted to look into all cases of misconduct by the police.
- i. An independent Inspectorate of Police should be established to carry out performance audit of police stations and other police offices.
- j. Representation of women and under represented sections of society in the police should be increased through affirmative actions. Women should constitute 33% of the police force.

2.2.5 Capacity Building for Conflict Resolution

2.2.5.1 The Report of the Commission on “Capacity Building for Conflict Resolution” covers part of its TOR No.13 i.e. Public Order. In this Report, the Commission has sought to outline measures that can be taken to improve the institutional capacity of the country to resolve and manage conflicts of all types. Creating an institutional context wherein conflict management is done in a democratic manner keeping the interests of all sections of society in mind rather than resorting to short term fire fighting, is the focus of the Report. The

Report deals with a large number of issues which cause tension in our Society such as – left extremism, land related issues, water disputes, matters related to scheduled castes/tribes and other backward classes, religious and political disturbances. The Report stresses on the need to enhance the capacity of the security forces, to speed up formation of special task forces in the effective areas, to ensure effective implementation of Forest Dwellers (Recognition of Rights) Act, 2006, to give flexibility to local agencies with regard to development schemes, to speed up implementation of land reform measures, to take steps for consolidation of land holdings, and to expand the banking system in the rural areas. The Commission has also recommended avoiding use of prime agricultural land for SEZs, diversifying risk coverage measures such as - weather insurance and price support schemes, setting up River Basin Organisations for inter-State rivers, adopting proactive measures to settle inter-State river disputes, implementing measures to end the discrimination against scheduled castes, faster disposal of such cases, sensitisation of civil and police machinery towards the special problems of SCs and STs, and involvement of local governance institutions in various programmes concerned with enforcement of various social legislations. The Report further recommends that in the Fifth Schedule Areas, various State laws and policies should be made compliant with the PESA and there should be convergence of regulatory and development programmes. With regard to religious conflicts, the suggestion is to take prompt action against spreading of hatred, to make effective use of peace committees/integration councils, provide for enhanced punishment for communal offences and set up special courts. The Report has also taken up issues arising out of regional disparities and conflicts in the North-East. The State administration has a major responsibility in preventing conflicts from escalating into violent protests and activities.

2.2.6 Crisis Management

2.2.6.1 In its Third Report, the Commission examined all aspects of Crisis Management and attempted to delineate a road map involving stakeholders/ agencies and organisations at every level during different phases of a crisis – from prevention to management. ‘Disaster Management’ as a subject is not mentioned in any of the three lists under Schedule 7 of the Constitution, but, by practice and convention the primary responsibility for managing disaster rests with the State Governments. The Union Government has enacted the Disaster Management Act, 2005 under entry 23 namely ‘Social security and social insurance, employment and unemployment’ in the Concurrent list. At the same time, some States too have enacted laws governing disaster management.

2.2.6.2 The following recommendations of the Report are relevant for the State Governments:-

- i. Disaster/Crisis management should continue to be the primary responsibility of the State Governments and the Union Government should play a supportive role.
- ii. The law should create a uniform structure at the apex level to handle all crises. Such a structure may be headed by the Prime Minister at the National level and the Chief Minister at the State level. At the administrative level, the structure is appropriately headed by the Cabinet Secretary and the Chief Secretary respectively.
- iii. The role of the local governments should be brought to the forefront for crisis/ disaster management.
- iv. The National Executive Committee as stipulated under the Disaster Management Act need not be constituted, and the National Crisis Management Committee (NCCM) should continue to be the apex coordination body. At the State level, the existing coordination mechanism under the Chief Secretary should continue.
- v. In larger cities (say, with population exceeding 2.5 million), the Mayor, assisted by the Commissioner of the Municipal Corporation and the Police Commissioner should be directly responsible for Crisis Management.
- vi. Empowering the Relief Commissioners/Disaster Management Departments to effectively discharge disaster related responsibilities.
- vii. The district emergency response plan should be prepared in consultation with all concerned. The plan should be known and accepted by all the role plays. (This should be a part of the District Disaster Management Plan).
- viii. Effective coordination is essential at the district and sub-district levels for rescue/ relief operations and to ensure proper receipt and provision of relief. During rescue and relief operations, unity of command should be ensured with the Collector in total command.

2.2.7 Organizational Structure of Government of India

2.2.7.1 In its Thirteenth Report the Commission has examined in detail the Organisational Structure of Government of India. In order to make the administration more efficient, responsive and accountable, the Commission suggests that the focus of the government should be on the following core activities.

- a.
 - i. Defence, International relations, National Security, justice and rule of law.
 - ii. Human development through access to good quality education and healthcare to every citizen.
 - iii. Infrastructure and sustainable natural resource development.
 - iv. Social security and Social justice
 - v. Macro economic management and retorted economic Planning
 - vi. National policies in respect of other sectors
- b. The principle of subsidiarity should be followed to decentralise functions to State and Local Governments.
- c. Subjects which are closely inter-related should be dealt with together.
- d. Separation of Policy Making Functions from Execution: The Ministry/ Department should concentrate on strategic decisions, policy making, monitoring/evaluation and budgetary processes, whereas the implementation of policies should be handed over to Executive Agencies.
- e. Coordinated Implementation: Coordination is essential in implementation as in policy making. The proliferation of vertical departments makes this an impossible task except in cases where empowered commissions, statutory bodies, autonomous societies have been created.
- f. Flatter Structures-reducing the number of levels and encouraging team work: The structure of an organization including those in government should be tailor-made to suit the specific objectives it is supposed to achieve. There is a need to shift to flatter organizations with emphasis on team work.

- g. Well defined Accountability: The present multi-layered organizational structure with fragmented decision making leads to a culture of plausible alibis for non performance. The tendency to have large number of on - file consultations, often unnecessary, leads to diffused accountability. A clearer demarcation of organizational responsibilities would help in developing a performance management system for individual functionaries.
- h. Appropriate Delegation: A typical characteristic of a government organization is the tendency to centralize power and avoid delegation of authority to subordinate functionaries or units. However, this leads to delays, inefficiency and demoralization of the subordinate staff. The principle of subsidiarity should be followed to locate authority closer to the citizens.
- i. Criticality of Operational Units: Government organizations have tended to become top-heavy with a lack of authority, manpower and resources at the operational levels that have a direct bearing on citizens lives. Rationalization of Government staff pattern is necessary and commensurate with the requirements of the citizens.

2.2.7.2 Based on the above core principles, the Report has made a large number of recommendations with regard to formation and functioning of a Ministry and a Department as mentioned earlier and reframing of the Allocation of Business Rules. It has also suggested that the Ministries/Departments should concentrate on policy planning and strategic decision making and implementation work should be given over to adequately empowered Executive Agencies. Thereafter, the Report deals with issues of delegation, reduction of hierarchy, maintenance of electronic database and strengthening the coordination mechanism in the government. Finally, the Commission also dwells on issues connected with setting-up of regulatory authorities; viz. need for a Regulator, autonomy in functioning, uniformity in appointment of Chairman and Members etc.

2.2.7.3 Most of the above recommendations with minor changes are applicable to the State governments. They have been referred to at appropriate places in the subsequent Chapters of this Report.

2.2.8 Financial Management System

2.2.8.1 Financial Management is one of the most critical elements of Public Administration. The Commission has carried out an elaborate study of this subject in its fourteenth Report.

2.2.8.2 The Commission is broadly of the view that the core principles for reforming the financial management system of the government in the country should consist of the following:-

- i. *Reforms in Financial Management System is part of overall governance reforms:* Governance reforms to bring about improved transparency, greater accountability, streamlining the structure of the Government, elimination of corruption, and fiscal and environment sustainability have to be backed up by reforms in the financial management system in order to deliver the desired results. At the same time it needs to be understood that reforms in management system are not an end in itself but a means to achieving good governance.
- ii. *Sound financial management is the responsibility of all government departments/agencies:* Maintaining financial prudence, discipline and accountability, while at the same time, ensuring prompt and efficient utilization of resources towards achieving organizational goals is the responsibility of all government agencies/ organizations and not of the finance wing/Finance Ministry only.
- iii. *Medium-term plan/budget frameworks and aligning plan budgets and accounts:* Medium-term plan/budget frameworks attempt to bring the gap between the short-term time horizon of annual budgets with the medium term objectives of the schemes and programmes of government. Even when there are medium term frameworks like five year development plans, there is need to aligning the annual budgets explicitly with the plans and with the accounting mechanisms so that there is a clear 'line of sight' between the medium term developmental plan and the annual budget exercise.
- iv. *Prudent economic assumptions:* Economic assumptions that underline the budget have to be prudent and accurate in order to ensure that the budgetary estimates do not go haywire. The tendency to be overly optimistic has to be avoided.
- v. *Top-down budgeting techniques:* There is a need to shift from the traditional bottom up approach to budgeting to a top-down framework where the desired outcomes should point to the resources required which should be allocated thereafter at the macro level sector-wise. This in turn would lead to focus on outputs and outcomes rather than on inputs and processes.
- vi. *Transparency and simplicity:* Budget documents should be simple and easy to comprehend and be available in the public domain. Also the procedures involved in operating the budget and release of funds should be simple. Suitable

financial management information systems need to be developed in order to ensure that all transactions are captured and ultimately made available for public scrutiny.

- vii. *Relaxing central input controls:* Government agencies need to be given greater operational autonomy and flexibility by consolidating budget items and decentralization of administrative and financial powers.
- viii. *Focus on results:* Accountability in government needs to shift from compliance with rules and procedures to achievement of results. This is all the more necessary with relaxed central input controls. There should be emphasis on 'value for money'.
- ix. *Adopting modern financial management practices:* Modern financial management tools like accrual accounting, information technology, financial information system etc. need to be used to improve decision making and accountability. However, care needs to be exercised to ensure that congenial environment is created and adequate capacity is developed before adopting new practices.
- x. *Budgeting to be realistic:* Unless the projections made in the budget are reasonably accurate, the budgetary exercise lose credibility.

2.2.8.3 The above core principles which have been discussed extensively in the context of financial management in the Union Government in the 14th Report of the Administrative Reforms Commission, will apply as well to the State Governments. There are, however, some specific issues in this important area pertaining primarily to the State Governments. The Commission has analysed these in greater detail in Chapter 6 of this Report.

2.3 Restructuring State Governments

2.3.1 In addition to the issues on which the Commission has already made recommendations earlier, the Commission has analysed the following major aspects of State Administration in this Report:

- (i) Size of the Council of Ministers
- (ii) Rationalizing the number of Secretariat Departments
- (iii) Executive Agencies
- (iv) Internal restructuring of the State Government Departments.

- (v) State Civil Services Law
- (vi) Appointment and security of tenure at senior levels in the State Government
- (vii) State Public Service Commission

2.3.2 Size of the Council of Ministers

2.3.2.1 The State executive consists of the Governor, who is the Constitutional head of the State, and the Council of Ministers with the Chief Minister as the head. Each Minister of the Council of Ministers is in charge of one or more departments and the business of the Government is carried out through Secretaries functioning at the State level.

2.3.2.2 Over a period of time, partly due to administrative needs and partly due to compulsions of coalition politics, there has been a significant proliferation of Ministers and Departments in almost all the States. This proliferation has led to administrative fragmentation. The present size of the Council of Ministers in the States, more so in the larger ones, appears to be disproportionate, particularly in view of the establishment of the third tier of Government, to whom substantive powers and functions have to be devolved as mandated by the Constitutional 73rd and 74th Amendments. An attempt was made to address this issue by way of the Ninety-first Constitutional amendment introduced with effect from 01.01.2004 by restricting the size of the Council of Ministers to a maximum of 15% of the strength of the respective State Legislative Assembly but the problem still persists. In bigger States (like U.P. where the Assembly has a strength of 404 legislators), even this restriction has not prevented formation of jumbo sized Ministries.

2.3.2.3 Article 164 of the Constitution deals with the appointment of the Chief Minister and the other Ministers. As per Article 164(1A), the total number of Ministers including the Chief Minister, in the Council of Ministers in a State shall not exceed 15% of the total number of members of the Legislative Assembly of that State provided that the number of Ministers, including the Chief Minister in a State shall not be less than twelve. In case of smaller States like Sikkim, Mizoram and Goa where the strength of the Assembly is 32, 40 and 40 respectively, a minimum strength of 7 for the Council of Ministers has been provided.

2.3.2.4 Before the 91st Constitutional amendment, there was no limit on the size of the Council of Ministers in a State. At one point, there were 76 Ministers in the Bihar Government, 69 in Maharashtra and 93 in Uttar Pradesh. The size and composition of the Council of Ministers is of basic importance to effective public administration. The Ministry and the Cabinet come into existence for the specific purpose of running the

administration efficiently and impartially and not for operating a spoils system. Hence, it needs to be compact and homogenous, its size being determined by administrative needs. It would depend on factors such as the area of the State, its population, the stage of economic development and its peculiar problems.

2.3.2.5 It may be pertinent to recall that the National Commission to Review the Working of the Constitution had suggested that the size of the Council of Ministers should not be more than 10 per cent of the total strength of the lower House, the Lok Sabha at the Centre and the Legislative Assembly in the States. This recommendation was in line with the views of the First Administrative Reforms Commission which had suggested that the size of the Council be limited to 10 per cent of the strength of the Assembly in a unicameral State and 11 percent in a bicameral State.

2.3.2.6 There is a growing realisation that there is need to further reduce the size of the Council of Ministers in the States. The number of Ministers (of all ranks taken together) should be in direct proportion to the needs of an efficient government. There should be a correlation between the number of Ministers and that of the Departments existing in the government. However, different yardsticks would be needed for different States and a distinction will have to be made on the basis of population, strength of the Assembly and specific functional needs of individual States. The following Table indicates the current status in various States.

Table ¹ No.2.1 : Strength of the Legislative Assembly of various States					
Sl. No.	States	Population (in lakh)	Strength of the Legislative Assembly	Size of the Council of Ministers	Number of Departments
1.	Uttar Pradesh	1660.52	404	56	77
2.	Bihar	828.78	243	35	35
3.	West Bengal	802.21	295	42	54
4.	Madhya Pradesh	603.85	231	23	50
5.	Rajasthan	564.73	200	24	33
6.	Gujarat	505.97	182	20	26
7.	Maharashtra	967.52	289	43	29
8.	Andhra Pradesh	757.28	295	40	30
9.	Karnataka	527.34	224	32	28
10.	Tamil Nadu	621.11	235	29	33
11.	Jammu and Kashmir	100.70	89	10	

¹Source: Based on the data available on State Government's Websites.

Table No. 2.1 : Strength of the Legislative Assembly of various States					<i>Contd.</i>
Sl. No.	States	Population (in lakh)	Strength of the Legislative Assembly	Size of the Council of Ministers	Number of Departments
12.	Punjab	242.89	117	36	33
13.	Haryana	210.83	90	10	43
14.	Assam	266.38	126	19	31
15.	Jharkhand	269.09	81	12	36
16.	Orissa	367.07	147	21	36
17.	Chhattisgarh	207.96	90	12	43
18.	Kerala	318.39	141	19	40
19.	Himachal Pradesh	60.77	63	10	44
20.	Uttarakhand	84.80	70	12	43
21.	Sikkim	5.40	32	12	35
22.	Arunachal Pradesh	10.91	60	29	43
23.	Nagaland	19.89	60	13	31
24.	Manipur	23.89	60	12	52
25.	Mizoram	8.91	40	12	34
26.	Tripura	31.91	60	12	26
27.	Meghalaya	23.06	60	12	45
28.	Goa	13.44	40	12	34

Source: Based on the data available on State Governments' Websites.

2.3.2.7 The Commission feels that a compact and small sized Council of Ministers is one of the essential requirements of good governance and as indicated earlier the current ceiling of 15% which has been imposed by Article 164(1A), appears to be somewhat excessive for many of the States.

2.3.2.8 In order to arrive at some rational criteria for reducing the size of the Council of Ministers, the Commission feels that all the 28 States of the country could be conveniently placed in three groups on the basis of the strength of their Legislative Assemblies. Bigger States where the strength of the Assemblies lies between 200 and 400 could be placed in one group such as Uttar Pradesh, Bihar, West Bengal, Madhya Pradesh, Rajasthan, Gujarat,

Maharashtra, Andhra Pradesh, Karnataka and Tamil Nadu. States where the strength of the Legislative Assemblies is between 80 and 200 such as Jammu & Kashmir, Punjab, Haryana, Assam, Jharkhand, Orissa, Chhattisgarh, and Kerala could be grouped together. The third Group may consist of States where the strength of their Assembly is below 80 such as Himachal Pradesh, Uttarakhand, Sikkim, Arunachal Pradesh, Nagaland, Manipur, Mizoram, Tripura, Meghalaya, and Goa. (For The Union Territory of Delhi, Article 239AA(4) of the Constitution itself limits the size of the Council of Ministers to 7 whereas in the case of Puducherry it is limited to 6).

2.3.2.9 While suggesting reduction in the size of the Council of Ministers, the Commission is conscious of the fact that medium and smaller States should not be in a disadvantageous situation and they must have adequate number of Ministers to meet the requirements of governance. Therefore, it is of the view that a graded system could be adopted where the maximum percentage limit could be in the range of 10-15 % of the strength of the respective State Legislative Assembly. To be more specific, the larger States where membership of the Assembly is more than 200, the strength of the Council of Ministers should not exceed 10% of such strength. This maximum percentage could be 12% in case of medium States (where the strength of the Assembly is between 80 and 200) and 15% in case of smaller States (where the strength of the Assembly is below 80). This stipulation should, however, be subject to an appropriate proviso to remove the resultant anomalies. It may be ensured that the maximum number of Ministers permissible for the medium sized States should not exceed the number prescribed for a large State having 200 legislators and similarly the maximum number of Ministers permissible for the smaller States may not exceed the number prescribed for a medium sized State having 80 Legislators. At the same time there may be no prescribed minimum.

2.3.2.10 In this context, the Commission would also like to take note of the developments which have taken place in the Indian polity during the last few decades. They are (a) emergence of a large number of regional political parties based on local identities and aspiration, (these parties are now able to secure a significant number of seats in the State Legislature), (b) formation of coalition governments both at the Centre as well as in the States and (c) the third and a natural corollary has been the swearing in of large Councils of Ministers in the States.

2.3.2.11 The issue seems to be complex and there is a need to arrive at a national consensus through deliberations/discussions with the States. The Commission is of the view that the appropriate forum for these deliberations/discussions would be the Inter-State Council.

2.3.2.12 Recommendations:

- a) **The size of the Council of Ministers in the States needs to be reduced further considering the needs of an efficient government. For this purpose the maximum size of the Council of Ministers may be fixed in a range between 10% to 15 % of the strength of their Legislative Assemblies. In the larger States (where membership of the Assembly is more than 200) such maximum percentage should be 10% where as in the medium (where the strength of the Assembly is between 80 and 200) and the smaller States (where the strength of the Assembly is below 80) it may be 12% and 15% respectively. This stipulation should however be subject to appropriate proviso to remove anomalies. It may be ensured that the maximum number of Ministers permissible for the medium sized States should not exceed the number prescribed for a large sized State having 200 legislators and similarly, the maximum number of Ministers permissible for the smaller States should not exceed the number prescribed for a medium sized State having 80 Legislators. There may not be any prescribed minimum.**
- b) **There is need to arrive at a national consensus on this issue through deliberations/discussions with the States at the Inter-State Council.**

2.3.3 Rationalising the Number of Secretariat Departments

2.3.3.1 The Secretariat is the top most echelon of the State administration and its main function is to assist the political executive – the Chief Minister and other Ministers - in maintaining peace and law and order and designing policies for the socio-economic development of the State as well as in carrying out legislative responsibilities of the government. The political executive is elected for a fixed tenure, but the Secretariat consists of civil servants and others who are permanent employees of the government. Hence the Secretariat works as a memory bank providing continuity to government policies and programmes. The primary functions of the Secretariat are:

- (a) Assisting the Ministers in making policies for the socio economic development of the State;
- (b) Carrying out regulatory work;
- (c) Drafting legislations, rules and regulations;

- (d) Coordinating various policies and programmes, monitoring progress of work and analyzing results;
- (e) Preparing budget and maintaining control over expenditure;
- (f) Maintaining liaison with various departments of the Union Government;
- (g) Monitoring the administrative system and taking steps to enhance its efficacy, competence and responsiveness.

2.3.3.2 Over the years, due to continued expansion of governmental activities in all sectors and also to some extent due to the self serving tendencies of the system and considerations of expediency, there has been a marked increase in the size of the State secretariat. There has also been accumulation of multifarious and unnecessary tasks and expansion of executive work. Though, from time to time many States have constituted their own Reforms Commissions and Committees to suggest improvements in the functioning of the secretariat, the system has remained by and large immune to change. The overall impression of the Secretariat is of an unwieldy, slow-moving organization with an in-built propensity for delays.

2.3.3.3 Creation of the departments in the State Government has not always followed administrative logic. Functions which are closely related both in terms of the scope of activities as well as staff skills have often been truncated to form separate departments. Often, an activity which is insignificant in terms of both functions as well as budgetary allocation is converted into a full-fledged department.

2.3.3.4 For example, in some States, a separate Department dealing with Administrative Reforms and Public Grievances has been carved out of the existing Department of Personnel/ General Administration Department. In West Bengal, there is a separate Department for Municipal Affairs, though there is also a Department for Urban Development and Town and Country Planning. In Uttar Pradesh, Civil Aviation is a separate Department, though it has a very small functional activity - relating to operation and maintenance of just a few small aircrafts. Similarly, Dairy Development which should have been a part of the larger Animal Resources Development Department, exists as a separate entity in this State. In Madhya Pradesh, there is a separate Department of Jails, though it could have been a part of the State Home Department.

2.3.3.5 As already mentioned at para 2.3.3.10, the emergence of a large number of regional parties during the last four decades has led to a situation in which coalition governments and

hence large sized Council of Ministers in States have become regular features of the Indian polity. The large number of Ministers has in turn led to creation of new departments or splitting up of the existing ones. A State Government consisting of too many departments suffers from the following inherent disadvantages.

- a) There is diffusion of responsibility and accountability among the large number of functionaries working under different vertical structures.
- b) Coordination becomes a major issue and decision making becomes difficult and time consuming.
- c) It leads to needless expansion of the bureaucracy. Its own management takes a major part of the government's attention. The structure often, becomes more important than considerations of efficiency, responsiveness and service to people.

2.3.3.6 The Commission believes that there is need to emphasis that the allocation of work to different departments should be made on the basis of an empirical analysis of the functions and tasks to be performed by the government. There has to be a rational grouping of subjects among departments keeping in mind considerations of efficiency, effectiveness, homogeneity and economy.

2.3.3.7 Ideally, each of the Secretariat departments should deal with a particular segment of administrative activities which are inter-related and are more or less homogenous. It should also provide an in-built mechanism for coordination of policies and programmes. The basis for this rationalization could be as follows:-

- a) Inter-related subjects, activities and functions to be placed under one department.
- b) Need for synergy between the activities of various Departments.
- c) Devolution of a large number of functions to the PRIs/ULBs.
- d) The role of Secretaries to be redefined; to be divested of non-essential responsibilities and executive work and larger delegation of power to the executive departments/ agencies.
- e) Need for streamlining the decision making process.

2.3.3.8 Based on the above principles, the State Governments need to rationalize the number of departments presently existing in the Secretariat. To give an example from the

Government of Bihar, the presently separate departments of Panchayati Raj and Rural Development could be merged into one Department. Similarly, the Departments of Agriculture, Animal Resources and Dairy Development could be combined into a single entity.

2.3.3.9 The Commission is of the view that a small and compact Secretariat in which all related activities and functions are kept together in one department with more responsibilities devolved on local governments and executive work (not related to policy making and broader monitoring), hived off to executive agencies, is a sine qua-non for good governance at any level of public administration. Hence, there is need to rationalize the number of Secretariat Departments in the State Governments.

2.3.3.10 The Commission would recommend that all States attempt such a rationalization exercise as illustrated above keeping in view their specific requirements.

2.3.3.11 Recommendation:

- a) **The number of Secretariat Departments in the States should be further rationalized on the following basis:**
 - i) **The existing departments covering inter-related subjects, activities and functions should be merged;**
 - ii) **Need for synergy between the activities of various departments;**
 - iii) **Devolution of a large number of functions to the PRIs/ULBs;**
 - iv) **The role of Secretaries to be redefined; to be divested of non-essential responsibilities and executive work and larger delegation of power to the executive departments/agencies; and**
 - v) **Need for streamlining the decision making process.**

2.3.4 Separate Focus on Policy Making and Implementation

2.3.4.1 There are two broad tasks of the government. The first is formulating policy in pursuance of objectives that the political leadership specifies, and the second, implementation of that policy. In a democracy, it is the political leadership-assisted by the

civil servants – which sets the vision, goals and strategic directions. But sound institutional arrangements play an important role in translating the vision, goals and strategic directions into effective action.

2.3.4.2 Although precise institutional arrangements have varied, effective governments throughout the world are characterized by strong systems for strategic policy formulation. At the heart of these systems are mechanisms for preparing policy proposals after due consideration of future implications, estimating the costs of competing policy options within a disciplined framework of aggregate expenditures, ensuring horizontal coordination where policies are spread across a number of departments where delivery mechanisms are similarly divided between different parts of the government, and introduction of policy evaluation systems.

2.3.4.3 A key structural reform in various countries towards achieving good governance has been the separation of policy and operational responsibilities. There is a two-fold logic behind it: (a) the separation of policy advice from operational functions allows those responsible for operational activities to focus on their prime objective i.e. running their operations as efficiently as possible within the policy parameters of the government, and (b) it ensures that contestable policy options are generated and government does not get captured by provider interests.

2.3.4.4 The Commission in its Tenth Report, on Refurbishing of Personnel Administration, has recommended that policy formulation functions need to be distinguished from those relating to policy implementation, particularly in the case of senior civil servants. The Commission noted that “the need to provide the Ministers with high quality policy advice requires that Secretaries to Government and their supporting staff in the Secretariat with policy advisory responsibilities do not get diverted by the demands of managing routine administrative and operational responsibilities. This would call for a broad separation of policy formulation and implementation responsibilities. What this would imply is that the Ministries responsible for policy advice including the monitoring and evaluation of policy implementation should be separated from the departments and other entities responsible for delivery of services, operational matters and the enforcement of regulations. What is required, therefore, is not merely a broad separation of policy operation, but also restructuring the design of the Ministries to make them less hierarchical, creating flatter structures with team based orientation and reducing the excessive degree of central control now being exercised over operational matters.

2.3.4.5 The Commission recognizes, however, that there can be no water-tight separation of the policy making and implementation functions since Ministers are ultimately accountable

to Parliament for the performance of their Ministries and departments in all respects. In fact, the Government of India (Transaction of Business) Rules states that all business allocated to a Department in the Government of India, has to be disposed of under the directions of the Minister in-charge. However, Ministers can discharge their responsibilities in this regard more effectively by supervising the performance of operational agencies from time to time rather than by taking direct control of routine functions.

2.3.4.6 The Commission has considered how a degree of separation between the policy making and implementation functions of the Ministries and other government agencies can be best achieved. Under the existing scheme, it is the Minister who lays down the extent of delegation of various functions to different levels within the Ministry as well as to its attached and subordinate offices. In order to enable the Ministries to effectively fulfill their policy making role and also to ensure uniformity across Ministries, the Commission is of the view that some general principles to govern the extent of delegation may be incorporated in the Transaction of Business Rules. These principles may stipulate that the Ministries should concentrate on the following:

- Policy making and strategic decisions.
- Budgeting
- Monitoring of implementation
- Appointments of key personnel
- Coordination
- Evaluation

Attached and subordinate offices would serve as the executive agencies of the Ministries and concentrate on the implementation of government policies and programmes.

2.3.5 Executive Agencies:

2.3.5.1 Separation of policy and implementation would also call for changes in how the policy implementing agencies are structured. Implementational bodies need to be restructured by giving them greater operational autonomy and flexibility, at the same time, making them responsible and accountable for what they do. The Executive Agency is an organization in the public sector, analogous to the self-contained, quasi-autonomous division of a corporate body. ‘Agencification’, that is, extensive use of executive agencies in administration has been found useful in conducting an extremely wide range of functions and has been the cornerstone of public service reforms around the world.

2.3.5.2 In the States too, a major part of implementation work is done by executive agencies of different kinds. They are structured as departments, statutory boards, commissions, departmental undertakings, societies and other parastatals. In effect, however, because of centralized controls and inadequate delegation of authority, these bodies do not function as real autonomous agencies. While the importance of delegating increased powers to the executive agencies is now getting recognized and some States have delegated more powers to the agencies, the overall approach has been one of caution and hesitancy. Delegations are also often made in a piecemeal manner and with reservations, more as a favour than as a method of organizational management. The Commission would, therefore, like to emphasise that mere creation of Executive Agencies is not an end in itself. It is necessary to ensure that they have a right balance between autonomy and accountability in their functioning. This could be achieved through well designed performance agreements, Memorandum of Understanding (MoU), contracts, etc. However, preparing and enforcing such performance contracts requires considerable upgradation of capacity in the concerned government departments.

2.3.5.3 The Commission has comprehensively examined this issue in the context of the Union Government in its Report on the “Organizational Structure of India”. The recommendations made therein would also be applicable to the State Governments.

2.3.5.4 There may be some Executive Agencies in the States whose major functions/activities have devolved on local governments. Their role will change. Instead of spending time on personnel matters and micro-management, their role has to change to one of monitoring and supervision, ensuring of standards and quality, providing guidance to local governments on technical matters, training of personnel and giving feed back to the government on implementation and performance and advising on changes that are needed in plans and programmes. It follows that, in course of time, their number and size, as well as the skills of those manning them will have to be different.

2.3.5.5 Recommendations

- a) **The State Governments should scrutinize the functions/activities of each department to confirm whether these activities/ functions are critical to the mission of the department and can only be carried out by government agencies.**
- b) **Only those functions/ activities that have to be carried out by the government based on the principle enunciated in paragraph 2.3.4.6 should**

be carried out directly by the departments. Other functions/ activities should be carried out by Executive Agencies of the department.

- c) **Each Executive Agency, whether a new body or an existing departmental undertaking/ agency/ board/ special purpose body, etc. that is converted into an Executive Agency, must be semi-autonomous and professionally managed under a mandate. Such executive agencies could be structured as a department, board, commission, company, society, etc.**
- d) **There is need for a right balance between autonomy and accountability while designing the institutional framework of executive agencies. This could be achieved through well designed performance agreements, Memorandum of Understanding (MoU), contracts, etc. However, preparing and enforcing such performance contracts requires considerable upgradation of capacity in the concerned governmental departments.**
- e) **Agencies dealing with subjects where major functions and activities have devolved on local governments would need to concentrate on monitoring and supervision, ensuring of standards and quality, providing guidance to local governments on technical matters, training of personnel, giving feedback to the government on implementation and performance and advising on changes that are needed in plans and programmes – as stated in paragraph 2.3.5.4.**

2.3.6 Internal Restructuring of the State Secretariat

2.3.6.1 Apart from the above, there are some important procedural issues related to the functioning of the Secretariat in the States which too need to be reformed. They are internal reorganization, process re-engineering, simplification of government processes and recasting the Manual of Office Procedures. The Commission has examined these issues in detail in its Report on “Organisational Structure of Government of India” with reference to functioning of the Central Secretariat and has suggested a large number of measures to make the system efficient, responsive and citizen-friendly (Paras 5.7, 5.8 & 5.9) such as

- a. *Each Department should lay down a detailed scheme of delegation at all levels so that the decision making takes place at the most appropriate level. It should be laid down in the Manual of Office Procedure that every Ministry should prescribe a*

- detailed scheme of delegation for its officers. This delegation should be arrived at on the basis of an analysis of the activities and functions of the Ministry/Department and the type of decisions that these entail which should be dovetailed with the decision making units identified in that Department.*
- b. The scheme of delegation should be updated periodically and should also be 'audited' at regular intervals. The audit should ensure that the delegated authority is actually authorized by the delegate. The scheme of delegation should be placed in the public domain.*
 - c. The number of levels through which a file should pass for a decision should not exceed three. Only in cases where the Minister's approval is required, would the file be initiated by the Deputy Secretary/Director concerned and be moved through the Joint Secretary (or Additional Secretary/Special Secretary) and the Secretary (or Special Secretary) to the Minister. Cases requiring approval of Secretary should go through just two levels (e.g. US and Director, US and JS or Director and JS). Cases requiring approval of JS/Director/DS should come through just one level. The exact combination of levels should be spelt out in the scheme of delegation for each Ministry/Department whereas the number of levels as suggested above should be prescribed in the Manual of Office Procedure. The department dealing with administrative reforms in the Union Government should be entrusted with the task of ensuring compliance with this stipulation.*
 - d. For addressing cross cutting issues, the Secretary of the concerned Department should have the flexibility to create inter-disciplinary team.*
 - e. Departments should build an electronic database of decisions that are likely to be used as precedents. Thereafter such database should be periodically reviewed and where necessary, changes in rules introduced in order to codify them. There may also be precedents that may be the result of wrong or arbitrary decision making which the Department would prefer not to rely on for the future. In such cases the Department would have to appropriately change its policy/guidelines and if required even the rules to ensure that these precedents are not wrongly used.*

The above recommendations will also need to be appropriately replicated in the State Secretariats.

2.4 Refurbishing State Civil Services

2.4.1 Civil Services Law

2.4.1.1 In its Report on "Refurbishing Personnel Administration" (Tenth Report), the Commission has recommended a series of measures for reforming the civil services of the Union Government. The recommendations concern:

- a) Determining a set of values for civil servants
- b) Redefining the relationship between the government and the civil servants
- c) Reforming procedures of recruitment to the civil services
- d) Reforming the procedure for placement of officers and ensuring security of their tenure – setting up an institutional mechanism
- e) Drafting fresh terms and conditions for new appointees
- f) Improving accountability mechanisms and simplifying disciplinary proceedings
- g) Creating new organisational structures in the government.

2.4.1.2 In order to provide legislative backing to these measures, the Commission has recommended enactment of a Civil Services Law which will cover all personnel holding civil posts under the Union. As recommended at paragraph 17.5 of this Report, the proposed law has the following salient features:

- I. **Civil Service Values:** The Civil Services and the Civil Servants shall be guided by the following values in addition to a commitment to uphold the Constitution in discharge of their functions:
 - i. Absolute integrity at all times
 - ii. Impartiality and non-partisanship
 - iii. Objectivity

- iv. Dedication to public service
- v. Empathy towards weaker sections

The Heads of Departments shall be responsible for promoting these values in their organizations. The Central Civil Services Authority may from time to time review the adoption, adherence to and implementation of the Civil Service Values in the departments or organizations under the Union.

II. **Code of Ethics:** The following should be included in the Code of Ethics for civil servants:

- i. Integrity: Civil servants should be guided solely by public interest in their official decision making and not by any financial or other consideration either in respect of themselves, their families or their friends.
- ii. Impartiality: Civil servants in carrying out their official work, including functions like procurement, recruitment, delivery of services etc, should take decisions based on merit and free from any partisan consideration.
- iii. Commitment to public service: Civil servants should deliver services in a fair, effective, impartial and courteous manner.
- iv. Open accountability: Civil servants are accountable for their decisions and actions and should be willing to subject themselves to appropriate scrutiny for this purpose.
- v. Devotion to duty: Civil servants should maintain absolute and unstinting devotion towards their duties and responsibilities at all times.
- vi. Exemplary behaviour: Civil servants should treat all members of the public with respect and courtesy and at all times should behave in a manner that upholds the rich traditions of the civil services.

III. **Recruitment and Conditions of Service:** Recruitment and conditions of service of persons appointed to the 'Public Services' shall be governed by Rules made under this Act. The following principles of recruitment should be included for all appointments not routed through the UPSC or SSC:

- i. Well-defined merit based procedure for recruitment.

- ii. Wide publicity and open competition for recruitment to all posts.
- iii. Minimisation, if not elimination, of discretion in the recruitment process.
- iv. Selection primarily on the basis of written examination or on the basis of performance in existing public/board/university examination with minimum weightage to interview.

An independent agency should audit the recruitments made outside the UPSC and SSC systems and advise the government suitably. This audit should be conducted under the supervision of the UPSC.

IV. **New Conditions of Appointment:** (1) A civil servant, other than those recruited or inducted for a short-term appointment, shall hold office for twenty years from the date of initial appointment. (2) The relationship between the civil servant and the Government of India during the time he/ she holds office shall also be governed by the rules made in this regard. All public servants shall be subjected to two intensive reviews on completion of 14 years and 20 years of service respectively. Their further continuance beyond 20 years will depend on the outcome of these reviews. It should be expressly provided that all new recruitments shall be for a period of 20 years and their continuance beyond 20 years would depend on the outcome of the intensive reviews.

V. **Fixation of Tenures:** All senior posts should have a specified tenure. The task of fixing tenures for various posts may also be assigned to this independent agency - Central Civil Services Authority.

VI. **Dismissal, Removal etc. of Civil Servants:** After the repeal of Articles 310 and 311 (as recommended in the Report on 'Ethics in Governance'), safeguards against arbitrary action against government servants should be provided in the new law. These safeguards should include:

- i. No penalty of removal and dismissal should be imposed, except by an authority, which is at least three levels above the post which the government servant is holding.
- ii. Other penalties – apart from dismissal and removal - may be imposed by an authority which is at least two levels above the current post of the government servant.

- iii. No penalty may be imposed, unless an enquiry is conducted and the accused government servant has been given an opportunity of being heard.
 - iv. The Head of an organization should have powers to lay down the details of the enquiry procedure, subject to the general guidelines which may be issued by the Government from time to time.
- VII. A performance management system should be mandatory for every organization in the government.
- VIII. **Constitution of the Central Civil Services Authority:**
- i. The Central Government shall, by notification in the Official Gazette, constitute a body to be known as the Central Civil Services Authority to exercise the powers conferred on, and to perform the functions assigned to it, under this Act.
 - ii. The Central Civil Services Authority shall be a five-member body consisting of the Chairperson and four members (including the member-secretary). The Authority should have a full time Member- Secretary of the rank of Secretary to Government of India. The Chairperson and members of the Authority should be persons of eminence in public life and professionals with acknowledged contributions to society. The Chairperson and members of the Authority shall be appointed by the President on the recommendations of a Committee consisting of the Prime Minister and the Leader of the Opposition in the Lok Sabha. (Explanation:- Where the Leader of the Opposition in the Lok Sabha has not been recognized as such, the Leader of the single largest group in the opposition in the Lok Sabha shall be deemed to be the Leader of the Opposition).
- IX. **Functions of the Central Civil Services Authority:** The Central Authority shall discharge the following functions:
- i. Review the adoption, adherence to and implementation of the Civil Service Values in the departments or organizations under the Central Government and send reports to the Central Government.
 - ii. Assign domains to all officers of the All India Services and the Central Civil Services on completion of 13 years of service.

- iii. Formulate norms and guidelines for appointments at 'Senior Management Level' in Government of India.
 - iv. Evaluate and recommend names of officers for posting at the 'Senior Management Level' in Government of India.
 - v. Identify the posts at 'Senior Management Level' in Government of India which could be thrown open for recruitment from all sources.
 - vi. Fix the tenure for posts at the 'Senior Management Level' in Government of India.
 - vii. Submit an annual report to Parliament.
- X. **Creation of Executive Agencies in Government:** Government should be authorized to create or reorganize some or all of the existing Departments into 'Executive Agencies'. The role of the Ministries should primarily concern policy formulation while implementation should be left to the Executive Agencies.

2.4.1.3 Each one of the above mentioned features of the proposed law has been separately discussed by the Commission in its Tenth Report and suitable recommendations have been made. These recommendations are equally relevant to the State administrative structure. In fact, the Commission specifically recommended creation of State Civil Services Authority on the lines of the Central Civil Services Authority at paragraph 8.7 (d) of its Report. The Commission reiterates that each State Government needs to enact a similar Civil Services Law in order to provide appropriate legislative backing to the reform measures in respect of all personnel holding civil posts in the State. However, the Commission is also of the view that it is advisable to achieve a national consensus on this issue and have some kind of uniformity among different States on enactment of this Law. This issue may be taken up for deliberations / discussions among States at an appropriate forum such as the Inter-State Council, before the law is enacted by each State.

2.4.1.4 Recommendations:

- a) **The Commission reiterates that the recommendations in its Tenth Report pertaining to the Civil Services Law and Civil Services Authority should be implemented by the State Governments both in letter and spirit.**
- b) **In order to provide appropriate legislative backing to these reforms, each State Government should enact a Civil Services Law for all the personnel**

holding civil posts in the State (on the lines of the proposed Union Law). However, in order to evolve a national consensus and ensure a measure of uniformity among States, the matter may be taken up for deliberations at the Inter-State Council.

2.4.2 Appointment and Security of Tenure at the Senior Levels in the State Government

2.4.2.1 In the present system of State administration, top level assignments such as Heads of Departments and Regional/Zonal Heads are manned by officers of the All India Services. The supporting positions are held by senior officers of various State services. The Chief Secretary is the senior most officer of the State administration and assists the Chief Minister/ Council of Ministers in all matters of governance. Then there are Principal Secretaries who are in-charge of various departments such as Home, Industries, Finance, Forests, Agriculture, Health, Public Works Department (PWD), Water Resources etc. who work in conjunction with the respective Ministers.

2.4.2.2 The Director General of Police, Engineer-in-Chief, PWD, Principal Chief Conservator of Forests, Engineer-in-Chief, Irrigation, Director General of Health Services, Director, Agriculture and Director Industries are some other important functionaries who work as Agency Heads. The issues concerning appointments to these highest levels of administration and the security of their tenure have been points of debate since Independence. Often, the process of such appointments is found to be lacking in transparency and objectivity. Transfers are frequent and often coincide with the change in the political regime; the duration of tenure is thus uncertain. All this leads to instability of the administration and lack of faith in the system among the common people. There is need to introduce methods which would impart greater credibility to the appointments process; it should be impartial and merit based. It should also appear as to be so in the eyes of the stakeholders and the public. Selection of officers having unimpeachable conduct, integrity and professional competence is an essential requirement of good governance.

2.4.2.3 The Commission has examined the issue of security of tenure and a transparent and objective appointments process in its Reports on "Public Order" and "Personnel Management". For the appointment of Director General of Police, the Commission has recommended that the State Police Performance and Accountability Commission comprising inter alia the Home Minister as the Chairman and Leader of the Opposition in the State Assembly, Chief Secretary and others as its Members would recommend a panel of names to the State Government for appointment. The tenure for the Director General of Police and the Chief of the Crime Investigation Agency would be for at least three years and in case of their removal the State Government would need to seek the clearance of the State

Police Performance and Accountability Commission or the State Investigation Board, as the case may be.

2.4.2.4 For appointments to the posts of the Chief Secretary and the Principal Conservator of Forest, the Commission communicated the following interim suggestions to the Government in December 2007:-

- i) There should be a collegium to recommend a panel of names to the Chief Minister/ Cabinet for these two posts. For the post of Chief Secretary, this collegiums may consist of (a) a Minister nominated by the Chief Minister, (b) the Leader of the Opposition in the State Legislative Assembly and (c) the incumbent Chief Secretary. For the selection to the post of Principal Chief Conservator of Forests the collegiums may consist of (a) The Minister In-charge of Forests, (b) the leader of Opposition in the State Legislative Assembly and (c) the Chief Secretary.
- ii) There should be a fixed tenure of two years for both these posts.
- iii) The selection for the post of Chief Secretary and Principal Chief Conservator of Forests should be widened to include all officers above a specified seniority (e.g. 30 years). All officers with seniority higher than a prescribed limit should be eligible to be a part of the panel.

2.4.2.5 Subsequently, in its Report on "Refurbishing of Personnel Administration" (the Tenth Report), the Commission suggested a detailed procedure for placement of officers at the middle and top management levels in the Union Government. It calls for the constitution of a Central Civil Service Authority by law, which will be an independent five member body consisting of persons of eminence in public life and professionals with acknowledged contributions to Society. This Authority will be empowered to deal with a large number of issues concerning civil services such as assignment of domain to officers, preparing panels for posting at the levels of Joint Secretary and above, fixing tenures for senior assignments and such other matters that may be referred to it by the Union Government. The Commission is of the view that there should be a similar Civil Services law and a State Civil Services Authority for each State. The mandate and functions of the State Body would largely coincide with those prescribed under the proposed Union Civil Services Law. This Authority should deal with issues of appointment and tenure of higher officials of all ranks in the State Governments including the Chief Secretary, Principal Secretaries, Engineer-in-Chiefs and the Principal Chief Conservator of Forests. However, till the time the proposed law is enacted and the State Civil Service Authority is constituted, recommendations made at para 2.14.2.5 above may be immediately adopted by all the State Governments.

2.4.2.6 Recommendations:

- a) **After enactment of the State Civil Services Law on the lines of the proposed Union enactment, the proposed State Civil Service Authority should deal with matters concerning appointment and tenure of senior officers of all ranks in the State Governments (including the Chief Secretary, Principal Secretaries, Engineer-in-Chiefs, other Agency Heads and Principal Chief Conservator of Forests).**
- b) **Till the time that such an Authority is constituted, the following mechanism may be adopted for appointment of the Chief Secretary and Principal Conservator of Forests in the States:-**
 - **There should be a collegium to recommend a panel of names to the Chief Minister/Cabinet for these two posts. For the post of Chief Secretary, this collegium may consist of (a) a Minister nominated by the Chief Minister, (b) the Leader of the Opposition in the State Legislative Assembly and (c) the incumbent Chief Secretary. For the selection to the post of Principal Chief Conservator of Forests the collegiums may consist of (a) The Minister In-charge of Forests, (b) the leader of Opposition in the State Legislative Assembly and (c) the Chief Secretary.**
 - **There should be a fixed tenure of atleast two years for both these posts.**
 - **The selection for the post of Chief Secretary and Principal Chief Conservator of Forests should be widened to include all officers above a specified seniority (e.g. 30 years). All officers with a seniority higher than a prescribed limit should be eligible to be a part of the panel.**
- c) **As regards the appointment and tenure of the Director General of Police, the recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on “Public Order” at para 5.2.3.7 should be implemented.**

2.4.3 Regional Level Administration

2.4.3.1 The East India Company treated the District as the focal point of its revenue administration within British India. In 1786 the districts were reorganised into regular fiscal

units each under a Collector. In 1787, leaving aside a few districts, the Collectors were vested with magisterial powers; they could try criminal cases within certain limits. The Cornwallis Code of 1793 divested the Collector of his major judicial functions, but he still remained the most powerful functionary of the Company on Indian soil. He was responsible for collecting various types of taxes and revenue; he was the government treasurer in-charge of local funds and he was the Magistrate, responsible for the maintenance of law and order, superintendence of the police and the management of jails and in-charge of relief in times of epidemics and disasters for the territories under his charge.

2.4.3.2 Towards the beginning of the 19th century, it was felt by the Company that keeping an eye on districts spread over far flung areas was becoming difficult and there was need to create an intermediate level of functionaries who could effectively supervise and control functioning of 4-5 districts. The Company did not want this intermediate functionary to have direct powers / responsibilities for the departments which were assigned to the Collectors, yet, he was expected to be powerful enough to have supervisory control over them. Thus, the institution of the Divisional Commissioner was born in 1829. Initially, Divisions were created in the permanent settlement areas of the British Empire consisting of modern day Bengal, Orissa, Assam, and Bihar. Later, the scheme was extended to NWFP and Avadh.

2.4.3.3 Gradually, the Division became an important hub of the British Administration around which almost all major departments of the government positioned their senior level officers, intermediate in rank between the official at the district level and the Agency Head located at the State headquarters. The range DIG of Police, Conservator of Forests and the Superintending Engineer of the PWD were among the first positions which were sanctioned at the divisional level immediately after placement of the Commissioner in the division. With the expansion in the number of government departments, the establishment grew in size. Posts of the Regional Directors of Health Services, Education, Agriculture and Animal Husbandry and Deputy/Assistant Commissioners of Transport, Excise and Commercial Taxes are the other important positions which got created at the Divisional Headquarters in course of time in the post-Independence era.

2.4.3.4 Theoretically, these positions serve two purposes:-

- (a) A regional officer supervises the functioning of departmental officers posted in the districts (usually 4-5 in a division) and then he sends a consolidated report for this entire area to the State Government.

- (b) Existence of these senior positions opens up promotional avenues for the departmental officers and hence serves an important purpose in cadre management.

2.4.3.5 In actual practice, the efficacy of the system varies widely across the States. In some of the States, the Division has been recognized as an established unit of field administration. The regional officers have been given substantial powers to exercise effective supervision and control over the district formations; the Headquarters too give considerable value and weight to their reports. But, there are States where regional units work more like post offices – doing only nominal work.

2.4.3.6 In the post 73rd/74th Constitutional Amendment scenario, the situation is different. The district has now been recognized by the Constitution as the third tier of government with local institutions, both rural and urban, vested with substantial functions and powers with respect to the matters listed in the 11th and 12th Schedule. In the transferred domain, the machinery of the State Government including the District Collector and his offices, have a limited role. The Commission has dealt with these facets of district administration in its report on “Local Governance” (sixth Report). As recommended therein, all the development functions pertaining to the subjects listed under the Eleventh/Twelfth Schedule of the Constitution have to be dealt by a District Council consisting of representatives from both urban and rural areas. The District Collector would now be the ex officio Chief Officer of this body and would have a dual responsibility. He will be accountable to the District Council in respect of transferred matters, but will report to the State Government on regulatory/other matters which do not stand delegated to the District Council. Also the offices of the line departments of the State Governments working at the District and Sub-District levels pertaining to these subjects would be merged with the District Council and the appropriate Local Government Institutions.

2.4.3.7 In the last few decades, most of the State Governments have carried out large scale reorganization of the districts; geographically the districts have become compact and smaller. There have been rapid advances in technology leading to tremendous improvement in connectivity and accessibility (both physical as well as electronic). Hence, the Commission feels that there is no need to have any intermediate level of administration in the form of regional/divisional offices between the two units of Government – District and the State. Having such a layer in between the two tiers adds only to red-tapism and delays.

2.4.3.8 With regard to issues of promotions and cadre management, (which may get disturbed if the regional offices are wound up), the Commission feels that this problem

can be taken care of by identifying suitable departmental posts in the major Districts and at the State Headquarters to be manned by the senior officers who are presently eligible to head the regional offices.

2.4.3.9 Recommendations:

- a) **In view of the emergence of District as the key unit of field administration - as the third tier of government - and with rapid advancement in physical and electronic connectivity between the State Headquarters and the Districts, there is no need to have an intermediate level of administration between the two units of government.**
- b) **In order to take care of cadre management issues arising out of this step, suitable posts should be identified by respective departments, in the major districts and at the Headquarters to be manned by senior officers who are presently eligible to head the regional offices.**

2.4.4 Lokayukta and the Vigilance Set-up

2.4.4.1 Vigilance is an important facet of public administration. It is of critical significance in keeping a check on the integrity of the employees and for controlling government expenditure. The subject of vigilance can be discussed in two different perspectives.

- (a) Existing Legislation, statutes and regulations
- (b) Institutional set-up

2.4.4.2 Before 1947, it was the Indian Penal Code (IPC) which provided the legal base for initiating action against corrupt government employees. The chapter relating to offences by public servants contained in Sections 161 to 165 provided the legal interpretation on which cases of corruption were lodged against public servants.

2.4.4.3 The Prevention of Corruption Act 1947 was the first specific Act in this direction. Subsequently, the Criminal Law Amendment Act of 1952 and 1964 brought some changes in the above law (with regard to enhancement of punishment, expanding the definition of “public servant” and “criminal misconduct” and “enhancing the powers of investigating officers”). Finally in 1988, a vastly modified enactment – Prevention of Corruption Act 1988 was put on the statute.

2.4.4.4 Currently, in most of the States, the vigilance setup consists of the following:-

- (i) The Vigilance Commission and the Investigation Bureau
- (ii) Lokayukta

2.4.4.5 In a majority of the States, the institution of Lokayukta is only a recommendatory body whereas the actual power of instituting corruption cases against public functionaries rests with the State Government (Vigilance Department). In Karnataka, the Vigilance Commission has been placed under the overall control of the Lokayukta.

2.4.5 Vigilance Commission/Vigilance Commissioner in the State:

2.4.5.1 Currently, all the States have an Office of the Vigilance Commissioner which is usually headed by a senior IAS / IPS officer. There is also a Vigilance Bureau which is the investigating arm of the vigilance setup. The State Government consists of a large number of departments whose work is highly specialized and of technical nature. In order to obtain a composite view on various vigilance issues, it is desirable for the Government to have requisite technical expertise in the office of the Vigilance Commissioner. As such, the Commission is of the view that the organization of the Vigilance Commissioner in the State should be structured on the pattern of the Union CVC; particularly in the larger States. The State Vigilance Commission should be a three Member Body with Members who have been experts in their respective fields. In smaller States, however, the requirement of a multi Member Body may not be there.

As regards the Lokayukta, the Commission's views have been summarized in Para 2.8.4.1 of the Commission's Report on Ethics in Governance.

2.4.5.2 Recommendations:

- a) **The recommendations made by the Commission in its Fourth Report (on Ethics in Governance) and its Sixth Report (on Local Governance) for action by State Governments should be implemented expeditiously.**
- b) **The organization of the Vigilance Commission/ Commissioner in the State should be structured on the patterns of the Central Vigilance Commission. In larger States, the State Vigilance Commission should be a three Member Body with Members who have been experts in their respective fields. In smaller States, it may continue to be a single Member Body.**

- c) **The laws regarding the Lokayukta would need to be amended to incorporate the changes suggested in the Report on 'Ethics in Governance'.**

2.4.6 Human Resource Development, Capacity Building and Training

2.4.6.1 Capacity Building in public administration needs to be characterized by several key considerations:

- Developing strategic human resources policies
- Investing in professional and executive development; proactive bridging of insufficiencies of knowledge and skills, preventing obsolescence both individual and organizational.
- Establishing flexible human resource systems to meet socio-technological and environmental changes in the public service, particularly in view of changing conceptions of the role of the State
- Transforming cultural attributes of the personnel, relating to their personality, character and behaviour.
- Establishing performance management systems that provide motivation and rewards for improved functioning
- Improving decision-making systems so as to provide full scope for the skills and capacities of civil servants

2.4.6.2 Training is universally recognized as a critical component of human resource development. It has become even more important in recent years due to rapid quantitative and qualitative changes taking place in all dimensions of public administration across the world. Citizen-centricity of programmes, use of ICT, primacy of Right to Information and emphasis on programmes of social sector development and on issues of environmental protection and conservation are rapidly making the classical bureaucratic skills obsolete. Economic policies which rely heavily on globalization and corporatisation have given a new direction to the paradigm of governance. The representatives of the Government now have to interact with a new class of awakened stakeholders; civil society, academics and technologists, which is quite different from the passive recipients of services of the earlier era. The new regime of public service management calls for an advanced set of knowledge, skills and attitudes from civil servants. But, the prevailing perception is that the Government functionaries lack the required professionalism and sensitivity to meet the higher expectations that the people have from the public services.

2.4.6.3 The Commission believes that in order to raise the overall quality and effectiveness of government functioning, capacity enhancement of government personnel is an issue of critical importance. The Commission has examined it in detail in its Report on “Refurbishing of Personnel Administration” (Tenth Report) particularly with respect to All India and Group ‘A’ Central Services. Some of the important recommendations of this Report are:-

- a. *Every government servant should undergo a mandatory training at the induction stage and also periodically during his/her career. Successful completion of these trainings should be a minimum necessary condition for confirmation in service and subsequent promotions. Mandatory induction trainings should be prescribed for Group D staff also before they are assigned postings.*
- b. *A monitoring mechanism should be set up for overseeing the implementation of the National Training Policy (1996).*
- c. *All civil servants should undergo mandatory training before each promotion and each officer/official should be evaluated after each training programme. Successful completion of the training programmes should be made mandatory for promotions.*
- d. *The objective of mid-career training should be to develop domain knowledge and competence required for the changing job profile of the officer. To this end, mid career learning opportunities relevant to specific domains or specializations should be made available for officers.*
- e. *Public servants should be encouraged to obtain higher academic qualifications and to write papers for reputed and authoritative journals.*
- f. *A strong network of training institutions at the Union and State levels needs to be built up to cater to the training requirements of civil servants. However, instead of spreading resources over a large number of institutions, a few institutions should be identified for capacity building and up gradation.*
- g. *The composition of governing bodies of the national training institutions such as the Lal Bahadur Shastri National Academy of Administration, Sardar Vallabhbhai Patel National Police Academy, Indira Gandhi National Forest Academy and also the State Administrative Training Institutes should be broadened by inducting eminent experts. The governing bodies should be adequately empowered to enable them to discharge their functions efficiently.*

2.4.6.4 While generally reiterating and re-emphasizing the above recommendations, the Commission would like to analyse a few issues which are of specific relevance to the State and District administration.

2.4.6.5 At the State level, there are more than three dozen provincial service cadres dealing with subjects such as – General Administration, Police, Finance, Agriculture, Excise, Transport etc. which have continuous training needs.

2.4.6.6 In many of the States, the practice of putting new recruits on mandatory induction training is in vogue only in case of a few of the organised services, such as the Civil, Police, Forest and Finance Services. But even this training leaves much to be desired in terms of the duration of the course, its content and practical exposure. Probationers belonging to many of the other services are straightaway given field assignments. The concept of mid-career training and skill upgradation of senior State service officers has not found roots in the personnel policy of the State Governments.

2.4.6.7 Similarly, the importance and need of imparting training to Group ‘C’ and ‘D’ government officials too, has not been adequately recognized by many State Governments. In fact, it is this large body of officials which interacts frequently with citizens and thus the “image” of the government depends significantly on how these functionaries conduct themselves both professionally and personally. Because of widespread poverty, illiteracy and excessive centralization of power, there prevails a culture of deference to public authorities. Over a period of time, the public servants develop a sense of superiority. This underscores the importance of making available training opportunities to them. Such trainings will upgrade their professional knowledge and skills and also bring about change in their mindset and attitude so that they become an effective instrument of service to the people. In States like Gujarat where such trainings have been conducted periodically, independent evaluations have revealed that they have brought change in the attitude and professional output of Government officials. Therefore, regular and well-designed trainings of Government officials at these levels should be a major thrust area in the training policy of State Governments.

2.4.6.8 Almost all the States have an Apex Training Institute/Academy (commonly known as the State Administrative Training Institute) whose primary responsibility is to cater to the training needs of the State administration. However, it has not been able to do so effectively. Firstly, the capacity of many Institutes is far too inadequate vis-à-vis the annual intake into the various Services. Secondly, the training effort in most of the States is disjointed, ad-hoc and not demand driven. There is disconnect between the training programme chalked out by the Institute and the skills/attributes requirement and the overall career development plan of the personnel of various departments. This is due to the fact that such training modules

are often not part of the larger human resource development plan of the State. Therefore, there is need to reorganize the entire training system with a clear focus and strategy. Steps are needed to identify and assess the training needs of Government personnel at all levels. The content of the training programmes should be derived from such assessed needs. Thirdly, there is very little attention given to mid-career training needs of officials; which could enable them to respond appropriately to the rapid changes taking place in different sectors of public management. This needs to be addressed.

2.4.6.9 Adequate capacity building of the training institutions is one of the key factors responsible for the quality of training. As recommended by the Commission in its Tenth Report, the composition of governing bodies of the State Administrative Training Institutes should be broadened by inducting eminent experts. The governing bodies should be adequately empowered to enable them to discharge their functions efficiently.

2.4.6.10 Equally important is the process of selection of faculty which needs to be rigorous and transparent, in terms of attracting the most suitable professionals to join as trainers. Whereas a fair proportion of professionals may come from the open market and the academia, departmental officers who are deputed to such institutes should be selected on the basis of their competence and motivation for such assignments. Very often, “unwanted” officers are pushed into training institutes. A scheme of incentives to attract talented and dedicated officers to this field would be necessary.

2.4.6.11 In addition, training activities have usually been subjected to insufficient budgeting because of the low priority accorded to it. For a meaningful HRD programme this sector needs to be given a higher priority in budget allocation. This could be done easily if a certain percentage of all scheme funds is earmarked for training and related activities. It is also not necessary for all trainings to be formally institutionalised. A large part of trainings can also be provided “in situ” under the supervision of the head of the organization with appropriate support from a team of experts.

2.4.6.12 The Commission is of the view that every State should formulate a comprehensive human resource development policy with training as its main constituent. While doing so the broad parameters of the National Training Policy, 1996 may be kept in mind. Such a policy should address the issues raised in the preceding paragraphs. Simultaneously, a suitable monitoring mechanism to supervise the implementation of such policy may also be set up.

2.4.6.13 The Commission feels that there is need to somewhat disperse the existing unitary institutional arrangement and set-up adequately equipped training centres at the regional

and the district levels (their number will depend on the specific requirement of the State). The Apex Institute should concentrate on all aspects of training of Class I and Class II officers, (both pre-induction as well as mid-career programmes). The Regional Institutes could look after the shorter training needs of the Class II officers and also run foundation courses for Class III recruits. It would also be desirable to have district level training organizations which could take care of the mid-career training needs of Class III employees. The district centre should also have proper facilities for skill / behavioral training of Class IV employees.

2.4.6.14 The Commission is further of the view that the State level apex training institute (the ATI) should be truly professional and autonomous and have an overall integrative and coordinating role for the entire training/orientation activity running in the State. It should act as the primary resource centre for level II and level III Training Institutes. It would also provide training to those who will work as trainers at the Regional and District Institutes. In course of time, it can undertake projects of distance learning and become a virtual academy of training for the entire State.

2.4.6.15 The State Administrative Training Institutes should have embedded in them Centers dealing with Good Governance and documentation and institutionalization of good practices – so that these are institutionalized and disseminated across States.

2.4.6.16 Recommendations:

- a) **The Commission reiterates its recommendations pertaining to capacity building and training made in the Report on “Refurbishing of Personnel Administration” (Tenth Report).**
- b) **Every State should formulate a comprehensive Human Resource Development Policy with training as an important component on the lines of the National Training Policy, 1996. Simultaneously, a suitable monitoring mechanism to supervise the implementation of such policy may also be setup.**
- c) **In addition to the apex level training body called the Administrative Training Institute (ATI), adequate numbers of Regional Training Institutes should also be established at different places across the State. The Apex Institute should take care of the training needs of the Class I/Class II officers of the State services, whereas the Regional Training Institutes should deal with the mid-career training needs of Class II officers and induction training of Class III employees. Steps should also be taken to set-up district level**

training organizations which could take care of the mid-career training needs of Class III employees. The district centre should also have proper facilities for skill/behavioral training of Class IV recruits.

- d) In this arrangement, the apex body, the ATI should have an overall integrative and coordinating role for the entire training/orientation programme running in the State. It should act as the primary resource centre for Regional and District Training Institutes. It should also provide training to those who will work on their faculty. In course of time, the ATI can undertake projects of distance learning and become a virtual academy of training for the entire State.**
- e) The State Administrative Training Institutes (ATIs) should have embedded in them, Centers of Good Governance.**

2.5 State Public Service Commission

2.5.1 Articles 315 to 323 of the Constitution deal with Public Service Commissions both at the Union and the State level.

2.5.2 Article 320 of the Constitution of India lays down the functions of the State Public Service Commission. The functions of the State Public Service Commission are:

- (i) It is the duty of the State Public Service Commission to conduct examinations for appointment to the services of the State.
- (ii) The State Public Service Commission will be consulted by the State Government on the following issues:-
 - (a) on all matters relating to methods of recruitment to civil services and civil posts;
 - (b) on the principles to be followed while making appointments, promotions and transfers to civil services and posts;
 - (c) on all disciplinary matters of a person serving the government of a State in a civil capacity, including memorials or petitions relating to such matters;

- (d) on any claim by a person, who is serving or has served the government in a civil capacity that any cost, incurred by him in defending legal proceedings instituted against him in respect of acts done or purporting to have been done in the execution of his duty, shall be paid out of the consolidated fund of the state;
- (e) on any claim for the award of a pension in respect of injuries sustained by a person while serving under the government in a civil capacity and any question as to the amount of any such award.
- (iii) The State Public Service Commission functions as an advisory body. It is the duty of the State Public Service Commission to advise on any matter, referred to it by the government.

2.5.3 In the early years of Independence, State Public Service Commissions throughout the country functioned well primarily on account of the fact that:

- (a) There was objectivity in selection of competent and experienced people as Chairman and Members of the Commission. The government treated the Public Service Commission as a sacrosanct institution and the Chairman and Members were either very senior government servants (drawn usually from the ICS) or academicians of high standing in their field.
- (b) The Commissions enjoyed excellent reputation for objectivity, transparency and fairplay.

2.5.4 But in recent years, this Constitutional body has suffered extensive loss of reputation in many States, mainly on account of (a) charges of corruption, favoritism and nepotism in matters of recruitment and (b) use of archaic processes and procedures in its functioning which leads to inordinate delays. For example, the civil services examinations conducted by a State Public Service Commission take a minimum time period of one and half year to complete. In some cases, it may take even longer.

2.5.5 The following issues need to be examined in this context:-

- i. Appointment of Chairman and Members – issue of qualifications
- ii. Role and functions of the Public Service Commission
- iii. Its composition / strength

2.5.6 Appointment of Chairman / Members

2.5.6.1 Currently, the Chairman / Members of the State Public Service Commission are appointed by the Governor in accordance with provisions described in Article 316 of the Constitution.

2.5.6.2 This Article says

“316 (1) The Chairman and other members of a Public Service Commission shall be appointed, in the case of the Union Commission or a Joint Commission, by the President, and in the case of a State Commission, by the Governor 1*** of the State:

Provided that as nearly as may be one-half of the members of every Public Service Commission shall be persons who at the dates of their respective appointments have held office for at least ten years either under the Government of India or under the Government of a State, and in computing the said period of ten years any period before the commencement of this Constitution during which a person has held office under the Crown in India or under the Government of an Indian State shall being included.”

2.5.6.3 The Article provides for two kinds of membership for this body. As far as possible, one half of the strength has to come from government service (serving or retired). But, the qualification needed, for this category has not been explicitly defined. On a plain interpretation of the words, any person who has worked in the government for a period of ten years in any capacity is eligible to be appointed as the Chairman or a Member of the State Commission. Often, junior employees have been appointed on this august body and have been given the onerous task of (a) making direct recruitment to regular Class I / II, posts under the State Government and (b) presiding over the meetings of the departmental promotion committees to clear senior level promotions. Weak on merit and professional ability, such appointees have not been able to do justice to their work.

2.5.6.4 With regard to the second category of Members, the situation is even more ambiguous. The Constitution does not stipulate any qualification for them. The appointees could be from any field and with any qualification. In practice, this distorts the entire selection process. Choice, often, is made in favour of persons who do not have the appropriate background, training or experience. Fairplay and good traditions have thus become casualties.

2.5.6.5 As a result, there has been considerable erosion in the reputation and credibility of the Public Service Commissions in some States. This issue was also discussed in detail by the first ARC, and it made the following recommendations to improve their working and standards: -

1. *In making appointment to a State Public Service Commission the Governor should consult the chairman of the Union Public Service Commission and the Chairman of the State Public Service Commission.*
2. *At least one member of the State Public Service Commission should belong to a different State.*
3. *The minimum academic qualification for membership of a Commission should be a university degree.*
4. *A member selected from among government officers should have held office under a State Government or the Union Government for at least ten years; and should have occupied the position of a Head of Department or Secretary to Government in a State or a comparable position in an institution of higher education.*
5. *Members selected from non-official should have practiced at least for ten years in any of the recognised profession like teaching, law, medicine, engineering, science accountancy or administration.*

2.5.6.6 The Commission is of the view that the intention behind creation of an autonomous Public Service Commission as a Constitutional authority was to create a body of achievers and ex-administrators who could select meritorious candidates for recruitment and promotion to various civil service positions under the State Government with utmost probity and transparency. There is need to take steps to ensure that only persons of high standing, intellectual ability and reputation are selected as Chairman and Members of the Public Service Commission.

2.5.7 Strength of the Public Service Commissions

2.5.7.1 The Constitution does not prescribe any limit on the strength of the Public Service Commission. By tradition, the size of this Body in the States has remained small. The Union Public Service Commission had a slightly larger strength.

2.5.7.2 The current position in this regard can be seen in the Table below:-

Table No. 2.2 : Composition of the Public Service Commissions			
Name of the State	Sanctioned Posts (Chairman & Members)	In position	Vacancy
Madhya Pradesh	1 + 4	Chairman – 1 Members – 3	1 Vacant
Karnataka	1 + 9	Chairman – 1 Members – 7	2 Vacant
Kerala	1 + 17	Chairman – 1 Members – 17	--
Rajasthan	1 + 5	Chairman – 1 Members – 5	--
Uttar Pradesh	1 + 7	Chairman – 1 Members – 7	--
West Bengal	1 + 6	Chairman – 1 Member – 5	1 Vacant
Bihar	1 + 6	Chairman – 1 Member – 4	2 Vacant
Assam	1 + 6	Chairman – 1 Member – 5	1 Vacant
Tripura	1 + 3	Chairman – 1 Member – 2	1 Vacant
Himachal Pradesh	1 + 3	Chairman – 1 Member – 2	1 Vacant
Sikkim	1 + 2	Chairman – 1 Member – 2	--
Manipur	1 + 2	Chairman – 1 Member – 2	--
Uttarakhand	1 + 4	Chairman – 1 Member – 2	2 Vacant

Table No. 2.2 : Composition of the Public Service Commissions *Contd.*

Name of the State	Sanctioned Posts (Chairman & Members)	In position	Vacancy
Tamil Nadu	1 + 14	Chairman – 1 Members – 14	--
Chhattisgarh	1 + 4	Chairman – 1 Members – 3	1 Vacant
Maharashtra	1 + 5	Chairman – 1 Members – 5	--

(The UPSC consists of one Chairman and ten Members).
Source: Information received from various States

2.5.7.3 In recent years, some of the States such as Kerala and Tamil Nadu have increased the strength of their Public Service Commission to disproportionately large numbers. As discussed and recommended in the subsequent paragraphs, this Institution will need to confine itself to the recruitment of candidates only for higher level posts leaving the recruitment at junior levels to the subordinate recruiting bodies. Therefore, the Commission is of the view that there needs to be a limit on the strength of the membership of the State Public Service Commission.

2.5.7.4 The Commission is of the view that both (a) the matter of appointment of Chairman/ Members and their qualifications and (b) the matter of prescribing a limit for the strength of the Commission, are complex issues. There is need to evolve a national consensus on these two issues among the States through discussions/deliberations at the Inter-State Council.

2.5.8 Recommendations:

- a) **Steps should be taken to ensure that persons of high standing, intellectual ability and reputation are selected as Chairman/Members of the State Public Service Commissions. A limit should also be imposed on the strength of its membership.**
- b) **There is need to evolve national consensus among States on the issues of (i) appointment of Chairman/Members and (ii) limit on the membership of the Commission, through discussions/deliberations at the Inter-State Council.**

2.5.9 Functions of the Public Service Commission; its relationship with the junior recruiting bodies.

2.5.9.1 As mentioned at Para 2.5.2, Article 320 deals with the functions of the Public Service Commission. Article 320(3) describes matters on which Union Public Service Commission or the State Public Service Commission shall be consulted.

2.5.9.2 Currently a large chunk of employees in the State Government belong to Group 'C' (Class III) and Group 'D' (Class IV) categories. The Commission feels that the domain of the State Public Service Commission should be (a) recruitment of candidates for higher level posts (class I and Class II posts of various States Services) and (b) advising the government in senior level promotions through the Departmental Promotion Committee. The Commission should also handle recruitment / promotion to teaching posts in government Colleges and other fully funded units of the Universities. As regards recruitment of junior functionaries, the role of the State Public Service Commission would be to lay down the principles, norms and standards which need to be followed. The State Commission would act as a watch dog organization for public recruiting agencies like the Subordinate Service Commissions, Teachers Selection Commissions, District Recruitment Boards etc.

2.5.9.3 Such a reform, while ensuring adoption of public policies like those on reservations, would speed up recruitments, lead to adoption of common norms and procedures ensuring objectivity and encourage local aspirants for district and local level posts.

2.5.9.4 Recommendations:

- a) **The Public Service Commission should handle only (i) recruitment of candidates for higher level posts under the State Government (Class I and Class II positions of various State cadres), (ii) advising government on senior level promotions through the DPC and (iii) recruitment and promotions to teaching posts in government Colleges and fully funded units of the Universities.**
- b) **With regard to the appointment of junior level functionaries of the State Government, the role of the State Public Service Commission should be to lay down broad norms and standards. The recruiting organisations concerned such as the Subordinate Service Commission, the School Teachers Selection Commission and District Recruitment Boards should follow these norms and standards in their working. The State Public Service Commission would act as a watch dog.**

DISTRICT ADMINISTRATION

3.1 Introduction

3.1.1 Historically the district, in some form or the other has been the most important unit of administration in the Indian sub-continent. The evolution of district administration in Mughal times and those of the East India Company has to be understood in light of the fact that neither had a legislative wing. Executive commands originated from the Emperor or the Governor General, or from the provincial governors, and were executed by the sub-provincial authorities, howsoever designated.

3.1.2 The British Paliament was the first legislature in respect of India in modern times and enactments created and gave substance to the district head of administration, known variously as the Collector (in respect of revenue administration), the District Magistrate (in respect of administration of criminal justice) or the Deputy Commissioner (in respect of General Aministration and special functions / powers under local tenancy laws.*

3.1.3 Until the 73rd and 74th amendments to the Constitution, the governance structure of India was two-tiered comprising the Union Government and the State Governments. At the district level, apart from discharging the responsibilities cast by specific enactments, the Collectors performed such administrative tasks as were assigned to them by the State governments. After Independence, the single greatest accretion to the responsibilities of the district administrator came through expansion of rural development programmes. As the number of activities, institutions and departments involved in rural development increased, the coordinating and synthesizing role of the Collector in the development efforts of the government assumed greater importance.

3.1.4 With the constitutionally mandated establishment of Panachayati Raj Institutions and Municipal bodies, it has become necessary to re-examine and re-define the role of the district administration. It is imperative that the devolution of decision making to local levels should face no impediments. It is equally imperative that the unique administrative experience, expertise and credibility of the office of the District Collector built up over a period of two hundred years is properly utilized.

*In this report the terms "Collector", "District Magistrate" and "Deputy Commissioner" will be used interchangeably.

3.1.5 The linkages and relationship between the State government and the District Collector cannot be examined in isolation from the linkages existing between the district offices and local bodies. There is a high degree of complementarity between them. This Chapter, examines their functioning and tries to suggest an environment for a responsive and citizen friendly district administration in line with the principles of decentralization and subsidiarity.

3.1.6 The overall administrative structure presently prevailing at the district and sub-district levels in the country consists of the following three components.²

(A) Administration of regulatory functions under the leadership of the Collector and District Magistrate, such as law and order, land revenue / reforms, excise, registration, treasury, civil supplies and social welfare. This domain also includes oversight over primary departments of the government e.g. agriculture, animal husbandry, and primary and school education.

(B) District / sub-district level offices of the line departments of the State Government and their agencies, such as PWD, irrigation, health, industries etc. which have had stronger accountability relationship with the State headquarters rather than with the District Collector.

(C) Local bodies (Panchayati Raj Institutions and Municipal bodies) which, after the 73rd and 74th amendment of the Constitution, have become the third tier of government and are to be empowered to handle subjects pertaining to development of the local areas as illustratively listed in the Eleventh and Twelfth Schedule of the Constitution.

3.2 The Institution of District Collector / Deputy Commissioner

3.2.1 Till some years ago, in most of the States, the District Collector was the head of the government at the district level, responsible for a diverse portfolio of functions ranging from delivery of essential services, land revenue administration, execution of rural development programmes, disaster management, maintenance of law and order and collection of excise and transport revenue. As such, virtually all the instruments of the State Government that operated at the local levels did so in conjunction with the Collector's office either formally or informally. In this regard, structurally diverse arrangements were built up over time. The relationships and reporting structures range from the Collectors undertaking broad oversight/supervision of the activities undertaken by line departments- to specific day-to-day management of some services. For many State Government bodies, the Collector had an important role in determining how, where and what quantity of their services were to be delivered. In recent years, however, the departments have tended to function increasingly

as vertical silos up to the State level and, as stated above, the gradual empowerment of local governments is changing the role played by the District Collector in matters of local development.

3.2.2 Evolution and Change

3.2.2.1 Till the 1960s, when programmes of rural development were at a nascent stage, the Collector's job seemed to be carefully organized with land reforms, revenue collection, law and order, food and civil supplies, welfare and relief/rehabilitation being the principal areas of his responsibility. The needs of the people were limited, their interaction with the government was infrequent and the bureaucratic set up seemed to be dedicated. Under these circumstances, the office of the Collector was a strong and effective institution.

3.2.2.2 In the years that followed, a large number of new projects/schemes were initiated by various departments of the Government, with the Collector as the notional head of the District Monitoring Committee. Apart from making a formal review in monthly/quarterly coordination meetings, the Collector had a somewhat limited role in such matters. Towards the beginning of the 1980s, the development of rural areas got a further thrust and the government initiated a large number of Centrally Sponsored/State sector schemes in agriculture, rural development, primary education and healthcare. Though, separate instruments were created for their execution, the Collector, in most of the cases, was given the overall supervisory charge of the programmes in the districts. The Collector and his administration were expected to be omniscient and omnipotent; capable of providing solutions to all the problems.

3.2.2.3 But after the introduction of the Panchayati Raj system in the country (post 1993), most of the development functions have been taken away from the Collector's domain, although the State Governments feel it convenient to use this institution to exercise control over the PRIs.

3.2.3 Need for a Collector in the District

3.2.3.1 The post of District Collector has been the most important feature of field administration in India for the last two hundred years. Before Independence, when the economy was primarily agrarian, the Collector as head of the land revenue administration also enjoying wide powers under criminal laws, was considered the ultimate guardian figure - responsible for the well being of residents in his jurisdiction - the representative of the British Empire, capable of doing anything and everything. In the post Independence era, when the economy diversified, and the pace of industrialization and growth of tertiary

²Modernising District Administration Study, CGG, 2005-06 – Study was done in five States viz. Andhra Pradesh, Maharashtra, Uttaranchal, Orissa and Assam.

activities picked up, other functionaries too gained in importance. But, even now, in most parts of the country, excepting metropolitan/mega cities, the Collector is the most recognized face of the administration; he is considered to be the principal representative of the government at the district level, who could be approached to solve virtually all problems ranging from land disputes, to scarcity of essential commodities, to inadequacy of relief in times of crisis, to community disputes and even to issues of family discords. As Rajni Kothari observed³:

“the office of the Collector as the Chief Representative of the Government in the District is, in many ways, unique and its supposed stature and authority have engendered a sort of institutionalized charisma that is in some ways unparalleled in modern administrative development.”

3.2.3.2 In this context, the Prime Minister’s Address at the District Magistrate’s Conference on May 20, 2005 is of particular significance:-

“The Collector or the District Magistrate remains even today the linchpin of the administrative system in India more than a hundred years after the creation of this Institution by the British...”

Indeed, revenue collection is the least important of tasks today. You have become agents of change, of good governance and development administration at the very base of our democratic structure. The insights you gain during your tenure at the district level stands you in good stead throughout your career because it gives you a first hand experience in dealing with the hopes and aspirations, the lives and livelihoods of our people. The State and Central Governments benefit immensely from this district level administrative experience very early in the lives of our administrators...

In this redefined role of the Government, the cutting edge of a Government’s function is at the district and lower levels. I think someone said India lives in States, I could amplify that to say that India lives in districts. Therefore, the provision of education and health facilities for improving human infrastructure, provision of physical infrastructure, improving economic opportunities for marginalised sections of society, preparing the society at large to face the challenge of disasters – natural disaster as well as manmade disasters - and who can forget the role of terrorism in disturbing all civilised societies in the world that we live in. We have to be prepared to meet all this challenges. And these are all functions which are best performed by local

bodies and district administrations. As we sit in Delhi and try to design a template for a humane, caring and prosperous India, we are aware of the criticality of your role in this process – your role in ensuring good governance at the grassroots, in promoting innovation, in improving service delivery, in enhancing public private partnerships and in ensuring outlays become outcomes. I believe that unless we reform governance from the village level upwards, there can be no real reform at the National level. And what I heard this morning gives me confidence that we have men and women in this room who can be trusted to be active agents of improving the quality of our governance in the years to come...

We have also had a major shift in our administration through the 73rd and 74th Constitutional Amendments, which sought to revitalise local bodies and create elected representatives down the line. Though this was expected to whittle down the powers of the Collector, our historical experience is that the role of the Collector has only been transformed into a more powerful one of coordinator, facilitator and a person who is responsible for inter-sectoral coordination of various activities that characterise the work of our grassroot administration....

Many of the challenges that you face in your district, be it the education challenge, the water challenge, the health challenge or the employment challenge, the solution may lie in enabling people to handle change and improving service delivery. A Collector therefore can provide a leadership to this task of nation building..”

3.2.3.3 The Commission had examined the issue of whether there is any need to retain the office of the District Collector in its present form in its Report on Local Governance. There is a view that with the empowerment of PRIs/ULBs in the districts, there is need to devise an environment in which the institution of District Collector gradually loses importance and ultimately recedes into a district level land revenue functionary, responsible to the local bodies. This view is based on the belief that the strong traditions linked with this institution and its recognition in the public mind as the prime mover of governance at the district level would tend to impede growth of any other authority at that level.

3.2.3.4 The counter view is that the office of the District Collector has risen to this level of importance and utility through many national and local crises and it should not be weakened.

3.2.3.5 Though as per the new administrative and development environment, PRIs/ULBs are the third tier of government, they do not totally remove the Collector’s responsibility in matters of local development. The declining significance of land revenue has also not lessened

the importance of the Collector in the management of land records, the maintenance of law and order and general administration and as an effective grievance redressal authority. These have remained and will remain central and core areas of State activities at the district level even when there is full fructification of local self-government. The Collector will thus continue to be responsible for a multiplicity of tasks at the district level such as improving human capabilities, creating physical infrastructure, improving economic opportunities for marginalized sections of society and facing challenges posed by disasters. He will have a new role that is the role of a coordinator, facilitator and a person who is responsible for inter-sectoral coordination of various activities that characterise the work of our grassroots administration. He is the functionary who would provide overall leadership in the district in the task of nation building. Hence, the Collector would remain a key figure in the scheme of administration at the field level.

3.2.3.7 The Commission has therefore expressed its view in its Report on “Local Governance” that a representative District Government should be empowered while fully utilizing the institutional strength of the District Collector.

3.2.4 Redefining the Collector’s Role:

3.2.4.1 A Wide Mandate

3.2.4.1.1 At present the portfolio of the Collector’s office generally includes the following functions and activities (though there may be variations across the States):-

- acting as the Head of Land and Revenue Administration, including responsibility for District Finance (expenditure and audit);
- acting as the District Head of the Executive Magistracy and overall supervision of law and order and security and some say in the police matters;
- as Licensing and Regulatory Authority in respect of the various special laws such as Arms, Explosive and Cinematography Acts etc. in the District;
- conduct of elections – for Parliament, State Legislature and Local Bodies;
- as the Officer-in-charge of Disaster Management;
- as the guardian of public lands with the responsibility to prevent and remove encroachments which are often a source of tension between vested interests and the district administration;

- public service delivery, either by facilitating or directly delivering services assigned to the district administration from other departments. (In this respect, the Collector often acts as Chairman of the Board for Parastatals, or as Chairman or Member of various standing and inter-departmental committees);
- facilitation of interaction between civil society and the State Government;
- handling issues of local cadre management such as recruitment, in-service training and promotion; and
- as the Chief Information and Grievance Redressal Officer of the district.

3.2.4.1.2 The details of these functions are given in the Table No.3.1:-

Table No. 3.1 : Functions of the District Collector/Deputy Commissioner			
Sl. No.	Functional Area	Role of District Collector/ Deputy Commissioner (DC)	Variations across Select States
1	Revenue Administration	The Collector handles all matters connected with land reforms and revenue administration (including custody of government lands). He is assisted by an Additional Collector / Joint Collector. Collector is the officer-in charge of the district under the State Excise Act.	Similar across different States
2	Executive Magistracy and Maintenance of law and order	As the Magistrate of the District, exercises functions and powers under various provisions of the Cr.PC. Is the Officer in overall charge of Law and Order and internal security in the district. Is the authority to issue custody/detention warrants under special anti-crime/security enactments e.g. NSA. Retains importance in Police matters too e.g. under Bihar Police Act 2007, the Collector is the Chairman of the District Accountability Authority which monitors issues concerning departmental inquiries and complaints of misconduct against junior policemen.	Varies from State to State though Cr.P.C. functions are broadly similar.

Table No. 3.1 : Functions of the District Collector/Deputy Commissioner <i>Contd.</i>			
Sl. No.	Functional Area	Role of District Collector/ Deputy Commissioner (DC)	Variations across Select States
3	Licensing and Regulatory Authority	The Collector is the licensing and regulatory authority under various special laws such as Arms and Cinematography Acts etc. in the district.	Similar across different States
4	Disaster Management	The Relief /Disaster Management branch of the Collector's office deals directly with these functions.	Similar across different States
5	Elections	The Collector is the District Election Officer for Parliament, State Legislature and Local Bodies.	Similar across different States
6	Food and Civil Supplies	In most States, the Collector has a direct role to play in the functioning of the Food and Civil Supplies Department at the district level. He oversees the implementation of the Public Distribution System and has powers to enforce provisions of the Essential Commodities Act and related Rules and Orders.	Similar across different States
7	Welfare	The Collector plays a very critical role in the execution of welfare programmes such as those relating to disability, old age pension etc. either through direct superintendence or through oversight.	Varies from State to State depending on the role envisaged in this regard for local bodies. In Maharashtra, Zila Parishad (ZP) has a stronger role in welfare activities unlike in Andhra Pradesh or Rajasthan.
8	Census	The Collector is the principal Census Officer.	Similar across different States
9	Coordination	One of the most important roles of the Collector is to coordinate activities of other agencies/departments at the district level	Similar across different States

Table No. 3.1 : Functions of the District Collector/Deputy Commissioner <i>Contd.</i>			
Sl. No.	Functional Area	Role of District Collector/ Deputy Commissioner (DC)	Variations across Select States
10	Economic Development (Agriculture, Irrigation, Industry, etc.)	Though, many activities/functions of these sectors stand transferred to PRIs and local bodies, the Collector still has some role in many of these programmes. He chairs meetings of various Committees of Agriculture, Animal Husbandry, Veterinary, Sericulture, Handlooms, Textiles, Irrigation and Industries departments. Also reviews their activities in monthly/bimonthly meetings and coordinates among the departments.	Varies from State to State depending on the role envisaged in this regard for local bodies. In Maharashtra and Himachal Pradesh, the ZP has a stronger role in primary economic development activities unlike that in Andhra Pradesh or Rajasthan.
11	Human Resource Development	Though, a major part of this subject (primary education) stands transferred to the PRIs, the District Collector/Deputy Commissioner has been retained as Chairman/Co-Chairman in some of the district level committees.	Varies from State to State depending on the role envisaged in this regard for local bodies. In Maharashtra and Himachal Pradesh, powers have been given to PRIs in matters relating to health & primary education.
12	Rural Development	Though major activities of this department stand transferred to the PRIs/ULBs, in some States, the Collector still continues to be the nodal authority for some programmes. Under the National Rural Employment Guarantee Act, the Collector has been designated as the District Programme Coordinator in some of the States.	In Andhra Pradesh, the DC is the Executive Director of District Rural Development Agency. In Maharashtra and Himachal Pradesh, DRDA is under the ZP. In Himachal Pradesh, the ZPs have been empowered to appoint Assistant Engineers in DRDA.
13	Local Self Government (PRIs / ULBs)	The role of the District Collector/ Deputy Commissioner with regard to local self governing institutions varies across different States. Mostly these relate to	In Andhra Pradesh, the DC exercises direct control over the Gram Panchayats; in Orissa,

Table No. 3.1 : Functions of the District Collector/Deputy Commissioner			
Sl. No.	Functional Area	Role of District Collector/ Deputy Commissioner (DC)	Variations across Select States
		the powers of the State Government vis-à-vis the PRIs. (Powers of suspension, resolution, supersession etc.)	the DC is the CEO of the ZP; in Maharashtra, the DC has a limited role to play.
14	Preparation of Development Plan	Though under Articles 243-ZD and 243-ZE, the planning functions in a district have been given to DPC/MPC, the Collector coordinates with departments/agencies involved in execution of various works.	Similar across different States.
15	Information Technology	The Collector exercises superintendence over the District NIC Centre.	Similar across different States.

3.2.4.1.3 The District Collector/Magistrate has specific powers entrusted to him under several Union and State enactments. These statutory powers have to be exercised with care and responsibility. The Commission noted that some Collectors were not even aware of all the laws under which they are empowered.

3.2.4.1.4 The Collector is also the Chairman of a large number of Committees at the district level. A list of the Committees chaired by the District Collector in Anantapur District of Andhra Pradesh was obtained from the Collector and is given below as an illustration (the Collector indicated that the names of some Committees might be missing from the list):-

1. Irrigation Development Board (IDB)
2. Vigilance & Monitoring Committee on SC/ST Atrocities
3. District Forestry Advisory Committee
4. AP Water, Land & Tree Act Implementation Committee (APWALTA Act)

5. District Rajak Welfare Committee
6. District Naibrambana Welfare Committee
7. District Joint Staff Council Committee – Employees Unions/Associations
8. AP Employees Welfare Fund District Committee
9. Registration of Existing & New Aquaculture Fish Ponds Committee
10. District Midday Meals Monitoring Committee (Primary Education)
11. District Selection Committee for Recruitment of Teachers
12. District BC Service Co-operative Society
13. District ST Sub-plan
14. District SC Service Co-operative Society Ltd.
15. District Task Force Committee of Mines & Geology
16. District Hospital Development Society
17. District Level Review Committee of Bankers
18. District Consultative Committee of Bankers
19. District Advisory Committee for Renewable Energy (NEDCAP)
20. District Statue Committee
21. District Official Language Committee
22. District Disaster Management Committee
23. District Executive Committee for 108 Emergency Services
24. District Level Minimum Wages Committee for Unskilled Labourers
25. District Horticulture Mission
26. District AIDS Prevention and Control Society
27. District Tourism Committee
28. District Negotiation Committee for Finalization of Market Value of Lands purchased for acquisition
29. District Committee on Regularization of Encroachments
30. District Arms Purchase Committee
31. District Road Safety Committee

32. District RTA Committee (Regional Transport Authority)
33. ATMA Committee (Agriculture)
34. District Level Committee for TRICOR
35. District Selection Committee for Recruitment of Doctors on Contract Basis
36. District Level Co-ordination Committee for Women Development and Child Welfare (ICDS)
37. District Selection Committee for recruitment of Anganwadi Workers and Anganwadi Helpers. (ICDS)
38. District Level Committee for Implementation of Girl Child Protection Scheme (ICDS)
39. District Level Committee for Anti Trafficking (ICDS)
40. District Level Committee for CM/PM package (Pasukranthi/Kaheera Kranthi)
41. Andhra Pradesh Micro Irrigation Project, Anantapur
42. District Food Advisory Committee
43. Anantapur Society for Employment and Training (ANSET)
44. Urban Market Value Anomalies Rectification Committee (Registration Department)
45. Management Committee for AP Study Circle for BCs
46. District Single Window Clearance Committee (Industries Department)
47. District Level Committee for Incentives (Industries Department)
48. District Level PMRY Committee (Industries Department)
49. District Industries Promotion Committee (DIC)
50. District Level Juvenile Welfare Committee

3.2.4.1.5 To give another example, as per the findings of a study report prepared by the CGG, Hyderabad for the Department of Administrative Reforms and Public Grievances, Government of India, a Deputy Commissioner in Assam is the Chairman of 43 district level committees. In its interactions with some of the Collectors, the Commission noted that many of them were not fully aware of how many committees they are required to preside over.

3.2.4.1.6 Besides, there may be other important organizations functioning in the district such as the Red Cross Society, a Degree College or Sports Associations which may be also headed by the Collector. Often, the Collector is appointed as the Chairman of a Committee to manage a major trust/endowment located in the district.

3.2.4.1.7 Such widespread functions without well defined roles result in lack of clarity and diffusion of the Collector's responsibilities. Also, after the establishment of PRIs / ULBs as the third tier of government, there is no need to assign any role/function to the Collector in respect of activities which are transferred by the State Government to these bodies. As such, the Commission is of the view that there is need to redefine the role and responsibilities of the Collector in a clear manner. His job profile should consist of (a) a well defined set of exclusive activities both statutory as well as non-statutory as a functionary of the State Government (b) the general work of coordination with various departments / agencies of the State and the Union Governments at the district level and (c) in the interim period till the time the local elected Institutions mature into District Government – as the Chief Executive Officer of the proposed District Council.

3.2.4.1.8 The main functions of the Collector may now include:

- (i) Land and Revenue administration, land acquisition, custodian of government lands and properties, registration, recovery of public demand
- (ii) Executive magistracy and maintenance of Law and Order, Internal Security, Prisons, Remand/ Juvenile Homes
- (iii) Licensing and regulatory functions with respect to various special laws pertaining to Arms, Explosives, Cinemas etc.
- (iv) Disaster Management
- (v) Civil supplies, public distribution and social welfare
- (vi) Excise
- (vii) Transport
- (viii) Mining
- (ix) Labour Laws
- (x) Elections

- (xi) Legal Affairs
- (xii) Census
- (xiii) Protocol, general administration,
- (xiv) Treasury management / district accounts office related work
- (xv) Public Relations Department, NIC and other miscellaneous functions assigned by the State Government, coordination with civil society
- (xvi) Coordination with line departments / other agencies of the State and Union Governments
- (xvii) In the interim period – till the local institutions obtain adequate maturity – as Chief Officer of the proposed District Government

3.2.4.2 Land and Revenue Administration

3.2.4.2.1 The land revenue administration in a State operates at four administrative levels – district, sub-division, tehsil/taluka/block and village. The Collector/Deputy Commissioner is the head of the revenue administration at the district level and is the custodian of government land and properties under his jurisdiction. He is assisted by the Additional Collector(s) and other officers of the State Civil Service. The revenue work at the Collectorate is divided into various Sections headed by a Superintendent who in turn, is assisted by ministerial staff.

3.2.4.2.2 Each district comprises of revenue sub-divisions. The sub-divisional level revenue offices are supervised by Deputy Collectors/Extra Asst Commissioners who are designated as sub-divisional officers under whom other subordinates such as officials in charge of revenue circles work. Sub-Divisional level officers of various departments such as Food and Civil Supplies, Excise, Social Welfare etc. work as branch officers of their district establishments.

3.2.4.2.3 Within each (sub) division, there exist a number of blocks/talukas/tehsils. The tehsil/block level revenue offices are headed by Tehsildars/COs. It is at this level that there is a direct interface of the government with the public and the image of the Revenue Administration largely depends on the efficient and effective functioning of these officials. At the village level, the States usually, have a designated revenue official called Patwari/Revenue Karamchari. In some States, the Executive Officer of the Gram Panchayat or GP Secretary may double up as the Patwari to handle revenue functions as well.

3.2.4.2.4 The revenue functions performed by the Revenue/Regulatory Department in Andhra Pradesh are given in the Table⁴ No.3.2 below:

Table No. 3.2 : Function of the Revenue Department in Andhra Pradesh	
Functions relating to Revenue Collection	
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Water Tax • Non Agricultural Land Assessment Act, 1963 • Miscellaneous arrears • Dues by courts • Road cess • Loans 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Irrigation sources Inspection • Joint Azmoish (a survey assessment at the spot) • Land Disputes • Revenue sadassu (administrative meeting of the beneficiary group, officials and farmers) (Kisan Darbar/Sabha) • Jamabandi
Functions relating to Land Records	
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Pahanis / Adangals Maintenance • Inspection and booking of crops • Certified copies of Land Records and Khasra Pahanis • Inspection of survey stones and their maintenance • Maintenance of Government Land Registers 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Maintenance and Updation of Land Records • Permanent Settlement Register / Sethwars • FMBs • Village Maps • Village Accounts • Demand Collection & Billing
Functions relating to the Record of Rights	
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Pattadar Pass Book and Transfer Deeds • Maintenance of Form I-A and I-B Registers • Form 17 Registers 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Sanction of Succession & Transfer of Registry • Amendments • Record of Rights (ROR) Appeals • Disposal of Form X claims
Functions relating to Land Reforms	
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Andhra Pradesh Fragmentation and Consolidation of Holdings Act, 1956 • Andhra Area Tenancy Act, 1956 • Inam Abolition • Atiyat • Agricultural Land Ceiling Act 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Urban Land Ceiling Act • A.P Estate Abolition Act • Jagir Abolition Regulation • Land Transfer Regulation
Functions relating to Land Use Management	
<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Assignment of Govt. Land for Agriculture and House site purpose. • Land Acquisition for public purpose. • Disposal of Govt. land by alienation, transfer and lease. • Public Premises Act. 	<ul style="list-style-type: none"> • Protection of Govt. Lands, tanks from unauthorised encroachments and eviction Homestead Act • A.P. Assigned Lands (POT) Act, 1977. • Assignment Committee Meetings. • Disposal of ceiling surplus lands. • AP Land Protection Act, 1982.

⁴Strategic Review of Revenue Administration in Andhra Pradesh, CGG, 2004

3.2.4.3 Land Title Management System

3.2.4.3.1 States have passed their own Land Revenue Acts which govern the land title management system. But the system of maintaining land records remains unchanged from the pre-Independence era. The State Revenue Law has created the 'Land Revenue' machinery consisting of functionaries such as the Commissioner, the Collector, Assitant Collector, Tahsildar, Revenue Inspector, Patwari etc. The village is the basic administrative unit and the Patwariais charged with the responsibility of maintaining the land records in the village. The land title management system basically consists of two components – (i) Survey of lands and (ii) Settlement procedure. Survey deals with actual measurement of land and converting them into maps, whereas Settlement deals with issues of ownership and other details. At the State level, the overall guidance and policy direction for land management is provided by the Revenue Department. The responsibility for measuring lands and registering the title holder at that point of time is entrusted to the Survey and Settlement Department, which during the period of these operations has its legally empowered functionaries up to the taluka level. Once, the survey and settlement operations are over, the newly created permanent revenue records are handed over to the Collector's office. Thereafter maintenance of records and carrying out necessary changes in the rent registers / other revenue documents on the basis of transfer deeds (sale/purchase gift etc.) become the task of the Collector, who discharges this through the 'tahsildars', revenue inspectors, and 'patwaris'.

3.2.4.3.2 The system of land records management varies from State to State depending upon their historical evolution and local traditions. Several departments are involved in managing land records in most of the States, and the citizen has to approach more than one agency for complete land records, e.g. Revenue Department for textual records and mutations; Survey & Settlement (or Consolidation) Department for the maps; Registration Department for verification of encumbrances and registration of transfer, mortgage, etc; the Panchayats (in some States) for mutation, and the municipal authorities for urban land records. These departments work in a stand-alone manner, and updating of records by any one of them makes the records of the others outdated. Thus, the records are usually outdated and do not reflect the ground realities. Also, there is no integration of textual and spatial records, making it difficult to give maps-to-scale with the Records of Rights (RoRs). Further, the most important activity for updating the records, i.e., survey has been neglected in most of the States. Original survey for cadastral mapping has not taken place in many parts of the country.⁵

3.2.4.3.3. The Commission in its Eleventh Report has made the following recommendations:

Recommendations :

- a. *Surveys and measurements need to be carried out in a mission mode utilizing modern technology to arrive at a correct picture of land holdings and land parcels and rectification of outdated maps.*
- b. *This needs to be accompanied by an analysis of the existing mechanism for updating land records – which varies from State to State – to be supplanted by an improved and strengthened mechanism which ensures that all future transactions in titles are immediately reflected in the land records. Such a system should be able to detect changes in titles through various means – namely, succession, will, partition, gift, survivorship etc. and update records accordingly.*
- c. *The dispute resolution mechanism with regard to land titles needs to be strengthened in order to be compatible with the demands made on it.*
- d. *In case of urban areas, a similar exercise needs to be undertaken especially since measurements and surveys have not been done in many of such areas and even record of titles is not available in most cities.*

3.2.4.3.4 The Commission would like to reiterate these recommendations. The Commission would also like to emphasise that the tasks mentioned above should be one of the primary duties of the District Collector.

3.2.4.4. Maintenance of Law and Order, Executive Magistracy, Prisons, Remand/Juvenile Homes, Cinemas, Arms and Explosives, Special Security Enactments

3.2.4.4.1 The Collector is the Magistrate of the district and he exercises extensive powers under various Sections of the Cr.P.C. Through powers given to him under Sections 106 to 124 of the Cr.P.C., he and the magistracy of the district can bind the people to maintain peace, security and good behaviour. He also exercises powers for maintenance of public order and tranquility through Sections 129 to 148 of the Cr.P.C. Though the recent amendments in the Police Acts by various States have removed the clause which placed the police of the district under the general control and direction of the District Magistrate, the Collector still continues to be recognized by people as the overall in-charge of law and order in his jurisdiction. Deployment and movement of armed forces in the district in times of emergency and crisis is done under his guidance. He is the authority who issues various kinds of licenses in the district (under Arms, Explosives, Cinematography Acts etc.). In many States, it is the Collector who is the overall supervisory authority responsible for proper management

of jails and remand/juvenile homes in the district. He is also the authority empowered to issue detention orders / custody warrants under Special Security/Anticrime laws.

3.2.4.5 *Disaster Management*

3.2.4.5.1 Disasters both natural as well as man-made such as floods, drought, forest fires, earthquakes, factory fires, major accidents, environmental mishaps and riots etc., pose a big threat to the lives and properties of the people in the districts. Some districts are more prone to specific types of disasters than others and hence they require measures for continuous vigilance monitoring and prevention. The Collector is the Chairman of the District Disaster Management Committee (DDMC), which is responsible for making advance, plans to mitigate the effect of calamities and for providing both immediate as well as long term assistance to the affected people. The assistance may be in terms of rescue, immediate shelter, availability of food and emergent healthcare. The Collector is authorized by the government to grant gratuitous relief to the affected families and to take such measures as are necessary to reduce hardships caused by the disaster.

3.2.4.6 *Civil supplies, Public distribution and Social Welfare*

3.2.4.6.1 The Collector oversees the arrangements for provision of essential commodities to citizens through the Public Distribution System (PDS). The PDS operates through a chain of fair price shops that issue rationed quantities of wheat, rice, sugar, kerosene, etc. at subsidized rates to various categories of less privileged people through ration cards. The District Food and Supply Officer controls and supervises the activities of these shops under overall superintendence of the Collector. This department has the responsibility to ensure that basic commodities such as foodgrains, sugar, oil, coal, etc. remain available to the people at the reasonable prices in the district. It has powers to penalize the hoarders of essential commodities, take steps to deal with adulteration in diesel/petrol/other commodities and to ensure proper usage of weights and measures etc.

3.2.4.7 *Excise, Transport, Mining, Labour Laws, Elections and Legal Affairs*

3.2.4.7.1 The Collector provides substantial contribution to the State budget through excise and transport revenue. He is the controlling officers for subordinate formations of these two departments in the district. For excise functions, he is assisted by Assistant/Deputy Excise Commissioners/Superintendent and Excise Inspectors whereas the District Transport Officer, one or two Motor Vehicle Inspectors and Enforcement Officers help him in collection of transport revenue.

3.2.4.7.2 The Collector is the Chief Mining officer of the district and exercises powers to grant prospecting license and mining lease under provisions of the Mines and Minerals (development and regulation) Act, 1957. The Collector has also been vested with powers under some labour laws such as Bonded Labour (Abolition) Act 1976 and Workmen's Compensation Act, 1923.

3.2.4.7.3 For elections, the Collector is the District Election Officer (DEO) and is responsible for (a) preparation / updation of electoral rolls and (b) for holding free and fair elections in his jurisdiction. Under election laws, he is the Returning Officer (RO) for the Parliamentary elections. In other cases, his juniors function as Returning Officers; but he still remains the District Election Officer.

3.2.4.7.4 The Collector is the principal officer of the State Law Department at the district level and in this capacity he has a major role in the appointment of Government Counsels for District Courts.

3.2.4.8 *Census, Protocol, General Administration, Treasury Management / District Accounts Office related Work*

3.2.4.8.1 The Collector is the overall in-charge of the Treasury in the district and is responsible for sending detailed accounts of financial transactions taking place in the district to the office of the Accountant General. He is also responsible for census, protocol and other related works.

3.2.4.9 *Exercising Functions and Powers under various Union and State Laws*

3.2.4.9.1 The Collector exercises several functions and powers under a large number of Union and State Laws on a diverse range of subjects such as those dealing with Land Acquisition, Tenancy of Land, Abolition of Debt Bondage, Money Lending, manufacture and sale of liquor and opium, settlement in Forests, distribution of essential commodities, Arms & Explosives, encroachment on government land, granting license for minor minerals, conduct of Exams, recovery of Public Demands, grant of Homestead, Workmens Compensation and regulation of Sarais and Inns.

3.2.4.10 *Public Relations Department, NIC, Other miscellaneous functions assigned by the State Government/coordination with civil society*

3.2.4.10.1 The Collector is the head of the public relations department of the government at the district level and is responsible for disseminating information on the working of the government to the print and electronic media and the general public.

3.2.4.11 *Coordination with line departments/other agencies of the State/Union Government*

3.2.4.11.1 Coordination among various departments of the State Governments is one of the major activities of the District Collector. Most of the State Governments give due regard to the views of the Collector whenever there is need for inter-departmental interaction at the field level. Even other agencies look to him for guidance and support for effective implementation of their programmes and activities.

3.2.4.12 *As Chief Officer of the Proposed District Government*

3.2.4.12.1 As per recommendations made earlier, each district would ultimately need to have a District Council comprising of representatives of both rural and urban bodies. The District Collector would function as the Chief Officer of this Council. The District Collector-cum-Chief Officer would have dual responsibility and would be fully accountable to the elected District Government on all local matters, and to the State Government on all regulatory matters not delegated to the District Government.

3.2.4.12.2 The Commission believes that the functions described in the above categories are of critical importance to the effective functioning of the government at the field level and the workload involved in the domain of these activities demands considerable time and attention of the District Collector and his direct subordinates. The State Government should ensure that the responsibility of the District Collector is neither diluted nor diverted from these activities.

3.2.4.13 *Implementation of Right to Information Act at the District Level*

3.2.4.13.1 The Right to Information Act, 2005 is a landmark legislation which is increasingly being viewed as an important tool for empowerment of the poor and the weak. Availability of information to the general public and clarity about functioning of governmental institutions are essential components of good governance. This Act promotes transparency, accountability, predictability and participation. A whole set of institutions has been created at the national as well as at the state level to ensure that organizations of the government

comply with the provisions of the Act and enhance citizen centricity in governance. It is now more than three years since the law was enacted. There is a common perception that the impact of this legislation has not percolated in a significant way beyond the State capital. The Commission feels that the functioning of the lower level officials of the State and District Administration should be much more responsive and proactive to the needs and concerns of the citizen. There is need to strengthen the compliance machinery at the district level to enforce provisions of the RTI Act and to reduce the element of delay and subjectivity in the functioning of the lower level formations of the government. This could be done by creating a special RTI Cell in the office of the Collector, whose functions could be reviewed by the Collector himself at regular periodicity.

3.2.4.14 *Experienced Officers as District Collectors*

3.2.4.14.1 Currently in many States, IAS officers are posted as Collectors/District Magistrates soon after they get their senior scale i.e., on completion of about four years of service. Since the duration of the institutional training for All India Service officers itself is of two years, his entire repertoire of public administration consists of two years of work either in the field as Sub Divisional Magistrate or as an Under Secretary in the State Secretariat, when he is catapulted to this post of immense responsibility.

3.2.4.14.2 A Collector/District Magistrate functions as the representative of the government at the district level and coordinates the activities of officers of other departments of the State Government, many of whom would have put in significantly larger number of years in the government service. Increased political consciousness, high expectations of the public and the complex requirements of modern day administration demand that officers should have, apart from ability, experience both in the field and Secretariat and the maturity to work in this important assignment. In other words the experience of officers posted should be commensurate with the problems and complexities of the district and to that extent there is a strong case for posting officers of sufficient seniority as Collector/District Magistrate particularly in districts with large populations and a history of administrative complexities.

3.2.4.14.3 The Commission is, therefore, of the view that while officers could usually, be posted as Collectors/District Magistrates in their early career, in complex and problem-prone districts, an IAS officer should be posted as Collector/District Magistrate only on completion of 10-12 years of service.

3.2.4.15 Recommendations:

- a) **There is need to realign the functions of the Deputy Commissioners/ District Collector so that he concentrates on the core functions such as land and revenue Administration, maintenance of law and order, disaster management, public distribution and civil supplies, excise, elections, transport, census, protocol, general administration, treasury management and Coordination with various agencies/ departments.**
- b) **The Commission reiterates its recommendations regarding the Land Title Management System made in its eleventh Report on e-Governance. It should be one of the primary duties of the District Collector to perform the task envisaged in the aforesaid recommendations.**
- c) **There is need to strengthen the compliance machinery at the district level to enforce provisions of the RTI Act and to reduce the element of delay and subjectivity in the functioning of the lower level formations of the government. This should be done by creating a special RTI Cell in the office of the Collector, whose functions should be reviewed by the Collector at regular periodicity.**
- d) **Officers may be posted as District Magistrates early in their career, but in complex and problem-prone districts an IAS officer should be posted as DM only on completion of 10-12 years of service.**
- e) **Steps should be taken to ensure that the Collector plays an effective coordination role in activities and programmes of other departments at the district level.**

3.2.4.16 Modernizing the Office of the District Collector

3.2.4.16.1 The Commission feels that the organizational arrangement of the Collector's office, currently, is not in tune with the requirements of the job. This office has a large interface with the citizens, and hence needs to be more efficient and citizen friendly. Modernization is a basic requirement.

3.2.4.16.2 Some important steps that could help this process are:

- **Management Information Systems / IT tools /E-Governance**

For effective monitoring and evaluation of programme/projects which are directly under the charge of the Collector, there needs to be computerized/MIS attached to his office. On the basis of these, the Collector could undertake monthly or quarterly review of performance. This cell could also function as the nodal e-governance cell for other officers located in the district by using its capacity to coordinate, and develop relevant IT solutions.

- **Grievance & Public Feedback Cell**

Grievance redressal of citizens and implementation of citizen charters should be an integral part of the Collector's office. This district grievance cell should be linked with the field offices and also with public kiosks located in the farflung areas of the districts. There should be computerized monitoring of complaints received in this cell.

- **A Vigilance Cell**

Currently, vigilance is a neglected component of the Collectors functioning. In view of the fact that on an average, there are more than ten thousand employees working in a district under various departments of the State Government, there is case for setting up an exclusive vigilance cell at this level. This cell could work under overall supervision of the district Collector who will maintain appropriate liaison with the office of the State Vigilance Commission/Commissioner.

- **Tours Inspection Notes and Institutional Memory**

It is largely due to elaborate inspection notes and personal observations of the District Collectors that we have a large collection of valuable District Gazetteers which describe almost all aspects of district administration in pre Independence India. The tradition continued till around 1960. There is need to revive it. This could be done by creating and strengthening a cell for this purpose in the District Collectorate.

- **Civil Society & Media Cell**

The emergence of civil society groups in various sectors of governmental activity, now requires that there should be an appropriate forum where civil society groups could interact with representatives of the government. A specialized cell could take care of this necessity. Simultaneously the increasing role of media in society and governance requires the Collector to handle public issues promptly and effectively. At the same time, the Collector's office could develop partnerships with them on public education efforts.

3.2.4.16.3 Process Re-engineering and use of Information Technology

3.2.4.16.3.1 The provision of service delivery at the district and sub-district level provides a fertile ground for innovative use of information technology. There have been a number of experiments in different sectoral areas in this regard such as Jan Seva Kendras in Ahmedabad, e-district model of Tiruvarur in Tamil Nadu, Mahiti Shakti Kendras in Panchmahal, Gujarat, Saukaryam in Vishakapatnam, Lok Mitra in Hamirpur, Himachal Pradesh etc.

3.2.4.16.3.2 By and large, e-Governance initiatives at the district and sub-district levels have been individual driven, particularly by the concerned Collector. The scale and quality of replication of successful initiatives has been weak. To create the necessary impetus and enable uniformity/standardisation, the role of the STATE assumes critical importance.

3.2.4.16.3.3 The state must provide a holistic approach and broad framework for enabling e-governance at the district level. The recent effort of the Department of Administrative Reforms and Public Grievances to evolve an e-District framework is a step in the right direction. States must use this forum to prepare an e-District Plan for their State. At the same time, a thorough review of current processes involved in different services delivered must be undertaken to streamline the delivery system and reduce the human interface.

3.2.4.16.4.4 The following steps are important in this context:-

- Development of an e-District framework applicable to all districts based on which ICT initiatives may be undertaken by respective districts.
- Comprehensive classification of rules, guidelines and procedures is necessary for efficient service delivery and better understanding among both the officers and the general public.
- Delegation of adequate powers and responsibilities needs to be done so that unnecessary file movements and resultant delays may be avoided.

- Standardization of application forms and categorization of nature of applications and petitions based on priority and frequency.
- Codification and classification of common grievances with processing time mentioned and separate records may be maintained department-wise for tracking them.
- Introducing a IT based mechanism for feedback and grievance redressal wherein public grievances are attended to within specified timelines in a transparent manner. Every functionary must be made accountable for the effective and timely redressal of public grievances through a systematic monitoring process.
- Developing a reliable central district database through which data collection from the grassroot level with the help of local revenue administration machinery can be done. The database must contain block and circle-wise information on population, PHCs, PDS outlets, Police stations, schemes implemented, fund sanctioned, beneficiaries under the scheme etc.
- Undertaking computerisation of land records for provision of information and services pertaining to land related matters such as computerized copy of mutations, ROR etc.
- Providing e-governance services through the front-end service delivery nodes for rendering important services such as:
 - o Payments of user charges (telephone, electricity, water supply and other bills), fees, taxes etc.
 - o Online submission and tracking of applications (alongwith the name of officer with whom pending).
 - o Online invitation of tenders and transparency in the process of selection of suppliers and contractors.
 - o Complaints and grievances sent online to concerned departments, which after a fixed date gets automatically reported to the next higher authority
 - o Scheme related information like list of beneficiaries, criteria of selection, entitlements under schemes etc.

- Making the National Identity Cards a tool for service delivery and issue of certificates
- Networking all branches in the District Collector's office with district and sub-district offices would help ensure information sharing and facilitate convergence of services and delivery mechanism

3.2.4.16.5.5 Most of the issues having a bearing on the effective and efficient district administration like security of tenure, transparent transfer posting policy, performance management, outcome evaluation, effective citizen centric administration, use of information technology, process re-engineering etc have been extensively dealt by the Commission in its previous Reports summarized in Chapter 1. Reports on Refurbishing Personnel Administration, Ethics in Governance, Citizen Centric Administration and e-Governance are particularly relevant in this regard. The issue of capacity building, training and human resource management has been dealt separately in this Report in the chapter on Personnel Management which also covers the steps required to be taken in this regard at the district level.

3.2.4.16.4 Documenting best practices/innovations

3.2.4.16.4.1 In many States and districts, officers have taken initiatives which have considerably improved performance of government programmes in the district. Be it the social audit of NREGA, simplifying procedures for registration of property or issuing various Certificates,

Box No. 3.2 : SCORE – eRegistration in Bihar A case study of Muzaffarpur Registry office

Muzaffarpur, Bihar has the busiest Registration office in the State with an inflow of about 150-200 documents per day. The project on digitized registration of documents was initiated by the Department of Registration, Government of Bihar for this office in December 2005. The main objective of the project was to make the Registration of documents simple, transparent and hassle free and to deliver the deed to the parties the same day.

It was done by adopting the following strategy:-

- Calculation of the stamp duty and registration charges on computerized valuation of property (based on pre-determined circle rates).
- Depositing the above calculated amount in a designated bank which is linked digitally with the Registry office. The payment advice of the bank gets displayed instantly on the computer of the Registrar.
- Collecting Rs.20 per page of the document to cover costs.
- Hardware taken on hire with a technician in tow. Software developed by the NIC.
- An Autonomous District Society formed under the Collector to take care of the day to day management problems.

Results achieved:-

- Unambiguous computation of stamp duty and registration charge; scope of exploitation reduced significantly.
- Buying stamps is no longer compulsory; the process has become convenient.
- Registered deed made available to the parties the same day. In the past, it used to take six months to a year. Copies of any document available without delay.
- Registrar's powers to withhold registration on minor grounds curtailed.

Overall impact

Remarkable increase in citizen satisfaction

Source: Obtained from Government of Bihar

Officers have shown ingenuity and innovativeness. Such initiatives have resulted in better implementational practices and improvement in the overall tenor of governance at the field level. With appropriate modifications, it is possible to replicate these innovations and practices in other areas too. However, many of these ideas and initiatives are forgotten when the

officer is transferred out of his assignment. The Commission feels that there is need to document such innovations and institutionalise such innovations and practices.

Box No.3.3: Improved Health and Sanitation Practices, District Surguja, Chhattisgarh

Surguja is the largest but one of the most backward districts of Chhattisgarh with low rates of literacy and a high incidence of malnutrition and infant mortality. Primitive tribal communities constitute over 50 percent of population. Poor systems of management of water bodies and drinking water facilities, lack of public health and hygiene awareness contributed to the poor health conditions prevailing in the district. The prevailing High Infant Mortality Rate is also largely attributed to poor sanitation. It was in this context that the District Administration, decided to work on Total Sanitation Campaign (TSC).

The officers adopted innovative methods of implementing a 'model of convergence' where a number of line departments worked together with Panchayats. Using existing resources, they could produce positive changes and worked out points of linkages among various sectors like health, education, panchayats and rural development. This facilitated, within a short period, construction of more than 85,000 individual household toilets and 2,703 sanitation complexes in schools of 256 identified Panchayats. Communities took ownership of the project through monitoring of construction, imposition of fines and management of assets. By providing proper access to handpumps, the problem of drinking water was, to a great extent, also solved. Awareness about personal hygiene increased, and this is visible in the increased use of bathrooms in villages. Panchayat vigil has brought an improvement in teachers' attendance. Line departments now act in synergy with better results. There has been a marked improvement in the hygiene awareness of the school-going children. The efforts of the officers have resulted in vast improvements in the lives of people of the district.

(Source: Department of Administrative Reforms & Public Grievances, Government of India)

3.2.4.16.5 Recommendations:

- The Commission reiterates its recommendations on the issues of personnel management, performance and outcome evaluation, effective citizen centric administration, use of information technology, process re-engineering etc. made in its earlier Reports on "Refurbishing of Personnel Administration", "Ethics in Governance", "Citizen Centric Administration", "Public Order", "Disaster Management", "Conflict Resolution" and "e-Governance". These recommendations should be expeditiously implemented where applicable to the district administration.**
- The following steps should be taken to modernize the office of the District Collector:-**
 - **Management Information System (MIS) should be set-up in the office of the Collector for effective monitoring and evaluation of programmes/projects under his direct control.**

- **A computerized District Grievance Cell should also be set up in the Collectorate.**
 - **An exclusive Vigilance Cell should be set up at the district level under overall supervision of the District Collector. This Cell should also maintain appropriate liaison with the office of the State Vigilance Commission/ Commissioner.**
 - **A forum should be established at the district level to interact with civil society groups and media on important public issues.**
 - **Immediate steps should be taken to introduce process re-engineering and increased use of information technology. The steps suggested at paragraph 3.2.4.16.3.4 in this regard may be initiated on priority.**
- c) **Innovations and best practices initiated by officers should be documented adequately and institutionalized through changes in rules/laws wherever required.**

3.3 Functional and Structural Reforms

3.3.1 Institutions of Local Governance at the District Level

3.3.1.1 After the 73rd and 74th Amendments PRIs have emerged as the third tier of government at the district and sub-district levels. But, in many States, these institutions have grown parallel to the existing administrative machinery of the State Government. Barring Kerala, Karnataka and Maharashtra where field offices of many departments have been placed under the control of Zilla Parishad, other parts of the country still remain department-centric. While Maharashtra and Himachal Pradesh have brought the DRDA under the Zilla Parishad, in Andhra Pradesh this body still functions under the Chairmanship of the Collector.

3.3.1.2 At the intermediate level i.e. at the block or taluka level, there is a relatively better integration of departments with the PRIs. The Block Development Officer (BDO), who is formally under the control of the Public Relation department, is the principal officer who coordinates development activities at the block level. The nature of relationship between the BDO and the extension officers of line departments varies from State to State – from direct supervision to coordination. While this administrative arrangement applies to line departments like Agriculture, Panchayati Raj and Rural Development, Education and

Animal Husbandry, etc., many technical departments such as Health Engineering and Industry work independently of the PRIs.

3.3.1.3 At the village level, this problem does not exist given that most departments do not extend themselves to this level. There are exceptions, however, such as Kerala where the typical Gram Panchayat has a population of more than 20,000.

3.3.1.4 The Commission is of the view that the local bodies (PRIs/ULBs) and ultimately the District Council will have to play a primary role in planning, development and service delivery functions pertaining to the subjects listed in the Eleventh and Twelfth Schedule of the Constitution. Though in many States, the subjects technically stand devolved to the local bodies, the administrative set-up has not been re-aligned appropriately to equip them for becoming effective self-governing institutions.

3.3.1.5 The Commission has already recommended in its Report on Local Governance that each district should have a District Council comprising of representatives of both rural and urban bodies. It observed that:-

“there must be a single elected District Council with representatives from all rural and urban areas, that will function as a true local government for the entire district. In such a scheme, the District Council will be responsible for all the local functions, including those listed for them in the Eleventh and Twelfth Schedules. The DPC in its present form will be redundant, once a District Council comes into existence as envisaged by the Commission. Planning for the whole district – urban and rural – will become an integral part of the District Council’s responsibility. The role of the District Collector/DM also needs to be reviewed in the context of the District Council and the District Government. There are two broad views that have emerged over the years on this issue. Strong advocates of local governments empowerment argue that the District Collector’s institution is redundant in a democratic milieu with empowered and effective local governments and should, therefore, be dispensed with. Pragmatists argue that the Collector’s institution served the country well for some two centuries and has been the pillar of stability and order in a diverse and turbulent society. Therefore, the institution of District Collector must remain in the current form for some more time. Eventually, the District Council should have its own Chief Officer. Meanwhile, as an interim mechanism, there is merit in utilising the strength of the Collector’s institution to empower local governments. The Commission is of the considered view that a golden mean between these two positions is desirable and the District government must be empowered while fully utilising the institutional strength of the District Collector.

The Commission believes that these two objectives can be realised, by making the District Collector function as the Chief Officer of the District Council. In such a case, the Collector's appointment should be in consultation with the District Council. The District Collector-cum-the Chief Officer would have dual responsibility and would be fully accountable to the elected District Government on all local matters, and to the State Government on all regulatory matters not delegated to the District Government."

3.3.1.6 With regard to the existing parastatals, the Commission observed that,

"the parastatals should not be allowed to undermine the functions and authority of the PRIs. Some of the existing committees may need to be subsumed in the Panchayats and some of them may be restructured to have an organic relationship with them (Panchayats). The Union and the State Governments should not normally set up special committees outside the PRIs. However, if such specialised committees are required to be set-up because of professional or technical requirements, and if their activities coincide with those listed and devolved, they should function under the overall supervision and guidance of the Panchayats. Similarly, Community level bodies should not be created by decisions taken at higher levels. If considered necessary the initiative for their creation should come from below and they should be accountable to PRIs."

3.3.1.7 The Commission also examined various important issues pertaining to Centrally Sponsored Schemes in depth and observed that,

"The role of the Panchayats vis-a-vis the Centrally Sponsored Schemes is not yet in line with the commitment of the 73rd Amendment. The CSSs have to shed their separate vertical identity and be part of the overall development plan of the Panchayati Raj system. The Commission feels that there has to be territorial/jurisdictional/functional convergence in their implementation. The centrality of PRIs in these schemes must be ensured if they are to deal with matters listed in the Eleventh Schedule. The Gram and Ward Sabha at the lowest level and the Panchayat Samiti and Zila Parishad at the higher levels have to be the structures looking after all their activities in terms of implementation, monitoring and social audit. Even while formulating such projects, the Union and State Governments need to include elements of flexibility so that they could be moulded as per local conditions and requirements. The Ministries concerned should only issue guidelines and the implementational flexibility should be left to the local bodies."

3.3.1.8 In addition to the developmental functions, the Commission also recommended devolution of some of the basic regulatory functions to the PRIs. It observed that,

"Since Panchayats are an integral part of the government at the local level, their activities cannot be confined solely to development programmes. If public convenience and effective enforcement of a law or regulation warrants decentralization of regulatory functions, it would be most appropriate to devolve such functions to the local bodies. There are many areas where the rationale for devolving regulatory powers to the local governments is very strong. To begin with tasks like issuing birth, death, caste and residence certificates, enforcing building byelaws, issuing of voter identity cards, enforcing regulations pertaining to weights and measures would be better performed by local governments. The Commission in its report on Public Order – para 5.15 – stressed the importance of community policing in creating an environment which enhances community safety and security. The Gram Panchayats can play an effective role in community policing because of their close proximity with the people. In most of the developed countries, policing is a municipal job and there is no reason why it should not be so in India. The process of democratic decentralization cannot be complete without the gradual transfer of the functions and powers of the village police from the State Government officials in the village to the Village Panchayats. In due course, with the implementation of the reforms suggested in this Report, the PRIs would be in a position to efficiently handle many more such functions. Therefore, regulatory functions which can be devolved to the Panchayats should be identified and devolved on a continuous basis."

3.3.1.9 Accordingly, the Commission made comprehensive recommendations on issues like creation of District Councils, position of parastatals, centrality of PRIs in the implementation of the Centrally Sponsored Schemes, role of Panchayats in service delivery and in important sectors such as education, health, water supply and sanitation etc; personnel management capacity building in local institutions, accountability and transparency, modernisation and use of technology in local bodies etc. in its Report on Local Governance. These recommendations have been summarized in Chapter 1 of this Report.

3.3.1.10 The Commission reiterates that these recommendations should be implemented in both letter and spirit.

3.3.1.11 Implementation of the above recommendations would mean complete restructuring of the existing format of the Collector's office and line departments of the State Governments. While doing so the following aspects need to be kept in mind:

- The need to conform to the Constitutional mandate envisaged for urban and rural local bodies under the 73rd and 74th Amendment and deepen democratic and administrative decentralization

- Clarity in functional allocation and subjects and mapping them to specific institutions
- Streaming multiple accountability lines that exist within and across the Collector's office, line departments, other parastatals/agencies and local bodies
- Need for coordination between various structures and convergence in service delivery functions

3.3.1.12 In the light of the above considerations, the Commission again reiterates that there is need to restructure the entire administrative machinery at the district level in the following way:

- There should be an integrated command at the district level in the form of the District Council.
- The District Collector would have dual responsibility in the new set up:
 - o As the Chief Officer of the District Council fully accountable to it on all local matters.
 - o As the representative of the State, he would be reporting to the State Government on all regulatory matters not delegated to district government (District Council).

3.3.1.13 Till the time, the institution of the District Council as envisaged by the Commission is given shape, the Zilla Parishad will continue to remain the most important unit of self-government at the district level.

3.3.1.14 Recommendations:

- There should be an integrated governing structure at the district level in the form of the "District Council" with representation from both urban and rural areas. The Council will act as the "District Government".**
- The District Collector should have a dual role in this government structure. He should work as the Chief Officer of the District Council and should be fully accountable to the District Council on all local matters.**
- The District Officer would also be fully accountable to the State Government on all regulatory/other matters not delegated to the District Government.**

3.3.2 Line Departments of the State Government at the District / Sub-District level

3.3.2.1 Apart from the departments / functions which fall directly under the domain of the District Collector, there are many other departments of the State Government which too have their offices at the district/sub-district levels. These offices can be classified into two categories.

3.3.2.2 The first category consists of the offices whose activities/functions coincide with the activities and functions assigned to the PRIs/ULBs under 11th/12th Schedule of the Constitution such as the Office of the District Superintendent of Education, the Office of the Executive Engineer (Minor Irrigation, water management and watershed development) DFO (Social forestry and farm forestry) and Office of the District Soil Conservation.

3.3.2.3 The main purpose of the 73rd and 74th Constitutional Amendment is to establish and empower the institutions of local governance. Once the activities mentioned in the 11th/12th schedule are transferred by the State Government to them, there would be no justification for the above branch offices to continue their separate existence at the district/sub-district level. The functions, funds and functionaries of these offices need to be transferred immediately to the appropriate local government institutions.

3.3.2.4 The second category of offices of the State Government existing at the district/sub-district levels, belongs to the departments which execute State wide projects. Such departments will have to work in coordination with the Collector. These branch offices will continue to exist at the district level. The Collector will also have to play a coordinating role between these line departments and the District Council to the extent their activities impinge on the functions and responsibilities of the District Council.

3.3.2.5 With these functional and structural changes, the role of line department and its Head of the Departments (HOD) and their relationship with the proposed District Council would also need to be clarified. The role of the line departments in supporting the District Council will have to be clearly spelt out. While the District Council and local government institutions at the sub-district level are given clearcut roles in planning and implementation of development schemes, the line departments may be in a position to provide valuable technical support in this process. Briefly stated, what is envisaged is that the District Council shall be responsible for administrative approval and implementation in respect of all matters coming within its purview with the technical support and guidance of the concerned technical department of the government. In this scheme of things, the Agency Heads of the line departments will have to devote more attention to technical aspects of their work than they are able to do at present, burdened as they are with an enormous

volume of administrative work, including work on personnel matters. Each Head of the Department will function as a nodal technical agency advising government on the one hand and monitoring and guiding the work of the District Councils on the other. He will have to assess the trends as they emerge and advise on policies, measures and programmes in time, to counteract negative aspects and encourage the positive ones. He will have to appraise and evaluate the projects and programmes proposed for technical approval as well. Adequate time and attention will need to be devoted to training and orientation programmes for constant upgradation of the skills of the technical personnel of the departments.

3.3.2.6 Recommendations:

- a) **District/sub-district offices, whose activities/functions coincide with the activities and functions transferred by the State Government to the PRIs/ULBs need not exist as separate entities at the district and sub-district levels. Functions funds and functionaries of such offices should be transferred to the appropriate local government institutions.**
- b) **Line departments such as the Departments of Water Resources and PWD (Roads) or the Department of Health engaged in execution of State-wide projects need to maintain their separate offices at the district/sub-district level. On important issues, they will need to coordinate with the District Collector. They will also need to coordinate with the District Council to the extent their activities impinge on the powers and functions of the Council.**
- c) **The line departments and their Agency Heads should provide technical support and guidance to the District Councils in planning and monitoring implementation.**

ADMINISTRATION OF THE UNION TERRITORIES

4

4.1. Evolution of States and Union Territories

4.1.1 At the time of Independence, India comprised of nine Governors' provinces (Madras, Bombay, West Bengal, United Provinces, Bihar, East Punjab, Central Provinces; Assam and Orissa) and five Chief Commissioners' provinces (Delhi, Ajmer-Merwara, Panth Piploda, Coorg and Andaman & Nicobar Islands). In the wake of Partition, the country faced the gigantic problem of consolidation, since nearly two-fifths of the area in British India consisted of 562 principalities and princely States, varying in size from a few square miles to an area as large as Hyderabad with 17 million people. Within a short span the earlier principalities and princely States integrated with the Indian Union.

4.1.2 In 1950, when the Constitution was adopted, the country consisted of four types of Provinces/Territories: Part A, B, C and D.

Table No. 4.1 : State set-up at the Commencement of the Constitution

Part A	Part B	Part C	Part D
1. Assam	10. Hyderabad	19. Ajmer	29. The Andaman and Nicobar Islands
2. Bihar	11. Jammu & Kashmir	20. Bhopal	
3. Bombay	12. Madhya Pradesh	21. Bilaspur	
4. Madhya Pradesh	13. Mysore	22. Cooch-Behar	
5. Madras	14. Patiala & East Punjab States Union	23. Coorg	
6. Orissa	15. Rajasthan	24. Delhi	
7. Punjab	16. Saurashtra	25. Himachal Pradesh	
8. The United Provinces	17. Travancore-Cochin	26. Kutch	
9. West Bengal	18. Vindhya Pradesh	27. Manipur	
		28. Tripura	

4.1.3 There were nine States headed by Governors (Part A States) and nine headed by Raj Pramukhs (Part B States). Ten (Part C States) were administered by the President through Chief Commissioners. Then, there were Part D Territories which were administered by the President through a Chief Commissioner although there was no provision for a legislative body or a Council of Ministers.

4.1.4 Soon the demand for a redrawing of the State boundaries on the basis of regional and linguistic identity gathered strength. The State of Andhra was created in 1953. The government also appointed a States Reorganisation Commission in 1953. On the recommendations of this Commission, the Indian Union was divided into 14 States (consisting of Andhra Pradesh, Assam, Bihar, Bombay, Jammu & Kashmir, Kerala, Madhya Pradesh, Madras, Mysore, Orissa, Punjab, Rajasthan, Uttar Pradesh and West Bengal) and 6 Union Territories (consisting of Andaman and Nicobar Islands, Delhi, Himachal Pradesh, Laccadive Minicoy and Amindivi Islands, Manipur and Tripura).

4.1.5 During the course of the next 15 years, some more restructuring took place. Bombay was divided into Maharashtra and Gujarat (1960), Nagaland was carved out of Assam as a separate State (1961). Punjab was divided into two new States viz. Punjab and Haryana (1966). Their joint capital Chandigarh was declared a Union Territory under an Administrator, which post is held ex-officio by the Governor of Punjab. The jurisdiction of the Punjab and Haryana High Court extends to all the three entities.

4.1.6 In January 1971, Himachal Pradesh which was a Union Territory got the Statehood. In April 1970, a separate Autonomous State of Meghalaya was created within Assam.

4.1.7 The process of reorganization continued in the 1970s and 1980s. In 1972, as a result of the North-Eastern Areas Reorganization Act, 1971 which came into force in January 1972, Meghalaya, Manipur and Tripura emerged as three separate States in the north-east. Arunachal Pradesh and Mizoram were made Union Territories. In 1972, the Union Territories were seven in number: Andaman and Nicobar Islands, Delhi, Laccadive Minicoy and Amindivi Islands (in 1973 they were renamed as Lakshadweep), Goa, Daman and Diu, Mizoram, Arunachal Pradesh and Dadra and Nagar Haveli.

4.1.8 The territory of Dadra and Nagar Haveli was in Portuguese occupation until its liberation by the people in 1954. From 1954 to 1961 the Territory functioned almost independently by what was known as "Free Dadra and Nagar Haveli Administration". The territory was merged with the Indian Union in 1961 and since then it is being administered by the Government of India as a Union Territory under the charge of an Administrator.

4.1.9 In 1975, Sikkim became the 22nd State of the Indian Union. In 1986, the Constitution 53rd Amendment Act inserted a new article 371G conferring full statehood on Mizoram. The North-East Frontier Agency (NEFA) which was renamed as Arunachal Pradesh and made a Union Territory in 1972 also got a full statehood in December 1986.

4.1.10 The territory comprising of Goa, Daman and Diu was since 1510 under the Portuguese continuously for about 450 years (except for a brief period during the later half of the 17th century when Shivaji conquered a few areas in and around Goa). On liberation from the Portuguese in 1961, it was made a composite Union Territory along with Daman and Diu. This continued for 26 years. In 1987, Goa was declared as the 25th State of the Indian Union by an Act of Parliament and Daman and Diu was made a separate Union Territory. It is governed by an Administrator. The State of Goa and the Union Territories of Dadra and Nagar Haveli and Daman and Diu come under the jurisdiction of the Bombay High Court.

4.1.11 Puducherry, Karaikal (located 150 Kms. to the south of Puducherry on the east coast), Mahe (located on the Malabar coast) and Yanam (located close to east Godavari district of Andhra Pradesh) were parts of the French settlement in India for 138 years since 1816. These territories merged with the Indian Union in 1954 and since then have been a Union Territory. Currently, it is governed by a Lt. Governor with the support of a Council of Ministers. The jurisdiction of the Tamil Nadu High Court extends to these territories.

4.1.12 Before Independence, Delhi was one of the six Chief Commissioner's provinces (others provinces were British Baluchistan, Ajmer Mewar, Coorg, Andaman and Nicobar Islands and Panth Piploda). In 1950, when the Constitution came into existence, it was made a Part C State. On reorganization of States in 1956, Delhi became a Union Territory under the direct control of the President through the Chief Commissioner. In 1966, under the Government of Union Territories Act 1966 an Executive Council was created for the Capital. This arrangement continued till the "Government of National Capital Territory Act, 1991" was passed and Delhi got a legislative assembly and a Council of Ministers. The subjects of Public Order, Police, NDMC, DDA and Land Resource Management (Entries 1, 2 and 18 of the State list) were however kept outside the purview of the Assembly and the Chief Minister. The Lt. Governor exercises exclusive powers over these matters.

4.1.13 Currently, India has 28 States and 7 Union Territories. Some details relating to the Union Territories are given below:-

Name of the UT	No. of Districts	Form of political representation			Head of the Administration	Jurisdiction of the High Court
		MPs		ML As		
		Lok Sabha	Rajya Sabha			
Delhi	9	7	3	70	Lt. Governor	Delhi
Puducherry	4	1	1	30	Lt. Governor	Tamil Nadu
Chandigarh	1	1	-	-	Administrator	Punjab and Haryana
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	3	1	-	-	Lt. Governor	Kolkata
Dadra & Nagar Haveli	1	1	-	-	Administrator	Bombay
Daman & Diu	2	1	-	-	Administrator	Bombay
Lakshadweep	1	1	-	-	Administrator	Kerala

Name of the UT	Area Sq Kilometers	Population in 2001	Literacy	Population Density	Infant Mortality Rate	Per-capita Income
Delhi	1483	13850507	81.67	9340	35	61,676
Puducherry	492	974345	81.24	2034	28	52,669
Chandigarh	114	900635	81.94	7900	19	86,629
Andaman & Nicobar Islands	8249	356152	81.3	43	27	34,853
Dadra & Nagar Haveli	491	220490	57.63	449	42	-
Daman & Diu	112	158204	78.18	1411	28	-
Lakshadweep	32	60650	86.66	1895	22	-

Source: Data Collected from Government Websites.

4.1.14 Administration of the Union Territories

4.1.14.1 The administration of the Union Territories is governed by provisions described in Part VIII of the Constitution (Articles 239 to 241). Article 239 (1) reads,

“(1) Save as otherwise provided by Parliament by law, every Union territory shall be administered by the President acting, to such extent as he thinks fit, through an administrator to be appointed by him with such designation as he may specify.

(2) Notwithstanding anything contained in Part VI, the President may appoint the Governor of a State as the administrator of an adjoining Union territory, and where a Governor is so appointed, he shall exercise his functions as such Administrator independently of his Council of Ministers.”

4.1.14.2 Article 239-AA empowers Parliament to create a legislature and a Council of Ministers for the Union territory of Puducherry. Article 239-AA deals with special provision for the National Capital Territory of Delhi (viz. creation of a legislative assembly / Council of Ministers for the National Capital Territory). The legislative assembly has been given powers to make laws with respect to any of the matters enumerated in the State List or in the Concurrent List as applicable to Union Territories except matters with respect to entries 1, 2 and 18 of the State List and Entries 64, 65 and 66 of that List in so far as they relate to the said Entries 1, 2 and 18.

4.1.14.3 Article 239-AB deals with the powers of the President in case of failure of the Constitutional machinery in the National Capital Territory (analogous to Article 356). Section 239-B describes the power of administrator to promulgate ordinances during recess of legislature (analogous to the powers of the Governor in a State to promulgate ordinances).

4.1.14.4 With regard to the other five Union Territories, the administration is governed by

- (a) special enactments passed by Parliament, or
- (b) by regulations made under Article 240 of the Constitution.

4.1.14.5 Article 240 of the Constitution reads as under,

“Power of President to make regulations for certain Union territories –

(1) The President may make regulations for the peace, progress and good Government of the Union territory of – (a) the Andaman and Nicobar Islands; (b) Lakshadweep; (c) Dadra and Nagar Haveli; (d) Daman and Diu; (e) Puducherry”

4.1.14.6 In recognition of the similarity of location and issues involved, the UTs may be considered under three groups, namely:

- Largely urban Union Territories (Delhi & Chandigarh)
- Island Territories (Andaman & Nicobar Islands, Lakshadweep)
- Territories in the Mainland (Puducherry, Daman & Diu, Dadra & Nagar Haveli)

4.1.14.7 However, since, each of the seven Union Territories has some distinct characteristics, issues of governance in each of them has been separately discussed in this Report.

4.2 The National Capital Territory of Delhi

4.2.1 Due to its strategic location, Delhi has been a seat of power of several empires in its long history; the earliest architectural relics dates back to the Maurya period (300 B.C.) After Independence, a major change came about: Delhi became the seat of the Union Government in a federal polity. The evolution of administration in Delhi has been conditioned by the fact that Delhi remains the seat of both the Union Government and the local government.

4.2.2 At the time of Independence, Delhi was a Chief Commissioner's province and when the Constitution became effective, it became a part C State with its own Legislative Assembly. It became a Union Territory in 1956 and was governed by an Administrator appointed by the President under Article 239 of the Constitution and designated as a Chief Commissioner. A year later, two landmark legislations, the DMC and the DDA Acts were enacted to plan and promote the growth and development of the city. The erstwhile Delhi Transport Undertaking and the Delhi Electric Supply Committee were amalgamated into the newly created Delhi Municipal Corporation. (These two bodies were again separated from the MCD in 1971 and 1976 respectively and the work of water supply and drainage was transferred to an autonomous Board, the Delhi Jal Board, in 1988). The NDMC looking after Lutyens' Delhi (an area of 43 sq Kms) and the Cantonment Board looking after the Cantonment remained separate entities.

4.2.3 Delhi Metropolitan Council (1966-1990)

4.2.3.1 In the 1960s public opinion grew for providing a democratic set up for Delhi. In partial fulfilment of this demand, the Delhi Administration Act, 1966 was enacted. The Act

provided for a deliberative body called the Metropolitan Council having recommendatory powers. This was headed by a Lt. Governor as the Administrator to be appointed by the President of India under Article 239 of the Constitution. There was an Executive Council consisting of one Chief Executive Councillor and three Executive Councillors. The Metropolitan Council was a unicameral body consisting of 56 elected members and 5 others nominated by the President.

4.2.3.2 Article 239A, which was inserted in the Constitution by the Fourteenth Amendment Act (1962), provided for creation of local legislatures or Council of Ministers or both for some of the then Union Territories (which later became States) viz., Himachal Pradesh, Manipur, Tripura, Goa, Daman and Diu, Mizoram and Arunachal Pradesh and the present Union Territory of Puducherry. However some of the other Union Territories viz., Delhi, Andaman and Nicobar, Lakshadweep, Dadra and Nagar Haveli, Chandigarh were excluded from the purview of this Article.

4.2.3.3 The Metropolitan Council - remained the deliberative wing of the Delhi Administration, devised as a compromise between a representative body with full legislative and financial powers and administration by the President through his nominee. The important functionaries of the Metropolitan Council were: the administrator, Presiding Officer, Leader of the House, Leader of the Opposition, Whips, Members, Secretary and Secretariat.

4.2.3.4 The Lt. Governor presided over Delhi Administration and its deliberative wing, the Delhi Metropolitan Council. Under Section 11 of the 1996 Act, he was required to summon, from time to time, the Metropolitan Council to meet at such time and place as he thought fit, with the condition that six months should not intervene between its last sitting in one session and the date appointed for its sitting in the next session. He also had powers to prorogue the Metropolitan Council. He could also dissolve the body after obtaining prior approval of the President. Although the power to summon and prorogue the Council vested in the Lt. Governor, he exercised this power on the recommendation of the Executive Council.

4.2.3.4.1 *Leader of the House:* The Chief Executive Councillor, who along with three other Executive Councillors, was appointed by the President of India under section 28(1) of Delhi Administration Act to assist and advise the Lt. Governor in the exercise of several of his functions in relation to matters enumerated in the State List or the Concurrent List of the Seventh Schedule, functioned as Leader of the House in the Metropolitan Council.

4.2.3.4.2 *Leader of the Opposition:* The Leader of the largest recognized party in the Opposition having a strength of 15 or more members was recognized as the Leader of the Opposition in the Metropolitan Council although there was no specific provision either in the Delhi Administration Act or in the Rules of the Metropolitan Council in this regard.

4.2.3.4.3 *Whips:* There was no provision either in the Delhi Administration Act or in the Rules of Procedure of the Metropolitan Council with regard to the post of Whips in the House. However, in practice the Chief Whip and Whip of the Ruling party were nominated by the Leader of the House and the Whips of other parties by Leaders of the respective parties in the Council.

4.2.3.4.4 *Members:* The Metropolitan Council consisted of 61 members of whom 56 were elected and five were nominated. As in the case of other Members of Parliament and State Legislatures in India, the term of office of the Members of the Metropolitan Council was five years.

4.2.3.5 The Delhi Administration Act, 1966 suffered from several shortcomings. The Council had no legislative powers and had only an advisory role in the governance of the city. There was, therefore, a continuous demand for creation of a full-fledged State Assembly with a Council of Ministers to aid and advise the Lt. Governor. Accordingly, on 24th December, 1987, the Government of India appointed the Balakrishan Committee to go into the various issues connected with the administration of the Union Territory of Delhi and to recommend measures for streamlining the administrative set up. In its Report submitted in 1989, that Committee recommended that Delhi should continue to be a Union Territory but should be provided with a Legislative Assembly and a Council of Ministers with appropriate powers to deal with matters concerning the common man. The Committee also recommended that with a view to ensuring stability and permanence, the arrangements should be incorporated in the Constitution to give the National Capital a special status among the Union Territories.

4.2.4 Present Form of the Delhi Assembly

4.2.4.1 On the basis of these recommendations, Parliament passed the Constitution (Amendment) Act in 1991, which inserted Articles 239 AA and 239 AB in the Constitution providing, inter alia, for a Legislative Assembly for Delhi. A comprehensive legislation passed by Parliament called “The Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi Act, 1991”, supplemented the Constitutional provisions relating to the Legislative Assembly and the Council of Ministers and matters related thereto. The strength of the Assembly was to be 70 – all chosen by direct election from as many constituencies. At present 13

of the seats are reserved for Scheduled Caste candidates. The Constitution also lays down that the strength of the Council of Ministers shall not be more than ten percent of the total number of members in the Assembly i.e seven.

4.2.4.2 The Assembly has the power to make laws with respect to all the matters in the State List or in the Concurrent List of the Constitution of India except Entries 1 (Public Order), 2 (Police), and 18 (Land), and entries 64, 65 and 66 relating to the said entries of the State List.

4.2.4.3 The President appoints the Chief Minister and on the advice of the Chief Minister appoints other Ministers. The Ministers hold office during the pleasure of the President. The Chief Minister and the Council of Ministers aid and advise the Lt. Governor in the exercise of his functions in relation to matters with respect to which the Legislative Assembly has power to make laws.

4.2.4.4 The Lieutenant Governor has the powers to summon, prorogue or dissolve the Assembly. He can also address the Assembly or send messages to it. The Lt. Governor addresses the first session of the Assembly after each general elections and the first session of each year. Like members of other State Legislatures and Parliament, the members of the Delhi Legislative Assembly too are empowered to vote in the election of the President of India. They are also subject to the Tenth Schedule of the Constitution, which contains provisions regarding disqualification on grounds of defection.

4.2.4.5 The Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi Act 1991 provides for special provisions in case of Finance Bills to be considered by the Delhi Legislative Assembly. In terms of these provisions, a Bill or amendment shall not be introduced into, or moved in, the Legislative Assembly except on the recommendation of the Lieutenant Governor, if such Bill or amendment makes provision for any of the following matters, namely:-

- (a) The imposition, abolition, remission, alteration or regulation of any tax;
- (b) The amendment of the law with respect to any financial obligations undertaken or to be undertaken by the Government of the Capital;
- (c) The appropriation of moneys out of the Consolidated fund of the Capital;
- (d) The declaring of any expenditure to be expenditure charged on the Consolidated Fund of the Capital or the increasing of the amount of any such expenditure;

- (e) The receipt of money on account of the Consolidated Fund of the Capital or the Public Account of the Capital or the custody or issue of such money or the audit of the accounts of the Capital;

4.2.4.6 Similarly, the annual financial statement pertaining to estimated receipts and expenditure of the Capital for a particular year shall not be laid before the Assembly unless the previous sanction of the President has been obtained.

4.2.5 Governance Issues and Challenges

4.2.5.1 As discussed above, Delhi, due to historical reasons and being the National capital has a unique and complex governance structure, conditioned primarily by the fact that there are two governments functioning concurrently in the same city. It is a Union Territory but at the same time it also has a Legislative Assembly consisting of elected members and an Executive consisting of the Chief Minister and the Council of Ministers. As per provision of Article 239AA(3)(a), the legislative powers of the Government of the NCT are restricted. It can legislate on the subjects mentioned in the State List of the Seventh Schedule except those dealing with public order, police and land and the related aspects of Entries at 64, 65 and 66. The Section reads:

239AA (3) (a) Subject to the provisions of this Constitution, the Legislative Assembly shall have power to make laws for the whole or any part of the National Capital Territory with respect to any of the matters enumerated in the State List or in the Concurrent List in so far as any such matter is applicable to Union territories except matters with respect to Entries 1, 2 and 18 of the State List and Entries 64, 65 and 66 of that List in so far as they relate to the said Entries 1, 2 and 18.

4.2.5.2 These subjects are directly under the control of the Union Government. The Police Act, 1978 which was specifically enacted for the National Capital Territory of Delhi, provides for a Police Commissioner who works directly under the Lt. Governor. The Chief Minister of the NCT and the Council of Ministers thus do not have any powers with respect to public order and functioning of the police in Delhi. Several other important functional powers concerning transferred subjects too, continue to vest in the Union Government or the Lt. Governor. For example Entry 5 of the State List consists of “Local Government, that is to say, the constitution and powers of municipal corporations, improvement trusts, district boards, mining settlement authorities and other local authorities for the purpose of local self-government or village administration.” But in actual practice, the functions pertaining

to the Municipal Corporation and Improvement Trusts are being handled by bodies which are exclusively under the control of the Union Government. The municipal functions in the city are being looked after by three agencies namely, the Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD), the New Delhi Municipal Council (NDMC) and the Delhi Cantonment Board all under control of the Union Government. There are as many 57 as Sections/sub-Sections in the DMC Act, 1957 and 67 Sections/Sub-Sections in the NDMC Act, 1994 where the Union Government wields power directly. A major portion of the finances come to the Delhi Municipal Corporation through the budget of the Delhi Government, whereas the NDMC receives funds directly from the Union Government (Ministry of Urban Development). The Delhi Development Authority, a body created under an Act of 1957 to carry out spatial planning of Delhi is also fully under the control of the Union Ministry of Urban Development. Though, the DDA Board has three representatives from the Legislative Assembly of the NCT, the overriding power vests in the Lt. Governor. The NDMC again is a nominated body which has two members of the Delhi Legislature on its board, but again the real powers rest with the Chairman of the Council who is an officer appointed by the Union Government. To sum up, these organisations are either directly under the control of the Union Government or are more accountable to it as compared to the Government of National Capital Territory (NCT) of Delhi.

4.2.5.3 The Delhi Jal Board, GENCO and TRANSCO (successors of Delhi Vidyut Board), Delhi Transport Corporation and Delhi Fire Services are some of the major organizations which function directly under the Delhi government.

4.2.5.4 This diarchy creates problems for effective governance of Delhi. They could be considered under the following five headings

- (1) Role of the Government of the NCT in Municipal Affairs; - its relationship with the Municipal Corporation of Delhi
- (2) Role of the Government of the NCT in spatial planning and land development; - its relationship with the DDA
- (3) Status of the NDMC
- (4) Role of the Government of the NCT in public order, security and enforcement of other laws
- (5) NCR Planning Board

4.2.6 Role of the Government of NCT in Municipal Affairs – Its Relationship with the Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD)

4.2.6.1 The MCD is the largest municipal authority within the jurisdiction of the National Capital Territory of Delhi. Out of a total area of 1483 sq.km., an area of approximately 1400 sq.km. fall within the jurisdiction of the MCD with an estimated 97% of the population of Delhi residing in the MCD area. The remaining areas are covered in almost equal proportion between the NDMC and the Delhi Cantonment Board. The MCD created by the Delhi Municipal Corporation Act, 1957 as amended has a strength of a maximum of 134 elected Councilors with a Mayor and a Deputy Mayor elected by these Councilors. In addition the Lt. Governor may nominate 10 persons with special knowledge and experience in municipal administration. Members of the Lok Sabha from Delhi and 1/5th of the Members of the State Legislative Assembly are also Members of the MCD. It is divided into 12 Zones which are further divided into Wards. The MCD discharges its functions through a Standing Committee, a Wards Committee, various other Committees and the Commissioner. The Commissioner, who is the Chief Executive Authority, is appointed by the Union Government and is generally a senior IAS officer.

4.2.6.2 The obligatory functions of the MCD inter alia include the following:-

- registration of births and deaths;
- construction and maintenance of drains, drainage works and public latrines;
- removal and disposal of garbage;
- regulation of places for the disposal of the dead;
- reclamation of unhealthy localities;
- measures for preventing the spread of dangerous diseases;
- establishment and maintenance of dispensaries and maternity and child welfare centres;
- maintenance and upgradation of hospitals;
- construction of streets and bridges;
- public vaccination and inoculation; the maintenance of municipal markets and slaughter houses; and
- establishment and maintenance of primary schools.

4.2.6.3 In addition, the MCD also has a vast range of discretionary functions, which inter alia include:

- furtherance of education by means other than schools;
- establishment and maintenance of libraries and museums;
- establishment of stadiums and gymnasiums;
- registration of marriages;
- survey of buildings and land; and
- construction of rest-houses, poor houses, infirmaries, shelters for the destitute and disabled, and asylums.

4.2.6.4 The MCD is authorized to impose a variety of taxes, fees and cess which includes property tax, fees for sanctioning and approving building plans, taxes on vehicles, theatres and cinemas and advertisement and hoardings, tax on consumption of electricity etc. The MCD is also authorized to levy education cess, toll tax, duties on the transfer of property, building taxes etc. A proportion of its budget is by way of release of funds by the Government of NCT, Delhi from its plan budget. Also the Delhi Government has to share a part of its tax collection with the MCD as per the recommendations of the Finance Commission appointed by the Delhi government. This is in accordance with the provisions of the Seventy-Fourth Amendment and Article 243Y of the Constitution.

243Y. (1) The Finance Commission constituted under Article 243-I shall also review the financial position of the Municipalities and make recommendations to the Governor as to—

- (a) the principles which should govern—
 - (i) the distribution between the State and the Municipalities of the net proceeds of the taxes, Power to impose taxes, duties, tolls and fees leviable by the State, which may be divided between them under this Part and the allocation between the Municipalities at all levels of their respective shares of such proceeds;
 - (ii) the determination of the taxes, duties, tolls and fees which may be assigned to, or appropriated by, the Municipalities;
 - (iii) the grants-in-aid to the Municipalities from the Consolidated Fund of the State;

- (b) the measures needed to improve the financial position of the Municipalities;
- (c) any other matter referred to the Finance Commission by the Governor in the interests of sound finance of the Municipalities.,

4.2.6.5 There are several provisions in the DMC Act which place this body under the control and superintendence of the Union Government. Section 338A of the Act (general superintendence, etc., of the Union Government), Section 54 (appointment of the Commissioner), Section 347D (appeal to the LG against the orders of the appellate tribunal), Section 349A (powers of the Union Government to make bye-laws) and Sections 485, 486, 487, 488, 489 & 490 (powers of the Union Government to require production of documents) are some of the important provisions which places this body under the domain of the Union Government to carry out inspections to issue directions, enforce compliance and power to dissolve the Corporation on default in performance of the duties. In all, there are 57 Sections/sub-Sections in the DMC Act through which the Union Government wields power over this body.

4.2.6.6 There is growing realisation that once an elected legislature has been established for this Territory, the Delhi Government should have full responsibility and powers with regard to provision of municipal services in the area. Further reasons are (i) Municipal functions come under Entry 5 of the State List of the Seventh Schedule which is a transferred subject (ii) a substantial part of the MCD funds comes from the plan budget of the GNCT of Delhi (iii) the citizens of Delhi democratically elect legislators for the GNCT and the principle of subsidiarity demands that municipal bodies should be linked to the nearest tier of Government.

4.2.6.7 In fact the present government of NCT has been urging the Union Government that the municipal affairs of the Capital (minus the NDMC and Delhi Cantonment area) need to vest in the government of NCT.

4.2.6.8 The contrary view is that the National Capital Region of Delhi is an entity distinct from a full fledged State. It is primarily a Union Territory with slightly enlarged powers which find expression through a democratically elected Assembly and a Council of Ministers. Delhi being the seat of the Union Government, the final authority in respect of its overall development, land use planning and development, allocation, provision of basic services, public order, enforcement of other laws, crime control and security needs to vest in the Union Government. The demand for the development of the city as a model metropolis which could take care of the interests of the entire Nation, institutions of National/International importance, foreign establishments and provide top grade amenities to

its citizens, also dictates that the management of the city should remain with the Union Government. The Municipal Corporation being the key urban service provider in the city should be in a position to work in a wider perspective and hence needs to stay with the Union Government.

4.2.6.9 During the last two decades, this issue has been examined in detail by four high powered committees;

- (1) Balakrishnan Committee, 1989
- (2) Virendra Prakash Committee, 2001
- (3) Omesh Saigal Committee, 2006 (on restructuring of the MCD)
- (4) Ashok Pradhan Committee, October 2006 (on multiplicity of institutions in the NCT dealing with urban development and civic amenities)

4.2.6.10 The following chart indicates the views of these Committees on some of the major urban governance issues of the NCT.

Table No. 4.4 : Recommendations of Various Committees on Governing Issues of the NCT of Delhi

Balakrishnan Committee	Virendra Prakash Committee	Saigal Committee	Pradhan Committee	Recommendation of the Present GNCT
<p>Split MCD into 8 Municipalities. 7 to be co-terminus with the existing districts and 1 for the area covering NDMC</p> <p><u>Issue of Control</u> Did not suggest any change in the existing Constitutional structure. But for better co-ordination it recommended that a senior officer of the NCT government should be designated as the Commissioner of Local Bodies.</p>	<p>Split the present organization into 4 smaller Municipal Corporations one each for Central Delhi, West Delhi, South Delhi and Shahadra. The Committee also suggested having 2 Municipal Councils, one each for Narela and Nazafgarh.</p> <p><u>Issue of Control</u> Did not suggest any change in the existing Constitutional structure. But for better co-ordination it recommended setting up a State</p>	<p>The thrust of the Saigal Committee recommendations was on internal restructuring of the MCD, not on its split up (paragraph 7.8.3 of the Report). It recommended</p> <p>(a) To keep intact the present MCD as an umbrella organization; some kind of a holding municipal structure. At the second tier create empowered and autonomous Janpad Parishads (11 in number). Each Janpad will have a separate fund and</p>	<p>The thrust of the Pradhan Committee recommendations too is on restructuring of the present MCD. The emphasis is on strengthening of zones (paragraph 8.3.7 of the Pradhan Committee Report).</p> <p>It recommended empowerment of the existing Zonal Deputy Commissioners further and even upgrading the post to the level of Joint Secretary and simultaneously designate the MCD Commissioner as Principal Commissioner in the grade of</p>	<p>The GNCT should have complete control over transferred subjects and hence over MCD. The MCD should be split up into 3 independent Municipalities.</p> <p>(a) Trans Yamuna (East) – 32 Wards (b) North Delhi – 48 Wards and (c) South Delhi – 54 Wards. Does not support the Model of Zonal empowerment.</p> <p><u>Issue of Control</u> The MCD/Successor bodies should completely be placed under the direct control supervision and superintendence of the</p>

Table No. 4.4 : Recommendations of Various Committees on Governing Issues of the NCT of Delhi <i>Contd.</i>				
Balakrishnan Committee	Virendra Prakash Committee	Saigal Committee	Pradhan Committee	Recommendation of the Present GNCT
<p><u>Issue - Introducing the Mayor-in-Council system in the MCD</u> Did not agree</p>	<p>Level Coordination Board under the Chairmanship of the Minister of Urban Development of the GNCT</p> <p><u>Issue - Introducing the Mayor in Council system in the MCD</u> Did not agree, as it would create an authority parallel to the Chief Minister.</p>	<p>all the taxes under sections 113(1) and (2) of the DMC Act should be collected and retained by the Janpad. At the third tier will be the Ward Sabhas (134). The Committee did not recommend splitting of the MCD into smaller and independent Municipal Corporations (paragraph 7.8.3). As a passing reference, it wrote that "Even if the government decides to create more than one corporations each of them should have the above mentioned three tier empowered structure". (Paragraph 10.24.1 of the Report)</p> <p><u>Issue of Control</u> It recommended that except for Section 503 (Grant of exemptions to diplomatic missions) all other powers should be exercised by the GNCT (para 10.18.2 of the report). Appointment of the Municipal Commissioner should be made by the GNCT in consultation with the Union Government</p>	<p>Additional Secretary, GOI. The jurisdiction of each municipal zone should be co-terminus with Police and Revenue Districts and as and when the geographical area of a Police District undergoes a change the jurisdiction of MCD zone should follow suit to maintain geo convergence(paragraph 8.3.3). As a passing reference, it commented that "Many ills besetting the MCD today are its own unmanageable size ...justified to bring about a change in the administrative structure. Ideally, the Corporation should be split into smaller compact bodies for specific areas and jurisdiction having separate elected bodies". It also suggests that powers of enforcement of building regulation should be given to Revenue Deputy Commissioners. Suggests enlarged role for them (paragraph 8.3.2) The Commissioner of MCD should be appointed by the GNCT (para 8.3.8). <u>Issue of control</u> The MCD should function under the Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi. (paragraph 8.3.10), with the Union</p>	<p>GNCT in all respects without any stipulation and reservation. All powers being exercised by the Union Government with regard to MCD either directly or through Hon'ble Lt. Governor should be transferred to the GNCT. <u>Does not support Mayor-in-council system.</u> The GNCT should have complete control over transferred subjects and hence over MCD. The MCD should be split up into 3 independent Municipalities. (a)Trans Yamuna (East) – 32 Wards (b) North Delhi – 48 Wards & (c) South Delhi – 54 Wards. Does not support the Model of Zonal empowerment. <u>Issue of control</u> the MCD/Successor bodies should completely be placed under the direct control supervision and superintendence of the GNCT in all respects without any stipulation and reservation. All powers being exercised by the Union Government with regard to MCD</p>

Table No. 4.4 : Recommendations of Various Committees on Governing Issues of the NCT of Delhi <i>Contd.</i>				
Balakrishnan Committee	Virendra Prakash Committee	Saigal Committee	Pradhan Committee	Recommendation of the Present GNCT
		<p><u>Issue - Introducing the Mayor in Council system in the MCD</u> Did not agree, as it would create an authority parallel to the Chief Minister It will aggravate the issue concerning 'multiplicity of authorities'.</p>	<p>Government having powers to issue directions through the Lt. Governor, Delhi and in the event of their non-compliance to supersede the body. Also, the Central Government to have overriding powers in respect of buildings regulations. (para 8.3.1) <u>Issue - Introducing the Mayor in Council system in the MCD</u> Was silent on this. The MCD should confine its functions to core activities(as mentioned in 12th Schedule). Should shed its functions relating to management of hospitals and schools.</p>	<p>either directly or through Hon'ble Lt. Governor should be transferred to the GNCT. <u>Does not support Mayor-in-council system.</u></p>

4.2.6.11 The Commission is of the view that since Delhi is the national capital with people from all parts of the country being its residents, some responsibility for its orderly growth and security must lie with the Union Government. At the same time, there is no reason to burden the Union Government with matters of local import which are best addressed by the elected government of the Territory and the elected Municipal Corporation. In other words, a balance has to be struck between the imperatives flowing from Delhi's status as the national capital and as the seat of its own elected government. The existing balance is heavily tilted towards the Union Government at the cost of the functional ability of the Government of the NCT. The Commission has sought to restore a more workable balance on the principle of subsidiarity.

4.2.6.12 In the scheme of the DMC Act 1957 the Union Government has the powers of general superintendence over the Corporation. When the Act was passed, the only proximate elected government was the Union Government and powers that might normally have been exercised by a State Government vested in the Union Government. For example, Section 330 A provides:-

“Notwithstanding anything contained in any other provision of this Act, the Commissioner shall exercise his powers and discharge his functions under this Chapter, under the general superintendence, direction and control of the Central Government”.

Section 349A of the Act deals with the powers of the Union Government to make bye-laws: - *“the Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, make bye-laws for carrying out the provisions of this chapter”.*

4.2.6.13 Provisions contained in Chapter XXIV of the Act deal explicitly with the issue of control of the Union Government over the Municipal Corporation. They endow powers on the Union Government to call for records to inspect, to give directions and ensure their compliance and to dissolve the body. (Sections 485 to 490)

4.2.6.14 Section 490A of the Act deals with the delegation of powers by the Union Government. It reads

“The Central Government may, by notification in the Official Gazette, direct that any power exercisable by it under this Act shall, subject to such conditions, if any, as may be specified in the notification be exercisable by the Government or any of its officers or by the Commissioner or any other authority”.

4.2.6.15 The Commission is of the view that a simple notification issued by the Union Government under Section 490A will bring the MCD within the domain of the GNCT. In order that, the Union Government retains some overarching role over delivery of municipal services in the National Capital Territory, a few provisions of the existing Act will need to remain as they are. For example, Sections 487 to 490 of Chapter XXIV will need to be retained in their present form. Section 54 which deals with the appointment of Commissioner will have to be suitably amended so that the Municipal Commissioner is appointed by the GNCT in consultation with the Union Government. Similarly, some provisions of Chapter XVI dealing with building regulations will need to be kept in the domain of the Union Government (for example Section 347). Section 503 (dealing with exemptions to the diplomatic missions) and Section 508 (special provisions as to the Red Fort area) will also need to lie with the Union Government. The Commission suggests that the Union Government should appoint an Expert Committee which would work out the details of the required legal changes in a time-bound manner.

4.2.6.16 Recommendations:

- a) **The Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD), including appointment of the Commissioner and other functionaries should lie in the domain of the Government of the National Capital Territory (GNCT). This can be done by way of a notification under Section 490A of the Act, issued by the Union Government. However, the appointment of the Commissioner should be made by the GNCT in consultation with the Union Government.**
- b) **In order that, the Union Government retains its overarching role over delivery of municipal services in the National Capital Territory, some provisions of the existing Act should remain unchanged. For example, Sections 487 to 490 of Chapter XXIV will need to be retained in their present form. Provisions dealing with building regulations should be kept intact in the domain of the Union Government (for example Section 347). Section 503(dealing with exemptions to the diplomatic missions) and Section 508 (dealing with special provisions for the Red Fort area) should also vest with the Union Government.**
- c) **The Union Government may appoint an Expert Committee which could work out the details of the required legal changes in a time bound manner.**

4.2.6.17 Empowerment of the Mayor

4.2.6.17.1 The MCD discharges its functions through its general body called the Corporation and through a large number of subsidiary formations such as the Standing Committee, Wards Committees (one for each zone), various other subject specific Committees and the Municipal Commissioner. The Commissioner is the Chief Executive Authority of the Corporation. As per provisions of Section 35 of the DMC Act, at its first meeting each year, the Corporation elects one of its Members to be the Chairperson, known as the Mayor and another as Deputy Mayor. Their tenure is only for one year. By the time the Mayor starts understanding the problems of the city or the functioning of the Corporation, it is time for him to demit office. A short tenure therefore does not allow the position of the Mayor to grow in stature or authority.

4.2.6.17.2 The following Table indicates the term and mode of the election of Mayors in various States:-

Table No. 4.5 : Terms and Mode of Election of Mayors in Various States		
Sate	Election	Term
Andhra Pradesh	Indirect	Five years
Assam	Indirect	One year
Delhi	Indirect	One year
Gujarat	Indirect	Two-and-half years
Haryana	Indirect	One year
Himachal Pradesh	Indirect	One year
Karnataka	Indirect	One year
Kerala	Indirect	Five years
Madhya Pradesh	Direct	Five years
Maharashtra	Indirect	Two-and-half years
Orissa	Indirect	One year
Rajasthan	Indirect	Five years
Tamil Nadu	Direct	Five years
Uttar Pradesh	Direct	Five years
West Bengal	Indirect	Five years

Source: NCRCW, A consultation paper on Decentralisation and Municipalities.

4.2.6.17.3 The Commission is of the view that a longer tenure is one of the factors necessary for empowerment of elected representatives. The tenure of the Mayor should be for 5 years; co-terminous with the election cycle of the Corporation and subject to the condition that he/she enjoys the confidence of the House. Hence, the Mayor of the MCD should be elected once every five years.

4.2.6.17.4 The wider issue of empowerment of elected representatives in Urban / Rural Local Bodies has two additional dimensions viz. (a) the mode of election of the Mayor – whether he/she should be directly elected by the citizens or by the Councillors and (b) the way in which the elected representatives exercise powers.

4.2.6.17.5 These issues have already been discussed in detail by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance, and it has held the view that the Mayor should be directly elected by popular mandate through a city-wide election. The Mayor should function as

both the Chief Executive and the Chairperson of the Council. The Commission further observed that “in smaller towns and cities, the elected Mayor can directly fulfil all executive responsibilities. But as cities grow larger, with vast population and an array of departments and complex functions, the Mayor needs the support and help of a group of persons to exercise executive authority under his overall control and direction. Therefore, some form of cabinet system with functionaries appointed by the Mayor exercising authority on his behalf in various departments of the executive branch is desirable. In systems where the chief executive is directly elected, and separation of powers is practised, the cabinet is often drawn from outside the legislature. But in a city government, the imperatives of separation of powers should be tempered by the need for greater harmony between the elected council and the Mayor. It is therefore desirable to draw the Mayor’s cabinet or committee to discharge executive functions from the elected council. The Commission recommends that a Mayor’s ‘cabinet’, chosen by the elected Mayor from among the councillors, should be constituted in all municipal corporations. The size of this cabinet should not exceed ten per cent of the strength of the council, or fifteen, whichever is higher. Such a cabinet will function directly under the control and supervision of the Mayor, and the final authority on any executive matter shall vest in the Mayor”.

4.2.6.17.6 The Commission feels that the above observations and recommendations are of considerable relevance to the Delhi Municipal Corporation. Implementation of these recommendations will strengthen the element of citizen-centricity in the municipal administration of the city.

4.2.6.17.7 Recommendations:

- a) **The Mayor of the MCD should be directly elected by popular mandate through a city-wide election. The term should be for five years.**
- b) **The functions of chairing the Corporation and exercising executive authority should vest in the same functionary i.e. the Mayor. The Mayor should be the Chief Executive Authority of the MCD.**
- c) **The Mayor should appoint a ‘Cabinet’; choosing the members from amongst the elected corporators. The strength of this body should not exceed 10 per cent of the number of the elected Corporators or fifteen, whichever is higher. The “Cabinet” should exercise executive authority on matters entrusted to it by the Mayor, under his/her overall control and direction.**

4.2.6.18 Issue of splitting up the MCD

4.2.6.18.1 The size of the Municipal Corporation of Delhi has been the subject of intense debate for last many years. There is a strong view that a large single municipal body providing civic services to more than 157 lakh people (2006) spread over an area of 1400 square kilometers is simply unsustainable and urgent steps must be taken to tackle this issue.

4.2.6.18.2 This issue was discussed in detail by both the Balakrishnan Committee and the Virendra Prakash Committee. More recently, the Committees under Shri Omesh Saigal and Shri Ashok Pradhan too went into this issue, but with a different perspective (emphasis on internal administrative restructuring).

4.2.6.18.3 Views in support of splitting up the MCD

4.2.6.18.3.1 Balakrishnan Committee

4.2.6.18.3.1.1 The Balakrishnan Committee's recommended the splitting up of the Corporation into eight smaller municipalities. The main thrust of the Committee's argument was⁶:-

'The population being serviced by MCD is too enormous to be managed effectively and efficiently by a single monolithic organization. The large population as well as its spread over far flung areas have brought civic services almost to the breaking point. The common man living in far flung areas of Delhi faces great difficulty in approaching the office of the Corporation situated at one place for many of his daily needs and grievances.'

'The retention of the single Corporation in Delhi has created problems for certain sectors of the population of Delhi like East Delhi since the discussions and proceedings in the meetings of the Corporation are, by and large, devoted to the problems of the Corporation as a whole and specific local needs tend to be lost sight of.'

'If there are a number of compact municipalities, apart from the obvious advantages of vicinity, the Councillors concerned will be taking direct and undivided interest in respect of their own areas. It might also be possible to infuse a sense of competitiveness between the various municipalities and such healthy competition among them may go a long way to ensure efficient municipal administration.'

'Hence the demand of the time is that the monolithic Municipal Corporation of Delhi should be abolished and the municipal services entrusted to separate municipalities set up at various centres in Delhi.'

Table No. 4.6 : Suggestion of the Balakrishnan Committee

Sl. No.	District	Population (in lakh)					
		1981	1991	2001	2006	2011	2021
1.	South		15.85	23.60	26.40	29.20	37.14
2.	South West		6.86	12.35	15.09	17.82	24.72
3.	West		13.17	19.44	22.81	26.17	34.99
4.	North West		17.53	28.73	36.61	44.49	63.82
5.	North		9.35	11.10	12.34	13.58	17.16
6.	Central		6.07	6.49	6.79	7.10	8.27
7.	East		10.54	15.31	17.20	19.09	24.40
8.	North East		10.46	17.21	19.88	22.55	29.69
	Total	62.20	89.83	134.23	157.12	180.00	240.19

Source : Saigal Committee para 7.3

4.2.6.18.3.1.2 It needs to be noted that when this Committee was deliberating on this issue, it had the census data of 1981 before it; the population of Delhi then was a meagre 62.20 lakhs (1981 census). During the period 1981-1991, the population showed a growth rate of 53 per cent and rose to 94 lakhs in 1991.

4.2.6.18.3.2 Virendra Prakash Committee

4.2.6.18.3.2.1 The Virendra Prakash Committee too, went by almost the same arguments⁷:-

"The weight of opinion accessed by the Committee is definitely in favour of the proposition that size does matter. Smaller size offers the benefits of (a) bringing governance closer to the governed; (b) reducing the span of control, leading to effective supervision and direction; (c) enhanced political and administrative responsiveness and accountability; (d) stepped up involvement of the people and civil society organizations; (e) diversity and competition in the municipal system enabling adoption of innovative ideas, techniques and technologies; (f) engendering ownership of the municipal body in citizen consciousness".

4.2.6.18.3.2.2 The Committee recommended setting up four municipal corporations and two municipal councils in place of the present MCD.

Sl. No.	Corporation / Council	Zone	Population (in lakh)				
			1991	2001	2006	2011	2021
I. Corporations							
1.	Central Delhi	City	5.03	5.49	5.58	5.67	6.31
		Sadar Paharganj	4.00	3.79	3.81	3.82	4.15
		Karol Bagh	5.36	6.12	6.63	7.13	8.72
		Civil Lines	6.68	9.56	11.22	12.89	17.25
		Total	21.07	24.96	27.24	29.51	36.43
2.	West	Rohini	8.09	13.85	17.78	21.71	31.31
		West	11.17	16.27	19.04	21.81	29.09
		Total	19.26	30.12	36.82	43.52	60.40
3.	South	Central	8.08	12.73	14.14	15.54	19.60
		South	8.14	10.91	12.29	13.68	17.54
		Total	16.22	23.64	26.43	29.22	37.14
4.	Shahadra	South Shahadra	10.54	15.31	17.20	19.09	24.40
		North Shahadra	10.46	17.21	19.88	22.55	29.69
		Total	21.00	32.52	37.08	41.64	54.09
II. Councils							
1.	Narela	Rural Narela	2.74	5.44	8.02	10.60	16.61
2.	Najafgarh	Rural Najafgarh	9.54	17.55	21.53	25.51	35.52
		Total	89.83	134.23	157.12	180.00	240.19

Source : Saigal Committee Report para 7.4

4.2.6.18.3.2.3 When this Committee submitted its Report, the population of Delhi was still only 134.2 lakhs (2001 census). As against that it has a population of 157.12 lakhs** in 2006 and a projection of 180 and 240 lakhs in 2011 and 2021 respectively.

4.2.6.18.3.3 Stand of the Present Delhi Government

4.2.6.18.3.3.1 The Delhi Government has, after due consideration, recommended to the Union Government that the present MCD may be split into three autonomous municipalities – one for the trans-Yamuna area since it has been historically neglected, is distinct from the rest of Delhi and would thus require special focus, and one each for North and South Delhi with large populations of 44.26 lakhs and 57.46 lakhs respectively. The following could be the jurisdiction and structure of the three proposed Corporations:

Corporation	Zones to be included	No. of Wards	Population 2001 (in Lakh)	Area in Sq. Kms
I. East				
	1. Shahadra- South	16	17.21	67.72
	2. Shahadra- North	16	15.30	67.72
	Total	32	32.51	135.44
II. North				
	3. City	8	5.49	19.50
	4. Civil Lines	10	9.56	81.00
	5. Sadar Paharganj	6	3.79	7.02
	6. Rohini	12	13.85	88.46
	7. Narela	4	5.44	299.56
	8. Karol Bagh	8	6.13	30.65
	Total	48	44.26	526.19
III. South				
	9. South	16	16.27	60.60
	10. Najafgarh	14	17.55	446.21
	11. South	12	10.91	147.42
	12. Central	12	1 2.73	81.44
	Total	54	57.46	735.67
	Grand Total	134	134.23	1397.30

4.2.6.18.3.3.2 In order to effect this change, the proposal suggests extensive amendment of the Delhi Municipal Corporation Act, 1957.

4.2.6.18.4 Views opposing the split up

4.2.6.18.4.1 Saigal Committee 2006

4.2.6.18.4.1.1 In 2006, the Saigal Committee too went into the issue of reorganization of the MCD. It emphatically said no to the idea of creating multiple independent civic bodies in the Capital (para 7.8.3 and 10.23.2 of its Report). The emphasis of the Report was on internal restructuring. It suggested a three tier structure in which the middle level corresponding to the present day 'Zone' was to be empowered significantly both financially and administratively; made into semi autonomous entities, enjoying powers to collect

and retain taxes. Named as Janpads, they were to be the effective fulcrums of municipal administration in the National Capital Territory. At the lowest level of the structure were the Ward Sabhas. The MCD at the apex level was intended to operate as some sort of an Umbrella structure – a Holding Entity laying broad policy guidelines and providing technology and HRD support to the Zones and Ward Sabhas whenever necessary.

4.2.6.18.4.1.2 As a passing reference, The Saigal Committee commented that whatever be the number of municipalities in the city, there was need to put in place the above empowered three tier structure for effective and citizen friendly delivery of services.

4.2.6.18.4.2 Pradhan Committee 2006

4.2.6.18.4.2.1 The Pradhan Committee's views on this issue too, centred around restructuring of the MCD: *“The other alternative is to empower the existing Zonal Deputy Commissioners further and even consider upgrading the post to the level of Joint Secretary and simultaneously designate the Commissioner as Principal Commissioner in the grade of Additional Secretary, Government of India / Principal Secretary. The jurisdiction of each municipal zone should be co-terminus with Police and Revenue Districts and as and when the geographical area of a Police District undergoes a change the jurisdiction of MCD zone should follow suit to maintain geographical convergence. In this regard the Philippines experience is relevant, Manila, the capital city very much comparable to Delhi has been divided into several zones each with a municipality headed by a Mayor and coordinated by the Manila City Government”.*

4.2.6.18.4.2.2 The Committee was of the view that with regard to enforcement of building regulations and to ensure better coordination, there was a need to empower the Revenue Deputy Commissioners.

4.2.6.18.4.2.3 The Committee also suggested that a separate Department of Local Self-Government headed by a Principal Secretary rank officer should be set up in the GNCT of Delhi to coordinate the affairs of the local bodies.

4.2.6.18.4.2.4 The Pradhan Committee too, commented that “Many ills besetting the MCD today are its own unmanageable size ...justified to bring about a change in the administrative structure. Ideally, the Corporation should be split into smaller compact bodies for specific areas and jurisdiction having separate elected bodies”. It did not however suggest any scheme for its split up, rather a considerable part of the recommendations dwelt on how to enhance effectivity at the middle level (zones), through better enforcement of regulations ,and through empowerment of Revenue Deputy Commissioners.

4.2.6.18.5 Experience of other cities

4.2.6.18.5.1 Municipal Governance in Bengaluru

4.2.6.18.5.1.1 Prior to 2006, the municipal services in Bangalore and outlying areas were being provided by a large number of municipal committees. Though, the main city remained under the charge of the Bangalore Mahapalike, (population – 43 lakhs area 226 Sq.Kilometer) due to a sudden expansion of the economy in the last 2 decades, the population of the areas lying on the fringes of the city grew phenomenally. In order to provide basic services to residents of these areas, 8 smaller municipalities (7 city municipal councils and 1 town municipal council) sprang up. The quality of the civic services and infrastructure provided by these small municipal bodies was primitive. The demand for municipal services was growing in a most haphazard manner and in absence of a coordinated plan, no concrete action seemed to be in sight. In order to tackle the dissatisfaction caused by (a) non-uniformity in services, (b) varying tax rates and (c) lack of coordination, a decision was taken by the Karnataka Government in 2006 to integrate these small municipal bodies and 111 villages of 65 gram panchayats lying on the fringes of Bangalore city with the Bangalore Municipal Corporation. As a solution to the infrastructural civic & administrative constraints of the expanding city, Brihuta Bengaluru Maha Palike (BBMP) was born, covering a population of 54 lakhs spread over an area of 696 sq.kilometers.

4.2.6.18.5.2 Municipal Structure in Kolkata

4.2.6.18.5.2.1 Municipal services in Greater Kolkata are being provided by six municipal bodies. They are (i) Kolkata Municipal Corporation, (ii) Howrah Municipal Corporation (iii) New Barrackpore Municipality, (iv) Chandan Nagar Municipal Corporation (v) Kalyani Municipality and (vi) Municipality at Sonarpur – Rajapur. The civic services provided by the later 5 bodies leave much to be desired vis-à-vis those provided by the Kolkata Municipal Corporation.

4.2.6.18.5.3 Municipal Structure in London

4.2.6.18.5.3.1 Under the London Council Act of 1963, the Municipal Administration in London consisted of 32 Boroughs. These boroughs were created in the metropolis to work as the principal local authorities responsible for running most of the local services in their areas. They functioned under an apex body called the Greater London Council. In 1986, Margaret Thatcher abolished the GLC and transferred its strategic functions to bodies controlled by the Central Government or Joint Boards. For next 13 years, there was no single elected body at the apex level for the whole of London.

4.2.6.18.5.3.2 The situation was largely reversed when the Greater London Authority (GLA) Act was enacted in 1999. A 23-member Greater London Authority headed by a directly elected Mayor came into existence in the city in the year 2000. Its main activities concern :

- (i) Transport (ii) Policing (iii) Fire Services (iv) Economic Development (v) Planning (vi) Culture (vii) Environment and (viii) Health

In 2007, the Act was amended enhancing the powers of the Mayor to include planning functions in relation to local development schemes and some other planning applications of strategic importance.

4.2.6.18.5.4 *Municipal Structure in the City of New York*

4.2.6.18.5.4.1 The city of New York is governed by a City Council. The New York City is a 51 Member body headed by a directly elected Mayor. The Mayor appoints several Deputy Mayors who are functional heads and assist the Mayor in his functions. There are 5 Boroughs and 51 City Councils in the territory. The City Councils are local bodies enjoying considerable power and discretion in providing services to the local citizens and can be compared with the boroughs of the Greater London Authority.

4.2.6.18.6 The Commission has taken into consideration all the above arguments, examples and experiments. It feels that the analyses made by the Balakrishnan and Virendra Prakash Committees are valid even today. The weaknesses in the functioning of a monolithic organization as pointed out by the Saigal and Pradhan Committees need to be addressed comprehensively. Bringing governance closer to those governed demands effective supervision and control, enhanced political and administrative responsiveness and accountability. Recognition of diversity and the need for having a system which supports equitable growth and development and also encourages competitiveness are essential ingredients of modern day administration. Keeping in mind the phenomenal growth of the NCT's population and the consequent stress on the infrastructure and municipal services which need to expand rapidly, the Commission is of the view that the present monolithic structure of the Municipal Corporation needs major restructuring. It may be visualized in two ways; (a) By outright splitting of the MCD into eight, six or three, independent municipalities as recounted in the preceding paragraphs or (b) by keeping the main body intact and by adequately strengthening and empowering the lower formations by granting effective functional autonomy to them.

4.2.6.18.7 The Commission notes that the multiplicity of organizations is one of the major problems being faced by the citizens of Delhi. Therefore any decision to split the present

MCD into multiple autonomous municipal bodies will introduce further complexities on account of the (a) varying political complexion of the elected representatives of these bodies (b) varying revenue potential (c) different levels of aspirations of the local people (d) difference in the quality/extent of the existing infrastructure. These variations could in turn lead to complications with regard to (a) tax rates (b) inter-corporation movement of goods/services (c) availability of uniform civic amenities (d) issues of capacity building (e) building bye-laws etc. The Commission also recognizes that trying to put in place a mechanism which can enforce effective coordination among multiple bodies consisting of directly elected representatives is a difficult proposition.

4.2.6.18.8 Historically the city of Delhi has been a compact geographical and cultural unit; any attempt to divide it into multiple autonomous municipalities will destroy this compactness.

4.2.6.18.9 On consideration of the above pros and cons, the Commission is of the view that the municipal services in the NCT need to continue under the jurisdiction of a single municipal body viz. the MCD. However, to make its functioning more efficient, responsive and citizen friendly, it should be re-structured into an effective three tier institution i.e. the apex institution, the corporation, the zones and the wards. There is need to adequately strengthen and empower the middle tier – Zones/Janpads. In tune with the recommendations of the Saigal Committee, the Commission suggests that the zones should be given maximum possible financial and administrative autonomy. Each zone should have a separate fund and all the taxes collected under Sections 113(1) and (2) of the DMC Act should be collected and retained by the zones. Their powers with regard to enforcement of regulations and bye-laws should be enhanced appropriately. These Janpad Parishads will be democratic institutions.

- (a) They will need to be politically linked with the “umbrella” Corporation
- (b) The role and area of their operation must be clearly demarcated
- (c) They should have autonomy in their area of operation
- (d) They must have adequate powers to fulfill their role
- (e) Their relationship with the apex body – “the corporation” must be clearly defined and the roles to be performed by each clearly spelt out
- (f) Officers must have freedom and autonomy to fulfill their roles without day to day interference of the elected functionaries who are subjected to constituency pressures, still should be within the control of the elected people]

4.2.6.18.10 Each Zone/Janpad will have a Zonal Council/Janpad Parishad, with all the Councillors elected from Wards that comprise the Janpad as members. The MLAs and the MPs whose constituencies or a substantial part of it fall within the area of the Janpad will also be members. All these elected persons will have equal voting rights. Every Zonal Council/Janpad Parishad will elect a Chairman and a Deputy Chairman from amongst the Councillors. The Zone/Janpad will also have other members without voting rights and these can include the Deputy Commissioners both of revenue and police and 2 or 3 reputed persons in the Zone/Janpad area. Matters concerning their appointment, qualifications etc. can be prescribed by Regulations to be framed by the Nagar Nigam. In all other matters, except for matters that are discussed in the next chapter, their composition, functioning and powers will be analogous to that of the MCD under the present DMC Act, 1957 including the framing of a separate budget.

4.2.6.18.11 The third tier would consist of the Ward Sabhas. The MCD will be the apex level which will not delve into day-to-day functioning of the zones. It will act as a kind of a holding entity, responsible for giving overall policy directions, high level conceptual, technical and Human Resource Development (HRD) support to the Zones, whenever necessary. It will provide coordination among Zones and make laws/bye-laws for the whole of Delhi and also take up projects which run across multiple Zones. It will be the duty of this apex body to ensure that standards of development and civic amenities remain uniform throughout the city.

4.2.6.18.12 Recommendations:

- (a) **The municipal services in the entire National Capital Territory (NCT) may be under the jurisdiction of a single municipal body viz. the current Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD).**
- (b) **In order to provide efficient, responsive and citizen friendly services to the citizens, the MCD should be converted into a three tier institution with the Corporation at the apex. The middle tier i.e. the Zones should be adequately strengthened and empowered. The zonal body called Janpad Parishad/Zonal Council will primarily be a representative body consisting of elected Councillors (whose constituency falls majorly within the area of the Zone) and some nominated members. These Janpad Parishads/Zonal Councils should be given considerable financial and administrative autonomy. Each Zone should have a separate fund and all the taxes under Sections 113(1) and (2) of the DMC Act should be collected and retained**

by them. Their powers with regard to enforcement of regulations and bye-laws should also be enhanced appropriately. The third tier will consist of Ward Sabhas.

- (c) **The MCD should be at the apex level of the new structure. It will act as a kind of an Umbrella Organization – a Holding Entity, responsible for giving overall policy directions and high level conceptual technical and HRD support to the zones. This Apex body should not delve into the day-to-day functioning of the Zones. It should provide coordination among Zones & make laws/bye-laws for the whole of Delhi. It should take up projects which run across multiple zones. It will be the duty of this apex body to ensure that standards of development and civic amenities remain uniform throughout the city.**
- (d) **Substantial changes will need to be introduced in the provisions of the existing DMC Act, 1957 to implement these recommendations. The Expert Committee suggested earlier at paragraph 4.2.6.16(c) may be asked to carry out this task within a period of two months.**

4.2.7 Distinction between Urban and Rural Areas in the NCT

4.2.7.1 The DMC Act, 1957 is applicable to the whole of the NCT except New Delhi and Delhi Cantonment as per the definition of “Delhi” given in Section 2(10). But the Act differentiates between rural areas [Section 2(52)] and Urban Areas [Section 2(61)].

4.2.7.2 Section 507 of the Act refers to special provisions applicable to rural areas of the NCT (with regard to lower rates of taxation, fees and other charges).

4.2.7.3 Section 507; Notwithstanding anything contained in the foregoing provisions of this Act,-

- (a) the Corporation with the previous approval of the Government, may, by notification in the Official Gazettee, declare that any portion of the rural areas shall case to be included therein and upon the issue of such notification that portion shall be included in and form part of the urban areas;
- (b) the Corporation with the previous approval of the Government may, by notification in the Official Gazettee, - (i) exempt the rural areas or any portion thereof from such of the provisions of this Act as it deems fit, (ii) levy taxes,

rates, fees and other charges in the rural areas or any portion thereof at rates lower than those at which such taxes, rates, fees and other charges are levied in the urban areas or exempt such areas or portion from any such tax, rate, fee or other charge.

4.2.7.4 The Commission is of the view that the traditional concept of “rural areas” which used to be characterized by low levels of income obtained through agricultural activities, does not hold good for Delhi. The land prices around NCT have shot up in geometric progression during the last few decades and it has brought unexpected prosperity even to small and marginal farmers living in the “rural areas” of the NCT. In this context, the Commission feels that there is no need to maintain this artificial distinction between “urban” and “rural areas” and the entire geographical area falling within the NCT should be declared as “urban” under the meaning of Section 2(61) of the DMC Act. The Municipal Corporation should realise taxes, levies and other charges accordingly from the residents of these areas.

4.2.7.5 Recommendations:

- a) **There is no need to maintain the artificial distinction between urban and rural areas in the National Capital Territory. The entire geographical area falling into the NCT should be declared as “urban” under the meaning of Section 2(61) of the DMC Act.**
- b) **The Municipal Corporation should realise the taxes, levies and other charges accordingly from the residents of these areas.**

4.2.8 New Delhi Municipal Council

4.2.8.1 The NDMC (an eleven member nominated body) in its present form was created by the New Delhi Municipal Council Act, 1994. It covers an area which includes Rashtrapati Bhawan, Prime Minister’s Office, Embassies of foreign countries, residences of the Ministers and important dignitaries, and the offices of the Union Government. 80% of the buildings in this area are owned by the Government. As such, the NDMC is almost fully under the control of the Union Government. The Chairperson of the NDMC is a senior civil servant appointed by the Union Government in consultation with the Chief Minister of Delhi. The Council includes three Members of the Legislative Assembly, Delhi whose constituencies fall within the NDMC area, five nominated officers by the Union Government and two Members nominated by the Union Government in consultation with the Chief Minister

who may be professionals, social workers and others representing particular interests. The Member of Parliament representing the New Delhi constituency is a special invitee to the Council meetings, but does not have the right to vote. The functions of the NDMC have been specified in the Act and are similar to those of the MCD. The Balakrishnan Committee on the Reorganisation of Delhi Set-up (1989) recommended the replacement of Punjab Municipal Act, 1911 as applied to the New Delhi Municipal Committee by a fresh enactment creating the New Delhi Municipal Council and the continuance of its special dispensation but on democratic lines.

4.2.8.2 The Union Government decided to retain the nominated character of the local body. The NDMC Bill was enacted in 1994. The Statement of Objects and Reasons spelt out that one of the important objects of the said Bill was to harmonise the law with the Constitution (74th Amendment) Act, 1992 with necessary exemptions and modifications under Article 243 ZB of the Constitution, wherever departure had to be made. It was also stated that the New Delhi Municipal Council consists of only 3% of the area and population of NCT of Delhi. Accordingly, it was felt that a different kind of local system had to be structured which took into account the special characteristics of New Delhi Municipal Council area which comprises the territory that has been described as Lutyens’s Delhi and is the seat of the Government of India.

4.2.8.3 The Pradhan Committee went into this issue as well and recommended that there was no need to change the status-quo with regard to management of the NDMC (para 8.4.7 of the Report)

4.2.8.4 In view of the fact that the Union Government owns 80 per cent of the land and buildings in the NDMC area, many of which are important Union Government offices and residences as well as a concentration of foreign diplomatic missions it would be appropriate that the present structure of NDMC is not disturbed.

4.2.8.5 Recommendation:

- a) **There is no need to change the present governing structure of the New Delhi Municipal Council.**

4.2.9 Delhi Cantonment Board

4.2.9.1 Set up under the Cantonment Act, 1924, the Delhi Cantonment Board consists of a Chairman, 7 elected and 7 official members. The Cantonment Board is empowered to exercise powers and perform civic functions such as provision of water supply, electricity,

education, health etc. within its jurisdiction spread over an area of approximately 43 sq.kms. The responsibility for delivery of basic municipal services such as roads, drainage, sewerage, street lights, etc. within its area is with the Cantonment Board. The Board is also empowered to levy and collect various local taxes such as house tax, water tax, advertisement tax, profession tax, etc. in order to raise their own resources. Though, the overall control of the Cantonment area lies with the Union Government, some coordination between the Board and the Delhi Government is necessary. However, since it covers primarily the military area, the Commission does not wish to go further into this matter and propose any changes in its structure etc.

4.2.10 Role of the Government of NCT in Spatial Planning and Land Development ; its Relationship with the Delhi Development Authority

4.2.10.1 The Delhi Development Authority was created by an Act of Parliament in 1957 in order to promote and secure planned spatial development of Delhi. Major functions of the DDA include formulation of the master plan for the city. It is authorized to acquire, hold, manage and dispose of land and other property, to carry out building, engineering, mining and other operations, to execute works in connection with the supply of water and electricity, disposal of sewage and other services and amenities. The Union Ministry of Urban Development is the nodal ministry for the DDA. The mandate of the DDA is to acquire land for development of new areas notified as 'development areas' and once it is developed, hand it over to the relevant local authority with the DDA remaining as a lease administering authority. The responsibility of the DDA also includes overall planning of traffic and transportation. In the discharge of its functions, it has to coordinate with a large number of agencies, others under the control of the Delhi Government like PWD, some under the Union Government

Box No. 4.1 : Present Composition of the DDA

As per the Delhi Development Act, 1957, the DDA shall consist of the following members, namely:-

- (a) a chairman who shall be the 2[Lieutenant Governor] of the [National Capital Territory of Delhi], ex officio;
- (b) a vice-chairman to be appointed by the Central Government;
- (c) a finance and accounts member to be appointed by the Central Government;
- (d) an engineer member to be appointed by the Central Government;
- (e) as and when the Municipal Corporation of Delhi is established, two representatives of that corporation to be elected by the Councilors and aldermen of the corporation from among themselves;
- (f) three representatives of the Legislative Assembly of the National Capital Territory of Delhi to be elected by means of a single transferable vote by the members of the Legislative Assembly from among themselves of which two shall be from among the ruling party and one from the party in opposition to the government: PROVIDED that no member of the Council of Ministers for the Government of National Capital Territory of Delhi shall be eligible to be elected to the Authority.
Explanation: For the purposes of this clause, "ruling party" and "party in opposition to government" shall mean the ruling party and the party in opposition to the Government recognized as such by the Speaker of the Legislative Assembly of the National Capital Territory of Delhi
- (g) three other persons to be nominated by the Central Government, of whom one shall be a person with experience of town planning or architecture; and
- (h) the Commissioner of the Municipal Corporation of Delhi, ex officio.

like the Ministry of Road Transport and also some with autonomous organisations such as the Delhi Metro Rail Corporation. In 1974, 'construction of housing units' was added to DDA's mandate.

4.2.10.2 The DDA has till date finalized three perspective plans for systematic growth and planned development of the capital region. The first master plan was Delhi – 1962, the second was the master plan for 2001 and the third master plan is Delhi 2021.

4.2.10.3 The performance of the DDA has been the subject of criticism by various bodies. The planning process has been described as inadequate and its implementation tardy, especially with regard to meeting the demand for housing and commercial space in Delhi. The Estimates Committee Report submitted in 1984, M/s. Tata Consultancy Service Report submitted in 1986 and the Report of the Committee on Reorganization of the Delhi set-up in December, 1989 clearly stated that the DDA had, over the years, drifted away from its main objective viz. planning and development of Delhi. The additional activities undertaken by the DDA led to a situation where its organizational structure became bloated, unwieldy and ineffective. Both the Estimates Committee and the Committee on Reorganization of the Delhi set-up had observed that DDA has been burdened with such a variety of functions that it has lost its direction and sense of priority. Consequent to the above recommendations the activities relating to the Inter State Bus Terminus (ISBT) and lotteries were taken away from it. But even now, the DDA continues to deal with a large number of activities in addition to its core function of planning and development.

4.2.10.4 There is a view that this organization should be brought under the management and control of the Government of NCT. This demand is based on the argument that since there is an elected legislature for the NCT, the effective control of land and land management should lie with this legislature and not with the Central Government or its representative the Lt. Governor.

4.2.10.5 In this context, it is relevant to note that though land is a subject under the State List of the 7th Schedule (Entry 18), under provisions of Article 239AA3(a), this subject has not been transferred to the Delhi Legislature and is still being managed by the Union Government through the Land and Development Office (Ministry of Urban Development) and the DDA.

4.2.10.6 Except for sending three Members of the Delhi Legislative Assembly to the DDA Board, the Delhi legislature has no control over its functioning. During interactions of the Commission with the Chief Minister, and senior officials of the GNCT it was urged that

since the issue of land management is closely linked with the other functions entrusted to the Delhi Government it should have substantial control over this subject. It was also pointed out that the elected government feels severely handicapped due to lack of decision making powers in this respect, as well as due to the multiplicity of agencies existing in Delhi. The Commission is aware of the requirements of governance over the national capital city. It is also recognized that the Union Government must have control over macro-planning of the capital territory with regard to allocation of land and its management. It is felt that an effort must be made to strike a balance between these two divergent requirements so that the purpose of creating an elected Government is also served without substantially diluting control of the Union Government.

4.2.10.7 The Ashok Pradhan Committee went into this issue in considerable detail. The Committee recognized that there was lack of integration in the planning process in Delhi. It observed that “whereas DDA is responsible for spatial planning, the socio economic planning is the responsibility of the Delhi Government. As a result not only the planning for the entire city but also its execution suffers.” The Committee pointed out the anomaly in the existing arrangement where the subject “land” under Entry 18 of the State list has been kept outside the purview of the Delhi Legislative Assembly, the agricultural land and gram panchayat land continue to be administered by the Delhi Government. Incidentally, it is the agriculture land which is acquired by the Delhi Government and handed over to the DDA for development and disposal but the Delhi Government does not have a say in the planning and disposal of the land, so developed. While referring to the historical evolution of governance in Delhi, the Committee observed that “it is necessary that this matter should be examined de novo to ascertain whether circumstances, conditions, considerations and rationale for which it was decided in 1956 and again in 1966 to exclude Delhi Government from the control and management of land still exist and whether there is adequate justification today (with elected Assembly and Council of Ministers in position) to exclude land from the purview of the management and control of the Delhi Government and whether the existing arrangements in regard to ‘land’ (Entry 18 of the State list) conforms fully to the provision as contained in Article 239AA of the Constitution. The Union Government may consider confining its control and management of land (and buildings) in its possession through L&DO and leave the rest to the Delhi Government/ Administrator, Delhi.” However, though the Committee makes a reference that “the ideal solution would be to transfer the subject ‘land’ to the Government of NCT of Delhi” it refrains from recommending such transfer. The Committee recommended that “the Chief Minister of Delhi should be the Chairperson of DDA (para 8.2.13 of the Report) which would enable him/her to bring about the desired coordination between the two areas of planning and contribute to the land development and its disposal by the DDA. However, all

proposals and decisions of the Authority shall be placed before the Lt. Governor for approval before implementation. The proposed arrangement does not in any way compromise the position that land is and would continue to remain the responsibility of the Central Government and all its existing powers enjoined upon it in the DD Act, 1957 including powers to issue any directions to DDA shall continue to remain with it.”

4.2.10.8 The Commission appreciates the complexities of the matter recognized by the Ashok Pradhan Committee, as discussed. The governance structure in Delhi has gradually evolved over a considerable period and has led to the establishment of a democratically elected government. Considering the importance of control over land in the national capital city, the Commission feels that the time has not yet come when this control could be completely handed over to the Delhi Government. At the same time, in order to remove bottlenecks in the governance and coordination between various activities related to land management, the Delhi Government should have a substantial say in this regard. It is felt that the desired objective could be achieved by adopting the recommendations of the Ashok Pradhan Committee. As such, the Commission is of the view that there is need to change the composition of the DDA and make the Chief Minister of Delhi, its Chairperson.

4.2.10.9 Section 3(3) of the DDA Act, 1957 indicates the composition of the Delhi Development Authority:

“The authority shall consist of the following members, namely:- (a) Chairman who shall be the Lieutenant Governor of the National Capital Territory of Delhi, ex officio;”

4.2.10.10 Other provisions 3(b) to (h) deal with other members of the body – details given at in Box No.4.1.

4.2.10.11 A simple replacement of the word “Lt. Governor” by the “Chief Minister of the NCT” will serve the purpose.

4.2.10.12 At the same time, the Union Government’s control over macro-planning of land and its utilization needs to stay. The Union Government may continue to exercise its control by giving prior approval to any Rules / Notifications required to be framed under the relevant Act. (Section 4 which deals with the power of the Union Government to appoint two suitable persons as the Secretary and the Chief Accounts Officer, Section 9 dealing with submission of plans to the Union Government for approval, Section 12 dealing with the Union Government’s power to declare any area as a development area for the purpose of this Act, Sections 15 and 21 dealing with acquisition / disposal of land, Section 22 dealing with Nazul land, Section 26 dealing with annual report, Sections 41,42, 52, 55

and 56 and 57 with regard to issues of control by the Union Government, returns and inspections, powers to delegate, powers of modification, power to make rules and power to make regulations etc and various other related sections which give powers to the Union Government will remain as they are).

4.2.10.13 Apart from changes in the composition and structure of the DDA and the provision with respect to control over its functioning, reform is also needed in the internal governance of the DDA to make it a more efficient, responsive and corruption free organisation. It has not been possible for the Commission to separately look into all such issues; however, it is observed that the Ashok Pradhan Committee has made some important suggestions regarding the functioning of this body which inter-alia includes (a) appointment of a full time member to look exclusively after planning, and (b) nominating experts under Section 3(g) of the DDA Act to bring in expertise from outside the realm of government so that new ideas and touch of professionalism could be brought to the planning process. These and other recommendations need to be considered and implemented urgently. The Commission would like to specifically mention the issue of transfer of developed area by the DDA to the Municipal Corporations. Any delay in this process affects the residents. The DDA and the MCD must ensure that as soon as the development of a particular area is completed, it is handed over to the MCD for performing civic functions.

4.2.10.14 With the restructuring of the DDA on the lines stated above; constituting a Metropolitan Planning Committee as per Article 243ZE of the Constitution may not be necessary.

4.2.10.15 Recommendations:

- a) **The composition of the DDA needs to be changed. The Chief Minister of Delhi should be the Chairperson of this body in place of the Lt. Governor. This should be done by amending Section 3(3) (a) of the DDA Act, 1957.**
- b) **As stated in paragraph 4.2.10.12, other powers of the Union Government as mentioned in various sections of the DDA Act should remain.**
- c) **Steps should be taken urgently to improve the internal functioning of the DDA on the lines recommended by the Ashok Pradhan Committee.**

4.2.11 Role of the Government of the NCT:- In Police, Law and Order

4.2.11.1 As stated earlier, the subject of Police and Law and Order, have not been devolved on the Delhi Government. This is being administered by the Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India through the Lt. Governor of Delhi. The Delhi Government thus has no say in the Police Administration and maintenance of law and order within the capital city. However, as a democratically elected government they are often held responsible by the citizens for any lapses in this regard. There is no doubt that security is a critical area of governance and the Union Government must retain overall control over the law and order machinery of the country's capital city. At the same time, the requirement of having a Police force under the control of the Delhi Government to enforce a number of local and special laws lying within its domain cannot be ignored. Therefore, the unbundling of activities related to security such as the traffic management, local policing, enforcement of special laws etc. needs to be explored. During discussions with GNCT it was suggested that "since Delhi has a special status as the National Capital the security aspect can remain with the Home Ministry but traffic and law and order should be brought under the Delhi Government." In this regard, it would also be useful to draw inspiration from the recommendations made by the Commission on related issues in its Reports on "Public Order" and "Local Governance".

4.2.11.2 In its Fifth Report (dealing with Public Order), the Commission recommended far-reaching reforms in the Police Administration. The Commission recommended separation of crime investigation from other policing functions. Subsequently, it was observed that the investigation agency would only be dealing with specified cases and a large number of cases under the IPC as well as State and special laws would still come under the domain of the law and order police. Interestingly, it was pointed out that out of the 50 lakh crimes registered each year in the States and Union Territories, only one third of these were IPC crimes and the rest were offences under various special and local laws. Accordingly, the Commission recommended setting up a local police service in bigger cities with populations of more than one million to deal with offences under municipal and local laws. As regards special laws, the Commission recommended that their enforcement should be gradually entrusted to the respective department e.g. State Excise, Forest, Transport, Food etc. For management of traffic within the city limits, it was recommended that "the function of traffic control (alongwith traffic police may be transferred to the local government in cities having a population of more than a million)."

4.2.11.3 In addition, the Commission also recommended setting up of the Metropolitan Police Authorities in all cities with a population above one million. This authority should have powers to plan and oversee community policing, improve police citizen interface and suggest ways to improve quality of policing etc. The authorities should have nominees of the State Government, elected Municipal Councillors and non-partisan eminent persons to be appointed by the Government as Members with an elected Member as the Chairperson. This recommendation was also reiterated by the Commission in its Sixth Report on Local Governance.

4.2.11.4 The Commission feels that the above recommendations of the previous Reports need to be implemented in all the States and UTs. However, a distinction is required to be made in the case of Delhi due to its unique features. The Union Government may retain control over the broader aspects of security and law and order whereas traffic, local policing and enforcement of the special laws could be handed over to the Delhi Government. This could be done by bringing suitable amendments in the Delhi Police Act. In the long run some of these activities could be transferred to the Municipal Corporations.

4.2.11.5 The Virendra Prakash Committee recommended the following with regard to transfer of police functions to the MCD; “A persistent handicap from which urban authorities in Delhi have suffered gravely has been the non-availability of police force on time and in requisite strength for enforcing the will of the law on the law-breakers. Both the DMC and the DDA Act empower their executive authorities to direct police officers to take effective, specified action to abate nuisance; prevent unauthorized construction or illegal colonization, remove persons, materials and equipment involved in such unlawful activities and to maintain a vigil over any place where any development in contravention of the law was being carried out in order to ensure that it was not continued further. There is, however, the crucial proverbial slip between the cup and the lip in so far as availability of police force and the needs of enforcement authorities are concerned”.

4.2.11.6 The Saigal Committee too supported the above recommendation of the Virendra Prakash Committee (para 10.20.3 and 10.20.4 of the Saigal Committee Report). It was of the view that there was no problem in appointing a senior police officer (may be of the rank of Special Commissioner) to assist the Principal Commissioner of the MCD for enforcement purposes.

4.2.11.7 In the light of these considerations, the Commission is of the view that powers of the Police with regard to traffic, local policing and special laws (such as Delhi Entertainment Tax Act, Cinematography Act etc.) may be handed over to the Delhi Government. As it will involve a major restructuring of the present Delhi Police establishment, it may be

advisable to constitute a Task Force with representation from both the Union and the NCT Government to study the matter in depth and suggest appropriate restructuring including the required legislative changes.

4.2.11.8 Recommendations:

- a) **The Union Government may retain control over the broader aspects of security and law and order whereas traffic, local policing and enforcement of the special laws could be handed over to the Delhi Government. In the long run some of these functions could be transferred to the Municipal Corporation.**
- b) **As this will involve major restructuring of the present Delhi Police establishment, it may be advisable to constitute a Task Force with representatives of both the Union and the Delhi Government to study the matter in depth and suggest appropriate restructuring through legislative and administrative measures.**

4.2.12 The Government of the NCT – Power to Raise Public Debt

4.2.12.1 Budget making is an important function of government. Depending on the extent of its financial resources and its plan for development, the government takes recourse to borrowing. The Borrowing is usually on the strength of its consolidated fund (created under the provisions of the Article 263(1) of the Constitution) or some other guarantee. The issue of borrowing either by the Union Government or by the State Government is specifically governed by Articles 292 and 293 of the Constitution which read as:

292. The executive power of the Union extends to borrowing upon the security of the Consolidated Fund of India within such limits, if any, as may from time to time be fixed by Parliament by law and to the giving of guarantees within such limits, if any, as may be so fixed.

293. (1) Subject to the provisions of this Article, the executive power of a State extends to borrowing within the territory of India upon the security of the Consolidated Fund of the State within such limits, if any, as may from time to time be fixed by the Legislature of such State bylaw and to the giving of guarantees within such limits, if any, as may be so fixed.

(2) The Government of India may, subject to such conditions as may be laid down by or under any law made by Parliament, make loans to any State or, so long as any limits fixed under Article 292 are not exceeded, give guarantees in respect of loans raised by any State, and any sums required for the purpose of making such loans shall be charged on the Consolidated Fund of India.

(3) A State may not without the consent of the Government of India raise any loan if there is still outstanding any part of a loan which has been made to the State by the Government of India or by its predecessor Government, or in respect of which a guarantee has been given by the Government of India or by its predecessor Government.

(4) A consent under clause (3) may be granted subject to such conditions, if any, as the Government of India may think fit to impose.

4.2.12.2 Currently, though the Delhi Government has a Consolidated Fund of its own, it is not permitted to raise public debt as the budget of the GNCT is treated to be a part of the Union Government's budget. During the course of its meeting with the Chief Minister and officials of the Government of NCT, it emerged that the Government has plans to create top class infrastructural facilities for Delhi, but finance is a big constraint. The budgetary support which comes to it from the Government of India (Home Ministry) for capital expenditure is inadequate. The following Table explains the situation:

Table No. 4.9 : Demand No.55 – Demand for Grants-Budget 2008-09		
Transfer to Union Territory Governments with Assemblies (Delhi and Puducherry) in crore		
Plan	Non-Plan	Total
1376.39	464.00	1840.39

(NCT's Share; - Central assistance - 1313.47, Grant in lieu of central taxes -325.00)
Total Revenue Receipt in 2008-09 = 15,909.50 crore.

4.2.12.3 In such a situation, it is realized that if the Government is permitted recourse to market borrowing, the development of the National Capital Territory could take off at a faster pace.

4.2.12.4 The Commission has discussed this issue in the context of PRI finance in its Report on Local Governance (6th Report) and has even recommended such powers to be given to the PRIs. (para 4.3.8.2) "For their infrastructure needs, the Panchayats should be encouraged to borrow from banks/financial institutions. The role of the State Government should remain confined only to fixing the limits of borrowing".

4.2.12.5 Keeping in mind the increasing need for high quality civic services and upgradation of infrastructure in the National Capital Territory, the Commission is of the view that the Government of the NCT needs to have access to greater funding – beyond its own revenues or the grants given to it by the Union Government. The Delhi Government should be allowed to raise public debt by floating loans in the market, (just like the powers available to the States). This could be done by an amendment in Article 293; wherever the word "State" is mentioned, it needs to be replaced by the words "State and UT having a Legislature". This would be subject to limitations imposed by Articles 293(3) and 293 (4) of the Constitution.

4.2.12.6 Recommendation:

- a) **The Government of the NCT needs to have access to greater funding; beyond its own revenues or the grants given to it by the Union Government. It should be allowed to have recourse to market borrowings. This could be done by introducing an amendment to Article 293 by replacing the word "State" with the words "State and UTs having a Legislature". Such borrowings would be subject to limitations imposed by Article 293(3) and 293 (4) of the Constitution.**

4.2.13 National Capital Region Planning Board

4.2.13.1 The National Capital Region comprises an area of 33,578 square kilometers in the States of Haryana, Rajasthan, Uttar Pradesh and the National Capital Territory of Delhi. The coverage of the NCR is as follows:

Table No. 4.10 : NCR Limits	
NCT Delhi	1,482 square kilometers
Haryana	Eight districts - Gurgaon, Rewari, Faridabad, Sonapat, Rohtak, Panipat and Jhajjar & Mewat, comprising 13,413 square kilometers
Uttar Pradesh	Five districts - Ghaziabad, Bulandshahr, Meerut and Baghpat & Gautam Buddha Nagar, comprising 10,853 square kilometers
Rajasthan	Alwar district comprising 7,829 square kilometers

4.2.13.2 The NCR Planning Board was created through an Act of Parliament in 1985 with the concurrence of the Legislatures of Haryana, Rajasthan and Uttar Pradesh for preparing a plan for the development of the National Capital Region and for coordinating and monitoring the implementation of such Plan and for evolving harmonized policies for the control of land uses and development of infrastructure in the National Capital Region so as to avoid any haphazard development thereof. Section 8(f) of the NCR Planning Board Act empowers the Board to select, in consultation with the State Governments concerned, any urban area outside NCR having regard to its location, population and potential for growth, which may be developed as a Counter-Magnet Area (CMA) in order to achieve the objectives of the Regional Plan. The NCR Planning Board is a 21 member body with Union Minister of Urban Development as the Chairman. It also has 10 co-opted members.

4.2.13.3 The 21 members of the re-constituted Board and the 10 Co-opted members are as follows:-

Table No. 4.11 : Composition of the NCR Planning Board		
1.	Union Minister for Urban Development	Chairman
2.	Minister for Power, Government of India	Member
3.	Minister for Communications & IT, Government of India	Member
4.	Minister for Railways, Government of India	Member
5.	Minister for Roads and Highways, Government of India	Member
6.	Chief Minister, Haryana	Member
7.	Chief Minister of NCT- Delhi	Member
8.	Chief Minister, Rajasthan	Member
9.	Chief Minister, Uttar Pradesh	Member
10.	Minister of State for Urban Employment and Poverty Alleviation	Member
11.	Lieutenant Governor, National Capital Territory – Delhi	Member

Table No. 4.11 : Composition of the NCR Planning Board		Contd.
12.	Minister of Town and Country Planning, Government of Haryana	Member
13.	Minister of Urban Development, Government of Rajasthan	Member
14.	Minister, Urban Development, Government of Uttar Pradesh	Member
15.	Secretary, Ministry of Urban Development, Government of India	Member
16.	Chief Secretary, Government of Haryana	Member
17.	Chief Secretary, Government of Rajasthan	Member
18.	Chief Secretary, Government of National Capital Territory - Delhi	Member
19.	Secretary, Housing & Urban Development, Government of Uttar Pradesh	Member
20.	Chief Planner, Town & Country Planning Organisation, Government of India	Member
21.	Member Secretary, National Capital Region Planning Board Secretary	Member
Co-opted Members		
1.	Chief Minister, Madhya Pradesh	
2.	Secretary, Ministry of Commerce and Industry, Department of Industrial Policy and Promotion, Government of India	
3.	Secretary, Department of Expenditure, Ministry of Finance, Government of India	
4.	Secretary, Department of Power, Government of India	
5.	Secretary, Ministry of Roads and Highways, Government of India	
6.	Chairman, Railway Board, Government of India	
7.	Secretary, Department of Urban Development and Housing, Govt. of Punjab	
8.	Secretary, Department of Urban Development and Housing, Government of Madhya Pradesh	
9.	Principal Advisor (HUD), Planning Commission, Government of India	
10.	Vice Chairman, Delhi Development Authority.	

4.2.13.4 One of the functions of the Board as defined in Section 7 (e) of the NCRPB Act is to arrange for and oversee the financing of selected development projects in the National Capital Region. For this purpose a National Capital Region Planning Board Fund has been created under Section 22 of the Act, which inter-alia is required to be utilized for (a) 'providing financial assistance to the participating States and the Union territory for the implementation of Sub-Regional Plans and Project Plans;' and (b) 'providing financial assistance to the State concerned for the development of the Counter Magnet Area subject to such terms and conditions as may be agreed upon between such State and the Board.'

4.2.13.5 Development projects to be taken up in the National Capital Region and the Counter Magnet Areas (CMAs) would need to be identified by the Board, participating States of NCR, CMA and their implementing agencies. The Board may provide financial assistance to the participating State Governments and their implementing agencies including Local Bodies, Development Authorities, Housing Boards, Industrial Development Corporations or such other agencies of the State Governments as the case may be.

4.2.13.6 Depending on the availability of resources, the projects concerning (a) Land acquisition and development for creation of social and physical infrastructure, (b) Upgradation and augmentation of existing infrastructure, (c) Development of centres of art and culture, (d) Infrastructure and other development projects in the Counter Magnet Areas, (e) Pilot projects on rural development and (f) Development of new townships can be taken up by the NCR Board. A loan upto 75% of the project cost may be provided to the State / implementing Agency.

4.2.13.7 *Assessment of the NCR Board*

4.2.13.7.1 So far the NCR Board has provided financial assistance of around Rs.1800 crores for various schemes in the Region. However, because of the reluctance of State Governments at times, to allocate adequate funds, coupled with the lukewarm response of their implementing agencies, the outcome has not been satisfactory.

4.2.13.7.2 There is a view that in order to make this body more effective, there is need to add teeth to the organization and this should be done by (a) enhancing the funds at the disposal of the NCR Board, (b) allowing it to have a Special Utility Vehicle (SUV) which in times of necessity would be in a position to take up actual execution of sanctioned projects (if the Member State concerned or its implementing agency refuses to take it up), (c) to devise a mechanism which could ensure that the regional and sub regional plans approved by the NCR Board are dovetailed appropriately with the plans of the State Governments / Area Development Authorities, and (d) to ensure compliance with the decisions taken by the Board.

4.2.13.7.3 There is also a contrary view that since the Member States have active Area Development Authorities of their own with adequate technical support and infrastructure to implement projects in their jurisdiction, it may not be necessary to create a separate technical / implementational body for the exclusive disposal of the NCR board. In any case, major central agencies like the National Highway Authority of India (NHAI) and Delhi Metro development Corporation (DMRC) would always be available to assist the States in respect of high value/complex infrastructure and related projects. Creation of a support/

implementation agency under the NCR Board could also be interpreted as infringement at States powers to implement development plans.

4.2.13.8 *Composition of the NCR Board*

4.2.13.8.1 Currently, the NCR Board consists of 21 members as shown in Table No.4.10. The Commission is of the view that in order to have quick and binding decisions, the body needs to be pruned. Only the 6 Union Ministers and 3 Chief Ministers (Uttar Pradesh, Haryana and Rajasthan) need to be on this Board. The Chief Minister of Madhya Pradesh could be invited as a co-opted member whenever issues concerning Gwalior, a counter magnet city, come up.

4.2.13.8.2 In order to ensure compliance of the decisions taken in this meeting, the NCR Board could be supported by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Secretary in-charge of Urban Development in Government of India. Other Members of this Steering Committee could be Secretaries in charge of Commerce and Industry, Industrial Policy & Promotion, Expenditure, Power, Roads and Highways, Chairman, Railway Board (all from the Government of India), Chief Secretaries of Uttar Pradesh, Rajasthan, Haryana, Principal Advisor (HUD), Planning Commission, and Vice Chairman, Delhi Development Authority. Chief Secretaries of Punjab and Madhya Pradesh may be invited to the meeting whenever necessary.

4.2.13.9 **Recommendations:**

- a) **The NCR Planning Board should remain a planning, monitoring and advisory body in charge of preparing the Master Plan for the NCR Region consisting of both regional and sub-regional Plans. It should have adequate financial resources at its disposal so that it could selectively provide financial assistance to a few schemes of importance.**
- b) **The composition of the 21 member NCR Planning Board should be modified and only 6 Union Ministers and 3 Chief Ministers (Uttar Pradesh, Haryana and Rajasthan) may be members of the Board.**
- c) **There should be an Executive Committee under the chairmanship of Secretary in-charge of Urban Development in Government of India with Secretaries in-charge of Commerce and Industry, Industrial Policy and Promotion, Expenditure, Power, Secretary, Road Transport and Highways, Chairman, Railway Board (all from the Government of India), Chief**

Secretaries of the Governments of Uttar Pradesh, Rajasthan, Haryana, Principal Advisor (HUD), Planning Commission, and Vice Chairman, Delhi Development Authority as members.

- d) Since the Chief Ministers of the three States are members of the Board, the decisions that are agreed to should be binding on the States concerned. The NCR approved regional plans/sub-plans should mandatorily be part of the Plans of State Governments. The NCR Planning Board Act should be amended accordingly.**

4.3 Chandigarh

4.3.1 Originally built as the capital of Punjab, Chandigarh became a Union Territory, the joint capital of Punjab and Haryana, upon creation of Haryana in 1966. It is thus the seat of two governments and the UT Administration. The health and education infrastructure of the UT serves all three as also, to some extent, Himachal and Jammu and Kashmir. There is a composite High Court for the three entities in Chandigarh. The UT has a single district and a single tehsil.

4.3.2 The total area of the UT is 114 square kilometers of which 80 kms. are urban and served by a Municipal Corporation, while 34 kms. are rural and served by a three tier Panchayati Raj set up. The decadal growth rate of population in this UT has been 40%.

4.3.3 The Capital of Punjab (Development and Regulation) Act 1952 provides the structure for the management of urban governance. Enacted when the construction of Chandigarh was undertaken as a project, it combines State Government and municipal processes in its agencies – principally the Estate Officer and the Chief Administrator. Conceived as a special measure of limited duration until institutions of local self governance were established, it continues to be in force even though the development of Chandigarh is almost complete and a Municipal Corporation has come into existence. As a result both the UT Administration and the Municipal Corporation exercise municipal powers which can obviously lead to administrative confusion. Civic services to 90 per cent of the population of the UT (in urban areas) are provided by the Municipal Corporation while to the remaining 10 per cent (rural) they are provided by the State Government (UT Administration). A neat trifurcation of governance functions is not possible as the infrastructure (water, electricity, medical services, education) is planned for the UT as a whole. On a reference from the UT Administration, the Municipal Corporation has agreed to take over all 18 villages in the UT in a phased manner.

4.3.4 As the city was originally planned, there was to be a sixteen kms. deep green periphery around it. This is mandated by the Punjab New Capital (Periphery) Control Act 1952. However, the townships of Mohali and Panchkula in Punjab and Haryana respectively have both come up within the periphery. Within Chandigarh also the periphery is under pressure because of the need of land for further development.

4.3.5 Administrative Set-up

4.3.5.1 The Punjab Reorganization Act of 1966 provided, inter-alia, that all laws applicable in Punjab on 1.1.1996 would also continue to apply to the Union Territory. The UT is administered by the Union Government through an Administrator appointed under Article 239 of the Constitution. Since 1984 the Administrator has been the Governor of Punjab. Apart from the four posts of Advisor to the Administrator, Inspector General of Police, Conservator of Forests and Chairman of the Housing Board manned by AGMUT officers, all other posts are filled up either by deputation of officers from the Governments of Punjab and Haryana in the ratio of 60:40, or by direct recruitment by Chandigarh Administration.

4.3.5.2 At present the Administrator is advised by an Advisory Council which he nominates. This tends to be large, to accommodate various interests in the city, and at times unwieldy. The meetings also tend to be infrequent. There is no structured political input into decision making by the Administrator and political advice comes primarily through informal channels.

4.3.5.3 The Department Related Parliamentary Standing Committee on Home Affairs in the 121st Report on the Administration of Union Territories (2006), had inter alia made the following observation about Chandigarh:

4.3.5.3.1 “..... The Committee is of the view that the Municipal Corporation cannot solve all the problems of the people and the Advisory Council cannot help things to the extent people want their aspirations to be fulfilled..... the Committee recommends that some kind of arrangement should be put in place in the UT of Chandigarh which should be easily accessible to the public and which could effectively and adequately redress their grievances”.

4.3.5.3.2 “The Committee notes that the Metropolitan Planning Committee can go a long way in solving the problems of the people of Chandigarh and fulfilling their aspirations. Even though the Metropolitan Planning Committee is not the ultimate solution to the elected legislative body, it can, to a large extent, address the problems of the masses. The

Committee suggests that suitable legislation may be brought in at the earliest so that steps may be initiated for setting up of the Metropolitan Planning Committee.”

4.3.5.3.3 “The Committee understands that infrequent meetings of the Advisory Council to Administrator might be causing problems in redressing the grievances of the people. In the absence of a legislative body, at least, other bodies such as the Advisory Council should be given the necessary teeth to address the people’s grievances. The Committee, therefore, suggests that necessary steps may be taken in that direction to ensure that the Council meet more frequently. The Committee also agrees with the view of the Home Secretary that members of the Advisory Council should be adequately empowered. It recommends that the Ministry of Home Affairs should take necessary steps to redefine the powers and functions of the members of the Advisory Council and steps may also be taken to give more powers to the Council as such. As regards the suggestion of Home Secretary that the Council needs to be broad-based, the Committee has not received any concrete proposal from the Ministry. The Committee, however, feels that the issue needs to be deliberated upon and steps taken in this direction too.”

4.3.5.3.4 “The Committee understands that the Zila Parishad and the Panchayati Raj Institutions (PRIs) in 18 villages would come to an end should the jurisdiction of Municipal Corporation of Chandigarh be extended to these villages. And in the absence of any demand from the 18 villages for extension of jurisdiction of the MCC into their areas and the orientation of MCC being urban, these villages may lose their rural identity without entailing any benefits and urban taxation of the municipality may add to their woes. The Committee, therefore, recommends that the rural identity of the 18 villages may not be disturbed.”

4.3.5.4 Keeping in view the above facts and the recommendations of the Department-related Parliamentary Standing Committee, the Commission is of the view that there is urgent need to revisit the Capital of Punjab (Development and Regulation) Act and the Punjab New Capital (Periphery Control) Act, 1952 and examine if and how they are to be aligned with the changed circumstances. This issue needs to be examined urgently by the Ministry of Home Affairs and the UT Administration.

4.3.5.5 The Commission is further of the view that the required legislation for creating the Metropolitan Planning Committee should be attempted without further delay. It would, to a large extent, address the problems of the people.

4.3.5.6 As regards the Advisory Council, the Commission feels that a compact and cohesive body comprising of inter alia the Member of Parliament from Chandigarh, one MP each

from Punjab and Haryana, the Mayor of Chandigarh and the Advisor to the Administrator would be able to provide the useful inputs to the Administrator and also be able to meet more frequently.

4.3.5.7 The Commission is further of the view that since the UT of Chandigarh is substantially urban and the 18 villages resemble urban habitats and are inextricably dependant on the urban infrastructure for their sustenance, the jurisdiction of the Municipal Corporation should extend over the entire Union Territory. The apprehensions of the 18 villages highlighted in the Report of the Parliamentary Standing Committee can be addressed by Ward/Area Sabhas as recommended in the Commission’s Report on Local Governance. Also, till such time that the infrastructure in these villages comes at par with the urban areas of Chandigarh; they may be given necessary (local) tax relief.

4.3.6 Delegation of Administrative and Financial Powers

4.3.6.1 During the visit of the Commission to the Union Territory, it was pointed out that the proposals forwarded to the Ministry of Home Affairs for approvals often remain pending for long. It was stated that the present system of over-centralisation affects the administrative efficiency of the system because of long delays. Inadequate financial delegation to the Administrator is impeding faster execution of projects and hampers progress. This issue has become all the more important in view of the increasing demand for better infrastructure and facilities for the citizens of Chandigarh. The proposed financial delegation could be as follows:-

Table No. 4.12 : Proposed Financial Delegation in respect of Chandigarh

Sl. No.	Items of Expenditure	Existing Financial Delegation	Proposed Financial Delegation
1.	Rule 18 of the DFR Expenditure on Schemes/ Projects (Plan)	5.00 crore	25.00
2.	Rule 18 of the DFR Expenditure on Works (Plan)	2.40 crore	20.00
3.	Rule 21 of the DFR Expenditure on indents/ Purchases	Same as above	20.00

4.3.6.2 Equally important is the matter of delegation of administrative powers to the UT administration. The Administration does not have the power to create posts. Its powers to frame recruitment rules is also limited to Group B, C and D posts. The Commission has been given to understand that the Chandigarh administration is functioning with diminishing manpower as a certain proportion of posts are abolished each year in accordance with the direction of the Department of Expenditure. Chandigarh is a revenue surplus UT. The Commission feels that the UT Administration should have the competence to create certain categories of posts such as teachers, doctors and para-medical staff which are necessary for delivering vital services used by the people of the Region.

4.3.7 Recommendations:

- a) **There is urgent need to revisit the Capital of Punjab (Development and Regulation) Act and the Punjab New Capital (Periphery Control) Act, 1952 and examine if and how they are to be aligned with the changed circumstances. This issue should be examined urgently by the Ministry of Home Affairs and the UT Administration.**
- b) **The Metropolitan Planning Committee should be constituted without further delay for comprehensive planning of the entire area covered under the jurisdiction of the Union Territory of Chandigarh.**
- c) **The entire territory under the jurisdiction of the Union Territory of Chandigarh should be declared as urban area. However, in order to protect the interest of present villages in the process of development, Ward/Area Sabhas should be constituted as recommended by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance. Also, till such time that the infrastructure in these villages comes at par with the urban areas of Chandigarh, they may be given necessary (local) tax relief.**
- d) **The present Advisory Council to the Administrator should be substituted by a more compact and cohesive body comprising inter-alia of the Member of Parliament from Chandigarh, one MP each from Punjab and Haryana, the Mayor of Chandigarh and the Advisor to the Administrator. Such a compact body would be able to provide the necessary inputs to the Administrator and also be able to meet more frequently.**

- e) **The Union Government should suitably enhance the financial powers of the UT administration by notifying the delegation proposed in the Table 4.12. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration must be given full administrative and functional autonomy. In addition, the UT of Chandigarh should also have powers to create certain categories of posts such as teachers, doctors and para-medical staff which are necessary for delivering vital services used by the people of the region.**

4.4 Puducherry

4.4.1 The Union Territory of Puducherry comprises four areas namely Puducherry, Karaikal, Mahe and Yanam, which are not geographically contiguous. Puducherry is located in the East Coast, about 162 kms. south of Chennai. This is the largest among the four regions and consists of 12 scattered areas interspersed with enclaves of Villupuram and Cuddalore Districts of Tamil Nadu. Karaikal is about 160 kms. south of Puducherry and is bound by Nagapattinam and Thiruvarur Districts of Tamil Nadu State. Mahe lies almost parallel to Puducherry 653 kms. away on the west coast near Kannur District of Kerala State. Yanam is located about 840 kms. north-east of Puducherry and is located in the East Godhavari District of Andhra Pradesh State. The territory of Puducherry was merged with the Indian Union on 1st November, 1954 in terms of the defacto agreement signed between the Government of India and the Government of France on 21st October, 1954. The de jure transfer of Puducherry took place on 16th August, 1962. The Treaty between India and France for the cession of the French possessions of Puducherry, Karikal, Mahe and Yanam provided, inter alia, that any constitutional change in the special administrative status of the Territory which was in force prior to 1st November, 1954 (the date on which the de facto possession of the Territory was transferred to the Indian Government), would be made after ascertaining the wishes of the people of the territory. The Union Territory of Puducherry is administered under the provisions of the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963.

4.4.2 The Union Territory of Puducherry is 479 Sq.Kms. in area and has a population of 9,74,345 according to the 2001 census. The density of population of the Union Territory is 2034 persons/Sq.Km. The rural population is 3,25,726 persons (33.43%) whereas the urban population is 6,48,619 persons which constitutes 66.57% of the total population.

4.4.3 As against the national pattern, the percentage of population in urban areas is much higher than the population in rural areas. The entire Mahe and Yanam regions have been classified as urban. 66% of the Union Territory is classified as urban as against the All India level of 25.7%. The Scheduled Caste population is 1,57,771 and accounts for 16.19% of the total population. There are no Scheduled Tribes in the UT of Puducherry (according to the 2001 Census Report). The decadal growth rate of population is 20.62%; the Territory has four districts and ninety eight village panchayats.

4.4.4 Administration

4.4.4.1 As indicated earlier, Puducherry is administered as a Union Territory within the Constitutional provisions of Article 239, Article 239A and the Government of Union Territories Act. In terms of Article 239A provisions for an elected legislature and Council of Ministers for Puducherry have been made. At present, the Legislative Assembly in Puducherry has 30 elected members with a Chief Minister and Council of Ministers. The legislature has the powers to legislate in respect of the subjects under the State and Concurrent lists of Schedule 7 of the Constitution. However, being a Union Territory, the administration is directly controlled and supervised by the Union Government through the Lt. Governor (Administrator) appointed for this purpose particularly with regard to the administrative and financial matters. In order to discharge the legislative and administrative functions, the Rules of Business of the Government of Puducherry was framed in 1963 under the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963. In terms of Rules 49-58 of the said Rule, the Administrator has the powers to refer any draft Bill to the Union Government, before it is introduced in the legislature of the Union Territory and in that case the advice of the Union Government shall be awaited before the introduction of any such Bill.

4.4.4.2 The Administrator shall refer to the Union Government every Bill which –

- (a) If passed by the Legislative Assembly, is required to be reserved for the consideration of the President under sub-section (2) of Section 21 or, as the case may be, under the second proviso to Section 25, of the Act;
- (b) Relates to any matter enumerated in the Concurrent List in the Seventh Schedule to the Constitution;
- (c) Attracts the provisions of Article 304 of the Constitution as applicable to the Union territory; (restriction of trade and commerce among States)
- (d) Relates to any matter which may ultimately necessitate additional financial assistance from the Central Government through substantive expenditure from

the Consolidated Fund of the Union territory or abandonment of revenue or lowering of the rate of any tax;

- (e) Pertains to any matter relating to Universities;
- (f) Affects or is likely to affect the interests of any minority community, Scheduled Caste or Backward Class.

4.4.4.3 Also, subject to the provisions of any instructions which may from time to time be issued by the Union Government, the Administrator shall make a prior reference to the Union Government in the Ministry of Home Affairs or to the appropriate Ministry with a copy to the Ministry of Home Affairs, in respect of the following matters, namely:-

- (a) All important cases raising questions of policy;
- (b) Cases affecting the relations of the Central Government with any State Government, the Supreme Court or any High Court or the Court of Judicial Commissioner;
- (c) proposals for appointment of the Chief Secretary, Development Commissioner, Finance Secretary, Law Secretary, Inspector General of Police and appointments to posts which carry an ultimate salary of Rs. 2,000/- per month or more;
- (d) Inter-sectional alteration in plan schemes; and
- (e) Non-delegated financial powers.

4.4.4.4 When a matter is referred by the Administrator to the Union Government or any other authority under these Rules, further action thereon shall not be taken except in accordance with the decision of that Government or authority.

4.4.4.5 Further, the Government of Union Territories Act (Section 23) provides that , a Bill or an amendment shall not be introduced into, or moved in the Legislative Assembly except on the recommendation of the Administrator, if such Bill or amendment makes provision for any of the following matters, namely:-

- (a) Imposition, abolition, remission, alteration or regulation of any tax;
- (b) Amendment of the law with respect to any financial obligations undertaken or to be undertaken by the Government of the Capital;

- (c) Appropriation of moneys out of the Consolidated fund of the Capital;
- (d) Declaring of any expenditure to be expenditure charged on the Consolidated Fund of the Capital or the increasing of the amount of any such expenditure;
- (e) Receipt of money on account of the Consolidated Fund of the Capital or the Public Account of the Capital or the custody or issue of such money or the audit of the accounts of the Capital.

4.4.4.6 Similarly, the annual financial statement pertaining to estimated receipts and expenditure for a particular year shall not be laid before the Assembly unless the previous sanction of the President has been obtained (Section 27).

4.4.5 Strengthening, Legislative, Financial and Administrative Power of the UT Administration (Puducherry)

4.4.5.1 There has been a consistent demand for granting statehood to Puducherry with special category status. The Legislative Assembly of Puducherry had passed several resolutions to this effect. However, the Government of India has not agreed to this demand mainly on the following grounds:-

- (i) It is not eligible to be considered for a special category status as per the guidelines of the Planning Commission.
- (ii) It is not a viable State economically. Out of its total budget of about Rs. 1050 crores in the year 2007-08, the UT had a revenue deficit of over Rs. 439 crores.
- (iii) It consists of four geographically, culturally and linguistically separate segments. While Puducherry and Karaikal are Tamil speaking, Mahe is Malayalam speaking and Yanam is Telugu speaking.
- (iv) The per capita income of Puducherry is almost double that of neighbouring Tamil Nadu. Therefore, it cannot be said that development has suffered for want of Statehood.

4.4.5.2 While it is not within the purview of the Commission to examine this issue, it strongly recommends that the elected government should have adequate powers and

authority with regard to governance and development of the Union Territory as per the aspirations and requirements of the people.

4.4.5.3 To this end, there is need to delegate much more administrative and financial powers to the Union Territory government as indicated in the following paragraphs.

4.4.6 Financial and Administrative Delegation

4.4.6.1 In terms of the Delegation of Financial Powers Rules (DFR), 1978, Government of India has been delegating financial powers under various categories to the Administrator / Government of Puducherry Administration. Under Rule 13 of the DFR, the Administrator has been given full powers with respect to the contingent and miscellaneous expenditure, whereas in case of sanction of a scheme/ project under Rule 18 of the DFR, he can sanction schemes valued up to Rs.10.0 Crore.

4.4.6.2 Currently, the non-plan allocation to the Union Territory stands at Rs.439 crores. For the last several years, the allocation has remained at this level whereas for other States and Union Territories there has usually been an increase of 10% per annum. There is a demand that this amount needs to be suitably enhanced.

4.4.6.3 As already stated, the Commission is of the view that the elected government in Puducherry must have unfettered powers with regard to its development and governance as per the needs and aspirations of the local population. The control of the Union Government in the legislative and executive domain of the UT Assembly needs to be reduced. Various requirements of the legislative Bills to be referred to the Union Government and the discretion of the Administrator in this regard needs to be reconsidered and suitably minimized. This would require more delegation of administrative and financial powers to the Government which should be revised once in five years. The Council of Ministers should be free to discharge its functions within such delegation with freedom and discretion.

Table No. 4.13 : Proposed Financial Delegation in respect of Puducherry Administration

	Existing Delegation	Proposed Delegation
Rule 18 of the DFR – Sanction of Projects	10.00 Cr.	25.00 Cr.
Rule 18 of the DFR – Expenditure on works	10.00 Cr.	20.00 Cr.

4.4.7 Panchayats in Puducherry

4.4.7.1 In the Union Territory of Puducherry, there are only two tiers of Panchayat namely, Village Panchayats and Commune Panchayats (Middle level Panchayats) and no District Panchayats. There are 10 Commune Panchayats and 98 Village Panchayats and they are governed by the Puducherry Village and Commune Panchayat Acts, 1973. The 73rd Constitutional amendment was implemented in Puducherry by a Notification dated 24th April, 1993 of Ministry of Rural Development, Government of India. In addition, a second notification was issued on 13th April, 1994 by the Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India stating that Article 243-ZD of the Constitution shall apply to the UT of Puducherry with the modification that the 'intermediate-level' shall substitute the word 'district-level' in the said Article.

4.4.7.2 The Commission has recommended a slew of measures in its Sixth Report on "Local governance" to strengthen and empower local government institutions, which needs to be implemented on priority.

4.4.8 Power to Raise Public Debt

4.4.8.1 Similar to Delhi, the Puducherry Administration, though having a Legislative Assembly is not permitted to raise public debt which does not seem to be appropriate. This issue has been examined in detail earlier in this Chapter while dealing with GNCT of Delhi. The Commission feels that Puducherry should be treated at par with Delhi and the recommendations made therein should equally apply in the case of Puducherry.

4.4.9 Recommendations:

- a) **There should be enhanced financial and administrative delegation of powers to the Government of Puducherry. The Council of Ministers should be free to discharge its functions effectively within such delegation.**
- b) **The delegation of powers should be made as suggested in Table No. 4.13 and revised once in five years.**
- c) **Recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on "Local Governance" (6th Report) may be implemented on priority in order to strengthen and empower the PRIs in Puducherry.**
- d) **The Puducherry Administration should be given the powers to raise public debt in order to finance its development projects and plans.**

4.5 Andaman and Nicobar Islands

4.5.1 The territory of the Andaman and Nicobar Islands comprises of a group of 572 islands, islets and rocks lying in the south-eastern part of the Bay of Bengal. It has a total geographical area of 8249 sq. kms. and 38 of its islands are inhabited. There are three districts, namely North and Middle Andamans, South Andamans and Nicobar. The total population of the UT as per the 2001 census is 3,56,152 with a population density of 43 per sq. km. Most of the people are from mainland, particularly the West Bengal, Andhra Pradesh, Tamil Nadu, etc. giving the territory the sobriquet "Little India". Andamans is also home to indigenous tribes, four of which are Negritos, namely the Great Andamanese, Onge, Jarawa and Sentinalese who live in forests in the Andaman group of islands and two are Mongoloid tribes, namely the Nicobarese and Shompens living in the Nicobar Islands. Some of these tribes are on the verge of extinction and some, particularly the Sentinalese, are still hostile. Their prime mode of livelihood is hunting and fishing.

4.5.2 Administration in Andaman & Nicobar Islands

4.5.2.1 When the Islands became a Union Territory in 1956 an Advisory Council to the Chief Commissioner (CCSE) with four members nominated by the Union Government was constituted. In 1961, the CCSE was supplanted by the Home Minister's Advisory Council (HMAC), comprising three ex-officio and three non-official members. The number of non-officials later rose to seven. In 1963, a new advisory committee to the Chief Commissioner (CCAC) was constituted in addition to the HMAC. Originally this body consisted of six members. Later on, the strength was increased to 12 in 1972-73 and 20 in 1977, with direct election of the members. In 1979 a 30 members indirectly elected Pradesh Council was constituted. In 1981, a Pradesh Council presided over by the Administrator with 24 elected Pradhans of Gram Panchayats, the Member of Parliament, the Vice-President of the Port Blair Municipal Board, 3 nominated tribal members and a woman nominee as members was formed. When the three tier panchayat system with 67 Gram Panchayats at the village level, 7 Panchayat samities at the block level and 3 Zila Parishads at the district level came into existence in 1994, the provision for the Pradesh Advisory Council was repealed.

4.5.3 Coordination Mechanism at the Union Level

4.5.3.1 The Administration of the Union Territory of Andaman and Nicobar Islands is controlled and supervised by the Ministry of Home Affairs, Government of India through the Lt. Governor (Administrator) appointed under Article 239 of the Constitution and in terms of the Government of Union Territories Act, 1963. However, considering the special

nature of these far flung territories, a special body called Islands Development Authority was set up in the Planning Commission for the Andaman and Nicobar Islands and Lakshadweep in 1986. There is also the Home Minister's Advisory Committee whose task is to advise regarding legal, administrative, financial and other matters relating to the Union Territory.

4.5.4 Home Minister's Advisory Committee

4.5.4.1 As per a notification of the Ministry of Home Affairs dated 21.11.1996, the meetings of the Advisory Committee are presided over by the Minister of Home Affairs and in his absence by the Minister of State in that Ministry. The Committee currently consists of the following members:-

- (a) Lt. Governor, Andaman & Nicobar Islands
- (b) Member of Lok Sabha representing the UT
- (c) Five Members from Zila Parishad
- (d) Chairman of Municipal Council and two other Members of the Council
- (e) Two members to be nominated by the Minister of Home Affairs on the recommendation of Lt. Governor to represent Nicobar Group of Islands, one of these to be a woman member.
- (f) One woman member to be nominated by the Minister of Home Affairs on the recommendations of the Lt. Governor from the among the Members of the Zila Parishad if there is no woman in (c) above.
- (g) Secretary to the Islands Development Authority as a permanent invitee.

4.5.4.2 *The terms of reference of the Committee are inter alia:*

1. General questions of Policy relating to the Administration of the Territory.
2. All legislative proposals concerning the Territory in regard to matters in the State list.

3. Such matters relating to the Annual Financial Statement of the Union in so far as it concerns the Territory and such other financial question as be referred to it by the President.
4. Any other matter on which it may be considered necessary or desirable by the Minister of Home Affairs that the Advisory Committee should be consulted.

4.5.4.3 Only three meetings of the Committee have been held since its reorganization in 1996, the last being on 20.12.2006.

4.5.5 Islands Development Authority

4.5.5.1 The Islands Development Authority (IDA) was constituted in August, 1986 under the Chairmanship of the Prime Minister to formulate policies and programmes for an integrated development of Andaman and Nicobar Islands and Lakshadweep with the following terms of reference:

1. To decide on policies and programmes for an integrated development of the islands, keeping in view all aspects of environmental protection, as well as the special technical and scientific requirement of the Islands.
2. To review progress of implementation and impact of the programmes of development.

4.5.5.2 The IDA cell in the Planning Commission serves as its Secretariat. A Standing Committee under the Chairmanship of Deputy Chairman, Planning Commission was also constituted in October, 1990 to follow up on the decisions of the IDA. The terms of reference for the Standing Committee inter alia include preparation of perspective plans for both the Islands, identifying appropriate programmes within the special requirements and limitations of the Islands and monitor and review the progress of development activities and plans. It is also required to facilitate interaction with Union Ministries and agencies and provide technical and other support required for the development of these Islands. Since its inception in 1986, only 12 meetings of the IDA have been held.

4.5.6 Key Administrative and Development Issues

4.5.6.1 *Need for restructuring existing institutions*

4.5.6.1.1 Due to its geographical location and its unique features, providing good governance to the A & N Islands is a major challenge. Its strategic security concerns, preservation of

natural resources, development, empowerment of local governments, involvement of local people in the administration, protection of the endangered tribes, transport and connectivity are major issues of governance to be reckoned with. There is need to balance the conflicting nature of many of the concerns. The present institutional set-up, both at the UT and the Union levels has not been able to adequately meet these administrative challenges. On the other hand, there continues to be a growing demand for people's voice and representation in the governance of the Islands which is lacking mainly due to the absence of strong institutions of democratic governance and adequate decentralization of power. There has also been a demand for a Legislative Assembly on the pattern of Delhi and Puducherry.

4.5.6.1.2 The Commission during its visit to the Andaman Islands had occasion to discuss some of the key administrative issues with the Lt. Governor (Administrator), officers of the Administration, the Member of Parliament, Panchayat and Zila Parishad members as well as members of the public and the media. While it may not be feasible to have an elected Legislative Assembly in this territory (because of security and other considerations), the Commission feels that it is important to restructure and strengthen the institutional arrangements both at the Union and UT levels in the interests of administrative expediency, efficiency and closer involvement of the inhabitants so that they have a voice in the Island's administration and governance.

4.5.6.1.3 At the UT level, a three-tier Panchayati Raj system is in place and the Commission's recommendations on Local Self Governance in its sixth Report at paragraphs 4.1.4.4, 4.1.5.4, 4.2.3.10 and 4.4.7 would further strengthen them. But between these PRIs and the Home Minister's Advisory Committee/ IDA there is a great hiatus and hence there is need for an effective local but high level consultative institution. The Commission feels that this could be in the form of an Administrator's Advisory Council comprising the Chief Secretary, the local Member of Parliament, Chairpersons of Zila Parishad and Port Blair Municipal Council and senior representatives of the Ministries of Home Affairs, Tribal Affairs, Environment, Forests and Defence and the Planning Commission. With relevant terms of reference and frequent meetings, this Committee should be able to provide an intermediate platform for meaningful consultations and suggestions for the consideration of the Administrator and the Union Government.

4.5.6.1.4 Since the issues facing the Islands are multi-faceted and require large financial and special manpower resources, the Union Government will necessarily have to continue to play a leadership role in facilitating the Islands' future development and ensuring security of this strategic area. Neither the Home Minister's Advisory Council (because of infrequent meetings) nor the Island Development Authority has been able to fully realize

this mandate. Even though very important directions have emanated from the IDA by the Prime Minister, the fact is that these meetings are burdened with far too many items of somewhat routine nature which do not require the intervention of such a high level body. For example, in the last meeting the agenda items included issues like settling contractors' bills, fixing prices of aracanut, building houses for old settlers, etc. The Commission, therefore, feels that these two high level Committees may be replaced by more functional bodies. The IDA could be replaced by a multi-disciplinary task force under the Deputy Chairman, Planning Commission which would lay down the road map for the Andaman & Nicobar Islands Administration both for medium term and long term perspective plan and monitoring its implementations. The Home Minister's Advisory Committee may be replaced by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Union Home Secretary with officers of suitable seniority from the Ministries of Environment and Forests, Tribal Affairs, Finance, Defence, Shipping and Planning Commission to examine and give prima facie administrative approval to important proposals. Some of the key issues which would need to be kept in mind while preparing any plans or proposals for the Andaman & Nicobar Islands are listed below.

4.5.6.2 *Security concerns*

4.5.6.2.1 The security significance of these Islands stems from the fact of its close proximity to other countries and to an important international sea route. Its proximity to the Malacca Straits and growing Chinese presence in the area highlights its importance (Aceh in Indonesia is only 40 nautical miles away from Indira Point, the tip of the Great Nicobar Island). These Islands have a vast coastline (1/4th of the total coast line of the country) and because of isolated and scattered islands and adverse weather conditions, surveillance is inconsistent. The seas around these islands are not adequately patrolled which makes poaching of timber and marine produce and illegal immigration fairly easy. There have been reports of smuggling weapons meant for Myanmar and the North-East. Even though the South-Eastern Naval Command was created some years ago, the Indian Navy has very few ships stationed in the Islands. In fact the Armed Forces often rely on the shipping services of the UT Administration.

4.5.6.3 *Carrying capacity of the Islands*

4.5.6.3.1 Despite the fact that several islands are uninhabited and there are occasional proposals to inhabit some of these in a planned manner, there is also a point of view that the carrying capacity of the islands has perhaps already been exceeded. This issue, therefore, needs to be addressed in the light of the following considerations:

- (a) Over 90 per cent of the Islands is under reserve forest cover and the Supreme Court has issued directives placing severe restrictions on exploitation of the forests in the light of the Forest Conservation Act, 1980. A balanced view between defence requirements, development and preservation of forests needs to be taken. A minimum percentage below which the reserve forest area shall not be reduced may be fixed by law, as applicable to these islands only.
- (b) Because of the topography and climatic reasons the islands are not self sufficient in any kind of food other than sea food and this situation is not likely to change. There will be an increasing dependence on supplies shipped from the mainland to sustain the population.
- (c) Power generation is almost entirely diesel based.
- (d) There are no rivers on the islands, and all water supply is based on stored rain water. This constraint places severe limitations on the kinds of economic activities that can be undertaken and the number of people who can be sustained.
- (e) Sustaining a supply chain for 38 islands, taxes the shipping infrastructure. There is a significant drop in the quality of supplies away from Port Blair and further increases in density of population will impose heavy costs.
- (f) The encouragement of tourism also impinges on carrying capacity and needs to be carefully balanced.

4.5.6.4 *Issues of connectivity*

4.5.6.4.1 The airport at Port Blair can take only single aisle jet aircraft and because of the topography, these aircrafts can take off only in one direction. In any case, air services cater to only a small segment of the traffic and the bulk of passengers, both to and from the mainland and between the islands, rely on shipping services, which are heavily subsidized.

4.5.6.4.2 Affordable passage between the Island and the mainland remains a necessity to prevent a sense of isolation and promoting integration. In the last meeting of the Island Development Authority, one of the important agenda items pertained to need for reforms in the shipping services since they are the lifeline of the Islands. The setting up of a new Corporation by the Ministry of Shipping for managing and maintaining the shipping

services and all related activities for the A&N Islands and Lakshadweep was discussed in detail. Earlier an Expert Committee had gone into this issue but an urgent decision after carefully weighing the pros and cons still needs to be taken.

4.5.6.5 *Endangered Tribes*

4.5.6.5.1 The Andaman & Nicobar Islands have about 30,000 tribals and in the past they have suffered as their habitat shrank and land was increasingly appropriated for government use, etc. In the last meeting of the Island Development Authority, the Prime Minister had directed that there is need to evolve a sensitive approach towards tribals especially the primitive tribal groups. There is need to learn from the experience of the implementation of the policy on Jarawa tribes while formulating the policy on other primitive tribal groups. The Ministries of Home Affairs and Tribal Affairs need to work in close coordination in this connection.

4.5.6.6 *Human Resource Development*

4.5.6.6.1 Within the Island, opportunities for wage employment are mainly in the government sector and it is not likely that recruitment in this sector can keep pace with the increasing population. Educated youth will, therefore, need to look at the mainland for economic opportunities. As competitive pressures on the mainland are far higher than in the Islands, it would be desirable that adequate number of seats in institutions of learning, particularly higher learning, in the mainland are earmarked for students from the Islands. This would acclimatize them suitably, integrate them emotionally and provide wider opportunities of employment, including in the Islands where a number of technical posts (for example doctors) is not easy to fill up.

4.5.6.6.1 The above issues should be addressed and put in the form of a medium and long term perspective plan by the proposed Committee of the Planning Commission in consultation with the Advisory Council of the Lt. Governor.

4.5.6.7 *Administrative and Financial Delegation*

4.5.6.7.1 During the visit of the Commission to the Islands, the issue of administrative and financial delegation was strongly raised by the Administrator and the UT Administration officials. It was emphasized that there is a need to give due weight for the development of the islands under the UT apart from the focused attention on security measures, considering the strategic location of these islands. It was felt that presently the long winded

channels of decision making and inadequate delegation of financial and administrative powers against quick decision making. Therefore, the islands need more powers to be delegated to the UT Administration for smooth administration in such an isolated area. A case study on raising of Dhanikhari Dam for augmenting supply of drinking water, given in the Box 4.2 sharply illustrates the above concerns.

4.5.6.7.2 The Administrator of A&N Islands is vested with financial powers as per the Delegation of Financial Rules, 1978. The Ministry of Home Affairs has from time to time re-delegated powers to the Administrator in those important items as necessary for the smooth functioning of the administration. The powers so delegated and the proposed enhancement could be summarized in the following manner:-

Table No. 4.14 : Proposed Financial Delegation in Respect of Andaman and Nicobar Administration			
Sl. No.	Nature of Powers	Extent of the Present Delegation (Rs. in Crores)	The Proposed Enhancement (Rs. in Crores)
1.	Sanction of Projects	10.00	25.00
2.	Expenditure on Works	10.00	20.00
3.	Procurement of Ship	10.00	50.00

Box No. 4.2 : RAISING OF DHANIKHARI DAM : Case Study of a Drinking Water Supply Scheme

- The DPR prepared by NHPC was submitted to Secretary Ministry of Water Resources, GOI by Chief Secretary, Andamans on 08.01.2004.
- The Director (State Plans) and Deputy Advisor (Water Resources), GOI visited Dhanikhari Dam Site on 31/01.2004 for first stand information of the proposal.
- Again the Secretary (PWD) took up the matter with Joint Secretary (UD), Ministry of Urban Development vide letter dated 24/03/2004.
- The Director WS & PG Ministry of Urban Development sought some clarification vide letter dated 27/04/2004.
- The reply was sent by Commissioner-cum-Secretary (PWD) vide D.O. letter dated 09/06/2004.
- Further clarification by Under Secretary MOUD was sought vide letter dated 22/07/2004.
- The reply was sent by Secretary (PWD) to Director (WS & PG) vide letter dated 25/08/2004.
- The Central Water Commission asked for additional eight volume of DPR vide letter dated 25/05/2005 which was sent vide our letter dated 07/06/2005.
- Chief Engineer, APWD informed Joint Secretary (MORWS) regarding submission of all quarries vide fax message dated 06/08/2005.
- Further technical clarification was sought by the Director (UT) vide letter dated 06/11/2006.
- The reply was sent by Superintending Engineer, PBCC vide letter dated 08/11/2006.
- On further request from Ministry the modified cost estimation amounting to Rs.19.43 crores was submitted to Director, Central Water Commission vide Superintending Engineer, PBCC letter dated 09/05/2007.
- Technical clearance was conveyed by Ministry of Urban Development vide letter dated 13/07/2007.
- Administrative approval was conveyed vide letter dated 08/08/2007 of Director, Water Supply, Ministry of Urban Development.
- SFC cleared the Expenditure Sanction vide Minutes dated 24/04/2008.
- MoU signed between Administration & NHPC on 25/09/2008.

Source: Presentation made by the A&N Administration during the visit of Commission to the Islands.

Table No. 4.14 : Proposed Financial Delegation in Respect of Andaman and Nicobar Administration			Contd.
Sl. No.	Nature of Powers	Extent of the Present Delegation (Rs. in Crores)	The Proposed Enhancement (Rs. in Crores)
4.	Normal contract/purchase	5.00	20.00
5.	Negotiated/Single tender contract	1.00	5.00
6.	Indent for stores of proprietary nature	1.00	5.00
7.	Indent for stores of proprietary nature (for power sector only)	3.00	5.00
8.	Direct purchase on grounds of emergency	0.30	0.50

4.5.6.7.3 The Commission is of the view that there is urgent need to address this issue and ensure adequate administrative/financial powers to the Andaman & Nicobar Administration, which should be revised once in five years.

4.5.7 Recommendations:

- The Union Government should constitute an Advisory Council to the Administrator of Andaman & Nicobar Islands consisting of the local Member of Parliament, the Chief Secretary, Chairpersons of the Zila Parishad and Municipal Council and senior representatives from the Ministries of Home Affairs, Tribal Affairs, Environment, Forests and Defence and the Planning Commission to advise him on all important matters of administration.**
- The Home Minister's Advisory Committee may be replaced by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Home Secretary with officers of suitable seniority from the Ministries of Environment and Forests, Tribal Affairs, Finance, Defence, Shipping and Planning Commission to examine and give prima facie administrative approval to important proposals concerning this Territory.**
- The IDA may be replaced by a multi-disciplinary task force under the Chairmanship of the Deputy Chairman, Planning Commission. This body should be responsible for laying down guidelines for preparing medium and long term perspective plans for the overall development of the islands and monitoring its implementations.**

- d) **Recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance (Sixth Report) should be examined and implemented to the extent they are relevant to strengthening and empowering local government institutions in the Andaman & Nicobar Islands.**
- e) **The Union Government should enhance financial the powers of the UT administration by notifying delegation proposed in the Table No. 4.14. This should be revised once in five years. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration must be given full administrative and functional autonomy.**

4.6 Lakshadweep

4.6.1 The Union Territory of Lakshadweep is a group of 37 Islands with a total land area of 32 sq.km. Considering the lagoon area of 4,200 Sq.kms, 20,000 Sq.kms of territorial waters and about 4 lakhs Sq.kms. of economic zone, Lakshadweep is a fairly large territory. It consists of ten inhabited and 17 uninhabited islands, four newly formed islets and 5 submerged reefs. The inhabited islands are Kavaratti, Agatti, Amini, Kadmat, Kiltan, Chetlat, Bitra, Andrott, Kalpeni and Minicoy, popularly known as Laccadives. Its total population is 60,650 with an urban component of 44.47%. Its literacy rate is 86.7%. It consists of only one district which is a Lok Sabha Constituency too.

4.6.2 Administration in Lakshadweep: Need for an Apex Representative Structure for the UT

4.6.2.1 Formed as a Union Territory in 1956, it was named Lakshadweep in 1973. It was brought under the direct control of the Ministry of Home Affairs, in order to bring these Islands in the mainstream of development. Since then it is being administered by the Union Government through an Administrator appointed for this purpose. Comprising of a single district, it is the smallest UT in the Indian Union. The area is further divided into 4 tehsils and 5 community development blocks. The Panchayati Raj Institutions started functioning here in 1997 with a 2 tier system comprising of 10 Villages (Dweep) Panchayats and one District Panchayat. There are 79 Village Dweep Panchayat Wards, 22 District Panchayat Wards and one Lok Sabha seat. The Headquarters island of Lakshadweep is Kavaratti. Its distance by sea is 346 kms. from Khozikode, 404 kms. from Kochi and 352 kms. from Mangalore.

4.6.2.2 The Island has an Advisory Committee chaired by the Home Minister which has a mandate to review its socio economic development. The Committee consists of the Administrator of Lakshadweep, the local Member of the Parliament and representatives of PRIs. An Island Development Authority constituted in 1986 is responsible for formulating policies and programmes for integrated development of Lakshadweep and the A&N Islands.

4.6.2.3 The Commission is of the view that the issues of governance in the Lakshadweep Islands are more or less similar to those of the A&N Islands, though in a smaller measure. There are strategic security concerns, preservation of natural resources, development, empowerment of local governments, involvement of local people in the administration, transport and connectivity. In order to meet the challenges of governance in these Islands, the Commission suggested a new institutional set up in the case of the A&N Islands, in an earlier Chapter. These suggestions would be applicable to Lakshadweep also with suitable modifications. Accordingly, an Advisory Council to the Administrator of Lakshadweep may be constituted consisting of the local Member of Parliament, Chairman of the Zila Parishad and representatives of the Ministries of Home Affairs, Tribal Affairs, Environment, Forests and Defence and the Planning Commission. The Home Minister's Advisory Committee for Lakshadweep may be replaced by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Home Secretary with officers of suitable seniority from the Ministries of Environment and Forests, Tribal Affairs, Finance, Defence, Shipping and Planning Commission to examine and give prima facie approval to important proposals concerning the UT administration.

4.6.2.4 As suggested in the case of the A&N Islands, the IDA to be replaced by a multi-disciplinary task force under the Deputy Chairman of the Planning Commission could also lay down guidelines for preparing and monitoring the medium and long term perspective plans for overall development of the Lakshadweep islands.

4.6.3 Local Government

4.6.3.1 Consequent to the 73rd Constitutional Amendment, the Lakshadweep Panchayats Regulation, 1994 was promulgated by the President of India on 23rd April, 1994 and the provisions of the Regulation were brought into force on 23rd May, 1995. The first village panchayats were constituted in December 1997 and the District Panchayat in January, 1998. In all, there are ten Village (Dweep) Panchayats falling under the District Panchayat. Sanitation, Public Health, Public Works, Planning and Development and Social Welfare are the major matters which fall within the jurisdiction of Village Panchayat; whereas the District Panchayat has been given 29 matters which cover the subjects listed under the 11th Schedule of the Constitution.

4.6.3.2 As mentioned earlier, the Union Territory of Lakshadweep is administered by the Union Government through a senior officer designated as the Administrator. PRIs are the elected institutions which give voice to the aspirations of local people and which involve them in the developmental process. Considering the unique topography of the UT, therefore, strengthening and empowering institutions of local governance is crucial in providing good governance to the citizens. Although steps have been taken to constitute and activate Panchayati Raj Institutions as per provisions of the Panchayat Regulation discussed above, the Commission during its visit, felt that they need to be further strengthened.

4.6.3.3 A closer examination of the Panchayats Regulation, 1994 indicates that major powers regarding control and supervision over the Panchayats lie with the Administrator. The Administrator has been given powers to issue directions, sanction projects, accord previous sanction before acquiring property, disqualify the members, powers to inspect etc. These powers are almost identical with those enjoyed by governments of the larger States in the country (vide State Panchayat Raj Acts of Bihar, U.P., M.P. etc.).

4.6.3.4 It is a well accepted principle that in order to make PRIs effective institutions of self governance, devolution of functions will have to be suitably matched by devolution of adequate funds and functionaries. The interactions of the Commission with the representatives of various Panchayats during its visit to Lakshadweep indicated that the actual position in both these respects is not satisfactory. PRIs have not been provided with adequate staff to assist them in discharging various developmental functions entrusted to them.

4.6.3.5 As regards funds, PRIs in Lakshadweep are fully dependent on the grants and assistance provided by the UT administration. Though, they have been given powers to collect certain taxes and fees, their own resource generation is very meager. It was observed that the grants given to them by the Administration are not based on any rational criteria. For example, the Administration provides an untied developmental grant of Rs 20 lakhs to the District Panchayat and Rs 5 lakhs each to the Dweep Panchayats every year for the developmental schemes implemented by them. Such blanket and uniform grants without any analysis of the actual requirements of a particular Dweep Panchayat is not fair and needs to be based on some criteria and the needs of each Panchayat.

4.6.3.6 The Commission has considered all major issues pertaining to the strengthening and empowerment of PRIs in its Report on "Local Governance" and suggested a number of measures to increase their efficacy. The Ministry of Home Affairs may take immediate steps to implement these recommendations in Lakshadweep.

4.6.4 Financial and Administrative Delegation

4.6.4.1 As in the case of other Union Territories, the model financial delegation could be as under:-

Sl. No.	Items of Expenditure	Existing Financial Delegation	Proposed Financial Delegation
1.	Rule 18 of the DFR Expenditure on Schemes/ Projects (Plan)	5.00 Crore	10.00
2.	Rule 18 of the DFR Expenditure on Works (Plan)	2.40 Crore	5.00
3.	Rule 21 of the DFR Expenditure on indents/ Purchases	Same as above	5.00

4.6.4.2 The delegated powers should be revised once in five years. Within these powers, the UT Administration should be given full administrative and functional autonomy.

4.6.5 Recommendations:

- a) **The Union Government should constitute an Advisory Council to the Administrator of Lakshadweep consisting of the local Member of Parliament, Chairman of the Zila Parishad and representatives of the Ministries of Home Affairs, Tribal Affairs, Environment and Forests and Defence and the Planning Commission to advise him on all important matters of administration.**
- b) **The Home Minister's Advisory Committee as existing today may be replaced by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Home Secretary with officers of suitable seniority from the Ministries of Environment and Forests, Tribal Affairs, Finance, Defence, Shipping and Planning Commission to examine and give prima facie approval to important proposals concerning this territory.**

- c) **The multi-disciplinary task force under the Chairmanship of the Deputy Chairman, Planning Commission, recommended to be set up for the Andaman & Nicobar Islands in place of the Island Development Authority should also include the Lakshadweep Islands. This Committee would be responsible for laying down guidelines for preparing medium and long term perspective plans for the over all development of the Islands and for monitoring its implementation.**
- d) **Recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance (Sixth Report) should be examined and implemented to the extent they are relevant to strengthening and empowering local government institutions in Lakshadweep Islands.**
- e) **The Union Government should enhance the financial powers of the UT administration by notifying the delegation proposed in the Table No. 4.15. This could be reviewed once in five years. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration should be given full administrative and functional autonomy.**

4.7 Daman and Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli

4.7.1 Daman & Diu

4.7.1.1 Located on the Western Coast Daman & Diu is the second smallest Union Territory of India. Daman is situated near Surat while Diu is located close to Junagadh in the Saurashtra Peninsula of Gujarat. Till 1987, Daman & Diu were parts of the UT of Goa. When Goa became a fullfledged State, they were converted into a separate UT, consisting of 2 districts Daman & Diu. It has an area 112 Sq.Km. with a population of 1,58,204 and literacy rate 78.20%.

4.7.2 Dadra & Nagar Haveli

4.7.2.1 The UT of Dadra & Nagar Haveli with a population of 2,20,490 and literacy rate of 57.6% consists of two separate enclaves. Dadra is surrounded by the State of Gujarat, whereas Nagar Haveli lies on the borders between Maharashtra and Gujarat. Dadra consists of three villages and Nagar Haveli consists of a town named Silvassa and 68 villages with an area of 491 Sq.Km. The territory is inhabited by a number of ethnic groups, viz. the Varlis, Dublas, Dhodias and Koknans. Agriculture is the main occupation and the area produces

rice, pulses and fruits. Dadra & Nagar Haveli came under Portuguese Rule between 1783 and 1785. It became a Union Territory in 1961. Silvassa, its capital is about 14 Kms, from Bhilad and Vapi.

4.7.3 Administration of the UT and Local Government

4.7.3.1 Daman & Diu

4.7.3.1.1 Prior to the 73rd Constitutional Amendment, the UT of Daman and Diu had Panchayats only at the village level. These Panchayats were regulated under the provisions of the Goa, Daman and Diu Village Panchayat Regulation, 1962. But they are now being governed by the Daman and Diu Village Panchayats (Amended) Regulations 1994, under which a two tier Panchayat consisting of District and Village Panchayats exists in the Territory. There are two District Panchayats, one at Daman and the other at Diu.

4.7.3.1.2 Consequent to the 73rd Constitutional Amendment and as provided under Article 243G of the Constitution of India, all 29 matters listed in the Eleventh Schedule of the Constitution have been transferred to District Panchayats through a notification in July 2006. However, the actual activity mapping has been done so far for only 18 subjects. As a result, the Panchayats play only a nominal role in the transferred functions. Unlike in other UTs, the Daman and Diu Village Panchayat (Amendment) Act 1994 provides specifically and statutorily that planning functions should be performed by Village and District Panchayats. Another unique feature of the 1994 Act is the provision for consultations by the Administrator with the president-cum-chief counsellor and the vice president-cum-counsellor who are elected office bearers of the District Panchayat, on any matter specified in its Fourth Schedule relating to Panchayats, training of Panchayat staff, administration and coordination of Panchayat activities, public distribution system, rural electrification, tax proposals and on any other matter on which the administration may like to consult. This provision is an important link between the Administration and the Panchayats.

4.7.3.1.3 In 1996, the UT Administration initiated steps to post adequate number of personnel to the District Panchayats, so that they could be enabled to exercise their functions and powers effectively. While the exercise was still underway to devolve activities relating to the 29 matters listed in the Eleventh Schedule, a detailed order was notified in September 2006, transferring the officials concerned from the departments of the government to the Panchayats.

4.7.3.1.4 The Ministry of Panchayati Raj, Government of India has closely examined the status of Panchayati Raj in all the States and Union Territories in its Report on “The State of Panchayats 2007-08: An Independent Assessment”. For Daman and Diu, this paper makes the following important observations:

“The Panchayats in Daman and Diu have been formally devolved powers and functions relating to the 29 matters listed in the Eleventh Schedule of the Constitution through incorporation in the PR Act. Activity mapping is claimed to have been carried out for 18 matters. Following the report of the First Finance commission and consequent to the approval of the Ministry of Home Affairs, activities and schemes have been transferred to the Panchayats in respect of these in 2001. An examination of these orders would show that most activities have been devolved to the District Panchayat. However, the District Panchayat has few executive powers and most continue with the Administrator. There are overlaps between the functional domain of the District and the Village Panchayats. Ambiguity in the functional domain has resulted in a lack of role clarity between departments and panchayats thereby enabling line departments to carry out their activities unhindered as before. It therefore appears that the devolution of functions has remained largely on paper and there is a long way to go before Panchayats actually are de facto empowered and elected Panchayat members clearly know the extent of power and responsibilities that have been entrusted to them. The Sarpanch and Village Panchayat members have very little information on the power devolved and they still view Panchayats as a medium to implement development schemes rather than to design and make their own plans for development. Even though functionaries have been devolved on paper to the Panchayats, they continue to function under the supervision and control of the Collector’s office and the Panchayats have no control over them.”

4.7.3.1.5 A glance at the scheme of devolution reveals that the execution of only certain schemes has been given to the Panchayats. The responsibilities of the Panchayats remain vague. Even for schemes which stand transferred to the Panchayats, the allocations are woefully inadequate. The Commission feels that departments like education and health which account for the bulk of the functionaries as well as the budget can be transferred to Panchayats without much delay. Civic services such as provision of drinking water, sanitation, and street lighting could also be handed over to the Panchayats.

4.7.3.1.6 The delegation of financial powers to Panchayats too, is restricted. A Sarpanch is authorized to spend only Rs.500 in cash on a project. He can purchase materials upto Rs.5000 but only after obtaining prior approval of the Block Development Officer. The income from taxes and fees collected by the Village Panchayat is meager and needs to be increased substantially through better mobilization of tax revenues and supplemented by

financial assistance from government. More powers need to be given to the Panchayats so that they can utilize their funds for the benefit of their areas. The institutional linkage between the two tiers of Panchayat as well as that between the Panchayats and the government departments are weak.

4.7.3.2 Dadra & Nagar Haveli

4.7.3.2.1 Panchayats came into existence in this part of the country in 1965 when the Dadra and Nagar Haveli Panchayat Regulation was enacted (1965) to establish local government in this territory. After the 73rd Constitutional Amendment, the Dadra and Nagar Haveli Village Panchayat (Amendment) Regulation, 1994 (amended in 2002) brought a two tier Panchayatiraj structure into existence.

4.7.3.2.2 Activity mapping for devolution of functions, functionaries and funds was completed in this Territory in 2004. Out of the 29 subjects mentioned for devolution in the Eleventh Schedule, 20 subjects have been transferred fully and seven subjects partially to Panchayats. All these functions have been transferred formally to the District Panchayat except Libraries which stand transferred to Gram Panchayats.

4.7.3.2.3 The functionaries of the 26 subjects listed in the Eleventh Schedule have been placed partially under the control of the Panchayats. But they draw their salary from the respective parent department. These transferred officials work under the administrative control of Panchayats. But major powers such as the power to take disciplinary action still lies with the respective line department. Panchayats also do not have their own staff, though some Village Panchayats have appointed peon and support staff like electricians and computer operators from the fund generated by tax collections.

4.7.3.2.4 The Ministry of Panchayati Raj, Government of India has examined the status of Panchayati Raj in the States and Union Territories of the country in its Report as “The State of Panchayats 2007-08: An Independent Assessment”. For the Union Territory of Dadra and Nagar Haveli, this paper makes following important observations:-

“Panchayats seem to be working well with devolution of many functions. Their effectiveness can be improved further by completely devolving functionaries and funds to them rather than transferring officials in diverted capacity and providing tied funds. The service rules for Panchayats may be framed for functioning of Panchayats more efficiently. These efforts would require suitable capacity building to achieve successful outcomes.”

4.7.3.2.5 The Commission has examined all these issues in its Sixth Report on ‘Local Governance’ and has made a number of important recommendations covering devolution

of functions, activity mapping, devolution of fund, resource generation by Panchayats, personnel management, issues of accountability etc. Some of these recommendations have also been summarized in Chapter 1 of this Report. The Commission reiterates that the implementation of these recommendations would go a long way in strengthening local government institutions in these Union Territories.

4.7.4 Financial Delegation

4.7.4.1 Under the “Delegation of Financial Powers Rules, 1978” the Government of India has been delegating financial powers under various categories to the Administrator of the Union Territories. Under Rule 13 of the DFR, the Administrator has been given full powers with respect to contingent and miscellaneous expenditure. But for sanction of a new scheme/ project (under Rule 18 of the DFR), the Administrator’s power is limited only upto Rs.5 crores whereas, for expenditure on works, the Administrator’s power goes upto Rs.2.4 crores. For speedier decision making and faster implementation of projects, these powers need to be enhanced. The proposed enhancement in the delegation of financial power for both the above Territories could be as under:-

Table No. 4.16 : Proposed Financial Delegation in Respect of Daman & Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli Administration (Rupees in crore)			
Sl. No.	Items of Expenditure	Existing Financial Delegation	Proposed Financial Delegation
1.	Rule 18 of the DFR, Expenditure on Schemes/ Projects (Plan)	5	10
2.	Rule 18 of the DFR Expenditure on Works (Plan)	2.4	5
3.	Rule 21 of the DFR, Expenditure on Indents / Purchases	Same as above	Same as above

4.7.5 Issue of Human Resources

4.7.5.1 In its interaction with the Commission, the Administration of Daman & Diu pointed out the difficulties being faced by it in implementing various projects and programmes of the government, due to inadequacy of staff at the operational levels.

4.7.5.2 In respect of Daman & Diu, following the creation of a separate Union Territory, the Government of India at different times, sanctioned a number of senior level posts to man

the administration. These include the Chief Secretary-cum-Development Commissioner-cum-Inspector General of Police, Finance Secretary, Deputy Inspector General of Police and Law Officer and later, the ex-cadre posts of Administrator of Daman & Diu and Managing Director of the Omnibus Industrial Development Corporation. Two posts of Collector and two posts of Supdt. Of Police (for Daman & Diu) were also sanctioned. All these posts were filled up by officers of the All India Services. In addition, the UT also has 10 posts which are staffed by officers of the Daman & Diu and Andaman & Nicobar Civil Services (DANICS cadre) and two posts manned by the DANIPS of Daman & Diu and Andaman & Nicobar Police Service⁸. This has resulted in an administrative structure which is top heavy.

4.7.5.3 Over a period of time, there has been significant increase in the activities of the UT Administration because of rapid growth and establishment of business and industrial activity in the area with a consequent increase in the population.

4.7.5.4 This has necessitated strong presence in the departments dealing with commercial taxes, labour, employment and factories. Programmes dealing with primary education and health have also substantially increased. Unfortunately, there has not been a corresponding increase in the operational staff of the concerned departments. This inadequacy of staff has also affected activities relating to promotion of tourism and implementation of centrally Sponsored Schemes. The large coastal area, because of recent activities by terrorist organizations and other clandestine groups, has highlighted the need for much more extensive patrolling for which the police will also need to be appropriately strengthened.

4.7.5.5 The Commission feels that in the interests of good governance, there is need to have adequate staff at operational levels in the different departments in both the UTs. Any attempt to fix the number of government employees on the basis of a pre-conceived notion of right sizing will not be fair. There is need to rationalize the size of the governmental machinery by suitably adjusting the strength of the staff on the basis of functional requirements. The operating levels must be adequately manned. At the same time, the government needs to examine the issue of having so many senior level posts in Daman & Diu.

4.7.6 Recommendations:

- a) **The recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on ‘Local Governance’ should be implemented on priority by the Union Government in Daman & Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli.**

⁸Source: Input received from UT of Daman & Diu Administration

- b) **The Union Government should immediately enhance financial powers of the UT administration by notifying delegation proposed at Table No. 4.16. This should be revised once in five years. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration must be given full administrative and functional autonomy.**
- c) **The Union Government should review the requirement of personnel at different levels in both the UTs. The operating levels should be adequately manned. At the same time, the Government should examine the issue of having so many senior level posts in Daman & Diu, which has resulted in a top-heavy administration.**

GOVERNANCE ISSUES IN THE NORTH-EASTERN STATES

5

5.1 Introduction

5.1.1 India's North Eastern Region consisting of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura, Manipur, Nagaland, Mizoram, Arunachal Pradesh and Sikkim is a rich mosaic of diverse customs, practices, terrain, climate, ethnicity (over 140 major tribes out of 573 in the country), institutions, land systems, languages and cultural norms. The area is geographically divided into discrete plains and regions encompassed within hills, having a number of agro-climatic zones within them. Almost the whole of it is characterized by heavy precipitation (200 mm to 600 mm), rich bio-diversity, fragile hills, high seismicity, and a drainage system marked by extensive lateral valleys in the north and transverse valleys in the south. The terrain is dissected by perennial rivers and raging torrents and the relief varies from less than 50 metres to more than 5000 metres above the mean sea level. Communication in the area is difficult and expensive.

5.1.2 The region was in a better economic condition a century ago. The vast river systems and small rivulets were a means of livelihood for a majority of the population in the valleys and the plains. Global trade was conducted through the sea-route, a network of inland waterways, and land transportation through road and railways. In fact, the railway network between Dibrugarh and Chittagong constructed by the British in the late nineteenth century was one of their earliest projects in India. The natural transportation route through East Bengal not only reduced the physical distance but also provided emotional integration among people of this region. The rapid spread of tea plantation in India followed the establishment of the first tea garden in this region in 1835 and the export of the first consignment of tea to London in 1838. The discovery of oil in Makum and establishment of a refinery in Digboi in 1890 laid the foundation for the development of an undivided Assam.

Fig. 5.1 : Map of North-Eastern States of India



Source: Annual Report, 2007-08, Ministry for the Development of the North-East Region

5.1.3 The Partition in 1947 changed the socio-economic landscape of this region. It shared 4500 kms. of frontiers with 5 countries – the People's Republic of China, Myanmar, Bangladesh (earlier East Pakistan), Bhutan and Tibet, whereas its connection with the Indian mainland was through a slender 22 kms. Siliguri corridor, also called the Gateway to the Northeast. This alteration in the geo-political environment led to severe market disruption and socio-economic distancing for the whole of the North Eastern Region and resulted in economic distortions, which have still not been fully overcome.

5.1.4 The quest for ethnic and regional identity, nationalism, and ideological motivations formented a climate of insurgency in several parts of the Region. It has resulted in political fragmentation. This climate has found further support from a large number of factors such as, the slow pace of development, difficult terrain, dense forest cover, open borders with Myanmar and Bangladesh failure to adopt sustained measures of conflict resolution and the approach of 'one size fits all'.

5.1.5 The standard of living of the people in the region, as measured by the per capita Gross State Domestic Product (GSDP), has lagged significantly behind the rest of the country. At Rs. 18,027 in 2004-05, it was less than the all-State average of Rs. 25,968 by 31 per cent. Interestingly, available information shows that at the time of Independence per capita income in the undivided State of Assam was higher than the national average by 4 per cent. Thus, even under the British colonial rule the economic performance of the region was better than in many parts of the mainland and this shows its vast developmental potential. In the post Independence era, the economy of the region went on a path of decline and the growth rate of per capita GSDP started lagging behind the rest of the country and by the late 1960s, the per capita income in the region had dipped substantially. With the introduction of market-based economic reforms, the difference in the growth rates increased still further. During the period 1990-91 to 2004-05, on an average, while the aggregate GSDP of all States at constant prices increased at the rate of 6 per cent per year, the corresponding growth for the region was 4.4 per cent. Similarly, the region's growth rate of per capita income (2.5 per

cent) lagged behind the average growth rate of the country (4 per cent) during the period by 1.5 percentage points. Not surprisingly, the difference between the per capita income of the region and the all India coverage has steadily diverged. In 1990-91, the region's per capita income at current prices was lower than the national average by 20 per cent, a gap that widened to 31 per cent by 2004-05.

5.1.6 The aggregate picture presented above, however, hides the differences that exist between the urban and rural areas, between the hills and plains and among the States of the region. Except for Mizoram, Nagaland and Sikkim which recorded marginally higher growth rates than the national average, the per capita income levels in other States were low. Assam, the largest among the North Eastern States had the lowest per capita income at Rs. 15,661 which was lower than the national average by 40 per cent. Even in the three States with per capita income levels higher than the national average, much of the income generated was on account of government spending. In fact, the share of income generated by public administration at 10.6 per cent was significantly higher in the region than in the rest of the country (6.3 per cent). It was as high as 17 per cent in Arunachal Pradesh, Manipur and Sikkim. This underlines the overwhelming dependence of the population on the government for generating income, and a lack of productive economic activities in the primary, secondary and tertiary sectors of the economy.

5.1.7 The region lags behind the rest of the country not only in terms of per capita GSDP but in several other development indicators as well. People do not have access to basic services in adequate measure. The standard development indicators such as road length, access to healthcare, and power consumption in the region are below the national average (Table 5.1).

Table No. 5.1: NER States: Various Development Indicators

State	Area (sq. km) 2001	Population (lakh persons)	Tribals as % age of total population	Literacy rate (%) 2001	Infant Mortality rate (per'000) 2005-06	Poverty Ratio based on MRP-Consumption 2004-05	Per capita GSDP (Rs) 2004-05	Forest coverage (%) 2003	Per capita Electricity Consumption (kwh) 2002	Road length (km/1000 sq. km area) 2002
Arunachal Pradesh	83,743	10.98	64.2	54.3	61	13.4	21,919	61.55	144.8	219.3
Assam	78,438	266.55	12.4	64.3	66	15.0	15,661	34.45	85.3	1140.9
Manipur	22,327	22.94	34.2	70.5	30	13.2	16,299	78.01	70.05	512.1
Meghalaya	22,429	23.19	85.9	62.6	45	14.1	20,775	42.34	352.2	426.5
Mizoram	22,081	8.98	94.5	88.8	34	9.5	30,357+	75.71	133.7	229.8
Nagaland	16,579	19.90	89.1	66.6	38	16.5	26,129+	52.05	87.2	1267.9
Sikkim	7,098	5.41	64.2	68.8	34	15.2	26,215	82.29	397.7	284.4
Tripura	10,486	31.99	31.1	73.2	52	14.4	24,984++	60.01	113.1	1554.1
NER States	262179	389.84		68.5	45#	13.9#	18,032	54.52	110.4	660.9
India	3287240	10,287.37		64.8	57	23.6	25,944*	23.57	411.1	755.4

Note : # Simple averages used for NER; + Refers to estimated per capita GSDP for 2003-04 and 2004-05; ++ refer to its estimated value for 2004-05; *Per capita GDP at factor cost (RE) from RBI, Handbook of Statistics on the Indian Economy, 2005-2006

Box No. 5.1 : Socio-economic and Cultural Features of the North-Eastern Region**Regional Peculiarities**

- The hallmark of the eight political units is the diversity on account of terrain, climate, ethnicity, culture, institution, land system, language, food habits, and dresses and so on.
- These States have evolved in different time and function under different provisions of the Constitution of India.
- The regional identity of eight states as NER is a concept based on extreme intra-regional diversity.

Physiographic Profile

- The total area of NER is 2.62 lakh sq. km (7.98 % of India's total).
- Divided into discrete plains encompassed within hills (>70%).
- Hills are generally rugged and vast areas are inaccessible.
- Relief varies from less than 50 m to more than 5000 m above mean sea level (amsl) and falls in high seismic zone.
- Four physiographic divisions – Active Flood Plains, Flood-Free Plains and Valleys, Low Hill Areas (100 to 1000 m amsl) and High Hill Areas (>1000 m amsl).
- Soil mostly acidic which adversely affect both animal and crop productivity.
- Climate is characterized by heavy precipitation (226mm to 602mm) during the four monsoon months (June to September).
- Located in the threshold of sub-tropics and has six agro-climatic zones.

Social Composition

- Home of over 140 major tribes out of 573 in the country besides nontribal with diverse ethnic origin and cultural diversity (2001 Census).
- The ST population (2001 Census) is 12.41% of India's ST total. It is 26.93% of NER's total population.
- SC population is 1.49% of India's total. It is 6.40% of NER's total population.

Local Governance System

- The modern and traditional system of governance co-exist in the region.
- The age old traditional but unrecognized local bodies exist and functions (ex. Kebang among the Adis in Arunachal Pradesh, Mei among the Karbis of Assam, Khullakpa among the Kaboi in Manipur, Durbar Shong among the Khasis and Jaintias in Meghalaya etc.).
- PRI functions in Arunachal Pradesh (GP- 1747; PS- 150 and ZP -15) and Sikkim (GP- 159 and ZP -4) as on April, 2005.
- Both PRIs and Autonomous Council (AC) function in Assam (GP- 2489; PS- 203 and ZP -20 and AC- 5); Tripura (GP- 537; PS- 23 and ZP -4 TTAADC - 1) in Manipur (GP- 166 and ZP -4 and AC- 4); as on April, 2005.
- Autonomous Council functions in entire Meghalaya (AC-3). In Mizoram, both Village Council (702) and AC (3) function while in Nagaland only Village Council (1029); as on April, 2005.

Land Tenure System

- Two broad types of land tenure systems operate in the region: (i) Revenue administration under government operates in the plains and valleys of Assam, Tripura, Manipur and in the hilly state of Sikkim and (ii) Customary land tenure system under Village level authority operates in the hilly states of Arunachal Pradesh, Meghalaya, Mizoram and Nagaland and in the hilly parts of Assam, Manipur and Tripura.
- Cadastral survey is not done in these areas.
- Land is held almost by all. Landless people are negligible in number. Marginal (<1 ha) and small farmers (1.0-2.0 ha) are the two dominant categories (78.92 %)
- Distribution is largely egalitarian rooted in the principle of community way of living and sharing.
- Operational availability of land is a small fraction of total availability in the hills.

Demographic Profile

- Total population is 388.58 lakh and is 3.79% of India's total (2001 Census).
- Mizoram is highly urbanized (49.63%) followed by Manipur (26.28%) and Sikkim is at the bottom (11.07%)
- The population density is 149 per sq. km as against 324 at all India level. The highest is in Assam (340) followed by Tripura (304). All the hill states have dispersed population with lowest density in Arunachal Pradesh (13).
- Sex ratio (2001 Census) is higher (937) as against all India level (933). It is highest in Manipur (978) followed by Meghalaya (975), Tripura (950), Mizoram (938) and lower than all India average in Assam (932), Nagaland (909), Arunachal Pradesh (901) with lowest in Sikkim (875).
- The potential work force (15-59 years) constitutes 56.97% as against all India figure of 56.93%. It is highest in Manipur (59.45%) followed by Sikkim (59.34%), Mizoram (59.09%) Tripura (58.96%), Nagaland (58.62%) and lower than all India level in Assam (56.63%), Arunachal Pradesh (55.02%) and Meghalaya (52.90%).
- Literacy rate is marginally higher (65.83%) compared to all India level (64.80%).
- Female literacy is higher in all the states (56.03% in Assam to 86.13% in Mizoram) as against all India level (54.16%) except in Arunachal Pradesh (44.24%).

Source: Report on Poverty Eradication / Alleviation in North East India - NIRD

5.1.8 The top-down module of development planning has not involved people in designing and implementing the programmes and, not surprisingly, the relationship between public spending and service delivery outcomes has been tenuous. Public projects in the region have not yielded commensurate benefits. Lack of people's involvement has robbed the system of a sense of belonging and led to inefficient and wasteful resource allocation on the one hand and a lack of social accountability on the other.

5.1.9 The situation is further compounded by the weak administrative capacity of the State institutions which have not been able to contain elements indulging in armed insurgency and extortion. The overall environment together with an adverse perception has been a major deterrent to private sector initiatives in economic activities in this part of the country.

5.1.10 With an area of 2.62 lacs sq.kms (7.98% of the country's area) and a population of around 4 crores, the per capita cultivable land availability in the NER is limited. Over the years the land-man ratio has turned uneconomical. Except for the Imphal Valley in Manipur and some pockets in other States, the agricultural yield in the entire region is low, primarily because of soil acidity.

5.2 Natural Resources and Constraints⁹**5.2.1 Hydro Electric Power Potential**

5.2.1.1 The region has the potential to generate 63257 MW of hydel power (42.54%), against an estimated 148701 MW for the whole country. Arunachal Pradesh alone can generate as much as about 50328 MW - around 80% of the total hydro-power potential of the NER and 34% of the total potential of the country. Despite this recognition, there is much to be done as hydro power generation requires mega investments. The Planning Commission has suggested an approach which has a two-pronged strategy; one is to have a focus on small/localized hydel and thermal stations for local needs and second to have high capacity hydel power units and thermal power projects with associated transmission lines for meeting the overall demands of the region and for selling the excess to the national Grid. Transmission, subtransmission and distribution system improvements have been identified as thrust areas for the Eleventh Plan. It is also envisaged to prepare a composite master plan for power development of the entire region including appropriate funding mechanism.

5.2.2 Forest Resources

5.2.2.1 The forests of the North Eastern Region face unrelenting pressures from the increasing population and galloping development needs. It has resulted in alarming levels of degradation and deforestation. Over-exploitation due to the shortening cycle of shifting

⁹Source: Document of the Planning Commission : Spatial Development and Regional Imbalance (11th Plan document on NER)

cultivation is one of the key factors behind it. The biodiversity of the region is in deep peril.

5.2.2.2 The statistics of NER forests reveal some contradictory trends. One set of data (forest survey) shows a steady reduction in forest cover at an annual rate of 0.15% during 1991–2001, whereas, the State-level data exhibits a marginal increase in almost all the States during the period 1997–2001. It has led to a perception that the biological potential for carbon finance in the forest sector of the NER is substantial. Planners suggest taking up large scale afforestation and reforestation in the entire region. This again needs huge investment, which the States are unable to meet from their own resources.

5.2.3 Natural Calamities

5.2.3.1 The entire North-East Region suffers heavily on account of floods and landslides. Damages caused by floods, which assume an alarming proportion, in the Brahmaputra and Barak Valleys of Assam, exert considerable strain on the economy not only of Assam but also of other North Eastern States. Besides working on temporary measures such as construction of embankments and spurs, taking long term measures such as erection of multi-purpose storage dams is the need of the hour.

5.2.4 Primary Sector Development

5.2.4.1 The pattern of agricultural growth has been uneven across the region. The NER is a category of its own kind. With about 8% of the country's area geographically, its contribution to the country's foodgrain production is just 1.5%.

5.2.4.2 Agriculture, horticulture and related activities could be the prime movers of the region's economic growth and hence should be the focus of development planning for the whole of this area. The overall thrust of the Eleventh Plan, in the NER is on ensuring availability of critical inputs such as fertilizers, HYV seeds and institutional credit. The implementation of such a region-specific strategy will depend heavily on the performance of the State-level agencies.

5.2.5 Road Ahead

5.2.5.1 The Vision Document 2020 of the North Eastern Region prepared by the Ministry of DONER and North Eastern Council has identified 9 critical areas which need priority attention for bringing peace and prosperity in the region by the year 2020. These are:

- a) Catching up with the rest of the country

- b) Bringing structural transformation in the economies
- c) Poverty alleviation
- d) Maximising self-governance
- e) Harnessing resources for the benefit of the people
- f) Building capacity in people and institutions
- g) Strengthening infrastructure
- h) Creating a centre for trade and commerce
- i) Effective governance : establishing peace and harmony

5.2.5.2 The strategy would be: (a) empowering people for decentralized governance and participatory development (b) ensuring gender sensitivity in governance (c) accelerating agricultural growth, rural development and expanding non-farm employment (d) developing sectors with comparative advantage (e) capacity building of people and institutions (f) strengthening infrastructure and connectivity and (g) raising resources for development

5.2.5.3 An efficient governance system is a sine qua non for actualization of such an ambitious strategy

5.2.5.4 In the North-East, the ethnic diversity of the region and susceptibility to serious militancy and linguistic and communal violence have given rise to peculiar problems of governance. As such, the Commission deems it a special responsibility to look at the governance issues of this region in greater detail and suggest measures that need to be taken.

5.2.5.5 The polity and administration in this region are marked by certain special features and issues. They are:-

- (a) Ethnic conflicts – in places, manifesting as territorial conflicts and violence.
- (b) Existence of special Constitutional provisions under the Sixth Schedule of the Indian Constitution applicable to the administration of tribal areas in the States

Box No. 5.2 : Purpose of Vision Statement – 2020 for the NER

The purpose of this Vision document is to return the North Eastern Region to the position of national economic eminence it held till a few decades ago; to so fashion the development process that growth springs from and spreads out to the grassroots; and to ensure that the Region plays the arrow-head role it must play in the vanguard of the country's Look East Policy.

Source: Vision Statement 2020 for the NER.

- of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram which provides for creation of Autonomous Councils.
- (c) Adhoc transfer of subjects / activities to the Autonomous Councils, leading to differences in devolution and impediments in the implementation of the transferred powers.
 - (d) Predominance of non-elected customary heads / bodies at the village level; issue of Village Self Governance in the Sixth Schedule Areas.
 - (e) Absence of linkage between the Sixth Schedule and the 73rd amendment.
 - (f) Special powers of the Governors with respect to Sixth Schedule areas.
 - (g) Special provisions in the Constitution under Articles 371A, 371B, 371C, 371E, 371G and 371H applicable to North-Eastern States; special responsibility given with respect to law and order to the Governors of Nagaland under Article 371A and Arunachal Pradesh under Article 371H.
 - (h) Creation of Special Autonomous Councils under State enactments in Assam and Manipur.
 - (i) Administration of tribal areas outside the purview of both the Sixth Schedule and the 73rd amendment.
 - (j) Lack of capacity-building in administration and personnel management.

These are dealt with in the following sections.

5.3 Ethnic Conflicts – in Places, Manifesting as Territorial Conflicts and Violence (Problem of Insurgency and Law and Order)

5.3.1 The Vision 2020 document in respect of the North Eastern Region has aptly noted that *‘Insurgency and underdevelopment, especially unemployment, feed on each other. Poor governance, corruption and economic performance sustain conditions for insurgency and alienation.’ It has also come to the conclusion that ‘... insurgency continuously hampers the economic performance of the region, so rapid economic development will not be possible without a proper strategic and security policy by the Central Government’. It has also identified the minima required. ‘... free and unhindered mobility of goods and services (infrastructure) across the region as well as within the region; well-defined property rights; and law and order and security of life...’.*

5.3.2 The document has further noted that *‘not less than 40 armed groups function in seven States, although only a clutch are dominant and powerful enough to make a substantial impact. The smaller ones function often either as extortionist rings or as part of a network of informers and rent collectors for the bigger ones...’*

‘Many of the armed groups are widely viewed in the NER as extortionists who have lost public support and have become, in the eyes of many, illegal enterprises which prey on fear and vulnerability and profit from extensive corruption, rent-seeking and poor governance’.

5.3.3 A good law and order situation is a necessary condition for a robust economic development. It is also necessary for good governance as insurgents seek to intimidate public servants and interfere in political processes. Public servants have been killed in the line of duty, and assassination attempts made on political figures. The Commission is aware that both, the Union and the State Governments have been taking necessary steps to deal with the situation arising out of insurgency and poor public order in the North East. However, since the situation is still far from satisfactory, several more measures need to be considered. On the basis of discussions held with the State Governments and with people well conversant with the region, the Commission would specifically like to recommend the following:-

- i. *Need for continued political dialogue:* Political dialogue to address genuine and legitimate concerns will need to continue. The experience of Mizoram, where peace was established through negotiations after years of insurgency is an example of what is possible through sincere, wise and good faith dialogue. Any agreement arrived as a result of such dialogue, however, needs to be adhered to rigorously. At present there is an agreement between the Union Government and one of the major insurgent groups. But it has been brought to the notice of the Commission that these are being constantly flouted by the insurgent groups. For example, the agreement stipulates that insurgents must stay in designated camps and not venture out with arms. Notwithstanding this agreement, armed groups are reported to be active in Manipur and Arunachal Pradesh, thus flouting this important condition of the ceasefire. Laxity in adherence to agreements devalues the process of negotiations and it is, therefore, necessary to ensure that all parties to the agreement abide by their commitments.
- ii. *The police must act to uphold the law.* The police is an instrument of the State Government and maintenance of law and order is the responsibility of the State Government. In its earlier Reports on Public Order and Conflict Resolution, the Commission had recommended that law and order problems must be handled by the State Police with the Armed Forces in the background. The

Commission re-iterates these recommendations and again emphasizes that it would be necessary to upgrade the capacity and capability of the police forces through better training, better arms and, wherever required, more manpower. Since the State Governments lack adequate financial and training resources, the Union Government will need to make special provisions in respect of these States.

- iii. *Diplomatic efforts:* Diplomatic efforts aimed at controlling cross border movement of insurgents have yielded good results in the past. For example, the denial of sanctuaries in Bhutan to insurgents in Assam contributed to improvement of law and order in that State. No doubt, similar efforts are ongoing between the Government of India and Governments of neighboring countries like Bangladesh and Myanmar, and these need to be pursued to bring about positive results.

5.3.4 Enhanced Role of the Union Government

5.3.4.1 The Commission is of the view that while the role of the State Governments in ensuring stability in their respective jurisdiction (region) is critical, in view of the extenuating circumstances which are listed below, the Union Government's active support and intervention, needs to be further strengthened:-

- (a) Insurgency and cases of extortion have inter-state ramifications and the Ministry of Home Affairs would, therefore, have a special responsibility to ensure necessary coordination pertaining to intelligence, conducting joint operations etc.
- (b) With the exception of Tripura and Sikkim, all the hill States abut Assam, as they were carved out of Assam. There are a number of boundary disputes which every now and then erupt into confrontation between people and between States. Boundary disputes cannot be left to the States to manage and the Union Government has a significant role in steering agreements. Boundary disputes often distract attention from more fundamental concerns like insurgency and should not be permitted to occupy centre-stage.
- (c) The Vision 2020 documents have identified various measures that need to be taken for the human resource and economic development of the North Eastern Region. The main challenge, however, is timely implementation. The Commission, therefore, would suggest that the Union Government (Ministry

of Home Affairs, Planning Commission and subject matter Ministry) along with State Governments specify specific targets within important parameters (for example infant mortality reduction, increased literacy, productivity in the primary sector, connectivity etc.) that should be set for achieving these in a definite time frame. Five year Plans and Annual Plans should flow from these targets.

- (d) At present, the work pertaining to the North Eastern Region is primarily allocated to the Ministry of Home Affairs and the Ministry of Development of North Eastern Region. In its seventh Report, the Commission has recommended the winding up of the Ministry of DONER and suggested that the Home Ministry may be the nodal Ministry in respect of this region and that the North Eastern Council should be suitably strengthened and restructured. On further consideration, the Commission would like to suggest some additional measures at the Union Government level to deal with the North Eastern Region, as follows:

5.3.5 Ministry of Home Affairs

- i) At present there is a North East Division in the Ministry of Home Affairs which is headed by a Joint Secretary. The Commission, however, feels that for handling the increased workload (with many issues of a sensitive nature), a separate Wing in the Ministry of Home Affairs under either a Special Secretary or an Additional Secretary familiar with the North East Region and with adequate manpower should be created.
- ii) A Standing Committee of the National Development Council (NDC) with the responsibility of overseeing the formulation and implementation of the Plans for the region should be constituted. Since law and order and development are inter-related this Committee would also need to have security issues that impinge on development in its purview. The Standing Committee may be headed by a Cabinet Minister selected by the Prime Minister and should report twice a year to the Chairman, NDC.

5.3.6 Recommendations:

- a) **In order to address the genuine and legitimate concerns of the local people, there is need to continue political dialogue among various stakeholders. Steps should be taken to upgrade the capacity and capability of the police**

forces of the States so that they are able to uphold the law. In order to control cross border movement of insurgents, in addition to other measures, diplomatic efforts should be stepped up.

- b) The North-East Division of the Ministry of Home Affairs should be upgraded to a separate wing and put under the charge of an Additional/ Special Secretary to handle the increased and complex workload pertaining to the region.**
- c) To oversee the formulation and implementation of the plans for this region, a Standing Committee of the National Development Council should be constituted and may be headed by a Cabinet Minister. The Committee should report to the Chairman, NDC twice a year to ensure both speedy resolution of any differences and coordinated action regarding development of the region.**

5.4 Provisions of the Sixth Schedule of the Constitution with respect to Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram

5.4.1 One of the most important features of administration in the north-east is the Sixth Schedule of the Constitution which provides for the setting up of Autonomous Regional/ District Councils in the four States of Assam, Tripura, Meghalaya and Mizoram. These provisions have been made in exercise of the enabling provisions given in Article 244(2) and 275(1) of the Constitution. Currently, the following ten Autonomous Councils are functioning in these States.

Assam

1. The North Cachar Hills District Autonomous Council (NCHAC)
2. The Karbi Anglog District Autonomous Council (KAAC)
3. Bodoland Territorial Council (BTC)

Meghalaya

4. Khasi Hills District Autonomous Council (KHAC)
5. Jaintia Hills District Autonomous Council (JHAC)

6. The Garo Hills District Autonomous Council (GHAC)

Tripura

7. Tripura Tribal Areas District Autonomous Council (TTADC)

Mizoram

8. The Chakma District Autonomous Council
9. The Mara District Autonomous Council
10. The Lai District Autonomous Council

5.4.2 The philosophy behind the Sixth Schedule of the Constitution is to protect tribes, their population and their interests by constitutionally mandating a special kind of autonomous governance structure. The Schedule endows these Councils with extensive, legislative, judicial, executive and financial powers, the details of which are as follows:-

5.4.3 Legislative Powers of District and Regional Councils

5.4.3.1 Under Para 3, District and Regional Councils are empowered with the assent of the Governor, to make laws with respect to:

- (a) The allotment, occupation or use, or the setting apart, of land, other than any land which is a reserved forest for the purposes of agriculture or grazing or for residential or other non-agricultural purposes or for any other purpose likely to promote the interests of the inhabitants of any village or town;
- (b) The management of any forest not being a reserved forest;
- (c) The use of any canal or water-course for the purpose of agriculture;
- (d) The regulation of the practice of jhum or other forms of shifting cultivation;
- (e) The establishment of village or town committees or councils and their powers;
- (f) Any other matter relating to village or town administration, including village or town police and public health and sanitation;

- (g) The appointment or succession of Chiefs or Headmen;
- (h) Inheritance of property;
- (i) Marriage and divorce; and
- (j) Social customs.

5.4.3.2 Under Paragraph 2(7), the District or the Regional Council is empowered to make rules inter alia, regarding formation of subordinate local Councils or Boards and their procedure and the conduct of their business, with the approval of the Governor. In addition, Paragraph 10 empowers District Councils to make regulations for the control of money-lending and trading by non-tribals.

5.4.4 Judicial Powers of District and Regional Councils

5.4.4.1 Paragraph 4 provides for Regional and District Councils to constitute Village Councils or Courts to the exclusion of any Court in the State for the trial of suits and cases between Scheduled Tribes within such areas, with certain exceptions. The Regional or District Council can appoint members and presiding officers of such Village Councils. The Regional and District Council are also empowered to act as, or constitute separate Courts of Appeal.

5.4.5 Executive Functions of District Councils

5.4.5.1 The range of executive functions of District and Regional Councils vary from Council to Council, based on several amendments made to the Sixth Schedule. The common range of executive functions are laid down in Paragraph 6, under which District and Regional Councils are empowered to establish, construct, or manage primary schools, dispensaries, markets, cattle pounds, ferries, fisheries, roads, road transport and waterways in the district and may make regulations for their regulation and control. It is also specifically empowered to prescribe the language and the manner in which primary education shall be imparted in the primary schools in the district. Functions relating to agriculture, animal husbandry, community projects, co-operative societies, social welfare, village planning or any other matter to which the executive power of the State extends can also be entrusted to Councils.

5.4.6 Financial Powers of District and Regional Councils

5.4.6.1 *Constitution of District and Regional Funds:* Para 7 provides for each autonomous district, a District Fund and for each autonomous region, a Regional Fund to which shall be credited all moneys received respectively by the said District and Regional Councils. The accounts of the District and Regional Councils are to be maintained as prescribed by the Comptroller and Auditor-General of India, who is also entrusted with their audit.

5.4.6.2 *Powers to Collect Taxes and Fees:* Para 8 gives powers to Regional and District councils to assess and collect land revenue and to impose taxes within their jurisdictions such as on lands and buildings, on professions, trades, callings and employments, animals, vehicles and boats, on the entry of goods into a market, tolls on passengers and goods carried in ferries and for the maintenance of schools, dispensaries or roads.

5.4.6.3 *Entitlement to Royalties:* Para 9 entitles the District Council to receive a share of the royalties accruing each year from licences or leases for the purpose of prospecting for, or the extraction of, minerals granted by the State Government in respect of any area within an autonomous district as agreed upon with the Government. Disputes in this regard are to be referred to the Governor for settlement.

5.4.6.4 *Indication of resources to be credited to Councils:* Under Paragraph 13, estimated receipts and expenditure pertaining to autonomous districts which are to be credited to, or is to be made from the State Consolidated Fund shall be first placed before the District Council for discussion and then shown separately in the annual financial statement of the State to be laid before the Legislature of the State under Article 202.

5.4.7 Need for Redrafting Some Provisions of the Sixth Schedule

5.4.7.1 Over the years, the Sixth Schedule has undergone more than ten amendments. The amended provisions have been 'anchored' rather disjointedly in the text of the Schedule making their reading and comprehension a rather cumbersome exercise. There is need to bring clarity. The Commission is of the view that an exercise can be undertaken to incorporate provisions which currently occur as footnotes, in the main text of the Schedule. This will make the Schedule more accessible to members of the public.

5.4.8 Recommendation:

- a) **The Government may undertake an exercise to incorporate provisions which currently occur as footnotes, in the main text of the Sixth Schedule. This will make the Schedule more accessible to members of the public.**

5.5 Adhoc Transfer of Subjects / Activities to the Autonomous Councils

5.5.1 Sixth Schedule Councils in Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram have been given legislative powers with respect to the subjects listed in para 3 of the Schedule. In addition, these Councils have also been given powers to legislate on few additional subjects under para 3A and 3B of the Schedule; 3A with respect to NCHAC and KAAC and 3B for BTC. The legislation under 3A and 3B, however, needs prior assent of the President. Alongwith the legislative powers, some explicit executive and regulatory functions have also been entrusted to the Councils. These are;

- (i) To establish Primary Schools, Dispensaries and similar public utilities; (Paragraph 6)
- (ii) Power to levy, assess and collect land revenue; professions tax; taxes on animal boat and ferry; market and toll taxes; and taxes for maintenance of schools dispensaries and roads. (Paragraph-8)
- (iii) Power to control money lending by non tribals and to grant licenses to non tribal money-lenders in Assam and Meghalaya, and power to control and regulate money lending by tribals and non tribals alike in Tripura and Mizoram; (Paragraph 10).

5.5.2 Due to historical reasons and also on account of lack of proper understanding of the Constitutional scheme, a notion prevails that the role of the Autonomous Councils is confined to passing laws, establishing and administering justice through local courts and generally taking up a few regulatory functions. They are not expected to have any role in development matters. Even though some subjects stand formally transferred to the Councils under the Sixth Schedule, the State Governments have been slow in transferring related executive powers and control over the corresponding departments to them. The State Governments have continued to retain parallel development and administrative apparatus under their own command. This has led to functional overlap and conflicts between the States and the District Councils. The spirit and pattern of the Sixth Schedule clearly imply that the Autonomous Councils should have their own role in matters concerning local development.

5.5.3 The Indian Constitution does not specifically prescribe any separate division of executive powers between the States and the Union Government. Article-73 (1) provides

that the executive power of the Union extends “to matters with respect to which Parliament has power to make laws;” Article 162 mutatis mutandis applies the same principle to the States. In other words, the executive powers of the Union and those of the States co-exist with their respective legislative powers. The powers given to Autonomous Councils under Schedule 6 also need to be interpreted in the same light: the legislative powers of the Sixth Schedule Councils in Paragraphs 3, 3A and 3B are to be taken as their executive powers.

5.5.4 Hence, the Commission is of the view that there is need to ensure devolution of activities relating to subjects mentioned in Para 3, 3A and 3B of the Schedule to the Autonomous Councils. While devolving activities the functions and responsibilities should be clearly delineated between different levels of administrative structures based on the principal of subsidiarity. In this context, it would be useful to refer to and adopt principles enunciated by the Commission for local bodies in its Report on ‘Local Governance’ (Sixth Report - Para 4.2.3.10). This will necessitate full transfer of field offices and institutions dealing with transferred functions and activities to the control of the Councils. The concerned State Governments may set up a Task Force to complete this work within a time bound manner (one year). A similar exercise will need to be carried out by the Union Government in respect of the Centrally Sponsored Schemes which are being implemented in these areas.

5.5.5 Recommendations:

- a) **The power of the Councils to make laws, as permitted by the Schedule, should be respected in its true spirit and draft legislations should not be stalled at the State level for years, while ensuring that they are not inconsistent with the provisions of the Constitution and relevant Union and State Laws.**
- b) **The States should undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to all the subjects mentioned in Para 3, 3A and 3B of the Sixth Schedule. This mapping should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of all government offices and institutions dealing with these activities to the control of the Councils. The State Government should set-up a Task Force to complete this work in a time span of one year.**
- c) **The Union Government should also take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.**

5.6 Predominance of non-elected Customary Heads / Bodies at the Village Level; Issue of Village Self Governance in the Sixth Schedule Areas

5.6.1 When the Sixth Schedule arrangements were formulated in the North-East, tribal customs reigned supreme in these areas. During the early years of the Constitution, there was no thought of elections at the village or district level and hence there was nothing unusual in the Sixth Schedule not paying attention to the democratic aspect of village self governance. The idea of a two / three tier elected panchayat structure germinated only with the Balwant Rai Mehta Committee Report in 1957. With various rural development schemes and programmes becoming village centric and with Panchayats (in non scheduled areas) increasingly becoming involved in implementation of such programmes, the issue of village governance in scheduled areas came to the fore.

5.6.2 The Expert Committee on Planning for the Sixth Schedule Areas recommended that “representative bodies for Village Development in whatever manner named, need to be constituted through legislation enacted by the Councils themselves. The fears and apprehensions that such councils may transgress into the powers of the Traditional Village level bodies are overstated. The system in Assam can be patterned as existent in Nagaland, where the traditional Council and the development body coexist. The communitisation of public services in Nagaland through Village Development Boards in Nagaland can be kept in mind when framing rules for village councils.”

5.6.3 The Committee further observed that “the size and extent of such grassroot level bodies can vary depending upon the local terrain and habitation pattern. For instance, in NCHAC areas, clustering of scattered habitations for the formation of village councils could be envisaged. Since the councils would use their own legislative powers to constitute such bodies, their scope and ambit could easily be harmonized with the Traditional village level councils. This way, the apprehension of the traditional Chiefs that Panchayati Raj is being imposed on them, can be allayed. There is a need to highlight success stories of village level peoples’ mobilization through NGO projects such as those operated by the IFAD, to stress the benefits that such arrangements carry for development. Arrangements adopted for village level planning and implementation for NREGA may be adopted for planning and implementation of other programmes also.”

5.6.4 The Commission also examined this issue in its Report on Capacity Building for Conflict Resolution (7th Report) while dealing with conflicts in the North East and came to the conclusion that :-

- a. Measures should be taken to ensure that all the Autonomous Councils pass suitable legislation for establishing of village level bodies with well defined powers and a transparent system of allocation of resources.
- b. Stipulation may be made in the rules relating to release of grants to the Autonomous Councils to the effect that passage of appropriate legislation for elected village level bodies and its implementation, will entitle the Councils to additional funding.
- c. It is imperative that in all States where village bodies administer justice under customary laws by virtue of the Sixth Schedule or other laws, such laws are duly codified.

5.6.5 The Commission reiterates the above views. As is envisaged the village level Councils will need to be constituted by law to be passed by the respective Autonomous Councils. It may be worth while to briefly enunciate certain general principals that may be followed by the Councils while constituting village level Councils within their jurisdiction. Apart from the elected members, the traditional village functionaries will also need to be included in these Village Councils as ex-officio members. However, it needs to be ensured that the majority of the members are elected. The Village Councils so constituted should be involved and made responsible for implementation of development schemes at the village level including planning, site selection, monitoring of implementation and selection of beneficiaries. Their role could be equated with Village Panchayats in implementation of schemes meant to be implemented through the PRIs. At the same time the Commission feels that the appropriate District Council legislation may, if considered advisable, provide for different arrangements for administration of justice and prevention of crimes.

5.6.6 Recommendations:

- a) **Autonomous Councils should be encouraged to pass suitable legislation for establishment of elected bodies at the village level with well defined powers and a transparent system of allocation of resources.**
- b) **Suitable stipulations may be made in the procedure for release of grants to the Councils that a certain portion thereof will be disbursed only in the event of a Council passing and implementing the legislation referred at (a) above.**

- c) **While an Autonomous District Council should be free to lay down a suitable framework for Village Councils under its jurisdiction, this freedom should be subject to certain general principles such as, the number of ex officio members/ traditional village functionaries should not be in a majority and the Village Council should be responsible for implementation of development schemes at the village level (including planning, monitoring and selection of beneficiaries).**

5.7 Absence of Linkage between the Sixth Schedule and the 73rd Amendment.

5.7.1 Article 243M (1) expressly keeps the Sixth Schedule areas out of the purview of Part IX of the Constitution (inserted through the 73rd amendment) as the organizational paradigm in this part is at radical variance with the system prevailing in the rest of the country. Their standalone existence puts them perpetually at the mercy of the State Governments for budgetary support. They find themselves at a distance from Constitutional bodies such as the State Finance Commission or the State Election Commission. There is a view that the 'supportive provisions' of Chapter IX, the State Finance Commission and the State Election Commission (Articles 243-I and 245K respectively) could be beneficial to the District/ Regional Councils. Adequate objectivity and transparency would be needed in transfer of resources from the State Government to these bodies. Similarly, there are definite advantages if an independent body oversees preparation and conduct of elections to the Councils/ Village Councils. In Tripura, the State Election Commission has already been involved in conduct of elections for the Tripura Tribal Areas Autonomous District.

5.7.2 While examining various characteristics of conflicts in the North East in its Seventh Report, (dealing with Conflict Resolution) the Commission observed that, "another emerging area of conflict is the rising disparity between the autonomous Councils and the local bodies established in pursuance of the Seventy-third Amendment as the latter are being more liberally funded through the State Finance Commissions. This disparity is likely to become particularly important in Assam and Tripura where both categories of local bodies co-exist. Similarly, there is a feeling of discontent in the two older Councils of Assam over what is perceived as preferential treatment to the new autonomous Council viz the Bodoland Territorial Council, in the matter of procedures relating to release of funds as well as the basis of budget allocations etc. While Article 243 M (1) expressly exempts areas under the Sixth Schedule from operation of the Seventy-third Amendment, there is no bar on some of the arrangements introduced by it to be engrafted in that Schedule." (Para 12.6.3.1.6)

5.7.3 Recommendation:

- a) **Autonomous Districts/Councils in Sixth Schedule Areas should also be covered by the State Finance Commission and the State Election Commission.**

5.8 Special powers of the Governors of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram with respect to Schedule 6 areas.

5.8.1 The Sixth Schedule has vested the Governor of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram with considerable special powers for administration of autonomous districts and regional councils. These powers are classified and briefly described below:

Table No. 5.2 : Special Powers of Governors in Respect of the Sixth Schedule Areas

Description of the Power Entrusted to the Governor	Paragraphs	Details of the Provision in the Sixth Schedule Brief Content
Powers to constitute District and Regional Councils	19	To constitute District Councils for each autonomous district as soon as possible and until constitution of District Council, to be the head of the administration of the district
	1(2)	Divide areas of District Council into autonomous regions
	1(3)	Issue notification for inclusion, exclusion, creation, increase, decrease unite or define areas of District Council or alter the name of any District Council
	2(6)	Frame rules for the first constitution of District Council or Regional Council
	14(3)	Place one of the Ministers in charge of the welfare of the autonomous district region.
Powers to dissolve and supersede Councils	16(1)	Dissolve a District or Regional Council and assume to himself all or any of the functions or powers of the District or the Regional Council on the recommendation of the Commission appointed under Paragraph 14.
	16(2)	Dissolve a District or Regional Council and assume to himself all or any of the functions or powers of the District or Regional Council if satisfied that the administration of the autonomous district or region cannot be carried out in accordance with the provisions of the Six Schedule to the Constitution.

Table No. 5.2 : Special Powers of Governors in Respect of Schedule 6 Areas <i>Contd.</i>		
Description of the Power Entrusted to the Governor	Paragraphs	Details of the Provision in the Sixth Schedule Brief Content
Powers affecting electoral representation in the Council area	2(1)& 2(6A)	Nominate four members in each District Council who hold office at his pleasure
	17	For the purposes of elections to the legislative assembly of the State, declare that any area within an autonomous district shall not form part of any constituency to fill a seat or seats in the Assembly reserved for any such district, but shall form part of a constituency to fill a seat or seats in the Assembly not so reserved to be specified in the order
Powers to enlarge, diminish powers or review decisions of District and Regional Councils	4(3)	Extent of jurisdiction of the High Court over suits and cases tried by District Council Courts
	5	Confer power under CPC and CrPC on District Council Courts for trial of specified nature of cases and withdraw or modify the same
	6(2)	Entrust conditionally or unconditionally all or any of the executive powers available to the State to the District Council or its officers with the consent of the District Council
	15(1)	Annul or suspend Acts and Resolutions of the District and Regional Council if such Act or resolution is likely to endanger the safety of India or is prejudicial to the public order
Give prior assent to laws, rules and regulations of the District and Regional Councils	3(3)	Assent to laws made by the District and Regional councils, without which they have no force of law
	2(7)	Approve the rules made by the District and Regional council for composition and delimitation of the Councils, qualification terms of office etc, of its members and generally for all matters regulating the transaction of business pertaining to the administration of the district

Table No. 5.2 : Special Powers of Governors in Respect of Schedule 6 Areas <i>Contd.</i>		
Description of the Power Entrusted to the Governor	Paragraphs	Details of the Provision in the Sixth Schedule Brief Content
	6(1)	Give prior approval for the framing of regulations by the District Council for the regulation and control of primary schools, dispensaries, markets, road transport, waterways, etc.
	4(4)	Approve rules regarding constitution procedure etc of Village Council and District Council Courts, made by the District and Regional Councils.
	7(2)	Make rules for the management of district and regional fund
	8(4)	Give prior assent for regulations framed by District and Regional Councils for levy and collection of taxes, without which they do not have the force of law
	10(3)	Give prior assent to regulations framed by the District Council for the control of money lending, without which they do not have the force of law.
	9(2)	Give the final decisions in respect of disputes between District Council and Regional Council in cases of royalty for extraction of minerals, which shall be referred to the governor for resolution
Powers of Arbitration	14(1)	Appoint a Commission to ensure into the administration of autonomous district regions.
	14(2)	Report of Commission appointed under paragraph 14 is required to be laid before the State legislature with the recommendations (except in the case of State of Assam) with respect thereto.
Powers to appoint a Commission	20BA	Exercise of discretionary powers by the Governor in the discharge of his functions, with respect to Assam.
	20BB	Exercise of discretionary powers by the Governor in the discharge of his functions with respect to Mizoram and Tripur.
Discretionary Powers of the Governor	Constitution Amendment Act, 1995	
	Constitution Amendment Act, 1988	

Source: "Planning for the Sixth Schedule Area": Report of the Expert Committee

5.8.2 In addition to the above powers, some additional powers have also been conferred on the Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram as described in the following Table:¹⁰

Table No. 5.3 : Additional Powers to the Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram		
States Concerned	Paragraphs	Details of the Provision in the Sixth Schedule Brief Content
Tripura and Mizoram	9(3)	Prescribe the period within which the royalty acquiring from grant of lease for extraction of minerals is to be shared between the State Government and the District Council
	12	Direct that any Act of the State legislature other than matters specified in paragraph 3 and legislation prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor shall not apply to any Autonomous District or an Autonomous Region or shall apply subject to such exceptions or modifications as may be notified
Assam	12(1) (b)	Direct that any Act of Parliament or of the State legislature other than matters specified in paragraph 3 and legislation prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor shall not apply to an Autonomous District or an Autonomous Region or shall apply subject to such exceptions and modifications as may be notified.

5.8.3 The empowerment of the Governor in a large number of provisions of the Sixth Schedule emphatically indicates that the role of the Governor is very special in these areas in the context of District and Regional Councils and the welfare of the concerned tribes. There is a need for the Governors to be proactive in order to empower tribal people and promote and facilitate local participative planning in Sixth Schedule areas. The spirit of the Sixth Schedule is that the Governors should function as custodians of tribal autonomy.

5.8.4 While Analyzing the Role of the Governor in Sixth Schedule Areas, Two Sets of Provisions of this Schedule are of Particular Importance

5.8.4.1 Provisions under paragraphs 12, 12A, 12AA and 12B

5.8.4.1.1 These paragraphs deal with the application of Acts of Parliament and of the Legislature of the States of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram to their autonomous districts and autonomous regions.

12. Application of Acts of Parliament and of the Legislature of the State of Assam to autonomous districts and autonomous regions in the State of Assam

“(1) Notwithstanding anything in this Constitution:-

- (a) no Act of the 3[Legislature of the State of Assam] in respect of any of the matters specified in paragraph 3 of this Schedule as matters with respect to which a District Council or a Regional Council may make laws, and no Act of the [Legislature of the State of Assam] prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor shall apply to any autonomous district or autonomous region [in that State] unless in either case the District Council for such district or having jurisdiction over such region by public notification so directs, and the District Council in giving such direction with respect to any Act may direct that the Act shall in its application to such district or region or any part thereof have effect subject to such exceptions or modifications as it thinks fit;
- (b) the Governor may, by public notification, direct that any Act of Parliament or of the [Legislature of the State of Assam] to which the provisions of clause (a) of this sub-paragraph do not apply shall not apply to an autonomous district or an autonomous region [in that State], or shall apply to such district or region or any part thereof subject to such exceptions or modifications as he may specify in the notification.

(2) Any direction given under sub-paragraph (1) of this paragraph may be given so as to have retrospective effect.”

12A. Application of Acts of Parliament and of the Legislature of the State of Meghalaya to autonomous districts and autonomous regions in the State of Meghalaya

“Notwithstanding anything in this Constitution,—

- (a) if any provision of a law made by a District or Regional Council in the State of Meghalaya with respect to any matter specified in sub paragraph (1) of paragraph 3 of this Schedule or if any provision of any regulation made by a District Council or a Regional Council in that State under paragraph 8 or paragraph 10 of this Schedule, is repugnant to any provision of a law made by the Legislature of the State of Meghalaya with respect to that matter, then, the law or regulation made by the District Council or,

as the case may be, the Regional Council whether made before or after the law made by the Legislature of the State of Meghalaya, shall, to the extent of repugnancy, be void and the law made by the Legislature of the State of Meghalaya shall prevail;

- (b) the President may, with respect to any Act of Parliament, by notification, direct that it shall not apply to an autonomous district or an autonomous region in the State of Meghalaya, or shall apply to such district or region or any part thereof subject to such exceptions or modifications as he may specify in the notification and any such direction may be given so as to have retrospective effect.”

12AA. Application of Acts of Parliament and of the Legislature of the State of Tripura to the autonomous district and autonomous regions in the State of Tripura

“Notwithstanding anything in this Constitution,—

- (a) no Act of the Legislature of the State of Tripura in respect of any of the matters specified in paragraph 3 of this Schedule as matters with respect to which a District Council or a Regional Council may make laws, and no Act of the Legislature of the State of Tripura prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor shall apply to the autonomous district or autonomous region in that State unless, in either case, the District Council for that district or having jurisdiction over such region by public notification so directs, and the District Council in giving such direction with respect to any Act may direct that the Act shall, in its application to that district or such region or any part thereof, have effect subject to such exceptions or modifications as it thinks fit;
- (b) the Governor may, by public notification, direct that any Act of the Legislature of the State of Tripura to which the provisions of clause (a) of this sub-paragraph do not apply, shall not apply to the autonomous district or an autonomous region in that State, or shall apply to that district or such region, or any part thereof, subject to such exceptions or modifications, as he may specify in the notification; (c) the President may, with respect to any Act of Parliament, by notification, direct that it shall not apply to the autonomous district or an autonomous region in the State of Tripura, or shall apply to such district or region or any part thereof, subject to such exceptions or modifications as he may specify

in the notification and any such direction may be given so as to have retrospective effect.”

12B. Application of Acts of Parliament and of the Legislature of the State of Mizoram to autonomous districts and autonomous regions in the State of Mizoram

“Notwithstanding anything in this Constitution,—

- (a) no Act of the Legislature of the State of Mizoram in respect of any of the matters specified in paragraph 3 of this Schedule as matters with respect to which a District Council or a Regional Council may make laws, and no Act of the Legislature of the State of Mizoram prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor shall apply to any autonomous district or autonomous region in that State unless, in either case, the District Council for such district or having jurisdiction over such region, by public notification, so directs, and the District Council, in giving such direction with respect to any Act, may direct that the Act shall, in its application to such district or region or any part thereof, have effect subject to such exceptions or modifications as it thinks fit;
- (b) the Governor may, by public notification, direct that any Act of the Legislature of the State of Mizoram to which the provisions of clause (a) of this sub-paragraph do not apply, shall not apply to an autonomous district or an autonomous region in that State, or shall apply to such district or region, or any part thereof, subject to such exceptions or modifications, as he may specify in the notification;
- (c) the President may, with respect to any Act of Parliament, by notification, direct that it shall not apply to an autonomous district or an autonomous region in the State of Mizoram, or shall apply to such district or region or any part thereof, subject to such exceptions or modifications as he may specify in the notification and any such direction may be given so as to have retrospective effect.”

5.8.4.1.2 The provisions contained in paragraphs 12, 12A, 12AA and 12B provide for different schemes with respect to:

- a) Laws of the State Legislature on the subjects mentioned in paragraphs 3, 3A and 3B.

- b) Laws of the State Legislature on the subjects other than those mentioned in para 3, 3A and 3B.
- c) Laws of the State Legislature on subjects mentioned in paragraphs 8 and 10
- d) Laws of the State Legislature prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor; and
- e) Laws made by Parliament

5.8.4.1.3 The applicability of the aforesaid five categories of laws to tribal areas of the States of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram can be better understood by the following Table ¹¹ No. 5.3:

Table No. 5.4 : Applicability of Union and State Laws to Tribal Areas of Assam, Meghalaya and Mizoram					
Sl. No.	Category of laws	Assam (under para 12)	Meghalaya (under para 12A)	Tripura (under para 12AA)	Mizoram (under para 12B)
a.	Laws of the State Legislature on the subjects mentioned in paras 3, 3A and 3B.	Not applicable unless District Council so directs with or without modification.	State Legislation prevails and District Council laws to the extent of repugnancy are void.	Not applicable unless District Council so directs with or without modification.	Not applicable unless District Council so directs with or without modification.
b.	Laws of the State Legislature on the subjects other than those mentioned in paras 3, 3A and 3B.	Governor may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.	There is no special mention meaning thereby that the District Council laws shall prevail.	Governor may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.	Governor may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.
c.	Laws of the State Legislature on the subjects mentioned in paras 8 and 10.	There is no special mention meaning thereby that the District Council regulations shall prevail.	State Legislation prevails and District Council Regulations to the extent of repugnancy are void.	There is no special mention meaning thereby that the District Council regulations shall prevail.	There is no special mention meaning thereby that the District Council regulations shall prevail.
d.	Laws of the State Legislature prohibiting or restricting the consumption of any non-distilled alcoholic liquor; and	Not applicable unless District Council so directs with or without modification.	There is no special mention meaning thereby that the District Council regulations shall prevail.	Not applicable unless District Council so directs with or without modification.	Not applicable unless District Council so directs with or without modification.

Table No. 5.4 : Applicability of Union and State Laws to Tribal Areas of Assam, Meghalaya and Mizoram <i>Contd.</i>					
Sl. No.	Category of laws	Assam (under para 12)	Meghalaya (under para 12A)	Tripura (under para 12AA)	Mizoram (under para 12B)
e.	Laws made by the Parliament	Governor may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.	President may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.	President may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.	President may direct not to apply or may apply with or without modification.

5.8.4.1.4 The issue of giving more discretionary powers to the Governors in the Sixth Schedule areas in general was also taken up by the Commission in its Report on Conflict Resolution. The Commission observed that,

“During the Commission’s visit to Assam and Meghalaya, representatives of the Councils expressed dissatisfaction about their inter-face with the State Governments concerned – there was a feeling that these autonomous bodies are treated as extensions of the Government. While the various provisions of the Schedule create an impression that the Governor under that Schedule is to act at his discretion, the present position is that in almost all matters the Governor acts on the aid and advice of the Council of Ministers. This is an important issue. There are provisions in the Schedule which envisage a role for the State Government. Paragraph 14(3), for instance, requires that one of the Ministers of the Government be put in charge with the subject of autonomous districts. Sub-paragraph (2) of the same provision requires that the report of Commission for inquiring into the affairs of autonomous Districts and creation of new Districts etc will be laid before the State legislature. Similarly, paragraph 15 dealing with annulment of resolutions and suspension of Councils, and paragraph 16 which enables their dissolution are subject respectively to the powers of revocation and approval of the State legislature. For matters requiring approval or ratification of the Assembly, it is obvious that the Governor would be acting on the ‘aid and advice’ within the meaning of Article 163 (1) of the Constitution and not on his discretion. There are other provisions, however, where there is scope for the Governor to act in his judgment after obtaining inputs from suitable sources including the State Government. Some of these provisions would appear to be conferment of powers on the Councils under the Code of Civil Procedure (CPC) and the CrPC (para 5); powers to approve Council legislations and regulations (paragraphs 3 and 8); resolving disputes about mining licences and leases (para 9) etc. The Commission is of the view that having regard to the spirit of the wide autonomy that underlines the Sixth Schedule, this aspect needs to be examined by the Ministry of Home Affairs.”

¹¹Source: Justice B.L. Hansaria’s Book on Sixth Schedule to the Constitution.

5.8.4.1.5 Accordingly, the following recommendation was made:-

“Ministry of Home Affairs may, in consultation with the concerned State Governments and the Autonomous Councils, identify powers under the Sixth Schedule that Governors may exercise at their discretion without having to act on the ‘aid and advice’ of the Council of Ministers as envisaged in Article 163 (1) of the Constitution.”

5.8.4.1.6 While reiterating, the above recommendation, the Commission would like to go a step further in the present Report and examine the issue of discretionary powers which have been given to the Governor by the provisions of paragraphs 20 BA and BB of the Sixth Schedule.

5.8.4.2 Provisions of Paragraph 20 BA and 20 BB

5.8.4.2.1 Paragraph 20BA (inserted by the Constitutional Amendment of 1995) - Applicable to Assam - Exercise of discretionary powers by the Governor in the discharge of his functions

“The Governor in the discharge of his functions under sub-paragraphs (2) and (3) of paragraph 1, subparagraphs (1), (6), sub-paragraph (6A) excluding the first proviso and sub-paragraph (7) of paragraph 2, sub-paragraph (3) of paragraph 3, sub-paragraph (4) of paragraph 4, paragraph 5, sub-paragraph (1) of paragraph 6, sub-paragraph (2) of paragraph 7, sub-paragraph (4) of paragraph 8, sub-paragraph (3) of paragraph 9, sub-paragraph (3) of paragraph 10, sub-paragraph (1) of paragraph 14, subparagraph (1) of paragraph 15 and sub-paragraphs (1) and (2) of paragraph 16 of this Schedule, shall, after consulting the Council of Ministers and the North Cachar Hills Autonomous Council or the Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council, as the case may be, take such action as he considers necessary in his discretion.”

5.8.4.4.2 After Paragraph 20B, the following paragraph has been inserted in its application to the States of Tripura and Mizoram, by the Sixth Schedule to the Constitution (Amendment) Act, 1988 (67 of 1988):-

Paragraph 20BB - Applicable to Tripura and Mizoram - Exercise of discretionary powers by the Governor in the discharge of his functions:-

“The Governor, in the discharge of his functions under sub-paragraphs (2) and (3) of paragraph 1, subparagraphs (1) and (7) of paragraph 2, sub-paragraph (3) of paragraph 3, sub-paragraph (4) of paragraph 4, paragraph 5, sub-paragraph (1) of paragraph 6, sub-paragraph (2) of paragraph 7, subparagraph (3) of paragraph 9, sub-paragraph (1)

of paragraph 14, sub-paragraph (1) of paragraph 15 and sub-paragraphs (1) and (2) of paragraph 16 of this Schedule, shall, after consulting the Council of Ministers, and if he thinks it necessary, the District Council or the Regional Council concerned, take such action as he considers necessary in his discretion.”

5.8.4.2.3 On a plain reading of the above provisions a view may be formed that these provisions have been inserted in the Sixth Schedule to give complete discretionary powers to the Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram in the transferred subjects. But no such powers are available to the Governor of Meghalaya. In the exercise of these powers the Governor is only obliged to consult the Council of Ministers and if necessary to consult the District or Regional Council before taking appropriate action.

5.8.4.2.4 There have been conflicting views on whether the Governor is entitled to exercise such powers on the basis of his individual discretion or on advice of the Council of Ministers of the State concerned under provisions of Article 163 of the Constitution. One view expressed by Justice Hidayathullah in his Anundoram Barooah Law lecture Guwahati (1978) was that the Governor had historically been directly controlling the administration of these areas¹²:-

“..... it is not compulsory for the Governor to consult the Council of Ministers. He may do so, but he is not bound to do so, nor is he bound to accept their advice. The entire history of these areas, the thought that went into the enactment of the Sixth Schedule as a Constitution independent of the rest of the Constitution clearly establishes this”

5.8.4.2.5 He also refers to his dissenting judgement in Edwingson Barih v. State of Assam, AIR 1966 SC 1120: (1966) 2 SCR 770 and stated that he still felt that he was right. Hidayatullah, CJ in the aforesaid lecture mentioned the following points to arrive at the conclusion:

1. Historically the administration of these areas was under the direct control of the Governor General of the Council, Chief Commissioner of Assam and the Governor.
2. The tribal areas are to be administered as per the provisions of the Sixth Schedule only, as stated in Article 244, which is in Part X of the Constitution. So, provisions in the other parts of the Constitution- be it in Part VI or in any other Part can have no connection with the administration of these areas. This aspect was emphasized by stating that both the Fifth and Sixth Schedules can be adequately described as “Constitution, within a Constitution,” or in other words as ‘miniature Constitutions for certain scheduled areas of India’

¹²A detailed analysis of this matter has been given in Justice B.L. Hansaria's reference volume 'Sixth Schedule to the Constitution'.

3. The Fifth Schedule contemplates not only administration but also control whereas the Sixth Schedule refers to administration only.

5.8.4.2.6 Justice Hansaria however disagreed with Hidayatullah CJ and expressed his views as follows:

“The Governor has to act in his discretion as regards those matters only which specifically require him to do so; in others “seen, thanks” should be enough. Such view would also be in harmony with the ethos which pervades the Constitution which has to be viewed and interpreted as one organic document.”

5.8.4.2.7 Justice Hansaria gives the following reasons for arriving at the conclusion that the Governor is required to act on the aid and advice of the Council of Minister except where otherwise specifically provided:

- Historically, the Governor was not exercising powers in his discretion for the entire tribal areas in as much as under the scheme of the Government of India Act, 1935, the ‘excluded areas’ were to be administered by the Governor acting in his discretion; and for the ‘partially excluded areas’ he had a special responsibility implying the power to over-ride the advice of the Ministers in his individual judgment, but normally the Governor would act on the advise of his ministers. A reference to the Government of India (Excluded and Partially Excluded Areas) Order, 1936, would show that all the areas covered by the Sixth Schedule were not included in the excluded area.
- The provisions of the Sixth Schedule cannot be interpreted by forgetting the texture on which the Constitution has been woven. The Sixth Schedule cannot be completely insulated from the rest of the Constitution and it is as much part of the Constitution as any other Schedule or provision.

5.8.4.2.8 This view was taken by Justice Hansaria, on the ground that the debates in the Constituent Assembly when the Sixth Schedule was being passed would indicate that the intention was to depart from the earlier pattern.

5.8.4.2.9 In the case of Pu Myllai Hlychho vs State of Assam 2003 (3) GLT 50 (55-56) judgement date 11.1.2005, the Supreme Court passed the following judgement:

“Relying on the object and reasons of the Amendment Act, the Counsel for the appellant contended that the Governor had used discretionary powers to nominate the members to

the Council and the facts disclosed that he nominated members with the aid and advice of the Council of Ministers and this was not in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 20BB and the autonomy envisaged under the provisions of the Sixth Schedule is not given its true and meaningful importance. The contention of the appellants is that by inserting Paragraph 20-BB to the Sixth Schedule Governor is given more discretionary powers to protect the autonomy of the tribal areas and if Governor acts on the aid and advice of the Council of Ministers and does not act independently, the purpose of this legislation, is not achieved. Except for the fact that the file for nominating new members initiated from the Council of Ministers, there is nothing on record to show that the Governor failed to exercise the discretionary power vested in him. The Governor exercised his discretion after making proper consultations, as envisaged under Paragraph 20BB of the Sixth Schedule and the nomination of the four members had been validly made.

In the result, we hold that the Governor was bound by the aid and advice of the Council of Ministers and the termination of the four members from the MADC by order of the Governor on 5.12.2001 was perfectly in accordance with the Constitutional provisions and the Sixth Schedule to the Constitution. The nomination of the four members to the Council by order dated 6.12.2001 was legal and the Governor acted by virtue of the discretionary power vested in him. The Governor was justified in making consultation with the Council of Ministers and the Governor making such incidental consultation with the Council of Ministers did not in any way affect his discretionary power. No other authority interfered with the independent exercise of the Governor’s discretion in nominating the four members to the MADC and the Notification issued by the Governor on 6.12.2001 was validly made and the decisions of the Division Bench of Gauhati High Court does not call for any interference”.

5.8.4.2.10 The Commission is of the view that the spirit of the Constitution and the amending Acts which introduced paragraphs 20BA and 20BB in the Sixth Schedule was to protect the autonomy of the tribal areas and to save them from the decisions of the overwhelming majority. The Governor enjoys these special powers as a custodian of tribal interests and hence he needs to be adequately empowered to do so. Any attempt to impose the views of the State Council of Ministers on the Governor may defeat the very purpose for which these paragraphs were introduced in the Sixth Schedule. As such the Commission feels that to put matters beyond doubt the Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram may be empowered to exercise discretionary powers in respect of the provisions pertaining to Autonomous Councils under the Sixth Schedule in consultation with the Council of Ministers and if necessary, in consultation with these Councils. A Constitutional amendment will be required for this purpose

5.8.5 Constitution of a Commission to submit a report on the administration of autonomous districts and autonomous regions: (Paragraph 14 of the Sixth Schedule)

5.8.5.1 This issue has also been dealt with by the Commission in its seventh Report. The observation of the Commission is;

“At the commencement of the Constitution and for more than two decades thereafter, all the Autonomous Districts were located within the State of Assam. It was therefore quite in order in that State for the Governor to appoint a Commission to inquire into the state of administration in such districts and to examine other matters mentioned in paragraph 14. With four States now having such districts, this arrangement deserves reconsideration. Besides, in the last two decades this provision has not been invoked at all resulting in lower standards of governance in these sensitive areas. In the opinion of the Commission, there is a case for a common Commission for all Autonomous Districts under the Schedule by the Union Government and for providing appointment of such a Commission at fixed intervals. The Commission also notes that a similar recommendation has been made by the Expert Committee of the Ministry of Panchayati Raj headed by one of its members (Shri V. Ramachandran).”

5.8.5.2 It was accordingly recommended that:-

“Paragraph 14 of the Sixth Schedule may be suitably amended to enable the Union Government to appoint a common Commission for all autonomous districts for assessing their state of administration and making other recommendations envisaged in that paragraph. A periodicity may also be provided for the Commission.”

5.8.5.3 The Commission would like to reiterate these recommendations.

5.8.5.4 Constitution of a High Level Review Committee headed by the Governor

5.8.16.4.1 In order to examine the functioning of these bodies, and to assess the problems that arise in their day to day operations in each Sixth Schedule State, the Governor himself should lead a high level review committee consisting of representatives from the State Government as well as the District/Autonomous Councils. This will help him make appropriate suggestions to the Union Government on Sixth Schedule issues.

5.8.6 Recommendations:

- a) **The Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram should be empowered to exercise discretionary powers in respect of all the provisions pertaining to**

the Autonomous Councils under the Sixth Schedule in consultation with the Council of Ministers and if necessary, in consultation with these Councils. A Constitutional amendment will be required for this purpose.

- b) **Paragraph 14 of the Sixth Schedule should be suitably amended to enable the Union Government to appoint a common Commission to review the working of all autonomous districts of the North-East and to make recommendations as envisaged therein. A periodicity may also be provided for the Commission.**
- c) **A high-level Review Committee headed by the Governor and consisting of representatives of both the State Government and the District Councils should be formed in each State to review the functioning of these bodies. This Committee should submit its report to the Union Government.**

5.9 Special provisions in the Constitution under Articles 371A, 371B, 371C, 371F, 371G & 371H applicable to North-Eastern States

5.9.1 Article 371A (a) states that “no Act of Parliament in respect of –

- i. Religious or social practices of the Nagas,
- ii. Naga customary law and procedure,
- iii. Administration of civil and criminal justice involving decisions according to Naga customary law;
- iv. Ownership and transfer of land and its resources,

shall apply to the State of Nagaland unless the Legislative Assembly of Nagaland by a Resolution decides;

5.9.2 In terms of Article 371A(b), *“the Governor of Nagaland shall have special responsibility with respect to law and order in the State of Nagaland for so long as in his opinion internal disturbances occurring in the Naga-Hills Tuensang Area immediately before the formation of that State continue therein or in any part thereof and in the discharge of his functions in relation thereto the Governor shall, after consulting the Council of Ministers, exercise his individual judgment as to the action to be taken.”*

5.9.3 Further, the Articles provide that in making his recommendation with respect to any demand for a grant, the Governor of Nagaland shall ensure that any money provided by the Government of India out of the Consolidated Fund of India for any specific service or purpose is included in the demand for a grant relating to that service or purpose and not in any other demand.

5.9.4 Article 371B states that *“notwithstanding anything in this Constitution, the President may, by order made with respect to the State of Assam, provide for the constitution and functions of a committee of the Legislative Assembly of the State consisting of members of that Assembly elected from the tribal areas specified in [Part I] of the table appended to paragraph 20 of the Sixth Schedule and such number of other members of that Assembly as may be specified in the order and for the modifications to be made in the rules of procedure of that Assembly for the constitution and proper functioning of such committee.”*

5.9.5 Article 371C states that “(1) “notwithstanding anything in this Constitution, the President may, by order made with respect to the State of Manipur, provide for the constitution and functions of a committee of the Legislative Assembly of the State consisting of members of that Assembly elected from the Hill Areas of that State, for the modifications to be made in the rules of business of the Government and in the rules of procedure of the Legislative Assembly of the State and for any special responsibility of the Governor in order to secure the proper functioning of this committee.

(2) The Governor shall annually, or whenever so required by the President, makes a report to the President regarding the administration of the Hill Areas in the State of Manipur and the executive power of the Union shall extend to the giving of directions to the State as to the administration of the said areas.”

5.9.6 Article 371 F (g) confers special responsibility on the Governor of Sikkim. It states that, “the Governor of Sikkim shall have special responsibility for peace and for an equitable arrangement for ensuring the social and economic advancement of different sections of the population of Sikkim and in the discharge of his special responsibility under this clause, the Governor of Sikkim shall, subject to such directions as the President may, from time to time, deem fit to issue, act in his discretion.”

5.9.7 A special provision in respect of Mizoram has been provided under Article 371 G which reads as, “no Act of Parliament in respect of—

- (i) religious or social practices of the Mizos,
- (ii) Mizo customary law and procedure,

- (iii) administration of civil and criminal justice involving decisions according to Mizo customary law,
- (iv) ownership and transfer of land,

shall apply to the State of Mizoram unless the Legislative Assembly of the State of Mizoram by a resolution so decides.”

5.9.8 Article 371H contains special provision with respect to the State of Arunachal Pradesh as follows, “Notwithstanding anything in this

Constitution,—

- (a) the Governor of Arunachal Pradesh shall have special responsibility with respect to law and order in the State of Arunachal Pradesh and in the discharge of his functions in relation thereto, the Governor shall, after consulting the Council of Ministers, exercise his individual judgment as to the action to be taken.

5.9.9 Provided that if any question arises whether any matter is or is not a matter as respects which the Governor is under this clause required to act in the exercise of his individual judgment, the decision of the Governor in his discretion shall be final, and the validity of anything done by the Governor shall not be called in question on the ground that he ought or ought not to have acted in the exercise of his individual judgment.”

5.10 Special Autonomous Councils created by State enactments (in Assam and Manipur)

5.10.1 In addition to the Autonomous Councils created under the provisions of the Sixth Schedule some tribe specific special Autonomous Councils have also been created through the State enactments in Assam and Manipur. These special Councils have been broadly patterned on the Sixth Schedule Councils but their powers and responsibilities are muchless. Issues concerning these special Councils have been dealt in detail in this chapter at paragraphs 5.15.1 and 5.15.3.

5.11 Issues of Tribal Areas lying outside the Sixth Schedule

5.11.1 With the States of Arunachal Pradesh and Sikkim being brought under the Seventy-Third Amendment and almost the whole of ‘tribal Assam’ covered by the Sixth Schedule, the areas falling under this classification are the State of Nagaland and the Hill Districts

of Manipur.

5.11.2 Nagaland has made significant progress in empowering the village community. The village community participates in grass root level development programmes in close association with the traditional village chief. Communitization is an effective instrument to ensure that the institutions and services set up for their benefit operate efficiently and are accountable to the beneficiaries. Care is needed to ensure that communitization and village development boards do not become mutually antithetical. The decision of the State Government to declare each Village authority a 'local authority' within the meaning of the Communitization Act is a step in the right direction, It can be said that Nagaland is the only State in the North East where local empowerment has been more impressive at the village than at the higher levels – evidently an offshoot of the State not being covered by the Sixth Schedule (with emphasis on empowerment of autonomous Districts). A scheme of Autonomous Area Councils- tribe specific bodies conforming to the then existing districts was tried in 1970s but it turned out to be a short-lived affair. While it may not be desirable to lay down any formulation for the State from outside, its long term development will be better served if the process of decentralized self governance is carried forward to the supra village level.

5.11.3 In Manipur, on the other hand, there are no village level elected bodies. The Village Development Committees are purely nominated bodies, often the nominees of the traditional village leaders. The Hill District Councils are moribund for the last seventeen years, elections having been held as far back as in 1985. The persistent demand for declaration of the Hill Areas in the Sixth Schedule has caused a stalemate. The case against acceptance of this demand appears to be based on apprehensions about 'integrity of the State' and 'exacerbation of existing tensions'. It is not for the Commission to express any view as to the merits of the rival claims, but it has been observed that with the implementation of the Seventy-Third Amendment in the valley districts, there has been a significant improvement in various growth indices such as poverty ratio, literacy percentages and rural connectivity.

5.11.4 The Commission believes that for tribal areas which lie outside the Sixth Schedule as well as the Seventy-Third Amendment, the Ministries of Rural Development and Panchayat Raj and the Planning Commission should provide special incentives to the States concerned to devise ways and means of managing their District Rural Development Agencies in such a way that the DRDA function as bodies accountable to District Level Institutions which could be a mix of elected and traditionally selected members. This process could be taken further after assessing its initial impact.

5.11.5 Recommendations:

- a) **For tribal areas which lie outside the Sixth Schedule as well as the Seventy Third Constitutional Amendment the State Government should take steps to create specially at the district level bodies which should consist of both elected as well as traditionally selected representatives. The States which show initiative and take a lead in this matter should be given incentives.**
- b) **The District Rural Development Authority of the district should work as a body accountable to this District Level Body.**

5.12 Personnel Management and Capacity Building of Administration

5.12.1 After Independence a special administrative service - the Indian Frontier Administrative Service (IFAS) was created to manage the administration of the frontier territories. The Constitution brought in special provisions from the Sixth Schedule to give enhanced attention to the predominantly tribal areas of the North East. One significant feature of this enactment was to introduce the concept of Autonomous Districts as a distinct tier of governance. Areas falling under Naga Hills, Lushai Hills, The United Khasi & Jaintia Hills, Garo Hills, North Cachar Hills and the Mikir Hills Districts of Assam were brought under its purview with elected District Councils exercising executive, judicial and legislative powers as detailed earlier. The remaining tribal areas outside the then 'Part C' states of Manipur and Tripura were held to be not yet ready to benefit from the autonomous District approach. These areas (called Part B areas in the Sixth Schedule) were the five 'frontier' tracts comprising the North East Frontier Agency (NEFA) including the 'Naga tribal areas' which later became the Mon and Teunsang Districts of the State of Nagland. Further, the Governor of Assam was designated as the 'agent' of the President to administer the affairs of NEFA. In discharge of these responsibilities the Governor was not responsible to the Government of Assam.

5.12.2 The IFAS personnel were initially deployed in Part B areas, for political administration. The Service underwent significant expansion from 1954 onwards, with new entrants being drawn from backgrounds as diverse as academics, agriculture, accountancy, civil service, police and scientific research etc. This diversified cadre – members of service spent long years in the region, was in a position to understand and deal with local and developmental issues of the tribal areas. In 1955 a formal secretariat for NEFA was established at Shillong and the tradition of formal, development oriented governance was laid. The deployment of the IFAS was later

extended to the Part C states of Manipur and Tripura (designated as Union Territories in 1960). Exceptions involving a few young educated tribals apart, there was no direct recruitment to the IFAS; most of the 'inductees' had previous professional experience.

5.12.3 Subject to the pre-eminent authority of the Autonomous District Councils, the general administration of the Sixth Schedule areas remained with the Government of Assam. Posts of Deputy Commissioners and Superintendents of Police were manned by the members of the All India Services. With the formation of the Union Territories Cadre of the Indian Administrative Service in 1962 and of the Indian Police Service a little later, the number of positions available to the members of the IFAS in Manipur and Tripura became limited. With effect from 1.1.1968 all members of that service exercising an option in that behalf were transferred to the Indian Administrative Service and accommodated within the Union Territories cadre. With the formation of the States of Himachal Pradesh, Manipur and Tripura in 1971-72 some of the officers were accommodated in these cadres as well.

5.12.4 Sikkim is a sui generis case as its administration descends from a princely protectorate. Due to paucity of resources there were very few organised departments or agencies. But after the merger, the overall administrative structure of the State is on the pattern followed in West Bengal.

5.12.5 The Commission has suggested a large number of measures for improvement of personnel management in the North-Eastern States in its Seventh and Tenth Reports. They need to be implemented.

5.12.5.1 *Training of Government Personnel*

5.12.5.1.1 Professional competence of personnel is an essential feature of a public administration system. This is particularly true for the States of the North East where the challenges of governance are far more complicated than those in other parts of the country. Except for the induction level training which is given to directly recruited Grade B officials of civil administration, police and forest departments, very few other capacity building measures are visible in the administration of these states.

5.12.5.1.2 Leaving aside, the degree-awarding Universities and Technical Institutions located in these States such as NEHU and IIM in Meghalaya and IIT in Assam, there are eight major training institutions which have been established for capacity building of government employees of the North Eastern States. They are –

- (i) State Institute of Public Administrative & Rural Development (SIPARD), Agartala.

- (ii) Administrative Training Institute, Shillong
- (iii) State Academy of Training, Imphal.
- (iv) Administrative Training Institute, Arunachal Pradesh.
- (v) Administrative Training Institute, Gangtok.
- (vi) Assam Administrative Staff College, Guwahati
- (vii) Administrative Training School, Aizawl
- (viii) Administrative Training Institute, Kohima

5.12.5.1.3 Then there is the North East Police Academy NEPA at Shillong under the Ministry of Home Affairs which runs specialized courses for police officers of this region.

5.12.5.1.4 Many of these institutions are not functioning effectively. The main reasons are (i) the issue of capacity building and training of government personnel is not high on the agenda of the State Governments; (ii) inadequate funding of the institutions; and (iii) paucity of faculty.

5.12.5.1.5 The Commission is of the view that the training needs of government personnel should be addressed on a priority basis, (i) Every government employee should undergo a long duration induction training when he joins service, (ii) There should be provision for mid career training, and (iii) Officials should be encouraged to acquire higher professional qualifications and skills in their respective branches and also in subjects such as – Public Administration, Policy, Trade laws, project investment, appraisal, management and information technology applications. Recruitment/Promotion Rules for senior officers need to be amended to give adequate importance and weightage to mid career capability acquisitions. The Commission is also of the view that since the States of the region are small, setting up a centre of excellence in each of them does not seem to be a viable proposition; there is need to have a properly equipped central institution catering to the training needs of all the eight States.

5.12.5.1.6 While dealing with the 'Conflicts in the North East' in its seventh Report, the Commission recommended that "Regional training institutions for various branches of administration, including the technical services may be operated by the North Eastern Council." Taking it further, the Commission feels that the NEC should establish an apex Regional Academy for Human Resource Development, as an autonomous body with academic and executive flexibility. The mandate of the Academy may extend to the entire

range of services under the government. Besides running 'flagship training programmes' for all the NE States, the Academy should give emphasis to overall planning and implementation of human resource development, preparation of Regional handbooks and manuals for various sectors and designing applied and action research professional courses in coordination with various Universities and institutions in the country.

5.12.5.2 Strengthening pre recruitment facilities

5.12.5.2.1 The exact data on the number of candidates selected from the North Eastern States to various All India and Central Services is not available. However, on the basis of the available information, the number of candidates belonging to Scheduled Tribes selected to the All India Services from this region on a decadal basis may be summarized as follows:

Table No. 5.5 : Representation of ST Candidates from North-Eastern Region in All India Services

Decade	IAS		IPS	IFS
	ST	Gen		
1970s	35	06	09	18
1980s	28	07	10	83
1990s	14	04	12	39

Source: Executive Record Sheets

5.12.5.2.2 Even assuming a reduction in the annual intake of candidates for many of these services, the declining trend is significant. The point is brought home more forcefully if the percentage share of members of the Scheduled Tribes from the North East in the overall appointments from that category is analyzed. Collation of information gathered from the relevant civil lists in respect of direct recruitment to the IAS reveals the following;

Table No. 5.6 : Percentage Share of ST Candidates from the North-Eastern Region in Overall appointment from ST Category

Decade	No. of Appointees (ST)		% of Appointees (ST) from NE
	North East:	All India	
1970s	35	73	48
1980s	28	99	27
1990s	14	79	18

5.12.5.2.3 The representation of the tribal population of the North East in the civil services shows a downward trend. This issue needs to be addressed on priority. Adequate local representation in the mainstream administration will help in addressing the issue of perceived alienation. The Commission feels that since private sector growth has not occurred in the region adequately, there is little scope for employment of qualified personnel in this area. Steps are necessary to improve their chances of selection into civil services and other competitive examinations including recruitment to the Armed Forces etc. Measure taken in this direction by the Ministries of Social Justice and Empowerment and Tribal Affairs have not yielded the desired results. Therefore, efforts are needed to involve educational institutions, particularly the Universities of the region in running Orientation and Coaching programmes. The NEC can coordinate these efforts.

5.12.6 Recommendation:

- a) **The North Eastern Council, in consultation with the Universities and other educational institutions of the region, should draw up programmes for coaching students for the Civil Services, and other competitive tests such as the Combined Defence Services Examination and the Engineering/Medical Examinations.**

5.13 Issues of Recruitment in the Sixth Schedule Areas

5.13.1 Autonomous Councils have frequently pleaded for separation of cadres of 'Line Departments' whose functions figure in the list of responsibilities assigned to these bodies under Paragraph 3, or 3A (the two older Assam Councils) or 3B (the BTC). Such proposals have varied from having a 'composite cadre' for the Scheduled Districts to District specific outfits. In Assam, the recruitment of medical officers in the BTC areas was delegated to the Bodo Tribal Council. This approach is likely to cause problems in retaining qualified training personnel. The prospect of spending an entire career in a Scheduled District or in the Sixth Schedule areas deters them from joining the service. The Commission feels that there is need to adopt a procedure which would lead to retention of technical and professional expertise in these areas. Thus, in these areas while steps are necessary to ensure that technical and other personnel remain in position in Sixth Schedule and other tribal areas, creating separate cadres for overall administration does not appear to be a viable proposition. While it is advisable to constitute District cadres for Group C and D posts, recruitments to the higher levels should be left to the State Governments. The State Government and the Councils should jointly devise a way so that the requirement of tribal areas gets precedence over that of the other areas. Officers should have a fixed tenure in the tribal areas (unless they voluntarily

desire to continue) and thereafter as far as possible they should get a posting of their choice. Other incentives such as deputation to training programmes both within the country and abroad and some weightage in departmental promotions could be considered. These steps may however need State specific adaptation and modifications.

5.13.2 Recommendations:

- a) **Immediate steps should be taken to constitute District cadres for all Groups 'C' and 'D' posts (Classes III and IV) for performance of all 'transferred functions' wherever such action has not been taken.**
- b) **Recruitment to Groups 'A' and 'B' posts (Classes I and II) by the Autonomous District Councils or analogous bodies particularly to positions requiring technical/professional qualifications should ordinarily be left to the State level.**
- c) **State Governments and the Autonomous District Councils should jointly draw up norms for arriving at the number of technical and professional posts required in the tribal areas. Personnel for such posts should be made available on priority basis.**
- d) **Postings to the tribal areas should be for a fixed tenure and must be followed by, as far as practicable, to a posting at a place of the officer's choice.**
- e) **On satisfactory completion of tenure in such areas the incumbent should be entitled to benefits like deputation for higher professional qualifications, training abroad and higher weightage in Departmental promotions.**

5.14 Regional Institutes

5.14.1 In pursuance of a planned strategy for the regional development of the North Eastern States, over the years, a large number of regional Institutes were set up in various fields including science and technology, water and land management, agriculture, health/medical, education, power, cane and bamboo technology, training institutes for police, etc. Many of these Institutes were initially set up under the auspices of the North-Eastern Council and later transferred to Union Ministries; for example, the North Eastern Police Academy which is now with the Home Ministry and the North-Eastern Energy and Power Corporation, now with the Ministry of Power. Others were directly set up by the concerned Ministries and continue to be with them; for example, North Eastern Indira Gandhi Regional Institute

of Medical Sciences, Shillong under the Ministry of Health, North-Eastern Institute of Bank Management with the Ministry of Finance etc.

5.14.2 During its visit to the North-Eastern States the Commission was informed that the effective performance of the Institutes greatly varied with some of them functioning well and playing a major role in the regional development in their areas of expertise. However, a number of other Institutes became ineffective either because of lack of funds and technical resources, non-availability of competent professionals to head the Institutes, etc. Since a great deal of effort, resources, planning and expectations were involved in setting up these Institutes it would be essential to review their working, identify the shortcomings and take necessary action within a stipulated time frame to make them functionally effective institutions of excellence in the Region. Keeping in view the fact that the North-Eastern Council is the strategic planning body for the region and the nodal agency for its socio-economic development it should be given the responsibility to undertake a review of these Institutes and come up with suitable recommendations for their improvement wherever required. One of the Members of the NEC could head this Committee with representatives from the region as well as from the Government of India. In addition, it would be useful if the Secretary/Member(s) of the NEC is represented on the governing body of those Institutes which are no longer under its administrative supervision/control. Permanent arrangements for monitoring the evaluation of these Institutes would also be necessary which could be based within the NEC. The Commission in its Seventh Report has recommended suitable strengthening of the NEC (Para 12.6.4.3). Once this is done it should be possible for the NEC to undertake these additional and important responsibilities.

5.14.3 The Commission is of the view that the North Eastern Hill University (NEHU) could provide the academic foundation for policy research on issues impinging on the entire region and which need to be addressed by State action.

Box No. 5.3 : An Illustrative list of Regional Institutions in the North-Eastern Region

1. North Eastern Regional Institute of Science & Technology, Naharlagon, Arunachal Pradesh.
2. ICAR, N.E. Regional Hills Complex, Shillong, Meghalaya.
3. North Eastern Regional Institute for Water & Land Management, Tezpur, Assam.
4. Cane & Bamboo Technology Centre, Guwahati, Assam.
5. North Eastern Development Finance Corporation, Guwahati
6. North Eastern Industrial & Technical Consultancy Organization, Guwahati, Assam.
7. North Eastern Institute of Science & Technology (formerly RRL), Jorhat, Assam.
8. Regional Medical College, Imphal, Manipur.
9. Regional Nursing College, Guwahati, Assam.
10. Regional Institute of Entrepreneurship (Regional Unit), Guwahati, Assam.
11. Regional Dental College, Guwahati, Assam.
12. B. Barooah Regional Cancer Institute, Jorhat, Assam.
13. Regional Para-Medical Institute, Aizawl, Mizoram.
14. North Eastern Institute of Bank Management, Guwahati, Assam.
15. North Eastern Regional Agriculture Marketing Corporation, Guwahati, Assam.
16. NEGRIM, Shillong.
17. IIT, Guwahati.
18. IIM, Shillong.
19. NIRD, Guwahati.
20. NEEPCO, Guwahati.

5.14.4 Recommendations:

- a) **For improving delivery systems and development processes, emphasis ought to be given to capacity building of personnel and it should be a priority activity of the government.**
- b) **There should be comprehensive training programmes for all government employees working in the North-Eastern States. The programmes should consist of (i) a long duration induction module when he joins service, (ii) mid career training opportunities and (iii) officials should be encouraged to acquire higher professional qualifications/skill sets in their respective branches and also in subjects such as Public Administration, Trade laws, project investment/ appraisal/ management and information technology applications.**
- c) **The North Eastern Council (NEC) should establish an apex Regional Academy for Human Resource Development as an autonomous body with academic and executive flexibility. The mandate of the Academy may extend to the entire range of services under the government.**
- d) **The North-Eastern Council should be given the responsibility to undertake a review of various regional institutes under the Union Government/ Ministries and come up with suitable recommendations for bringing improvements in their functioning whenever required. An officer/ member of the NEC should be placed on the governing body of these institutions.**
- e) **The NEC should take up monitoring and evaluation of these Institutes. The Commission in its Seventh Report has already recommended that the NEC should be suitably strengthened. Once this is done, it should be possible for the NEC to undertake these additional and important responsibilities.**
- f) **The North Eastern Hill University (NEHU) could provide the academic foundation for policy research on issues impinging on the entire region and which need to be addressed by State action.**

5.15 State Specific Issues

Apart from the common issues dealt with above, the States of the NE Region also have some State specific problems which need attention. These are being discussed in the subsequent sections of this Report.

5.15.1 Assam

5.15.1.1 Assam accounts for around 30% of the area and 68% population of the North East (including Sikkim). At the commencement of the Constitution (1950) 'area domination' of the State was of the order of 53% as the present states of Meghalaya, Mizoram and Nagaland formed its four Districts. The reduction in area of the State has had important geo-political implications. Even demographically, Assam displays certain anomalies- its population more than doubled in the first half of the last century largely due to migrations. Factors such as availability of large tracts of fallow land, demand for labour in plantations and overpopulation in adjoining Districts of Bengal with consequent landlessness have all been implicated for this phenomenon. These factors, have also contributed to frequent conflicts and unrest within the State with deleterious effects within the region. The dependence of the State on agriculture and allied sectors is evident from the fact that despite its relative proximity to the rest of the country, Assam has the lowest share of urban population at 12.90% as against 15.66% for the North East as a whole.

5.15.1.2 Assam also has the lowest share of Scheduled Tribe population in the region (13%). Yet, with six districts in the Sixth Schedule and the whole or parts of another twelve being under Tribe specific Autonomous Councils, there is a great deal of complexity in the administration of the State. The clash of interests between one tribal group and the other and that between a tribal group and non-tribals creates enormous challenges for governance in the State. The situation is further compounded by a significant presence of religious and linguistic minorities, approximately 18% and 30% respectively. It is interesting to note that a large section of population qualifies, concurrently for both the categories. In short, the State of Assam faces problems which emerge out of conflicts as well as the development needs of the people.

5.15.1.3 Sixth Schedule District Councils

5.15.1.3.1 The Constitution provides a framework for participatory district level government for the major tribal communities of the State in the form of the Sixth Schedule autonomous District Councils. For reasons too well known to recount, these arrangements were primarily intended to meet the political aspirations of the then Naga Hills District. But the strong reservations of the Nagas did not allow it. Five Autonomous Councils were established for other major tribes. Following the reorganization of the North Eastern Region in 1972, three of the Council Districts ceased to be part of Assam and the State was left with two such Councils. Following the Bodoland Accord in 2003, another Sixth Schedule Council- the multi-District Bodoland Territorial Council- was also established. At present, therefore, there are three such Councils in Assam- two in existence since the introduction of the Schedule and the third established in 2003. They are:-

- (i) Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council (KAAC)
- (ii) North Cachar Hills Autonomous Council (NHAC)
- (iii) Bodoland Territorial Areas District / Bodoland Territorial Council (BTC)

5.15.1.3.2 The basic facts relating to the Councils could be summarised in the Table No. 5.7:

Sl. No.	Name of the Autonomous District Council	Revenue Districts Covered	Rural Population	Urban Population	Total Population	Remarks
1	Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council	Karbi Anglong	721381	91930	813311	Revenue District are co-terminus with an Autonomous Council
2	North Cachar Hills Autonomous Council	North Cachar	128110	58079	186189	
3	Bodoland Territorial Areas District	Baksha	717642	0	717642	The Council Cover covers more than one district. Districts comprising BTC areas have been carved out of existing districts
		Kakrajhar	841823	63941	905764	
		Chirang	343626	0	343626	
		Udalguri	671030	0	671030	
Total			3423612	213950	3637562	

5.15.1.3.3 While the Karbi Anglong and North Cachar Councils have identical roles in terms of Paragraphs 3 and 3A of the Schedule- they exercise similar judicial and limited executive powers involving a limited range of subjects in List-II of the Seventh Schedule- the Bodoland Council differs in certain respects from the other Councils. The brief account of these Councils and their legislative and executive powers are given in Tables 5.8 and 5.9 below.¹³

Table No. 5.8: Brief Accounts of KAAC and NHAC

Sl. No.	Features	Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council	North Cachar Hills Autonomous Council (NHAC)
1	Date of Constitution	June 1952	
2	Transfer of some development Departments by the State Government	3 June, 1970	
3	More autonomy granted and Distt. Council renamed as Autonomous Council through an amendment to the Sixth Schedule to the Constitution	April 1995	
4	Number of Members	30 Members (26 elected + 4 nominated)	27 Members (23 Elected + 4 Nominated)
5	Composition of the Executive Committee	Chief Executive Member (CEM) + 10 Members	Chief Executive Member + 9 Members
6	Administrative Structure	Principal Secretary/Chairman, DRDA heads Autonomous Council Secretariat. Assisted by one Secretary, three Deputy Secretaries and clerical staff	Two Principal Secretaries with staff support Officials posted by State government

Table No. 5.9: Powers and Functions of KAAC and NHAC

Sl. No.	Item	Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council-Diphu	NC Hills Autonomous Council (NCHAC)	
1.	Powers and Functions	Legislative powers	Legislative powers, with Governor's assent	
		Judicial powers	Powers to constitute courts, with appellate powers with the Council. Appeals from Council courts lies with High Court	
		Executive Powers	Powers to constitute Village Councils (VC) and appoint VC Members	Appointment and succession of Chiefs/ Headman
			Establish and manage primary schools, dispensaries, markets cattle ponds, fisheries, road and waterways	Rural Development, PWD, Transport, Forests (excluding R.F.)
		Financial Powers	Prepare & pass budget / assess and collect revenue / impose taxes / trades / markets / tolls / license & lease / share in royalties collected by the State Government.	

Table No. 5.9: Powers and Functions of KAAC and NHAC				<i>Contd.</i>
Sl. No.	Item		Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council-Diphu	NC Hills Autonomous Council (NCHAC)
2.	Other details		Constituency Development Committees (CDCs) with Chairman, President and Members + Village level sub-committees for preparation of village development plans.	
			State Government releases Plan and non-Plan funds in two instalments per annum (April & October)	
			Share of CSS goes directly to Autonomous Council	
				Commissioner, Hill Areas makes sectoral allocation Distt. Planning Board with CEM as Chairman and Principal Secretary as Member Secretary prepares Annual Plan 10% earmarked for Border Area Development and 7.5% for administrative cost
			Annual Plan prepared is approved by Council and submitted to State Government. Quarterly utilization report submitted to Commissioner, Hill Areas	

5.15.1.3.4 NCHAC and KAAC were given additional powers to make laws with respect to the following subjects vide paragraph 3A of the Sixth Schedule inserted by the Constitutional (Amendment) Act, 1995:-

1. Industries
2. Communications
3. Alienation of land
4. Flood control
5. Agriculture
6. Fisheries
7. Animal husbandry
8. Minor irrigation
9. Social security and social insurance

10. Theatre and dramatic performances
11. Primary and secondary education
12. Entertainments and amusements
13. Public health and sanitation
14. Hospitals and dispensaries
15. Water
16. Sports
17. Libraries
18. Museums
19. Ancient and historical monuments
20. Trade and commerce in, and the production supply and distribution of, food stuffs, cattle fodder, raw cotton and raw jute

5.15.1.3.5 In order to exercise executive functions with respect to the subjects mentioned in Paragraph 3 and 3A of the Schedule, the following departments are to be 'transferred' to the KAAC and NCHAC:

1. Industry
2. Animal Husbandry & Veterinary
3. Forest
4. Agriculture
5. Public Works Department
6. Sericulture
7. Education
8. Cultural Affairs
9. Soil Conservation
10. Co-operation
11. Fisheries
12. Panchayat and Rural Development including DRDA
13. Handloom and textiles

14. Health & Family Welfare
15. Public Health Engineering
16. Irrigation
17. Social Welfare
18. Flood Control
19. Sports and youth welfare
20. Weights and Measures
21. Food and Civil supplies
22. Town and Country Planning
23. College Education
24. Land Reforms
25. Publicity and Public Relations
26. Printing & Stationery
27. Tourism
28. Transport
29. Excise
30. Finance including sales tax etc

5.15.1.3.6 All residents of the relevant 'Council area' above 25 years of age are eligible to contest elections. Elections are conducted by the State Government and not by the State Election Commission. The State Government also exercises all the supervisory powers nominally given to the Governor except the power to arbitrate in a dispute between the Council and the Government over Royalty of minerals; in such cases the Governor acts in his discretion. The powers of the State Government also extend to approving the legislations passed by the Councils. As grants are released to the Councils from the consolidated fund of the State, the Councils are amenable to the jurisdiction of the Committees of the State legislature. The Councils are responsible for implementation of rural development and poverty alleviation programmes as they come within the ambit of "transferred subjects". The related field offices of the "Line Departments" and the DRDA are also controlled by these bodies. Traditional village level institutions mostly consisting of hereditary pradhans survive in the rural areas. By virtue of Article 243M (1) of the Constitution, the provisions of Seventy-third Amendment do not apply to the areas under the jurisdiction of these Councils.

5.15.1.4 Bodoland Territorial Council (BTC) - Distinctive Features

5.15.1.4.1 BTC was initially established in 1993 as a "Tribe Specific" Council under a State legislation. Following the Bodoland Accord of 2003 it was raised to the status of an Autonomous Council under the Sixth Schedule. It enjoys powers which far exceed those given to the earlier two autonomous Councils (KAAC and NHAC). It has been entrusted with a majority of List-II (State) and List-III (Concurrent) functions.

5.15.1.4.2 In order to enable it to carry out executive functions, more than 40 departments have been attached to the BTC as shown below:

1. Industry
2. Co-operation
3. Forest
4. Agriculture
5. Fisheries
6. Sericulture
7. Education
8. Irrigation
9. Soil Conservation
10. Animal Husbandry & Veterinary
11. Public Works Department
12. Public Health Engineering
13. Handloom and textiles
14. Health & Family Welfare
15. Social Welfare
16. Cultural Affairs
17. Library services
18. Tribal research Institute
19. College Education
20. Weights and Measures

21. Lotteries, Theatres, Dramatic performance and Cinemas
22. Municipal Corporation. Improvement trust, district boards and other local authorities
23. Urban development Town and country planning
24. Panchayat and Rural Development including DRDA
25. Land revenue
26. Publicity and Public Relations
27. Printing & Stationery
28. Markets and fairs
29. Food and Civil supplies
30. Town and Country Planning
31. Sports and youth welfare
32. Planning and development
33. Tourism
34. Flood Control
35. Statistics
36. Transport
37. Intoxicating liquors, opium and derivatives
38. Welfare of plain tribes and backward classes
39. Relief and Rehabilitation
40. Registration of Births and Deaths
41. Land Reforms
42. Museum & Archaeology
43. Labour and employment
44. Food and Civil supplies

5.15.1.4.3 Funds and Budget of the Council

5.15.1.4.3.1 The State Government provides funds to the BTC on the basis of its population. This is in addition to the Government of India's grant of Rs 500 crores. The allocation is

released by the State Government in two equal half yearly installments; first in April / May and the second in September / October of the year. This fund is totally untied. Thereafter the BTC makes district wise allocations.

- It is the only Council with a few seats exclusively reserved for non-tribals.
- Again, with its jurisdiction extending over four districts, the "Divisional Cadres" of line departments have also been transferred to the Council.
- But, the BTC is the only 'Sixth Schedule Council' which does not have judicial powers. The judiciary as existent in other parts of the country was fully functional in these areas by the time the BTC was born.
- Compared to other two Sixth Schedule Councils of Assam, the size of fund at the disposal of the BTC is much larger.

5.15.1.4.3.2 It is obvious that the BTC has been given greater administrative and financial powers and is treated on a different footing as compared to the Karbi Anglong Autonomous Council (KAAC) and the North Cachar Hills Autonomous Council (NHAC). This disparity has been a cause of resentment among the people of the latter two Councils. There is a growing demand that there should be full parity among the three Councils in terms of legislative and executive powers and functions. The Commission is of the view that in order to avoid conflicts, priority steps are needed in this direction.

5.15.1.4.3.3 The Councils can exercise executive powers under Paragraph- 3 (Paragraphs 3A and 3B in case of the KAAC & NHAC and the BTC respectively) on all subjects on which they have power to legislate. So far the Councils have generally exercised very limited executive powers mainly due to paucity of resources. There is need to normatively assess their financial requirements (with reference to factors such as minimum standards of services, local resource mobilization potential and the ambit of prescribed responsibility). It goes without saying that this approach would entail considerably larger subventions from the State Governments. But the net additional burden on the State on this account is, however, liable to be taken care of by the Central Finance Commission in due course. The Commission feels that in order to enable the Autonomous Councils to discharge their responsibilities satisfactorily, it is imperative that the requirement of funds by these bodies is worked out normatively with reference to the minimum standards of service to be provided and assessed capacity to raise local resources. Such exercise could be undertaken by the State Finance Commission.

5.15.1.4.3.4 Apart from making adequate resources available, it is equally important to ensure smooth and timely flow of funds to the Councils. As per the existing arrangements, the funds are to be transferred to the Councils in two equal installments. This needs to be strictly adhered to by the State Government. In the case of BTC, the funds are released by various departments of the Assam Government in favour of the BTC Department. The BTC Department of the State Government then acts as a single window for release of funds to the BTC. There are some exceptions; the Union Ministry of Tribal Affairs routes its allocation through the State Tribal Welfare Department.

5.15.1.4.3.5 The advantage of a single window system is that the Council is broadly aware of the likely size of the funds they would be getting from each department. This system needs to be further fine tuned to make it more effective and hassle free. Such a hassle free system needs to be adopted for the other two Councils of this State (KAAC and NCHAC) also with adequate delegation of financial powers.

5.15.1.5 Recommendations:

- a) **All the three Sixth Schedule Autonomous Councils of Assam should be given parity with regard to legislative and executive powers.**
- b) **Adequate resources should be provided to the Autonomous Councils so that they are able to carry out their assigned responsibilities effectively. The allocation of funds to these bodies should be based on pre-settled norms (with reference to the minimum standards of service to be provided and their capacity to raise local resources). This exercise could be undertaken by the State Finance Commission.**
- c) **The system of release of funds to the BTC through a single window system should be further fine tuned to make it more effective and hassle free. Such a hassle free system of fund release should be adopted for the other two Councils also with adequate delegation of financial powers.**

5.15.1.6 Tribe Specific Councils (created under State enactment)

5.15.1.6.1 Assam has a significant tribal population living outside the Sixth Schedule areas. These tribes too have been demanding special powers and budgetary allocations on the pattern of those given to Sixth Schedule Autonomous Councils. During a period of ten years from 1995-2005, the Government of Assam entered into a Memorandum of Understanding with a large number of such tribes to establish exclusive Autonomous Councils for them. The Government legislated to create six 'Tribe Specific' Autonomous

Councils (with Village Councils under them) in different parts of the States. But these Councils are not compact geographical territories. Since members of a specific tribe may be residing in pockets located in more than one district, the jurisdiction of a Council often extends to several districts. Some idea of the peculiar nature of such Councils can be had from the Table No. 5.10:

Table No. 5.10: Summary Information of Tribe Specific Autonomous Councils in Assam

Council	Population (lakhs)		Districts	Core areas areas	Satellite	Expenditure (Rs. in Crores) (b)
	Total	ST (a)				
Rabha Hasing Autonomous Council	5.53 (1.84)	3.29	South Kamrup & Goalpara	779	--	12.34
Sonowal Kachari Autonomous Council	58.47	8.0 (1.94)	Dibrugarh, Tinsukhia, Dhemaji, Lakhimpur, Sibsagar & Jorhat	451	--	4.50
Mising Autonomous Council	74.23	10.47 (5.30)	Dhemaji, Sonitpur, Lakhimpur, Dibrugarh, Tinsukhia, Sibsagar, Jorhat & Golaghat	1245	366	22.06
Lalung (Tiwa) Autonomous Council	56.13	4.60 (1.63)	Morigaon, Nagaon & Kamrup	262	153	6.23
Deori Autonomous Council	48.47	16.76 (3.44)	Lakhimpur, Dhemaji, Dibrugarh, Tinsukhia and Sibsagar	133	--	4.50
Thengal Kachari Autonomous Council	50.71	5.55 (d)	Jorhat, Sibsagar, Dibrugarh & Lakhimpur	--	--	2.50

- a. *Figures in 'brackets' indicate the population of the 'relevant tribe' within the overall ST population as per 1991 census (Tribe specific figures are not yet available for 2001 census).*
- b. *"Clubbed figures" indicating "plan" and "non plan" as per BE 2006-07.*
- c. *For Sonowal Kachari and Deori Autonomous Councils villages have not so far been segregated in "Core" and "satellite" areas.*
- d. *Thengal Kachari tribe was not separately enumerated in 1991 census.*
- e. *Villages are yet to be notified for the Thengal Kachari Autonomous Council.*
- f. *Dhemaji, Tinsukhia, Dibrugarh, Sibsagar, Lakhimpur and Jorhat are the Districts which fall within the jurisdiction of multiple Tribe Specific Councils.*

5.15.1.6.2 The Tribal Council may have a smaller Council under it consisting of pockets which are dispersed over a large area and cover a block of several revenue villages. The population of such a 'block' varies with the tribe e.g. it is 6000-8000 in case of Rabha

Hasing and Mising and Tiwa Councils; 3000-5000 in Deori and Thengal Kahari Councils. These smaller Councils (often called a village Council) work under the overall control and supervision of the concerned autonomous tribal council.

5.15.1.6.3 In order to cover the largest possible numbers of the relevant tribe, a further 'innovation' has been made to identify satellite areas i.e. isolated pockets with significant population of the target group. Such areas are kept within the purview of the Council despite the fact that they are cut off from the core areas i.e. geographically contiguous areas predominated by the tribe concerned. In short, such Councils also contain isolated pockets at sporadic locations over a number of Districts. The complexity is confounded by the fact that the Districts concerned are under the purview of the 73rd Constitutional amendment with the regular Panchayat institutions operating in such areas. Each Tribe specific Council exists along with several Zila Parishads while tribal Village Councils and Village Panchayats also co-exist though their jurisdictions are not co-terminus.

5.15.1.6.4 In view of the lack of spatial cohesion of these bodies- interspersed as the tribe specific Councils are over scattered pockets with concentration of the tribe concerned over a number of Districts- their programmes in spheres like rural roads, minor irrigation, control of soil erosion and village and cottage industries are difficult to implement over 'disjointed' areas. In fact, the funding of these bodies is exclusively dependant on allocations from the tribal sub-plan and the outlays available from this source are by no means adequate to meet the requirements sought to be met by the Councils. The Commission appreciates that compelling socio-political reasons had weighed with the State Government in establishing these bodies. Aspirations of tribes not dominating a geographically discrete area could arguably be made perfect only through imperfect solutions. The arrangement, however, gives cause for concern as to its potential for conflict and viability as also to meet the aspirations in an effective manner.

5.15.1.6.5 It is clear that efforts must be made to ensure that as far as possible the role to be performed by tribe-specific bodies does not overlap with Panchayati institutions. It must be borne in mind that in areas of mixed ethnic composition existence of bodies with overlapping jurisdiction should not be allowed to exacerbate communal conflicts and tensions. It would appear that such objectives can best be achieved if the functional responsibilities of the two streams are kept as distinct as possible. This is particularly so in a situation where successful and effective implementation of the programmes implemented through the Panchayati institutions will benefit tribals and non tribals alike.

5.15.1.6.6 The Expert Committee on Planning for the Sixth Schedule Areas formed by the Ministry of Panchayati Raj under the Chairmanship of Shri V. Ramachandran made the following important observations in this regard:-

"An examination of the functioning of these councils shows a picture of confusion. The Panchayati Raj system continues to exist in these areas, as there is no constitutional basis for their removal. These areas are not exempt from Panchayati Raj in the same manner as other areas such as Nagaland and hill areas of Manipur have been exempted. The problems of institutional overlap in such areas are thus further compounded by the formation of these councils. There are three authorities operating in parallel in these areas, namely, the Council, the State departmental system and the Panchayati Raj system. These issues must be urgently solved so that there is only one single authority. The Committee is of the view that the Constitutional pattern will need to be respected and Panchayati Raj be strengthened in these areas, rather than to create councils on the basis of ethnic identity alone, without any geographical jurisdiction. Such bodies are inherently incapable of functioning as local self governments and at best, can function as group focused development authorities, say, in the same manner as SC and Tribal and OBC Development Corporations."

5.15.1.6.7 The Commission also examined this issue in its Report on Capacity Building for Conflict Resolution (seventh Report paragraph 12.6.3.4.3). It again reiterates its earlier recommendations.

5.15.1.6.8 Recommendations:

- a) **The Government of Assam should apportion functions between the tribe specific Councils/Village Councils and the Panchayati Raj Institutions in a manner that schemes involving individual tribal beneficiaries may be assigned to the 'Tribe Specific Councils' while area development schemes are assigned to the latter.**
- b) **The State Government should initiate a system of meeting at least the establishment costs of the 'Tribe Specific Councils' from sources outside the tribal sub plan and build in these requirements in their projections to the next Finance Commission.**
- c) **The State Government should take steps to identify innovative initiatives which could be entrusted to the Tribe Specific Councils for the benefit of the concerned tribes without affecting area development and local government concerns.**
- d) **Suitable guidelines may be drafted for preparation of District and sub-District plans in the relevant areas through joint efforts of the Tribe Specific Councils and the Panchayati Raj Institutions.**

5.15.1.7 Areas under Panchayati Raj Institutions formed under the provisions of the Seventy-Third Amendment

5.15.1.7.1 Out of 27 districts in the State, 6 have 'Sixth Schedule Councils'. The remaining 21 are covered under the Seventy-Third Amendment. As noted above, however, 12 districts in this group also play host to 6 tribe specific Inter-District Councils. The situation of rural local self governance, therefore, shows a degree of variety not encountered elsewhere in the country.

5.15.1.7.2 In pursuance of the Seventy-Third Amendment, the Assam Panchayat Raj Act-1994 has been enacted. The Act establishes a three tier Panchayati Raj structure viz (a) ten Member elected Gaon Panchayat (GP) with a directly elected President, (b) Block Level Anchalik Panchayat consisting of an elected Member from each GP area and the GP Presidents (ex officio) with a directly elected President and (c) Zila Parishad with members directly elected (from four 'ZP' constituencies from each Assembly Constituency) and Presidents of Anchalik Panchayats (ex officio) with a directly elected President. Members of the House of the People and Legislative Assembly covering the jurisdiction of (b) and (c) are also ex officio members of these bodies.

5.15.1.7.3 With the inclusion of the Bodo areas in the Sixth Schedule very few areas of the State remain under the Fifth Schedule. For them a special legislation, the Panchayats (Extension of the Scheduled Areas) Act 1996 has been enacted which in essence provides that while the provisions of the Assam Panchayat Raj Act would apply to these areas, its application will be subject to local customs. In such areas the traditional tribal habitations rather than Revenue Villages constitute Gram Sabhas.

5.15.1.7.4 The recommendations made for effective functioning of Panchayati Raj Institutions in the Commission's report on "Local Governance" need to be implemented in letter and spirit for these areas of Assam.

5.15.2 Arunachal Pradesh

5.15.2.1 Arunachal Pradesh embraces the erstwhile North Eastern Frontier Agency (NEFA) which before the commencement of the Constitution was loosely administered through a Political Officer by the Political Department of the Government of India. This was based on the arrangements made for administering the NWFP of British India which bordered Afghanistan. The Constitution treated the 'North Eastern frontier tracts' as a deemed Union Territory administered by the Governor of Assam in his discretion as the 'agent' of

the President of India. Initially, the traditions of 'loose administration' were maintained. The 'frontier tracts' were kept in 'Part B' of the 6th Schedule i.e. areas which could be provided with autonomous District Councils only at a future date. While none of these 'tracts' were ever brought under 'Part A' of the Schedule, from the 1950s onwards, the area began receiving greater attention. In practice, the NEFA administration was carried out from Shillong- the capital of undivided Assam- by the Adviser to the Governor who enjoyed extensive powers over this territory. During the period 1953 to 1964 the Adviser worked closely with an Officer-on Special Duty (OSD) for Tribal Affairs- a post held by the legendary anthropologist, Verrier Elwin.

5.15.2.2 A part of NEFA was transferred to the 'Naga Hills- Teunsang Administrative Area established in 1957- an area that was upgraded as the State of Nagaland in 1963. Affairs of this area were handled by the Union Government through the Ministry of External Affairs (MEA) - the post independence successor of the Political Department. After the Chinese aggression, the administration was brought more in line with that of other Union Territories. A nominated advisory body was established and the Ministry of Home Affairs replaced the Ministry of External Affairs as the nodal Ministry for its administration in 1965. The post of Adviser was upgraded to that of Lieutenant Governor and the Governor of Assam was relieved of his special responsibilities. In 1972, NEFA was given the status of a Union Territory' with an elected legislative Assembly and was renamed, "Arunachal Pradesh". In 1986 a separate Act (the State of Arunachal Pradesh Act 1986) was enacted and the State of Arunachal Pradesh came into existence in the year 1987.

5.15.2.3 The State is multi-ethnic and multi-lingual being home to over 30 tribes, practicing a number of religions including Buddhism and various indigenous faiths native to the region. Given this diversity, it is not surprising that Hindi has emerged as the lingua franca of the region.

5.15.2.4 Status of Local Decentralization

5.15.2.4.1 Verrier Elwin, the celebrated anthropologist, and the author of Pandit Jawaharlal Nehru's tribal policy in the North East in his last work "Democracy in NEFA" has drawn attention to the traditions of 'indigenous democracy' through institutions like Kebang (Tribal Council) of the Adi tribe and brought home the crucial role of communal consensus in tribal life.

5.15.2.4.2 It is also noteworthy that an area which, at the commencement of the Constitution, was considered not ripe to have the benefit of decentralized governance under the Sixth Schedule is now within the purview of the 73rd amendment. (Article-243D which provides for reservation of seats for the Scheduled castes is not applicable here).

5.15.2.4.3 Under the Arunachal Panchayat Raj Act 1997 a three tier Panchayati structure has been brought into existence. While these bodies have been constituted, effective transfer of functions/activities as envisaged under the Panchayat legislation has not yet taken place—a single member (Otem Dai) Committee was constituted to work out the modalities of implementing the scheme of delegation. The State Government has agreed in principle that the Gaon Panchayat will be the exclusive agency for selecting beneficiaries under various schemes and programme. It has also been decided to place the Zila Parishad in charge of the DRDAs. The Commission has already made a large number of recommendations for effective functioning of Panchayati Raj Institutions created under provisions of the 73rd Constitutional amendment in its Report on ‘Local Governance’ (the sixth Report). All those recommendations need to be implemented in letter and spirit.

5.15.2.5 Other Issues

5.15.2.5.1 Although Arunachal Pradesh has not witnessed home-grown insurgency, some of its districts are presently affected by insurgency from neighbouring Nagaland as well as the demand for NAGALIM from some insurgent groups. This has disrupted the historical tranquility and development in these districts. The priority, therefore, needs to be on the restoration of peace, lest the virus spread.

5.15.2.5.2 The tribal societies in Arunachal Pradesh are egalitarian. However, during the last 50 years inequalities have emerged initially because of the uneven spread of education and unemployment. These inequalities were held in check by the system of community ownership of land. However, there are now signs of the weakening of this tradition particularly because community owned land is not bankable collateral. The Usha Thorat Committee constituted by the Reserve Bank of India on Financial Sector Plan for NER observed that, “for larger value of loans the banks are availing sufficient deposit receipt/grantee from the third party. The transfer of properties Act is not applicable in the State and as a result equitable mortgage can not be created. The banks are facing problem for financing high value proposals for want of security.” This needs to be carefully handled in association with banks and all stake holders in the land.

5.15.2.5.3 The traditional system of dispute settlement both for civil and criminal cases known as the ‘Kebang system’ has weakened with the introduction of the Panchayati Raj System and the gradual expansion of the formal judicial system. Replacement of this system based on a negotiated system of disputes, focusing on satisfaction to the victims, by a system of adjudicated settlement of disputes is inevitable. However, the co-existence of the two systems during the period of transition requires careful consideration and decision. The Ministry of Home Affairs would need to examine Regulation 1 of 1945.

5.15.2.5.4 On its constitution, Arunachal Pradesh had five districts. It now has 15 districts. Reportedly some staff from Circle Offices in remote areas has been adjusted in the district headquarters consequently weakening the administrative set up in the Circle Offices. In view of Arunachal Pradesh’s border with Tibet and a history of Chinese incursions, it is imperative that the focus on adequate administrative presence in remote border areas is not weakened.

5.15.2.5.5 Recommendations:

- a) **The recommendations made in its Report on “Local Governance” for strengthening and empowering PRIs need to be implemented on priority.**
- b) **Some districts of Arunachal Pradesh are presently affected by insurgency from neighboring States. Firm steps should be taken by both the Union and the State Government to restore peace in the affected areas.**
- c) **Traditionally, land in Arunachal Pradesh is owned by the community. However, this system has gradually weakened primarily because community owned land is not a bankable collateral. This issue needs to be resolved in consultation with the Reserve Bank of India, banks and stake-holders in the land.**
- d) **Because of the gradual expansion of the formal judicial system in place of the traditional ‘Kebang system’, it would be necessary for the Ministry of Home Affairs to examine the Assam Frontier (Administration of Justice) Regulation Act 1945 in the State, to ensure a smooth transition to the formal judicial system.**

5.15.3 Manipur

5.15.3.1 Manipur was a princely State that merged with the Indian Union in 1948 after some initial reluctance on the part of the then Maharaja. A peculiar feature of the State is that out of its total geographical area only 25% is in the valleys, which is home to around 70% of the total population (overwhelmingly non-tribal) while the hill areas are inhabited by various tribal communities belonging to Naga, Mizo and Kuki-Chin groups. The outbreak of insurgency in the Naga Hills in the 1950s affected Naga inhabited Northern, Eastern and Western Hills of

the State too. Similarly, eruption of violence in Mizo Hills in the 1960s caused disturbances in the Southern hills dominated by kindred tribes. The Valley inhabited largely by the Meitei community, too, has been the scene of insurgency caused by local armed groups from the 1970s. “Integrity” of the State has been a major issue as there is a demand from certain Naga groups for merger of areas dominated by them in the Greater Nagaland. In short, the State has remained in the midst of conflict and violence for long.

5.15.3.2 Article- 371 C of the Constitution makes some special provisions for safeguarding the interests of tribal minorities of the State, which reads as under:-

“(1) Notwithstanding anything in this Constitution, the President may, by order made with respect to the State of Manipur, provide for the constitution and functions of a committee of the Legislative Assembly of the State consisting of members of that Assembly elected from the Hill Areas of that State, for the modifications to be made in the rules of business of the Government and in the rules of procedure of the Legislative Assembly of the State and for any special responsibility of the Governor in order to secure the proper functioning of such committee”.

5.15.3.3 In terms of Regulations framed under this provision, members of the State legislature elected from the hill areas have been given powers to deliberate on legislative proposals concerning matters affecting land, water, forests and tribal customs in such areas-subjects which essentially form part of Paragraph 3 of the Sixth Schedule. Such legislations require approvals of the legislators as above. Budget and plan provisions for such areas also require clearance of this Committee.

5.15.3.4 Status of Local Decentralization

5.15.3.4.1 Manipur has had strong democratic traditions. When still a princely State in 1947, elections were held to the Legislative Assembly on the basis of universal adult suffrage for the first time anywhere on the Indian soil. The voter turn-out in successive elections has been one of the highest in the country. At the grass-roots level there are differential arrangements in the tribal dominated hills and the central valley.

5.15.3.5 Hill District Councils

5.15.3.5.1 Like Tripura, Manipur also has some areas which are covered under Part IX of the Constitution. They are the valley areas of the State. However, unlike Tripura, the hill areas of the State are not governed by the Sixth Schedule of the Constitution, but by a special State legislation, the Manipur Hill Areas District Councils Act, 1971. This Act has provisions similar to those contained in the Sixth Schedule and has established six

Autonomous Hill District Councils in Manipur, covering 5 districts. The activities of the Councils are confined to agriculture, horticulture, primary and adult education and tribal welfare. No power to levy taxes is given to these bodies and they depend entirely on grants from the Government. The provisions of the Fifth Schedule are applicable to them. The details of these districts are as follows:

Sl. No.	Name of the Hill District	Name of Autonomous District Council	
1.	Senapati (Manipur North)	1.	Senapati ADC
		2.	Sadar Hills ADC
2.	Churachandpur (Manipur South)	3.	Churachandpur ADC
3.	Ukhrul (Manipur East)	4.	Ukhrul ADC
4.	Tamenglong (Manipur West)	5.	Tamenglong ADC
5.	Chandel (Manipur South East)	6.	Chandel ADC

5.15.3.5.2 The responsibility of holding elections to these bodies vests with the State Government and not with the State Election Commission.

5.15.3.5.3 These Hill Councils have, however, remained defunct since 1990 when the term of the Councils elected in 1985 came to an end. The major impediment in holding elections to the Councils is the demand in the hill areas for bringing them under the Sixth Schedule. This demand is stoutly resisted by the majority of inhabitants of the Manipur valley who regard it as imperiling the ‘territorial integrity’ of the State and a prelude to the “dismemberment of Manipur”. Attempts in the past to hold elections under the existing framework were resisted. The situation currently is one of a continuing impasse.

5.15.3.5.4 Villages in the Hill Areas do not have truly representative institutions. Much of village level governance is carried out by Village chiefs/headmen called Khulakpa and Gaon Burha. These functionaries hold hereditary positions in most of the non Naga communities while in Naga populated areas, they hold life-long elected positions based on a system of indirect election wherein the more powerful personality of the village is chosen by consensus. An old enactment - the Village Authority Act 1956 - gives the village headman the responsibility to control petty crime, assist in maintaining order and report on epidemics and sanitary conditions etc. In most of the Naga villages there is an informal system of electing one male representative from each clan; such elected representatives in turn form the Village Council which is headed by a Village chief. These bodies are now being used as Village Development Committees for overseeing development programmes.

5.15.3.6 PRIs in the Valley Areas

5.15.3.6.1 In the valley areas, Panchayati Raj institutions have been constituted as envisaged by the 73rd Constitutional amendments. Elections are being held regularly by the State Election Commission. PRIs have been involved in the implementation of poverty alleviation programmes. However, they have not been given control over the DRDAs.

5.15.3.6.2 Issues

1. Constitution of Elected District Councils in the Hill areas

As mentioned earlier, the Hill Councils constituted under the State enactment of 1971, are defunct since 1990. This is mainly on account of the conflict between the hill and the valley areas over the issue of inclusion of hill areas of Manipur in the Sixth Schedule and creation of Autonomous Councils thereunder. The non-existence of elected bodies at the local level is hampering the process of development and works against the interests of the tribal communities. The Expert Committee on 'Planning in Sixth Schedule Areas' observed that, "there is need to immediately constitute elected district councils, whatever the future course of action on the matter of inclusion of these areas under the Sixth Schedule might be. Since the elections to the district councils were stopped on the basis of a resolution of the Hill Areas Council, this matter ought to be reconsidered by them. Detailed discussions need to be held with the concerned groups to explain and drive home the adverse results of the status quo. There might be a fear that constituting of elected district councils might dilute the demand for Sixth Schedule status. In this regard, the Committee emphasizes that the demand for Sixth Schedule Status can be examined independently of the priority to immediately constitute elected District Councils in terms of the existing State laws." So far the funds given to the local Councils have been meager and almost entirely consist of grants from the State Government. During 2006-07, the State Plan assistance to the Councils consisted of Rs.970.00 lakhs, inclusive of Rs.300 lakhs as Special Plan Assistance.

2. Devolution of Subjects / Functions to the Councils

The range of activities to be performed by the Hill Councils through a State enactment formed under the Fifth Schedule of the Constitution is limited as compared to that of the Autonomous Councils formed under the Sixth Schedule. Though there is plenty of scope for undertaking projects in sectors such as Health, Agriculture, Forests etc. in the absence of any participating mechanisms, the pace of development has suffered in these areas. Hence, steps need to be taken immediately to constitute the elected Hill Areas Development Councils. Thereafter, it will be imperative to devolve developmental activities along with

the transfer of the concerned offices/departments and the parallel bodies to these Councils. These steps will need to be followed by adequate devolution of funds to them on a normative and transparent basis.

3. Constitution of a representative body at the village level

The majority of the non-Tribal population lives in the valley, which comprises of about 25% of the total land area of the State. They account for 70 percent of the population of the State. The valley shows a high degree of urbanization, with nearly 40 percent of the people living in urban areas. In contrast, the hill areas of the State, comprising nearly 75 percent of its area are entirely rural, scattered in groups of isolated communities. The tribal population mainly consists of two Tribal ethnic groups, the Nagas and the Kukis, both of which have their distinctive traditional system of village governance.

5.15.3.6.3 Under the Manipur Hill Village Authority Act 1956 separate village councils have been established in the Hill Areas. This Act provides for the village councils to be democratically elected. It also provides reservations for women representatives, much in the manner of the Panchyati Raj legislation. However, there is strong opposition to these Councils more from the Kuki traditional chiefs, who perceive them to be competitors and rivals of the traditional Village Councils. Currently, limited financial powers have been assigned to these elected Village Councils. The State Government is considering to empower them on the model adopted in Nagaland.

5.15.3.6.4 The constitution of elected village level bodies is a must in order to accelerate the process of development. At the same time there is need to establish harmony between the traditional councils and the elected village level bodies. The local level conflicts in this regard need to be addressed by way of persuasive efforts for bringing a consensus between the divergent views. The Ramachandran Committee has suggested two ways in which these

Box No. 5.3: Naga and Kuki Traditional System in Manipur

The Naga Traditional System

There is a village authority, the Khulakpa, which is headed by the Traditional chief. Only men can be appointed to this council. The traditional chief's position is hereditary. Land is owned by the community and decisions on its apportionment are taken by the authority at large. While some of these lands have been surveyed through cadastral surveys and 'settled', that is to say that they have been assigned individual title, the majority of the land continues to be community owned. The traditional chief is supported by a village council.

The Kuki Traditional System

A Kuki village is much smaller than a Naga village in size and could comprise of as few as 20 families. These villages are also more shifting in nature. The traditional form of Governance of the Kukis is much more 'chief' oriented than that of the Nagas. The Chief of the village, whose position is hereditary, is the owner of all land in the village and is the repository of all powers of administration in the village. Apart from the Haosa (Chieftain) of the village and the custodian of village land, there is the Semang (The Village Administrator), the Pachong (In charge of defence, of social organization and relief), the Lhangsam (in charge of information) and Thuching (the secretary and record keeper). None of the lands in Kuki villages have been 'settled', through surveys and assignments of title. The Chief allots land to the village people for cultivation and establishing homesteads. Such lands cannot be sold. If a family migrates to another village, the land automatically vests back in the Chief.

Source: Planning for the Sixth Schedule Areas, Report of the Expert Committee

village level bodies could be established - first, to operationalise the provisions of the Hill Village Authority Act 1956, after discussions with the Traditional tribal chiefs and second, in case these discussions make no headway, to put in place an interim arrangement by adopting the village level planning and implementation mechanism for implementation of NREGA. The Committee also suggested that it may not be out of place to give the leadership of the village development bodies to the traditional leaders, to maintain continuity.

5.15.3.6.5 The Commission also considered the issue of District and Village level Councils in Manipur while examining modes of conflicts in the North East and observed that;

“In Manipur, the situation in the hill areas is a cause for concern. While the valley districts are covered under the Seventy-third Amendment, hill areas are in the exempted category. Six statutory autonomous Hill District Councils consisting of elected members with a right of participation by the legislators from the district functioned till 1990 when the next elections were due. Elections since then have not been possible as there has been a demand from a significant section of tribal population for bringing these areas under the Sixth Schedule. The demand is strongly opposed by the valley areas on the ground that it would lead to dismemberment of the State. In the absence of these Councils, grassroots level services like primary education, veterinary care and local arts and crafts have been adversely affected and a forum for ventilating local problems has also been dispensed with. It appears that after hardening of attitudes on both sides, not much efforts have been made to break the stalemate. Manipur continues to be the only State where elected village councils have not so far been set up while the village authorities involved with regulation of village affairs are largely a body of traditional village principals. In the absence of representative grassroots level bodies, selection of beneficiaries and monitoring of poverty alleviation schemes and similar interventions has suffered considerably. While much greater efforts are required to build consensus on the issue of District Councils in the State, urgent action is needed to bring in suitable legislation to introduce elected village self-governance in the hill areas of the State”.

5.15.3.6.6 The Commission recommended:-

“While continuous and vigorous measures are needed to bring about a consensus between various sections of society in Manipur about revival of the Hill Districts Councils, steps may be urgently taken to bring in suitable legislation to introduce elected village level bodies in the hill areas of that State.”

5.15.3.6.7 The Commission once again reiterates this view. It believes the stalemate with regard to the non functional District Councils is clearly prejudicial to the development of

hill districts of Manipur. While sincere, proactive measures are necessary to bring about a consensus among the various sections of society about the revival of these long defunct bodies, there is no reason why a beginning to introduce elements of accountable village level self governance should be delayed. Suitable incentives could be provided to the State for initiating legislative measures to usher in a system of village level democratization having regard to the local circumstances. Once the District Councils are revived, it will be imperative to devolve a major domain of developmental activities to them along with transfer of funds and functionaries. The local functionaries of the field offices of the State governments and the parallel bodies which are currently handling these activities at the district level will also need to be placed at the disposal of the District Councils.

5.15.3.6.8 As regards strengthening and empowering the PRIs, the Commission would like to reiterate its recommendations made in its Report on “Local Governance” (sixth Report).

5.15.3.7 Recommendations:

- a) **Sincere, proactive measures should be taken to revive and activate the Hill District Councils in Manipur. It will be imperative to devolve a major domain of developmental activities to them. It will have to be done along with transfer of funds and functionaries. The local functionaries of the field offices/departments of the State Governments and the parallel bodies which are currently handling these activities at the district level will also need to be placed at the disposal of the District Councils.**
- b) **All steps should be taken to put in place elected Village Councils in rural areas. Suitable incentives should be provided to the State for initiating proactive legislative measures in this direction having due regard to the local circumstances.**
- c) **As regards the PRIs the Commission has already made a number of recommendations for their strengthening and empowerment in its Report on “Local Governance” (sixth Report) which needs to be implemented on priority.**

5.15.3.8 Issues of Personnel Management in Manipur

5.15.3.8.1 The Commission during its visit to Manipur was apprised of the large scale demoralization prevailing among the government staff at all levels. It was because of threats of extortion and insurgency which had created an extremely troubled law and order situation

throughout the State. As a result, staff posted in remote hill districts do not join their place of postings resulting in serious dislocation of public services. Schools were without teachers and health care centres without para-medical staff. This situation has also led to administrative aberrations like deployment of employees in urban centres far in excess of sanctioned posts. For example, in the Office of the Deputy Commissioner Imphal, there were 78 LDCs working against 15 sanctioned posts. Artificial shortages have often been cited as justification for adhoc/substitute recruitment. It has resulted in high incidence of irregular employment and payment of salary to “ghost” staff. In a bid to redress, the situation, Government of Manipur took a number of innovative steps. These included:-

(1) Computerisation of a Personnel Information Systems (CPIS) under which a data base was created of:

- All sanctioned posts in each office
- All regular government employees in each office

(2) It also generated a Unique Employee Identification Number (EIN) and it was ensured that salary would be paid to only those staff who had an EIN.

(3) The CPIS was regularly up-dated in respect of each promotion, transfer, retirement and recruitment.

The impact of this important measure included:-

- i. Detection of 6311 ghost / fake employees (i.e. 10% of State’s total man power)
- ii. Rs 80 crores saved per year in salary payments
- iii. It stopped back-door/unauthorized appointments
- iv. Re-deployment of staff in outlying/remote hill offices
- v. Clear information to each HOD about man power deployment
- vi. Strong public appreciation

5.15.3.8.2 Another effective and noteworthy initiative on the part of the Manipur Government was the passing of the Manipur Public Servant Liability (MPSPL) Act in support of the CPIS and to check corruption. It provided “for personal liability of the public servants of Manipur for creation of unauthorized liability through irregular actions in form of appointment or engagement of persons, award of works, supply orders, payment

of bills, signing and execution of contracts, providing grants, benefits, compensation, and such other acts in the name of Government or its agencies and recovery of such amounts from the personal incomes including salary and other entitlements of the Public Servants responsible for creation of such liabilities” .

5.15.3.8.3 A High Powered Committee under the Chief Secretary was set up to fix responsibility and order recoveries, through summary procedures.

5.15.3.8.4 The initial resistance to these initiatives was overcome because of extensive meetings and interactions at the Chief Secretary level with officers and explaining to them how these could be effectively used for improving governance and to check corruption. Prima-facie, as per reports, there has been perceptible improvements both in the presence of staff in remote locations as well as in governance in general because of these steps. But, the challenge is to ensure that they are sustained.

5.15.3.8.5 Recommendation:

- a) **Initiatives of the Manipur Government in human resource management need to be sustained. Similar initiatives may also be considered by other States of the region.**

5.15.3.9 Special powers to the Governor of Manipur under Article 371

5.15.3.9.1 Currently Manipur is the most severely affected State in the region in terms of increase in the number of cases of extortion and insurgency, etc. There have been instances when the elected governments failed to take decisive action at critical moments, often leading to complete breakdown of law and order and large scale disturbances in the State. Also, the process of political reconciliation to resolve complex situations has considerably weakened. Under these circumstances, there is need for the Union Government to consider giving special responsibilities to the Governor of Manipur to deal adequately and effectively with such situations. The Governors of Nagaland (Article 371A) and Arunahal Pradesh (Article 371H) have been given special responsibility under the Constitution for maintenance of law and order in these States because of the strategic location and the long history of insurgency and extremism in this region. In view of the problems of Manipur as stated above, the Commission is of the view that similar powers may also be given to the Governor of Manipur. Presently, under the provisions of Article 371C, the Governor of Manipur is entrusted only with the responsibility of submitting an annual report to the President on the administration of hill areas of the State. He should also be assigned special responsibility with regard to maintenance of law and order on the pattern of Article 371A

and 371H. This could be done by appropriate redrafting of the existing Article 371C. The amended Article could read as follows:

“The Governor of Manipur shall have special responsibilities with respect to law and order in the State of Manipur and in the discharge of his functions in relation thereto, the Governor shall after consulting the Council of Ministers, exercise his individual judgement as to the action to be taken:

Provided that if any question arises whether any matter is or is not a matter as respects which the Governor is under this clause required to act in the exercise of his individual judgement, the decision of the Governor in his discretion shall be final, and the validity of anything done by the Governor shall not be called in question on the ground that he ought or ought not to have acted in the exercise of his individual judgement.

Provided further that if the President on receipt of a report from the Governor or otherwise is satisfied that it is no longer necessary for the Governor to have special responsibility with respect to law and order in the State of Manipur, he may be order direct that the Governor shall cease to have such responsibility with effect from such date as may be specified in the order.”

5.15.3.9.2 The Commission feels that by incorporating this provision in the Constitution, the Governor of Manipur will be in a position to play a more proactive role in case of breakdown of law and order and large scale disturbances in the State when there is reluctance or failure on the part of the elected government to take timely measures to deal with such situations.

5.15.3.9.3 Recommendation:

- a) **In view of the circumstances prevailing in Manipur, the Governor of Manipur should be given special powers/responsibility with respect to law and order on the lines of the powers vested in the Governors of Nagaland and Arunachal Pradesh under Articles 371A and 371H of the Constitution respectively. This could be done by inserting a suitable paragraph in Article 371C.**

5.15.4 Meghalaya

5.15.4.1 At the commencement of the Constitution, the present State of Meghalaya consisted of three Districts of Assam. Under the Sixth Schedule these Districts were provided two Councils – a joint or united Council for the Jaintia and Khasi Hills District, and a

separate Council for the Garo Hills. In 1969 through the twenty-second amendment of the Constitution, a new provision, Article-244A was added enabling the Parliament to form an ‘autonomous State’ within the Constitution. Pursuant to this amendment, Parliament established an ‘autonomous State’ called Meghalaya. Later under the North-Eastern Areas (Reorganisation) Act 1971, this autonomous State was given the status of a full fledged State in 1972.

5.15.4.2 With 7281 mm of annual rainfall, Meghalaya is not only the ‘wettest’ State in the country; it is among the regions with highest precipitation anywhere in the world. It is multi ethnic in character with three tribes, Khasi, Garo and Jaintiya accounting for more than 95% of the tribal population of the State. (the Schedule Tribes constitute 86% of the total population of the State).

5.15.4.3 Status of Local Decentralization

5.15.4.3.1 Meghalaya is the only State in the North-East Region where the Sixth Schedule provisions cover the entire territory except the so called “European Wards” of Shillong city. Three Autonomous Councils representing the most prominent tribal communities of the State cover seven districts as detailed below.

Table No. 5.12 : Statistics Related to the Autonomous Councils of Meghalaya

Sl. No.	District Name	Population			Revenue Districts covered	Remarks
		Rural	Urban	Total		
1.	Khasi Hills Autonomous District Council (KHADC)	383175	277748	660923	East Khasi Hills District	HADCs cover more than one revenue district
		261451	34598	296049	West Khasi Hills District	
		179610	13180	192790	Ri-bhoi District	
2.	Garo Hills Autonomous District Council (GHADC)	459412	58978	518390	West Garo Hills District	
		214675	35907	250582	East Garo Hills District	
3.	Jaintia Hills ADC	92337	8643	100980	South Garo Hills District	The Council is co-terminus with one revenue district
		274051	25057	299108	Jaintia Hills District	

Source: “Planning for the Sixth Schedule Area”: Report of the Expert Committee

5.15.4.4 *Organisational arrangements in the Autonomous Councils:*

5.15.4.4.1 The organisational arrangements in respect of the HADCs are largely similar. The Sixth Schedule lays down the details of their power and functions. Each Council consists of upto twenty six to thirty elected (and nominated) members which form the Legislature and which has powers to enact and frame Laws, Rules and Regulations on the subjects listed in the Sixth Schedule. From amongst them is elected the Chief Executive Member. Two Executive Members are appointed by the Governor. Each Executive Member is assigned a functional portfolio, much in the manner of a Minister of the State Government. The Executive is responsible for administration of the Council, realization of revenue, taxation on certain subjects, development works etc. The Judiciary consists of the village courts which try petty cases, subordinate and Districts Courts which have original and appellate jurisdiction. Appeals lie with the High Court. These Councils appear to be miniature governments replicating all their paraphernalia. The details of these Councils are given below:¹⁵

Table No. 5.13 : Brief Account of the Autonomous Councils of Meghalaya				
Sl. No.	Item	Details		
1.	Date of Constitution	KHADC 1952	1952 JHADC	GHADC 1964
2.	Details of the Council	30 Members (29 elected + 1 nominated)	30 Members (26 elected + 4 nominated)	19 Members (16 elected + 3 nominated)
		Only tribals & non-tribals who are permanent residents (12 years +) eligible to vote.		
		Chairman and Deputy Chairman elected by Council		
		5 years tenure		
3.	Details of the Executive Committee (EC)	Six (6) Executive Members		
		Council elects CEM		
		Other EC Members appointed on CEM's advice Performs all executive functions		
4.	Administrative Structure	A secretariat headed by a Chief Executive Officer and staff, including for line departments		
5.	Village Councils	Elected Village Councils do not exist as the legislation for the same has not yet been brought into force		

Table No. 5.14: Powers and Functions of the Autonomous Councils of Meghalaya

Sl. No.	Item	Details	
1.	Powers and Functions	Legislative Powers	Legislative powers with Governor's assent
		Judicial powers	Powers to constitute Village courts, with appellate powers with the Council.
			Appeals from Council courts lies with High Court
			Village Chiefs/Headmen appointed Chairman of Village Courts
			Subordinate/Addl. Distt. Courts – EC appoints with Governor's approval
			Distt. Council Courts – One or more judicial officers designated as Judges are appointed by the EC, with Governor's approval.
			In Garo Hills, Village Courts consist of the Lasker of Village + two members elected by Village Council (VC).
			In Jaintia Hills, Village Courts are headed by the traditionally elected Village Chief/Headman and consist of between two & six Members.
		Executive Powers	Appointment & Succession of Chiefs/Headman
			Establish & manage primary schools, dispensaries, markets cattle ponds, fisheries, road & waterways
			Primary education, markets, RD, PWD, Transport, Forests (excluding R.F.)
		Financial powers	Prepare & pass budget/ assess & collect revenue/ impose taxes/ trades/ markets/ tolls/ license & lease/ share in royalties collected by State Govt.

5.15.4.4.2 The powers of the Hill Area Autonomous Councils cover the following areas:

1. Appointment/ succession of Chiefs/ Headmen
2. Construct/ manage primary schools (withdrawn by the State Government)
3. Management of land & forest
4. Control of money lending & trading by non-tribals
5. Marriage & Divorce
6. Inheritance of property

7. Ponds
8. Ferries
9. Road Transport & Waterways
10. Markets
11. Social Customs
12. Levy & Collection of Taxes

5.15.4.4.3 Considering the fact that the geographical jurisdiction of the Councils taken together and that of the State Government is co-terminus, it is not surprising that the additional powers conferred on the Autonomous Councils in other States under the Schedule have not been extended to the Councils in Meghalaya which exercise the 'pristine' powers of Paragraph 3 and 4 of the Schedule viz. jurisdiction over land, water and customs and administration of justice. There is growing discomfort between the State Government and the Councils in this regard, as these Councils are amongst the oldest in the Region and were recognized when the Constitution was framed.

5.15.4.4.4 Like other Sixth Schedule areas, there are no representative bodies at the village level in Meghalaya. The traditional system of village chiefs/headmen has been retained. They are:

1. Syiem, Sardar and Lyngdoh in Khasi Hills.
2. Dolloi, and Sardar in Jaintia Hills.
3. Nokma, and Lashkar in Garo Hills.

5.15.4.4.5 At present affairs of the village are managed by these traditional functionaries with support of male village elders. It is more or less the same as the system prevalent in Manipur.

5.15.4.5 *Issues Concerning Autonomous District Councils*

5.15.4.5.1 The Autonomous District Councils in Meghalaya have not been able to function effectively for many reasons. It has been a common finding of several Commissions and Committees which have examined the functioning of Autonomous Councils that there is considerable disaffection between the State Government and the Councils. While the Councils believe that they have a pre-eminent position in local governance, both on account of tradition and the fact that they draw their strength from the Sixth Schedule, the Meghalaya

Government's attitude seems to be that these Councils should stick to their traditional role, which is to protect tribal culture, land and identity from being overwhelmed by the culture of the plains. The State Government feels the Councils do not have much of a role to play in developmental activities. At the district level, the only connection between the development administration and the District Council exists through the Chief Executive Member (CEM) who happens to be a member of the DRDA governing body.

The Ramachandran Committee observed that "there is thus a crying need for reform on both sides, namely, for the State to understand that the District Councils could play an effective role in local development and for the District Councils to usefully use their autonomy to undertake reforms, in particular reorganize themselves to carry out effectively their statutory functions, and reorient themselves towards development. Moreover, within the district, the apparent contradiction between traditional institutions and a modern political system (as represented by the District Council) will have to be sorted out. This calls for a well structured and integrated system within the district from the District Council to village level institutions. In this regard, the Committee identified the following points of action that ought to be addressed on priority:

- (i) Maximise participation of village people
- (ii) Ensure gender sensitivity and empower women
- (iii) Ensure transparency in its transaction
- (iv) Ensure participation of the marginalized."

5.15.4.5.2 Other important observations of the Expert Committee are as under:-

- (a) At the village level, the approach adopted in the IFAD project areas had indeed touched a responsive chord among the people, particularly women. Dovetailed into the NREGA planning process, this provided a powerful and well tested model for triggering local planning and execution of programmes at the village level. Therefore scaling up of this approach is required to cover all villages in Meghalaya.
- (b) At the district level, the District Councils will have to reorient them towards development. There is need to strengthen and professionalise their activities. The first step in this regard would be to provide for women to be represented in the Hill Councils.

5.15.4.5.3 The Commission is of the view that as in the case of Panchayati Raj, there is a need for separation between the State Government and District Councils through a process of activity mapping. There should be clear demarcation of jurisdiction between the State Government and the District Councils. The links between the District Councils and the State Government should be effectively maintained. The State Government should hand over all subjects and departments that pertain to the domain of District Councils to them. The Union Government would also need to take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas. As regards financial resources, from the interaction that the Commission had with the Councils of Meghalaya, it believes that the grants received from the State Government and their own revenues together are insufficient to do full justice to their financial needs. Therefore, the allocation of funds to the District Councils should be based on normative and transparent considerations. Also the fiscal transfer system operating between the State Government and the District Councils needs to be systematized. Funds for the District Councils should be budgeted for in detail and allocations should be handed over to the District Councils in two instalments. At the same time the Councils should take immediate action for improving their own revenues. It is equally important to improve internal administration and financial management capabilities of these Autonomous Councils in order to convert them into effective self-governance institutions.

5.15.4.6 Elected Village Councils

5.15.4.6.1 There is growing concern in the State about the need to involve rural communities in development programmes. A beginning has been made through 'pilot-testing' of an innovative approach in the National Rural Employment Guarantee Scheme in West and South Garo Hill Districts. This innovation is based on the model used for implementing the IFAD (International Fund for Agriculture and Development) sponsored project, "North Eastern Region Community Resource Management Project for Upland Areas (NERCORMP)". This project seeks to improve the livelihood of vulnerable groups through improved management of the local resource base in selected areas. The project has a hierarchy of groups like the village level Natural Resource Management Groups (NaRMG) which function like the Gram Sabhas. A given number of such groups form a 'cluster'; the 'clusters' in a District constitute the Community Resource Management Society. The 'cluster' and 'community' level bodies consist of elected representatives of village level bodies, representatives of NGOs and Government officials.

5.15.4.6.2 The adaptations made by the State Government in the above model involve setting up a Village Employment Committee (VEC). The VEC has three members- two of them elected, one male and one female. The third member is the traditional village

chief. The electorate consists of one adult male and female from each household. One of the elected member acts as the Secretary. The VEC is responsible for preparing schemes to be undertaken and monitors the implementation. Above the VEC there is Area Executive Committee (AEC). 'Area' comprises villages within a radius of 3.5 KMs. AEC consists of the village head and another member of the VEC subject to the condition that at least thirty percent members are to be females. The AEC issues Employment Cards under the NREGS. The AEC is to be headed by a local chief.

5.15.4.6.3 This experiment has the merit of bringing in an element of participation, including gender representation while retaining the traditional source of authority. The arrangement will, however, become meaningful only when the number of members of the VEC is raised (say to ten) and the AEC is provided a linkage with the Block and District level Committees. It will need some modification in its application to Khasi areas as the institution of "Darbar" in such areas may require some adjustment in the concept of VEC- "Darbars" do not necessarily coincide with village boundaries.

5.15.4.6.4 In its Seventh Report, it was recommended by the Commission that,

"Government of Meghalaya may take steps for extension of the experiment of elected village committees in the Garo Hills for implementation of the National Employment Guarantee Act throughout the State for implementation of all rural development programmes".

5.15.4.6.5 The Commission reiterates the above recommendations. Further, in line with its thinking with regard to constitution of representative bodies at the village level in the Sixth Schedule Areas of Assam, and the hill areas of Manipur, the Commission is of the view that in the long run, directly elected village level representative bodies will need to be constituted and properly empowered in the Autonomous Hill Council areas of Meghalaya as well.

5.15.4.7 Recommendations:

- a) **The fact of Autonomous District Councils should be accepted and the State should undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to all the matters mentioned in para 3 of the Sixth Schedule. This process should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of local functionaries of the field offices/departments and bodies relating to these activities at the district level to the control of the Councils. The State Government should set-up a task force to complete this work in a time bound manner.**

- b) **Allocation of funds to the District Councils should be based on normative and transparent considerations. These allocations should be budgeted in detail and released in agreed instalments during the financial year.**
- c) **The Union Government would also need to take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.**
- d) **Appropriate measures may be taken for capacity building in Autonomous Councils so that they are able to utilize the funds in a better way.**
- e) **Government of Meghalaya may take steps for extension of the experiment of elected village committees in the Garo Hills for implementing the National Employment Guarantee Act and for implementation of other rural development programmes as well.**
- f) **In the long run, directly elected village level representative bodies will need to be constituted and adequately empowered in autonomous Hill Councils areas of Meghalaya.**

5.15.5 Mizoram

5.15.5.1 At the commencement of the Constitution, Mizoram was a District in Assam, known as Lushai Hills and was included in the Sixth Schedule. Renamed as Mizo Hills in 1954, the area experienced severe famines in the late 1950s and early 1960s which led to serious turmoil and insurgency spearheaded by the Mizo National Front (MNF). The District was separated from Assam and raised first to the status of a Union Territory in 1972 and then to full Statehood in 1987. Following an accord with the MNF in 1986 peace and tranquility has been restored in Mizoram. The State has made rapid strides and has emerged with the highest literacy in the country. Despite its small population and limited territory, it has considerable ethnic diversity. With the conferment of the status of Union Territory the Mizo Hill District Council was dissolved and now the State has three autonomous district councils catering to three non Mizo minority tribes- Mara, Lai and Chakma.

5.15.5.2 Status of Local Decentralization: Autonomous District Councils

5.15.5.2.1 In terms of Article 244(2) of the Constitution, the provisions of the Sixth Schedule apply to the administration of Tribal Areas in Mizoram. Three Autonomous District Councils have been accordingly constituted in accordance with Paragraph 20 of

the Sixth schedule, namely, the Chakma Autonomous District Council (CADC), the Mara Autonomous District Council (MADC) and the Lai Autonomous District Council (LADC). These District Councils cover two administrative districts, namely, Lawngtlai and Saiha districts. The details of these Councils are summarized in Table 5.5 below:

Sl. No.	Name of the Council	Population	Revenue Districts Covered	No. of Elected Members	No. of Nominated Members
1	Lai Council	40,076	Lawngtlai district and Sangau block of Saiha district	23	4
2	Chakma Council	39,521	Lawngtlai district, Chawngte block	13	3
3	Mara Council	65,994	Saiha district, Tuipang block		194

5.15.5.2.2 These Councils exercise legislative and executive powers over land, water, non reserved forests and tribal laws and customs along with limited judicial powers. The Chakma Council has in particular codified the relevant tribal laws. The Councils occupy parts of single districts and elections are conducted by the Deputy Commissioners concerned. Powers over development programmes have not been entrusted to these bodies; responsibilities in that behalf are with the State Government. DRDAs also function independent of the Councils.

5.15.5.2.3 Under paragraph 6(1) of the Sixth Schedule, District Councils have powers to establish, construct and manage primary schools, dispensaries, markets, cattle ponds, ferries, fisheries, roads, road transport and water ways. The Councils also have the power to assess, levy and collect revenue in respect of land and buildings, taxes on professions, trades callings and employments, animals, vehicles and boats, tolls on passengers and goods carried in ferries, and taxes on the maintenance of schools, dispensaries, or roads as listed in paragraph 8 of the Sixth Schedule.

5.15.5.2.4 The executive functions have been further clarified and elaborated through a detailed notification dated 22nd September, 1993, which modified the earlier notification dated 20-8-86. Under this order the following subjects have been entrusted to the Autonomous District Councils, with effect from 1994-95 :

Table ¹⁴ No. 5.16: Activities Entrusted to the Autonomous Councils of Mizoram	
Sl.No. Department	Activities
1. Agriculture and Horticulture	Agriculture linked road
	Distribution of Planning materials and certified seeds
	Procurement of machineries implements and water pumping machinery at 50% subsidy
	Land Development
	Minor irrigation and construction of field channels
2. Fisheries	Grant-in-Aid to individual fish farmers for fish pond development
3. Public Health Engineering	Rural sanitation
	Spring source development
4. Industry	Handloom and handicraft
	Grant-in-Aid to individuals for supply of tools and implements
	Selection of beneficiaries for loans
5. Sericulture	Grant-in-Aid for silkworm rearing
	Marketing of cocoon to State Government
6. Animal Husbandry and Veterinary	Subsidy scheme for Cattle development
	Subsidy scheme for Piggery
	AH Dispensaries
7. Arts and Culture	Grant-in-Aid for promotion of arts and culture
	District Library
	District museum
	Assistance for publication
8. Social Welfare	Old age pension (Plan and non-plan)
	Assistance to voluntary organizations
	Pre-schools
	Welfare of handicapped persons
	Welfare of poor and destitute people
9. Soil Conservation	Implementation of terracing
	Plantation subsidy scheme
	Village grassing

Table 5.16: Activities Entrusted to the Autonomous Councils of Mizoram <i>Contd.</i>	
Sl.No. Department	Activities
10. Local Administration	Urban development, Construction of steps, culverts, retaining walls etc.
11. Forest	Ongoing projects of the forest department are handed over to the District Council, along with assets and liabilities
12. Transport	Separate Transport Department to be created in each District Council from 1994-95 onwards. State Transport Department would set aside the cost of one Bus for each District Council including maintenance charges
13. Sports and Youth Services	District Council to create sport and youth services department. Funds will be provided by the State Sport and Youth Department
14. Co-operation Department	District Council to create cooperative department
15. Public Works Department	District Councils to create Public Works Department and strengthen their technical capacity in accordance with PWD norms, to take up the following works:
	Inter-village approach roads and links with PWD roads.
	Maintenance and improvement of satellite towns and village roads.
16. Education	Primary Schools transferred with effect from 1994-95 onwards, along with the budget, which will be transferred from the State education department budget and reflected in the district council budget.
	Adult Education
	Middle schools agreed to be transferred to District Councils, with board examination to continue to vest with the examination board.
17. Rural Development	Rural communications
	Construction of community halls
	Rural housing
18. Relief and Rehabilitation	Rs.1 lakh to be provided by the council for 1994-95 under non-plan, with finance department earmarking funds for this purpose.
19. DRDA & ICDS	State Government to seek clarification from Central Government whether these agencies can be handed over the District Council
20. Water ways and inland water transport	State Government to provide funds to District Councils for this purpose from 1994-95

5.15.5.3 Status of Village Councils

5.15.5.3.1 The State Government has constituted elected Village Councils all over the State i.e. over both the Council and other areas. These elected Councils have replaced the hereditary institutions of Chiefship and are involved in village governance, and development and in collecting local rates and taxes. Village Councils even cover urban areas including the State Capital Aizawl which is covered by several Village Councils. An examination of the relevant laws shows that Village Councils are quite representative, with one third of the members being elected and another one third being nominated. The powers of these Councils include mobilizing local funds and effort for community works. The Village Council (Chakma Autonomous Council) Act, 2002 contains detailed provisions regarding the scope of the powers of the Council. In a measure designed to curb infiltration from across the border, all Village Councils in Chakma areas are mandated to maintain Village Council population registers and immediately report any instances of infiltration from across the border to the Chakma District Council. The Lakher Autonomous District Village Council Act, 1971 which continues to be in force in the Mara District Council District similarly contains detailed provisions regarding the Village Council. The powers of the Village Council include civil functions and also compelling people to undertake 'Tlarai' or 'Vatlarai', namely, work done collectively by villagers for the common good. Village councils are empowered to levy fines on individuals who refuse to undertake community works. Village Councils also implement several CSSs, as agents of the DRDAs. For example, IAY beneficiaries are selected by the Village Council. However, in doing so, they do not report to the District Councils and are not accountable to them.

5.15.5.4 Issues

5.15.5.4.1 Overlapping and competing jurisdiction of the State administration and the District Councils

5.15.5.4.1.1 A closer look at the present administrative arrangements in Mizoram reveals that there are two parallel administrative hierarchies functioning within the district, one headed by the Council, which has potentially wide executive and development functions and the other headed and coordinated by the Deputy Commissioner, who operates through separate agencies such as the DRDA and State level line department officers posted in the district. While Councils existed even prior to the Constitutional amendment, unlike Panchayats in other parts of the country, their position and status has weakened and their powers diffused over time. The Ramachandran Committee observed that "in Mizoram, these councils at first

glance are over-structured, over-staffed and with patchy empowerment - while they have unbridled unaccountable freedom in one area, they have none in others. The problems of the Councils are also compounded by the fact that they covered very small populations of ethnic groups, thereby reducing the scope and scale of their operations."

5.15.5.4.1.2 The Committee also noted that "the problem was not only one of development but is also political. There are strong ethnic feelings, between tribal communities in the State, which undermines the spirit of collaboration and cooperation required between different levels of government for effective functioning. The Mizoram Assembly has passed resolutions for abolition of Councils and on the other hand the Councils have been demanding separate UT status and direct funding. There is a need for both the Government and the Councils to realize that to accelerate development; they will need to work as partners, as part of a seamless web and not as rivals. Many individuals within either system undertake good work and no institution can be condemned wholesale for the mistakes of some within it. The methods of working need to be so rearranged so that everybody can work together and achieve something."

5.15.5.4.1.3 In order to resolve the conflicts explained above, the following steps could be useful:-

- i. Effective devolution of powers to the District Councils
- ii. Internal reforms and capacity building within the District Councils
- iii. Merger of DRDA with the District Council

5.15.5.4.1.4 The above issues have been considered by the Commission earlier in this Chapter as common issues relevant to all the Sixth Schedule States of the North East and separately in case of Assam and Meghalaya. As recommended therein, the State must undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to the matters which can be transferred to the autonomous councils. This process should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of all departments and bodies relating to these activities to the control of the Councils and merger of parallel institutions [such as the District Rural Development Agency DRDA] related to these transferred matters and departments. The State Government should set-up a task force to complete this work within one year. The Union Government will also need to take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.

5.15.5.4.1.5 The Commission would further like to suggest that a coordinating committee, either within the State Planning Board, or under the Chief Secretary, be constituted to monitor the reforms, and settle any issues that might arise in the process. The CEMs of all the three Councils and the Deputy Commissioners of the District concerned may be made members of this Coordination Committee. Representation may also be given to NGOs, associations of Women and the youth and selected Chairpersons of Village Councils, in the Committee.

5.15.5.5 Recommendations:

- a) **The State should undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to all the matters mentioned in para 3 of the Sixth Schedule. This process should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of functionaries of the field offices/departments/bodies relating to these activities to the control of the Councils. The State Government should set-up a Task Force to complete this work in a time bound manner.**
- b) **The Union Government will also need to take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.**

5.15.6 Nagaland

5.15.6.1 Nagas are a group of tribes with their own languages, social customs, folklore and territories who were clubbed together for administrative purposes by the ruling powers at different points of the history of the region. Many Naga areas were grouped in a single Naga Hills District in 1866 to bring these areas under direct British rule to safeguard tea plantations. The district did not, however, include many areas like the Northern and Eastern parts of Manipur and tracts, once known as “Naga tribal areas”- one of the ‘agencies’ of NEFA. The Sixth Schedule of the Constitution was initially conceived as an arrangement to meet the political aspirations of the people of this District – an arrangement that could not be implemented as it fell far short of the Naga demand for self rule. Violent insurgency had broken out in the early 1950s for an ‘independent Nagaland’ not only in the Naga Hills District but also in areas dominated by the Nagas in Manipur and NEFA. The District was initially upgraded as the “Naga-Tuensang Administrative Area” in 1957 with the merger of Tuensang frontier tract of NEFA and with an “Area Council”- a nominated body consisting

of traditional opinion leaders of the constituent tribes. Disturbances, however, continued unabated even after the emergence of the State. It is now widely recognized that recourse to violence by various ethnic groups in the North East at different points of time was largely an ‘inspiration’ from Naga insurgency.

5.15.6.2 Hopes of lasting peace raised by the Shillong Accord with the Naga groups in 1975 proved short-lived as elements opposed to the Accord regrouped as the National Socialist Council of Nagaland (NSCN) and the cycle of violence continued. In the last few years, however, there has been an improvement in the situation with a ‘cease fire’ between major elements within the NSCN and the Union Government.

5.15.6.3 Status of Local Decentralization

5.15.6.3.1 The Sixth Schedule does not extend to Nagaland. It is interesting to recall that the founding fathers of the Constitution had envisaged the ‘Sixth Schedule arrangement’ for the tribal areas of Assam mainly to respond to the dissatisfaction among the Naga tribes about their status in the emerging Indian Union. The arrangements were, however, not acceptable to the Naga groups which continued to press for Independence for a long time and the dispensation devised primarily for the Nagas was applied to other tribal groups.

5.15.6.3.2 Naga society is essentially democratic with an element of election of headmen albeit within families traditionally ‘supplying’ such leaders. The State has, therefore, opted for a system of Village Councils and Village Development Boards as the key elements of local self governance. There is a Council for each village under the Village Councils Act- 1990. It combines traditional village functionaries and elected members who elect a chairman among themselves. The Councils are responsible for village administration to exercise general control over the activities of Village Development Boards (VADB).

5.15.6.4 Village Councils in Nagaland

5.15.6.4.1 Under the Nagaland Village Councils Act 1990, every recognised village, established according to the usage and customary practices of the population of the area is required to have a Village Council (VC), with a five year term. This Council consists of members, chosen by villagers in accordance with the prevailing customary practices and usages as approved by the State Government. The Act provides that hereditary village chiefs shall be ex-officio members of such Councils, with voting rights. The Act also recognized that traditional village institutions such as the “Putu Menden” in Ao Areas, which is recognized

as a village council, shall continue to function according to their custom and usage. The Village Council chooses a Member as Chairman and can select and appoint a Secretary who may or may not be a member of the Council. If the Secretary is not a member of the Council he does not have voting rights. The Village Council is required to meet at least once every three months. It is the job of the village council to formulate village development schemes, to supervise proper maintenance of water supply, roads, forest, education and other welfare activities to help Government agencies in carrying out development works in the village and to take up development works on its own initiative or on request by the Government. The Village Council also has the power to borrow money from various sources such as the Government, Banks or financial institutions, to apply for and receive grants-in-aid, donations, subsidies from the Government or any agencies and to raise funds for utility services within the village by passing a resolution subject to the approval by the State Government. However, all monetary transactions are required to be conducted through a scheduled bank or the Nagaland State Cooperative Bank. The Village Council also has the power to administer justice within the village limits in accordance with the customary law and usages and has full powers to deal with the internal administration of the village. The Village Council is subject to the central superintendence of the State Government/ Deputy Commissioner / Additional Deputy Commissioner or Sub-Divisional Officer (Civil) in-charge of the Sub-Division, Extra Assistant Commissioner or Circle Officer.

5.15.6.5 *The Village Development Board*

5.15.6.5.1 The concept of the Village Development Board (VDB) began to take shape during the Seventh Plan period, when it was realized that there is a need to reconcile the traditional Tribal institution of the Village Council, which basically comprises of male members of each family in the village and is headed by a traditional Tribal Chief with the demands of modern inclusive development. The concept of having a separate Village Board, without displacing the traditional Village Council was first experimented and adopted in Phek District, in 1976. The initiative for the formation of VCFC and keeping of funds in banks came from the innovative initiatives of Shri A.M. Gokhale, the then Deputy Commissioner, Phek. This concept was taken further for the formation of VDBs in all existing 918 recognized villages in 1980-81.

5.15.6.5.2 In 1978, Nagaland enacted the Nagaland Village and Area Council Act, which enjoined that each Village Council should constitute a Village Development Board for the village concerned. These Village Development Boards are to exercise certain of the powers, functions and duties of the Village Councils, subject to the prior approval of the Chairman

of the village council. The powers of these Village Councils were laid out in clauses 4,6,7,8,9 of Section 12 of the Act and included powers to formulate schemes, programmes of action for the development and progress of the village as a whole or groups of individuals or for individuals in the village, either using the village community or other funds. VDBs are responsible for preparation of Annual Plans, its implementation and proper utilization of funds. A unique power given to the VDB was to arrange for loans for community members and to even stand guarantee for these loans. Village Development Boards Model Rules 1980 were framed under the Village and Area Councils Act 1978 and these were revised in 1989. It is reported that so far, the cumulative expenditure since inception, through the VDBs has been Rs. 254 Crore, of which Rs. 63 Crore was spent on programmes for women and Rs. 50.83 Crore for the youth.

5.15.6.6 *Composition of the Village Development Board*

5.15.6.6.1 All permanent residents of the village are members of the Village Development Board and form the general body of the VDBs, with equal rights in all aspects of activity including the demanding of social audit. The Management Committee of VDBs is entrusted with the management of the Village Development Board and Funds of the VDBs. The members of the Management Committee are chosen by the Village Council for a tenure of 3 years unless decided otherwise by the VC by a resolution.. The members may include both members and non- members of the village council. The number of members of the Management Committee can vary from five to twenty five. One-fourth of the total number of members of the Management Committee must consist of women members. The members may include members of the VC or persons who are not members of the VC particularly those who are ineligible to be chosen as members of the VC by virtue of their age, or by virtue of tradition or custom. At least one woman shall be a member of the Management Committee. An innovation is that Government servants can be chosen as members of the Management Committee, with the permission of the government.

5.15.6.6.2 A member of the Management Committee may be replaced by a resolution of the VC, for reasons to be recorded in the Resolution. The Management Committee selects a Secretary from among themselves who gets a remuneration between Rs. 1000-3000/-. The Management Committee is expected to meet every month. The meetings are open to the public. Another unique feature of the Nagaland system is that the Deputy Commissioner or the Additional Deputy Commissioner of the District is to be the ex officio Chairman of each VDB in the District.

5.15.6.7 Basic Facts and Statistics of Village Councils and VDBs in Nagaland:

5.15.6.7.1 The district-wise data of VDBs as per the 2001 census are as follows:

Table No. 5.17: Village Development Boards in Nagaland					
Sl. No.	Name of District	No. of Blocks	No. of VDBs	Household	Population
1.	Kohima	4	83	24,196	1,33,557
2.	Mokokchung	6	75	23,126	2,26,338
3.	Tuensang	8	99	20,934	1,32,429
4.	Mon	6	94	26,120	2,21,162
5.	Wokha	5	111	14,312	13,71,92
6.	Zunheboto	6	167	18,833	1,12,578
7.	Phek	5	89	20,935	1,06,561
8.	Dimapur	4	189	28,762	80,168
9.	Kiphire	3	74	13,165	87,573
10.	Longleng	2	26	12,665	97,894
11.	Peren	3	76	13,475	79,391
Total		52	1,093	2,16,514	15,15,443

5.15.6.7.2 The Board is in the nature of Gram Sabha as its general body consists of the entire adult population of the village which elects an Executive Committee with at least 25% female members. The Village Council verifies the completion of development work by the Executive Committee and generally certifies completion of development work. The Board prepares and implements village development plans and for the purpose receives 'development grants' from the government at the rate of Rs 800 per households per year subject to a minimum of Rs 50000. For the State as a whole the grants are currently of the order of Rs 22 Crores. The Boards are also engaged in implementation of programmes like the SSGY, SGRY and the IAY etc.

5.15.6.7.3 There are also moves to create a corpus fund for each Council with participation of Union and State Government and NABARD against which loans can be raised by the Boards and individuals on the security of the Board.

5.15.6.8 The Communitization Experiment

5.15.6.8.1 In order to decentralize governance, the Nagaland Government has made innovative use of the "social capital" prevailing amongst its people. It has enacted the Nagaland Communitization of Public Services and Institutions Act 2002 commonly called the 'Communitization Act'. The intention is to improve the quality of various services being provided by the Government to the citizens by involving the community and by transferring control over the schemes/services to the actual beneficiaries. The legislation provides for the State Government to delegate its functions, including control over the personnel, involved with the 'delegated services' to such authorities.

Village Authorities can be invested with the functions of local authorities under the Act. This step has made a very positive impact on the functioning of many of the development programmes and brought an overall improvement in the quality and speed of services and even more important, in making the communities realize that they can make a positive contribution to their own development. An important result of the communitisation experiment is that the benefits of this initiative have spread to the urban areas where the traditional patterns of tribe specific community organization are not very significant. It may be noted that the model is analogous to the scheme envisaged in Article 243G (read with the Eleventh Schedule) of the Constitution which calls for a state legislation to transfer functions to the PRIs.

5.15.6.8.2 The Communitization Experiment has brought allround improvement in a large number of projects/schemens which deal with education, water supply, roads, forests, powers, health and sanitation and welfare schemes in the entire state. It has empowered people and increased efficacy and transparency in governance.

Box No. 5.4 : Communitization of Primary Education; importance of Social Audit

The experiment in communitization of education basically rests on the strong social ties which exist within villages of Nagaland. The village community owns and is authorized to develop public elementary schools within its area. A Village Education Committee (VEC) is setup in each village which acts as the validly empowered local authority for managing primary schools. The VEC has the authority to monitor attendance of teachers (and take punitive action such as docking salaries for prolonged absences), and make major financial decisions (such as expenditure on textbooks, school furniture, building repairs) through access to public funds. It can arrange for inter-school utilization of teachers and recommend substitute teachers to full long-term vacancies.

The system of continuous monitoring by the VEC has led to a significant improvement in teachers' attendance in village schools. Enrolment and academic performance have improved and parents are demonstrating an increased confidence in the public school system.

5.15.6.9 Recommendation:

- a) **The Commission would like to reiterate the following recommendation in this regard made in its Seventh Report:-**

Nagaland has made commendable efforts to usher in a paradigm of decentralised village self-governance through effective use of “Social Capital”. The State has communitised a large number of service delivery schemes. The Ministry of Rural Development should formally recognise this arrangement for implementation of various development and poverty alleviation initiatives in this State.

Its replication by other States should be pursued.

5.15.7 Sikkim

5.15.7.1 At the commencement of the Constitution, Sikkim was regarded as a princely state which, unlike similar other States was a ‘protectorate’. Sikkim’s governance as a protectorate was based on a treaty whereby a measure of internal autonomy under its Maharaja (Chogyal) subject to the overarching responsibility of the Government of India to safeguard the protectorate and conduct its foreign relations. Increasing public aspirations for a legal framework permitting peoples’ participation in governance led to a popular uprising which culminated in introduction of a measure of democracy at the instance of the Government of India. The newly elected Assembly and the Chogyal could not come to a consensus on a popular government gave rise to further agitation demanding formal merger of the ‘protectorate’ as a State of the Indian Union. This resulted in the thirty-sixth Constitutional amendment in 1975 which introduced Article- 371F in the Constitution. This Article, apart from declaring Sikkim as a part of the Indian Union makes some special provisions including vesting of discretionary powers on the Governor (subject to any orders of the President) to facilitate “ peace and for an equitable arrangement for ensuring the social and economic advancement of different sections of the population”. Since its merger with the Indian Union, Sikkim has made very strong progress on all fronts.

5.15.7.2 Through an amendment of the North Eastern Council Act 2002, Sikkim has become a member of the Council, though does not have a common boundary with any of the North Eastern States. As NEC is meant primarily as a regional planning and development body, a proviso was also added to section 4 of the Act authorizing the Council “to formulate specific projects and schemes” for Sikkim.

5.15.7.3 A recent development of potential long-term importance for the State is the initiation of Trans-border trade between India and the Tibetan autonomous region of Peoples’ Republic of China after a gap of almost half a century. The volume of trade is

currently very low with imports exceeding exports by a significant degree- unlike in the past when the Indo-Tibetan trade was heavily in favour of India.

5.15.7.4 Status of Local Decentralization

5.15.7.4.1 Sikkim has a long history of Panchayati Raj institutions. Even prior to its merger, a law was enacted by the Chogyal in 1965 to provide for elected, but non partisan, village Panchayats primarily for local disputes resolution. The seventy-third amendment applies to the State; soon after its coming into force, the Sikkim Panchayati Raj Act 1993 was enacted which provides for elected Gram Panchayats (GPs) and Zila Panchayats (ZPs). Gram Sabhas in the State are referred as Panchayat wards- six to eight wards constitute a GP. Sikkim is one of the first States to have transferred Primary and Secondary Education to Panchayati bodies. A number of steps have recently been initiated to further strengthen the role of Panchayats. Some of the more important of these are;

- Establishment of ‘Gram Planning Forum’ for each Panchayat to make the ‘GP’ the unit of local planning.
- Setting up District Technical Support Committee to assist Zila Panchayats in drawing up District Plans.
- Initiation of a system of specifically reflecting earmarking of funds for schemes to be taken up by Panchayats in the State budget.

5.15.7.4.2 The State does not have any Municipal body – a Municipal Corporation was established for the city of Gangtok in 1975, the legislation was, however, repealed in 1985 and urban governance is now directly looked after by the governments.

5.15.7.5 Personnel position

5.15.7.5.1 Sikkim is the smallest State of the country with a population of 5,40,493 (2001 census) and an area of 7096 sq.km. The State has four districts with headquarters at Gangtok, Mangan, Namchi and Gyalshing. The cadre strength of various All India Services in the State is shown in the Table No. 5.18:

Name of the Cadre	Strength	In State
IAS	41	34
IPS	32	30
IFS	—	24

5.15.7.5.2 A comparison of the cadre strengths of various services in this State with those in Uttarakhand, Nagaland, Manipur, Tripura is worthwhile.

5.15.7.5.3 Uttarakhand with a population of 84.89 Lakhs, area of 53484Sq.Km. and 13 districts has a cadre strength of 83 for IAS and 42 for IPS. Nagaland with a population of 19.88 Lakhs, area of 16579 Sq.Km. and 08 districts has a cadre strength of 52 for IAS and 42 for IPS, Manipur – Tripura with a combined population of 56.92 Lakhs, Area of 32818 Sq.Km. and 13 districts has a cadre strength of 165 for the IAS and 80 for the IPS.

5.15.7.5.4 Considering the population and area of Sikkim, its cadre strength for all the three All India Service officers seems to be on high. The Commission is of the view that there is need for its rationalization, in the interest of both good governance and the morale of the officers in accordance with actual requirements, including its operational requirements.

5.15.7.6 Recommendations:

- a) **The Commission has made a number of recommendations for strengthening and empowering PRIs in its Report on “Local Governance” which needs to be implemented on priority.**
- b) **There is need to rationalize the large cadre strength of various All India Services in the State, in accordance with actual requirements.**

5.15.8 Tripura

5.15.8.1 Before Independence, Tripura was a princely State ruled by Maharajas of the Manikya dynasty. The Regent Maharani of Tripura signed an instrument of merger with the Indian Union on September 9, 1947. Tripura became a Union Territory without legislature with effect from November 1, 1956. However, a legislature was installed in July 1, 1963. Tripura attained Statehood on January 21, 1972.

5.15.8.2 Tripura, after Assam is the most populous State in the North East. While it accounts for barely 0.8% of the total area of the Region, it is home to more than 8% of its

population with the highest population density in the region. Its adverse land-man ratio is aggravated by the fact that in the last 55 years the ethnic profile of the State has been drastically altered. Thus while currently the tribals, the indigenous inhabitants of the place, constitute around 31% of the population, this ratio was just the reverse in 1947 when geopolitical factors resulted in a massive influx from the adjoining Districts of the then East Bengal. The resultant socio-economic consequences caused much conflict and strife. In order to allay the apprehensions, areas with tribal concentration were brought under the Sixth Schedule in 1985.

5.15.8.3 A geographical factor of relevance to its development is the fact that the State has an international border of 839 Km with Bangladesh (surrounded by Sylhet in the North, Comilla in the West and Noakhali and Chittagong on the North East). Tripura's boundary with Assam and Mizoram is only 50 Kms. An idea of the imposed inaccessibility of the State can be formed by the fact that while the travel time to Kolkata via Bangladesh is hardly 12 hours, the same destination takes more than 48 hours through Assam and West Bengal.

5.15.8.4 The State has generally done well in areas like primary health care, poverty reduction and improvement of agricultural production. There are, however, indications that growth has been more pronounced outside tribal areas.

5.15.8.5 Status of Local Decentralization

5.15.8.5.1 Alienation of land belonging to tribals emerged as a major problem with independence and the merger of princely Tripura with the Indian Union. The Tripura Tribal Areas Autonomous District Council (TTAADC) was established as an independent council administering the tribal areas within the State through the TTAADC Act 1979 passed by the Indian parliament after a series of democratic movements launched by the tribal people of Tripura. The Council was set up on 18, January, 1982. Following the 49th amendment of the Constitution of India, the TTAADC was brought under the provisions of the Sixth Schedule of the Constitution with effect from 1 April, 1985. The principal objective of setting up the TTAADC is to empower the tribal people to govern themselves, bring all round development to them and protect and preserve their culture, customs and traditions.

The basic structure of the TTAADC is given in Table No. 5.18:

Table¹⁵ No. 5.19: Structure of TTAADC

	Details
1 Details of the Council	28 elected and 2 nominated members. 26 of the elected member seats are reserved for schedule tribes. Chairman & Deputy Chairman elected by Council. Chairman presides over the Council 5 years tenure
2 Details of the Executive Committee	Executive committee, consisting of 9 members. Council elects CEM Other EC Members appointed on CEM's advice Performs all executive functions
3 Administrative Structure	The Chief Executive Officer is the Principal Chief Executive Officer of the District Council. All other Council's Officers and servants are subordinate to him under the provision of TTAADC (Constitution Election and Conduct of Business) rule 1985.
4 Village Councils	There are 527 elected Village Committees, which derive their power and responsibilities from the provisions of TTAADC (Establishment of Village Committee) Act 1994 and discharge their function according to the provision of TTAADC Village (Administration) Rules 2005.

5.15.8.5.2 The Autonomous Council operates in areas spread over 527 villages in all the four districts in identified pockets of tribal concentration. The Council has 30 members- 28 elected and 2 nominated. The powers of the Council are restricted to the original 'paragraph 3 subjects' viz land, water, non reserved forests and tribal customs and limited powers for administration of justice. Elections are expected to be conducted by the District Council in the manner it desires. The conduct of the last elections (2006) was entrusted by the Council to the State Election Commission.

5.15.8.5.3 Prior to the establishment of the District Council- initially by a State legislation under the Fifth Schedule- villages included in its jurisdiction had Panchayats like the rest of the State. Following the establishment of the Council, Tripura Panchayat Raj Act ceased to operate in that area and there was no village level body- elected or otherwise. In 2006, the State Government decided to hold elections to the Village Councils by treating them on par with village Panchayats in other parts of the State taking the view that nothing in Sixth Schedule precludes such a course of action. The Autonomous Council is, however,

yet to transfer any functions to these newly established Councils. This step has important policy implications.

The rest of the State has a very robust three tier Panchayati structure as provided under the seventy-third amendment. Elections to these bodies are conducted by the State Election Commission. These bodies are responsible for implementation of development programmes.

5.15.8.6 Structure of TTAADC

5.15.8.6.1 The TTAADC is unique as its jurisdiction is not contiguous with Revenue district boundaries. It straddles four revenue districts. There are thirty five Rural Development Blocks in the State. Nineteen RD Blocks are within the Sixth Schedule area and eighteen mixed R. D. Blocks are within jurisdiction of both Sixth Schedule & PRI areas. The TTAADC area is divided into four Zones, each coterminous with the Sixth Schedule area of Revenue Districts. (Please see the TTAADC map placed below). Each Zone is further sub-divided into thirty two Sub-Zones, which are, except for a few, conterminous with the boundaries of R.D. Blocks.

5.15.8.6.2 The TTAADC has also constituted "TTAADC Blocks' in those Blocks that are fully within the TTAADC. Each TTAADC block has a Block Development Officer posted to it. Committees chaired by the MDCs/MLAs or chairpersons of the Village Committees (where there is no MDC / MLA in the area) have been constituted at the Block level. In those Development Blocks where only part of the area comes within the TTAADC jurisdiction, the District Council has constituted Sub-Zonal Development Committee, with the same composition of members as in Sixth Schedule Areas. In all 35 blocks that fall fully or partially within the TTAADC, the State Government has also constituted Block Advisory Committees (BAC) comprising of Chairpersons of all elected Village Committees in 35 RD Blocks for implementation of programmes of the State Government in Sixth Schedule Areas, chaired by MLAs or MDCs. The District Council has constituted 527 ADC Villages in the Sixth Schedule Area, co-terminus with Revenue villages.

5.15.8.6.3 Grassroots empowerment – TTAADC Village Committees

5.15.8.6.3.1 Elections to these Village Committees were conducted in February 2006 as per Tripura Tribal Areas Act 1994. There are 4165 elected members in all for 527 of Village Committees, of which one third are women members. Reservations are made for Schedule Tribe and Schedule Castes in proportion to the percentage of their population. Chairpersons and Vice Chairpersons are elected by the Members of Village Committee.

5.15.8.7 *Issues and Recommendations*1. *Decentralised Planning*

Tripura has an established system of decentralised planning in the form of the Gramodaya and Nagrodaya initiatives. The State plan is prepared through consolidation of the local plans prepared with the help of these initiatives. The district plan is formed by consolidating and amalgamating the village and block level plans pertaining to both the Sixth Schedule Areas and the areas covered under PRIs. However, the District Planning Committees (DPCs) have not been formed under the provisions of Article 243ZD of the Constitution. The Commission is of the view that there is need to constitute the DPCs with representation from both the TTADC and the District Administration as all the districts in Tripura comprise of both TTADC and Part IX areas. The TTADC should also be involved in the planning process at the State level.

2. *Role clarity between various levels of Governance*

As suggested in case of other States, there is need for unambiguous activity mapping in the State assigning functions to various levels operating within the system such as the District Council, Block level formations and Village Councils. The Expert Committee on Decentralised Planning in the Sixth Schedule Areas observed that “the system of dividing the TTAADC into Zones and sub-Zones, overlaps with the Blocks, Tehsils and the Block Advisory Committees. In fact, having the Block Advisory Committees chaired by MLAs and the Zone and sub-Zone advisory bodies headed by elected representatives of the TTAADC is a recipe for conflict and lack of role clarity.

5.15.8. 7.1 While endorsing the observation of the Expert Committee, the Commission is of the view that in order to avoid conflict and overlapping jurisdictions, it may be ensured that there is only one intermediate structure between the village and the district bodies of the TTAADC. In the meantime, the State Government should try to evolve a mechanism for coordination between the block level committees and zones/sub-zones.

5.15.8.8 Recommendations:

- a) **DPCs may be constituted in all the districts of Tripura with representation from both the TTADC and the District Administration as all the districts in Tripura comprise of both TTADC and part IX areas. The TTADC should also be involved in the planning process at the State level.**

- b) **Immediate steps should be taken to ensure that there is only one intermediate structure between the village and the district bodies of the TTAADC.**
- c) **The State Government should take steps to evolve a mechanism which could coordinate block level committees chaired by MLAs and zones and sub-zones which are headed by elected representatives of TTAADC.**
- d) **The State may also undertake comprehensive activity mapping exercise to delineate functions among various levels operating within the system such as the District Council, the Block committee and the Village Council.**

6

MANAGING STATE FINANCES

6.1 An effective financial management system is the cornerstone of good public administration. In our federal system, where the Constitution empowers the States to collect revenue and spend on public programmes, a prudent and effective financial management system in the States is a matter of vital concern for the country's polity and economy. The extent to which the overall economic development of the nation is dependent on the management of state finances is further borne out from the fact that on an average, the States combined together get about 62-64% of the combined revenue receipts of the Union and States. The following table gives the year-wise position of State Finances since the VII Finance Commission (1980 onward). In terms of combined revenue expenditures, the figure stands in the range of 56 to 58%.

Average*	Revenue Receipts Before and After Transfers		Revenue Expenditures**
	Before	After	
VII FC	35.3	61.4	58.0
VIII FC	34.6	62.0	55.7
IX FC	37.5	64.7	56.9
X FC	38.6	63.0	56.8
2000-01	38.6	63.9	56.0
2001-02	39.3	63.9	58.0
XI FC (Avg. 2 years)	39.0	63.9	57.1

Source (Basic Data): Indian Public Finance Statistics
 *Average for years under recommendation period
 ** Net of inter-governmental transfers

6.2 Apart from implementing the programmes and schemes undertaken through its own budget, a State plays a key role in implementing various Centrally Sponsored and Central Sector Schemes.

6.3 Appropriate selection of programmes and projects, prudent financial planning, normative expenditure methodology and concurrent and post expenditure scrutiny are the vital processes which decide how the finances of the Government are being utilized and managed.

6.4 The core principles that should form the foundation of a sound Public Finance Management System such as adopting prudent economic assumptions, aligning annual budgets with the medium term plan, relaxing central input controls, adoption of top-down budgeting principles, focusing on value for money and introducing transparency and simplicity in various procedures have already been referred to in Chapter 1 of this Report.

6.5 Within these broad outlines, the following issues are of importance in sustainable financial administration of the State Governments.

1. Financial Delegation and Operational Flexibility

2. Avoiding Fiscal Profligacy

3. Expenditure Management

- (a) need to review relevance and utility of continuing programmes and schemes
- (b) ensuring expenditure uniformity over the year

4. Prudent Budget formulation

- Realistic estimates and assumptions for budget preparation
- Avoiding inaccurate and incomplete disclosure of financial situation
- Public consultation in budget formulation
- Issue of supplementary demands

- Off budget and contingent liabilities
 - Multi-year budgeting
5. Revenue forecast and need for a tax research unit
 6. Mechanism for internal control
 7. External audit

6.5.1 Financial Delegation and Operational Flexibility – the IFA system

6.5.1.1 The organization of the Finance Department (FD) in terms of the number of Secretaries, divisions/ sections, etc. has evolved depending upon each individual State's history and circumstances. Although there is a lot that is common, details and numbers vary from State to State. In Maharashtra the "Administrative Reforms Committee (2002)" comprehensively reviewed the organization of the State Finance Department along with the rest of the State machinery. The point that emerged was that it was not so much the organization as the role and responsibilities of the Finance Department that were a matter of major concern. In most States there is concentration of powers in the Finance Department particularly those relating to expenditure control which greatly constrains the line departments in meeting the programme objectives in a time bound frame.

6.5.1.2 In order to ensure, financial delegation and operational flexibility in the functioning of various Ministries/Departments, the Union Government introduced the scheme of posting senior officers as Integrated Financial Advisers in Ministries/Departments in 1975. In consultation with the Secretary of the concerned department, the IFA is empowered to take budgetary and financial decisions of considerable financial value. The system has been of considerable use to the Union Ministries/Departments in planning, programming and budgeting. The scheme has worked well in the Government of India. The Commission is of the view that the experience of the Union Government with regard to IFA should motivate the States to introduce/strengthen a similar system of the IFA in the State administration.

6.5.1.3 Recommendation:

- a) **Based on the experience of the Union Government with regard to the IFA, States should take steps to introduce / strengthen the IFA system in the State administration.**

6.5.2 Avoiding Fiscal Profligacy

6.5.2.1 Selection of programmes and projects is an important component of the State planning. It has to be a considered exercise based on both the medium term planning commitment as well as the State's annual budget.

6.5.2.2 In spite of detailed instructions and guidelines in budget manuals, projects and schemes continue being announced on an ad-hoc basis, often before elections or during visits of high-level functionaries. Such announcements involving huge funds seriously distort plan allocations and disturb the faithful implementation of schemes already approved under the budget. Often such announcements are not followed by formal approvals thereby resulting in discontent among people and financial indiscipline. On the other hand, there have been cases where schemes were framed without due diligence and got funded. Such ab-initio unsustainable schemes have led to waste of public money. The Commission is of the view that the selection of programmes and projects should be solely on considerations of objectivity and sustainability. The State Governments need to take steps to ensure that projects are included in the budget only after well considered deliberations and processes. The practice of announcing projects and schemes on an ad-hoc basis needs to be abandoned.

6.5.2.3 Recommendation:

- a) **The State Governments need to take steps to ensure that projects and programmes are included in the budget only after well considered deliberations and processes. The practice of announcing projects and schemes on an ad-hoc basis needs to be done away with.**

6.5.3 Expenditure Management

6.5.3.1 In most of the States, the expenditure pattern is highly skewed. Though the plan / budgetary indications for a particular financial year are indicated to the departments of the State Government in the preceding year, the process of getting actual sanction, in practice, is time consuming. The first two quarters of the financial year are mostly spent in preparing detailed project reports and in getting sanctions. The result is that the bulk of expenditure takes place in the later part of the year, particularly in the last quarter. There is considerable rush in the month of March to draw money and to park it somewhere or to spend it hastily. The Government of India has tried to overcome this problem by introducing the Monthly Expenditure Plan (MEP). Some of the States too have taken similar steps. The Commission is of the view that all the States should take positive measures to improve their expenditure profile; (a) Detailed project reports of schemes should be finalized in the preceding year and

(b) the financial sanctions should be given to the departments during the first two months of the current financial year. This would ensure that the actual execution of the project/ scheme starts latest by the beginning of the third quarter.

6.5.3.2 *Need to review relevance and utility of continuing programmes/schemes*

6.5.3.2.1 Often, the Government programmes and schemes once taken up, seem to continue forever. Some schemes, though conceived appropriately may lose value as a result of natural changes or due to change of technology. In the Government, there is practically little attempt to review their utility and relevance and take appropriate mid-term corrective steps.

6.5.3.2.2 The Commission is of the view that there is need for a zero-based review of programmes and schemes which are more than five years old and which involve large sums of public money. (Say over 50 crores)

6.5.3.3 **Recommendations:**

- (a) **The States should take priority steps to improve their expenditure profile by (a) finalizing the detailed project reports of schemes in the preceding year and (b) ensuring that the financial sanctions are given to the departments in the first two months of the current financial year.**
- (b) **The States should conduct a zero-base review of programmes and schemes which are more than five years old and which involve large sums of public money. (Say over 50 crores)**

6.5.4 **Prudent Budget formulation**

6.5.4.1 *Realistic estimates and assumptions for budget preparation*

6.5.4.1.1 Budget making is the most vital component of any financial management system. Having realistic estimates and proper assumptions are the two most important requirements for it.

6.5.4.1.2 There is need to have economic assumptions which are prudent and realistic in order to formulate budget estimates which are accurate and not overly optimistic. At the end of every financial year, the gap between the estimates and the actuals should be analysed so that the underlying economic assumptions could be suitably calibrated for the future.

6.5.4.2 *Public Consultation*

6.5.4.2.1 Till some years ago, Budget making was a secret process. In the absence of appropriate feed back, the budget makers often worked in isolation. Though the Union Government initiated a system of having pre-budget consultations with industry associations and stakeholders think tanks etc. some years ago, most of the State Governments have not yet taken steps to open up on this issue. Andhra Pradesh was the first State to take initiative in this direction. It released the annual fiscal framework 2002-03 about four weeks ahead of the budget presentation date. It organised workshops and discussions at both State and the district levels and obtained suggestions from different sources. The Commission is of the view that such interactive processes between the State Government and the people would lift the veil of secrecy from "Budget Making". It will be a major step towards transparency and objectivity in budget formulation. It also needs to be emphasized that such consultations would be effective and meaningful only when (a) citizens have access to information and (b) effective steps are taken to educate citizens and leaders of society on budget making and its implications.

6.5.4.3 *Multi-year Budgeting*

6.5.4.3.1 As per the prevailing budget norms in the State Governments, all unspent allocations lapse at the end of the financial year (even if the allotment of money was made in the last quarter of the financial year). It leads to (a) hasty expenditure and/or (b) attempt to draw the money and park it in commercial banks/ other financial institutions for subsequent use. Both these actions are against financial norms and interests of the Government. This problem could be partially solved if the implementing agencies are allowed to use the current allocation in the next financial year with certain conditionalities.

6.5.4.3.2 The Commission is of the view that the State Governments should shift to multi-year budgeting and give the estimates of revenue and expenditure for a period of four years in addition to the year which the budget pertains. This should be done on a roll-on basis. This will enable better estimation of the fund requirements of on-going schemes, programmes and projects. It will also ensure realistic budgeting.

6.5.4.4 *Medium Term Fiscal Plan*

6.5.4.4.1 In this context, preparation of a Medium Term Fiscal Plan (MTFP) will be of relevance. MTFP is a statement of the government's, medium-term fiscal objectives which provides projection of key financial variables for the current fiscal together with a block of

next three to four years. Each MTFP also reports performance against targets. The MTFP serves two purposes. First, it helps to put annual budget formulation within the medium-term context. Second, it serves as a communication channel to the people, of government's fiscal intentions and strategy. The Commission believes that the States should follow the practice of preparation and implementation of the MTFP.

6.5.4.5 Off-Budget and contingent liabilities

6.5.4.5.1 The budget and the financial statements of the State Government often do not reflect the complete picture. For example, government's contingent liabilities owing to the guarantees furnished by it against the borrowings by various parastatals are not captured in the budget or the financial statements. In many States till some years ago, the government executed capital works programmes through Special Purpose Vehicles (SPV) which were financed through bonds guaranteed unconditionally and irrevocably by the government.

Since the SPVs did not have a tangible revenue stream of their own, the implicit arrangement was that the repayments were committed to be made out of the budget. These effectively become borrowings of the government.

6.5.4.5.2 Since payment of such liabilities devolve on the State Government much later, in the annual financial statements of subsequent years, in a way taking recourse to these offbudget guarantees goes against the spirit and intent of article 202 of the Constitution. This practice hurts the State's credibility and adversely influences its credit rating. A cap on such guarantees would improve the confidence of investors in the States.

6.5.4.5.3 The Commission agrees with the above view that offbudget borrowings are bound to have an adverse impact on State finances in the long run. Every State Government must set a limit upto which it can expose itself to the guarantees. The Commission realizes that in some situations, such guarantees may be inevitable. But, the State Governments need to adopt caution and diligence with regard to viability of such projects. They need to be assessed and evaluated comprehensively.

Box No. 6.1: Contingent Liability in Maharashtra

Guarantees followed by pensions are the most significant contingent liabilities in Maharashtra. Dr Godbole in his Report on Making Budget Transparent and User-friendly (September 2000) estimated the contingent liabilities of Maharashtra as being close to Rs. 240,000 crores as against the State's annual receipts of Rs.27,941 crores. Dwelling on this issue the Maharashtra Administrative Reforms Committee recommended that a) the government should disclose in the budget documents the extent of its contingent liabilities and provide for them based on a reasonable assessment of the risks involved; and b) the government should subject itself to the discipline of limiting both debt and guarantees preferably in absolute monetary terms rather than in relation to its receipts or as a percentage of the gross state domestic product.

Source: Report of the Maharashtra Administrative Reforms Committee, 2002

6.5.4.6 Maintenance of Assets

6.5.4.6.1 The studies conducted by the Commission on this subject in various States led to two important conclusions: a) there is excessive emphasis / importance given to plan schemes in creation of new capital assets; maintenance of assets created in the past (also called non-plan expenditure) gets neglected, b) even in the plans, there is a tendency to include new projects instead of according priority to complete the on-going ones, particularly in the irrigation sector.

6.5.4.6.2 Very often, not only do projects remain incomplete due to lack of funds, even when they are completed, their maintenance and utilization suffers due to poor provisioning of funds. It would be stating the obvious to say that whole idea of creating an asset is to use it productively. This often, does not happen in practice because of either lack of maintenance or some associated facility such as an operator or place has not been provided. This is due to the belief that non-plan expenditure is essentially unproductive. While funds are generally available for a plan scheme any non-plan expenditure is viewed with suspicion. It is felt that one way of overcoming this inbuilt prejudice against non-plan expenditure is to provide for maintenance of the asset in the capital value of the asset and ensure its maintenance at least for five years after it is acquired. For example, the government can sign an annual maintenance contract (AMC) with the vendor at the time of purchase itself so as to avoid seeking funds for its maintenance in subsequent years under non-plan expenditure.

6.5.4.6.3 This action needs to go hand in hand with recovery of adequate user charges.

6.5.4.7 Recommendations:

- a) **There should be prudent and realistic economic assumptions in formulation of budget estimates. At the end of every financial year, the gap between the estimates and the actuals should be analysed so that the underlying economic assumptions could be suitably calibrated for the future.**
- b) **There should be interaction between the State Government and stakeholders including industry associations, think tanks etc. in budget formulation. In order to make such consultations effective and meaningful, steps should be taken to (a) provide information-access to citizens and (b) educate citizens and leaders of society on budget making and its implications.**
- c) **State Governments should shift to multi-year budgeting and give the estimates of revenue and expenditure for a period of four years in addition**

to the year which the budget pertains. This should be done on a roll-on basis.

- d) The States should follow the practice of preparation and implementation of the MTFP.**
- e) In order to remove prejudice against non-plan expenditure, the State should take steps to provide for maintenance of the asset in the project cost itself and ensure its maintenance for at least five years after it is acquired. This action should go hand in hand with recovery of adequate user charges.**

6.5.5 Revenue Forecast and Need for a Tax Research Unit

6.5.5.1 Estimates of revenue in the budget are based more on optimism and hope (and sometimes as balancing entries to reduce the gap in resources) than on any systematic attempt at assessing the likely revenue. There are two issues involved when it comes to estimating revenues - a) whether the tax potential of revenue is being fully exploited and b) if the revenues are not of the expected level whether there are any leakages. Moreover, a wide variance between the estimated and actual revenue adversely affects expenditure management. From all counts it is important that revenue forecasting is taken up seriously. Some States (for instance, Karnataka) have a research cell assisting the Finance Department in revenue forecast, while most States resort to marking up previous year's revenue collection on adhoc basis. Therefore, the Commission is of the view that there should be a dedicated cell within the Finance Department in every State to provide input on the revenue forecast with the reasons thereof. This would add value to budget formulation exercise.

6.5.5.2 Recommendation:

- a) The State Governments should initiate steps to set up dedicated cell within its Finance Department to provide input on the revenue forecast with the reasons thereof.**

6.5.6 Mechanism for Internal Control

6.5.6.1 It is necessary to develop a strategic view of internal audit to move beyond the financial regularity and compliance audit to exert a wider role. In the light of this strategic view, the scope and role of internal audit needs to be redefined. There should be proper staffing and capacity building of internal audit units. The Commission has suggested

constitution of audit committees in respect of Government of India. The same could be considered by the State Governments too.

6.5.6.2 Recommendation:

- a) The State Governments should take steps to set up internal audit committees in each of its departments.**

6.5.7 External Audit

6.5.7.1 The Public Accounts Committees in some States have a practice of examining all paragraphs and performance audit reports included in the CAG's Audit Reports, while others have adopted the selective approach. In the former case, due to the volume of work involved, the Reports of the CAG are sometimes not discussed for years together, often upto 10-15 years and the arrears keep mounting.

6.5.7.2 To overcome the situation, the Legislative Committees may consider adopting a time frame within which they would complete examination of audit reports and submit their reports to the Legislature. The State Governments may, therefore, specify a time frame for the Departments for necessary follow up action on the recommendations of Audit and forwarding of the ATN after incorporating such action to Audit for vetting before their final submission to the State PAC/ COPU. It is also necessary to ensure that all Departments adhere to the prescribed time limits.

6.5.7.3 Recommendation:

- a) The State Governments should specify a time frame for the Departments for necessary follow up action on the recommendations of Audit and forwarding of the ATN after incorporating such action to Audit for vetting before their final submission to the State PAC/ COPU. All Departments should adhere to the prescribed time limits.**

6.5.8 Projectisation and Appraisal

6.5.8.1 A common practice in the State Governments is to understate the magnitude of a project so as to get it somehow included in the plan basket. Then, as the years go by, the true financial implications emerge. As a result projects are not able to get fully funded, implementation slips and there are both cost and time overruns. In some cases, it may also be because of poor project formulation and appraisal capacity of the concerned department.

Comprehensive project configuration, costing and realistic financial commitment are necessary for proper planning of capital outlays.

6.5.8.2 The Commission believes that in many cases, it is possible for the Government to deploy public funds as a sound business proposition, with inbuilt financial closure. Various departments of the States need to develop/enhance their project formulation and appraisal capacity.

6.5.8.3 Recommendation:

- a) **In order to deploy public funds prudentially, with inbuilt financial closure, the States should take steps to strengthen their project formulation and appraisal capacity.**

6.5.9 In addition to the above, there are important policy and functional issues such as; Transfer of Resources from the Union Government, Revenue Expenditure, Sectoral Emphasis in Plan Funding, Special Area Programmes, Utilization of External Aid, issue of subsidy etc. which significantly impact the Financial Administration in the States. Since, many of these issues are being examined separately by the 13th Finance Commission, they are not being covered in this Report.

CONCLUSION

In its previous reports the Commission has examined a whole gamut of administrative issues, many of which pertain to State Governments; the Commission's recommendations are reiterated in this Report. The organization of the Union Government has also been examined and the recommendations of the Commission in respect of the Union Government apply, mutatis mutandis, to the State Governments as well. Briefly stated, governments need to be more compact than they are at present, need to delegate more responsibilities, powers and resources to local bodies and need to put in place or strengthen (as the case may be) structures of transparency and accountability.

District Administration is evolving in response to the establishment of the third tier of governance by the 73rd and 74th Amendment to the Constitution. The Commission has envisaged a dual role for the existing set-up. First, it will provide the Secretariat for the proposed District Council, and be responsible to the Council. Secondly, in respect of powers conferred on it by different statutes or those delegated by the State Government, it will be responsible to the State Government.

Each of the Union Territories has its unique history, and a unique set of problems. The Commission's recommendations in respect of Union Territories have been guided by the principle that decision making should be as close as possible to those who are affected by the decisions. Substantial devolution and delegation of powers have been suggested.

So far as the North East is concerned the Commission's recommendations focus on improving and strengthening the administrative structure, processes, security set-up and personnel management in the region. State specific suggestions have also been made. The Union and State Governments in this region will need to work closely in this regard.

The Commission has made detailed and considered recommendations. The Commission believes that the States will make sincere efforts to derive maximum benefits from them. They cover a wide range of issues concerning both the Secretariat and the field formations of the State government. When implemented, these measures would secure responsiveness in public services and add substantially to public satisfaction.

Undertaking and implementing such wide spectrum initiatives in complex administrative systems is a challenging task. Long term vision and commitment to change are the sine qua non for the success of such efforts.

SUMMARY OF RECOMMENDATIONS

1. (Para 2.3.2.12) Size of the Council of Ministers

- a) The size of the Council of Ministers in the States needs to be reduced further considering the needs of an efficient government. For this purpose the maximum size of the Council of Ministers may be fixed in a range between 10% to 15% of the strength of their Legislative Assemblies. In the larger States (where membership of the Assembly is more than 200) such maximum percentage should be 10% where as in the medium (where the strength of the Assembly is between 80 and 200) and the smaller States (where the strength of the Assembly is below 80) it may be 12% and 15% respectively. This stipulation should however be subject to appropriate proviso to remove anomalies. It may be ensured that the maximum number of Ministers permissible for the medium sized States should not exceed the number prescribed for a large sized State having 200 legislators and similarly, the maximum number of Ministers permissible for the smaller States should not exceed the number prescribed for a medium sized State having 80 Legislators. There may not be any prescribed minimum.
- b) There is need to arrive at a national consensus on this issue through deliberations/discussions with the States at the Inter-State Council.

2. (Para 2.3.3.11) Rationalising the Number of Secretarial Departments

- a) The number of Secretariat Departments in the States should be further rationalized on the following basis:
 - i) The existing departments covering inter-related subjects, activities and functions should be merged;
 - ii) Need for synergy between the activities of various departments;
 - iii) Devolution of a large number of functions to the PRIs/ULBs;

- iv) The role of Secretaries to be redefined; to be divested of non-essential responsibilities and executive work and larger delegation of power to the executive departments/agencies; and
- v) Need for streamlining the decision making process.

3. (Para 2.3.5.5) Executive Agencies

- a) The State Governments should scrutinize the functions/activities of each department to confirm whether these activities/ functions are critical to the mission of the department and can only be carried out by government agencies.
- b) Only those functions/ activities that have to be carried out by the government based on the principle enunciated in paragraph 2.3.4.6 should be carried out directly by the departments. Other functions/ activities should be carried out by Executive Agencies of the department.
- c) Each Executive Agency, whether a new body or an existing departmental undertaking/ agency/ board/ special purpose body, etc. that is converted into an Executive Agency, must be semi-autonomous and professionally managed under a mandate. Such executive agencies could be structured as a department, board, commission, company, society, etc.
- d) There is need for a right balance between autonomy and accountability while designing the institutional framework of executive agencies. This could be achieved through well designed performance agreements, Memorandum of Understanding (MoU), contracts, etc. However, preparing and enforcing such performance contracts requires considerable upgradation of capacity in the concerned governmental departments.
- e) Agencies dealing with subjects where major functions and activities have devolved on local governments would need to concentrate on monitoring and supervision, ensuring of standards and quality, providing guidance to local governments on technical matters, training of personnel, giving feedback to the government on implementation and performance and advising on changes that are needed in plans and programmes – as stated in paragraph 2.3.5.4.

4. (Para 2.4.1.4) Civil Services Law

- a) The Commission reiterates that the recommendations in its Tenth Report pertaining to the Civil Services Law and Civil Services Authority should be implemented by the State Governments both in letter and spirit.
- b) In order to provide appropriate legislative backing to these reforms, each State Government should enact a Civil Services Law for all the personnel holding civil posts in the State (on the lines of the proposed Union Law). However, in order to evolve a national consensus and ensure a measure of uniformity among States, the matter may be taken up for deliberations at the Inter-State Council.

5. (Para 2.4.2.6) Appointment and Security of Tenure at the Senior Levels in the State Government

- a) After enactment of the State Civil Services Law on the lines of the proposed Union enactment, the proposed State Civil Service Authority should deal with matters concerning appointment and tenure of senior officers of all ranks in the State Governments (including the Chief Secretary, Principal Secretaries, Engineer-in-Chiefs, other Agency Heads and Principal Chief Conservator of Forests).
- b) Till the time that such an Authority is constituted, the following mechanism may be adopted for appointment of the Chief Secretary and Principal Conservator of Forests in the States:-
 - There should be a collegium to recommend a panel of names to the Chief Minister/Cabinet for these two posts. For the post of Chief Secretary, this collegium may consist of (a) a Minister nominated by the Chief Minister, (b) the Leader of the Opposition in the State Legislative Assembly and (c) the incumbent Chief Secretary. For the selection to the post of Principal Chief Conservator of Forests the collegiums may consist of (a) The Minister In-charge of Forests, (b) the leader of Opposition in the State Legislative Assembly and (c) the Chief Secretary.
 - There should be a fixed tenure of atleast two years for both these posts.

- The selection for the post of Chief Secretary and Principal Chief Conservator of Forests should be widened to include all officers above a specified seniority (e.g. 30 years). All officers with a seniority higher than a prescribed limit should be eligible to be a part of the panel.
- c) As regards the appointment and tenure of the Director General of Police, the recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on “Public Order” at para 5.2.3.7 should be implemented.

6. (Para 2.4.3.9) Regional Level Administration

- a) In view of the emergence of District as the key unit of field administration - as the third tier of government - and with rapid advancement in physical and electronic connectivity between the State Headquarters and the Districts, there is no need to have an intermediate level of administration between the two units of government.
- b) In order to take care of cadre management issues arising out of this step, suitable posts should be identified by respective departments, in the major districts and at the Headquarters to be manned by senior officers who are presently eligible to head the regional offices.

7. (Para 2.4.5.2) Vigilance Commission/Vigilance Commissioner in the State

- a) The recommendations made by the Commission in its Fourth Report (on Ethics in Governance) and its Sixth Report (on Local Governance) for action by State Governments should be implemented expeditiously.
- b) The organization of the Vigilance Commission/ Commissioner in the State should be structured on the patterns of the Central Vigilance Commission. In larger States, the State Vigilance Commission should be a three Member Body with Members who have been experts in their respective fields. In smaller States, it may continue to be a single Member Body.
- c) The laws regarding the Lokayukta would need to be amended to incorporate the changes suggested in the Report on ‘Ethics in Governance’.

8. (Para 2.4.6.16) Human Resource Development, Capacity Building and Training

- a) The Commission reiterates its recommendations pertaining to capacity building and training made in the Report on “Refurbishing of Personnel Administration” (Tenth Report).
- b) Every State should formulate a comprehensive Human Resource Development Policy with training as an important component on the lines of the National Training Policy, 1996. Simultaneously, a suitable monitoring mechanism to supervise the implementation of such policy may also be setup.
- c) In addition to the apex level training body called the Administrative Training Institute (ATI), adequate numbers of Regional Training Institutes should also be established at different places across the State. The Apex Institute should take care of the training needs of the Class I/Class II officers of the State services, whereas the Regional Training Institutes should deal with the mid-career training needs of Class II officers and induction training of Class III employees. Steps should also be taken to set-up district level training organizations which could take care of the mid-career training needs of Class III employees. The district centre should also have proper facilities for skill/behavioral training of Class IV recruits.
- d) In this arrangement, the apex body, the ATI should have an overall integrative and coordinating role for the entire training/orientation programme running in the State. It should act as the primary resource centre for Regional and District Training Institutes. It should also provide training to those who will work on their faculty. In course of time, the ATI can undertake projects of distance learning and become a virtual academy of training for the entire State.
- e) The State Administrative Training Institutes (ATIs) should have embedded in them, Centers of Good Governance.

9. (Para 2.5.8) State Public Service Commissions

- a) Steps should be taken to ensure that persons of high standing, intellectual ability and reputation are selected as Chairman/Members of the State Public Service Commissions. A limit should also be imposed on the strength of its membership.

- b) There is need to evolve national consensus among States on the issues of (i) appointment of Chairman/Members and (ii) limit on the membership of the Commission, through discussions/deliberations at the Inter-State Council.

10. (Para 2.5.9.4) Functions of the Public Service Commission; its Relationship with the Junior Recruiting Bodies

- a) The Public Service Commission should handle only (i) recruitment of candidates for higher level posts under the State Government (Class I and Class II positions of various State cadres), (ii) advising government on senior level promotions through the DPC and (iii) recruitment and promotions to teaching posts in government Colleges and fully funded units of the Universities.
- b) With regard to the appointment of junior level functionaries of the State Government, the role of the State Public Service Commission should be to lay down broad norms and standards. The recruiting organisations concerned such as the Subordinate Service Commission, the School Teachers Selection Commission and District Recruitment Boards should follow these norms and standards in their working. The State Public Service Commission would act as a watch dog.

11. (Para 3.2.4.15) Redefining the Collector’s Role

- a) There is need to realign the functions of the Deputy Commissioners/ District Collector so that he concentrates on the core functions such as land and revenue Administration, maintenance of law and order, disaster management, public distribution and civil supplies, excise, elections, transport, census, protocol, general administration, treasury management and Coordination with various agencies/ departments.
- b) The Commission reiterates its recommendations regarding the Land Title Management System made in its eleventh Report on e-Governance. It should be one of the primary duties of the District Collector to perform the task envisaged in the aforesaid recommendations.
- c) There is need to strengthen the compliance machinery at the district level to enforce provisions of the RTI Act and to reduce the element of delay and subjectivity in the functioning of the lower level formations of the

government. This should be done by creating a special RTI Cell in the office of the Collector, whose functions should be reviewed by the Collector at regular periodicity.

- d) Officers may be posted as District Magistrates early in their career, but in complex and problem-prone districts an IAS officer should be posted as DM only on completion of 10-12 years of service.
- e) Steps should be taken to ensure that the Collector plays an effective coordination role in activities and programmes of other departments at the district level.

12. (Para 3.2.4.16.5) Modernising the Office of the District Collector

- a) The Commission reiterates its recommendations on the issues of personnel management, performance and outcome evaluation, effective citizen centric administration, use of information technology, process re-engineering etc. made in its earlier Reports on “Refurbishing of Personnel Administration”, “Ethics in Governance”, “Citizen Centric Administration”, “Public Order”, “Disaster Management”, “Conflict Resolution” and “e-Governance”. These recommendations should be expeditiously implemented where applicable to the district administration.
- b) The following steps should be taken to modernize the office of the District Collector:-
 - Management Information System (MIS) should be set-up in the office of the Collector for effective monitoring and evaluation of programmes/projects under his direct control.
 - A computerized District Grievance Cell should also be set up in the Collectorate.
 - An exclusive Vigilance Cell should be set up at the district level under overall supervision of the District Collector. This Cell should also maintain appropriate liaison with the office of the State Vigilance Commission/ Commissioner.
 - A forum should be established at the district level to interact with civil society groups and media on important public issues.

- Immediate steps should be taken to introduce process re-engineering and increased use of information technology. The steps suggested at paragraph 3.2.4.16.3.4 in this regard may be initiated on priority.
- c) Innovations and best practices initiated by officers should be documented adequately and institutionalized through changes in rules/laws wherever required.

13. (Para 3.3.1.14) District Administration; Functional and Structural Reforms

- a) There should be an integrated governing structure at the district level in the form of the “District Council” with representation from both urban and rural areas. The Council will act as the “District Government”.
- b) The District Collector should have a dual role in this government structure. He should work as the Chief Officer of the District Council and should be fully accountable to the District Council on all local matters.
- c) The District Officer would also be fully accountable to the State Government on all regulatory/other matters not delegated to the District Government.

14. (Para 3.3.2.6) Line Departments of the State Government at the District/Sub-District Level

- a) District/sub-district offices, whose activities/functions coincide with the activities and functions transferred by the State Government to the PRIs/ULBs need not exist as separate entities at the district and sub-district levels. Functions funds and functionaries of such offices should be transferred to the appropriate local government institutions.
- b) Line departments such as the Departments of Water Resources and PWD (Roads) or the Department of Health engaged in execution of State-wide projects need to maintain their separate offices at the district/sub-district level. On important issues, they will need to coordinate with the District Collector. They will also need to coordinate with the District Council to the extent their activities impinge on the powers and functions of the Council.

- c) **The line departments and their Agency Heads should provide technical support and guidance to the District Councils in planning and monitoring implementation.**

15. (Para 4.2.6.16) Role of the Government of NCT in Municipal Affairs - its Relationship with the Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD)

- a) **The Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD), including appointment of the Commissioner and other functionaries should lie in the domain of the Government of the National Capital Territory (GNCT). This can be done by way of a notification under Section 490A of the Act, issued by the Union Government. However, the appointment of the Commissioner should be made by the GNCT in consultation with the Union Government.**
- b) **In order that, the Union Government retains its overarching role over delivery of municipal services in the National Capital Territory, some provisions of the existing Act should remain unchanged. For example, Sections 487 to 490 of Chapter XXIV will need to be retained in their present form. Provisions dealing with building regulations should be kept intact in the domain of the Union Government (for example Section 347). Section 503(dealing with exemptions to the diplomatic missions) and Section 508 (dealing with special provisions for the Red Fort area) should also vest with the Union Government.**
- c) **The Union Government may appoint an Expert Committee which could work out the details of the required legal changes in a time bound manner.**

16. (Para 4.2.6.17.7) Empowerment of the Mayor

- a) **The Mayor of the MCD should be directly elected by popular mandate through a city-wide election. The term should be for five years.**
- b) **The functions of chairing the Corporation and exercising executive authority should vest in the same functionary i.e. the Mayor. The Mayor should be the Chief Executive Authority of the MCD.**
- c) **The Mayor should appoint a ‘Cabinet’; choosing the members from amongst the elected corporators. The strength of this body should not exceed 10 per cent of the number of the elected Corporators or fifteen,**

whichever is higher. The “Cabinet” should exercise executive authority on matters entrusted to it by the Mayor, under his/her overall control and direction.

17. (Para 4.2.6.18.12) Issue of Splitting up the MCD

- (a) **The municipal services in the entire National Capital Territory (NCT) may be under the jurisdiction of a single municipal body viz. the current Municipal Corporation of Delhi (MCD).**
- (b) **In order to provide efficient, responsive and citizen friendly services to the citizens, the MCD should be converted into a three tier institution with the Corporation at the apex. The middle tier i.e. the Zones should be adequately strengthened and empowered. The zonal body called Janpad Parishad/Zonal Council will primarily be a representative body consisting of elected Councillors (whose constituency falls majorly within the area of the Zone) and some nominated members. These Janpad Parishads/ Zonal Councils should be given considerable financial and administrative autonomy. Each Zone should have a separate fund and all the taxes under Sections 113(1) and (2) of the DMC Act should be collected and retained by them. Their powers with regard to enforcement of regulations and bye-laws should also be enhanced appropriately. The third tier will consist of Ward Sabhas.**
- (c) **The MCD should be at the apex level of the new structure. It will act as a kind of an Umbrella Organization – a Holding Entity, responsible for giving overall policy directions and high level conceptual technical and HRD support to the zones. This Apex body should not delve into the day-to-day functioning of the Zones. It should provide coordination among Zones & make laws/bye-laws for the whole of Delhi. It should take up projects which run across multiple zones. It will be the duty of this apex body to ensure that standards of development and civic amenities remain uniform throughout the city.**
- (d) **Substantial changes will need to be introduced in the provisions of the existing DMC Act, 1957 to implement these recommendations. The Expert Committee suggested earlier at paragraph 4.2.6.16(c) may be asked to carry out this task within a period of two months.**

18. (Para 4.2.7.5) Distinction between Urban and Rural Areas in the NCT

- a) There is no need to maintain the artificial distinction between urban and rural areas in the National Capital Territory. The entire geographical area falling into the NCT should be declared as “urban” under the meaning of Section 2(61) of the DMC Act.
- b) The Municipal Corporation should realise the taxes, levies and other charges accordingly from the residents of these areas.

19. (Para 4.2.8.5) New Delhi Municipal Council

- a) There is no need to change the present governing structure of the New Delhi Municipal Council.

20. (Para 4.2.10.15) Role of the Government of NCT in Spatial Planning and Land Development; Its Relationship with the Delhi Development Authority

- a) The composition of the DDA needs to be changed. The Chief Minister of Delhi should be the Chairperson of this body in place of the Lt. Governor. This should be done by amending Section 3(3) (a) of the DDA Act, 1957.
- b) As stated in paragraph 4.2.10.12, other powers of the Union Government as mentioned in various sections of the DDA Act should remain.
- c) Steps should be taken urgently to improve the internal functioning of the DDA on the lines recommended by the Ashok Pradhan Committee.

21. (Para 4.2.11.8) Role of the Government of NCT - In Police, Law and Order

- a) The Union Government may retain control over the broader aspects of security and law and order whereas traffic, local policing and enforcement of the special laws could be handed over to the Delhi Government. In the long run some of these functions could be transferred to the Municipal Corporation.
- b) As this will involve major restructuring of the present Delhi Police establishment, it may be advisable to constitute a Task Force with representatives of both the Union and the Delhi Government to study the

matter in depth and suggest appropriate restructuring through legislative and administrative measures.

22. (Para 4.2.12.6) The Government of the NCT - Power to Raise Public Debt

- a) The Government of the NCT needs to have access to greater funding; beyond its own revenues or the grants given to it by the Union Government. It should be allowed to have recourse to market borrowings. This could be done by introducing an amendment to Article 293 by replacing the word “State” with the words “State and UTs having a Legislature”. Such borrowings would be subject to limitations imposed by Article 293(3) and 293 (4) of the Constitution.

23. (Para 4.2.13.9) National Capital Region Planning Board

- a) The NCR Planning Board should remain a planning, monitoring and advisory body in charge of preparing the Master Plan for the NCR Region consisting of both regional and sub-regional Plans. It should have adequate financial resources at its disposal so that it could selectively provide financial assistance to a few schemes of importance.
- b) The composition of the 21 member NCR Planning Board should be modified and only 6 Union Ministers and 3 Chief Ministers (Uttar Pradesh, Haryana and Rajasthan) may be members of the Board.
- c) There should be an Executive Committee under the chairmanship of Secretary in-charge of Urban Development in Government of India with Secretaries in-charge of Commerce and Industry, Industrial Policy and Promotion, Expenditure, Power, Secretary, Road Transport and Highways, Chairman, Railway Board (all from the Government of India), Chief Secretaries of the Governments of Uttar Pradesh, Rajasthan, Haryana, Principal Advisor (HUD), Planning Commission, and Vice Chairman, Delhi Development Authority as members.
- d) Since the Chief Ministers of the three States are members of the Board, the decisions that are agreed to should be binding on the States concerned. The NCR approved regional plans/sub-plans should mandatorily be part of the Plans of State Governments. The NCR Planning Board Act should be amended accordingly.

24. (Para 4.3.7) Chandigarh

- a) There is urgent need to revisit the Capital of Punjab (Development and Regulation) Act and the Punjab New Capital (Periphery Control) Act, 1952 and examine if and how they are to be aligned with the changed circumstances. This issue should be examined urgently by the Ministry of Home Affairs and the UT Administration.
- b) The Metropolitan Planning Committee should be constituted without further delay for comprehensive planning of the entire area covered under the jurisdiction of the Union Territory of Chandigarh.
- c) The entire territory under the jurisdiction of the Union Territory of Chandigarh should be declared as urban area. However, in order to protect the interest of present villages in the process of development, Ward/Area Sabhas should be constituted as recommended by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance. Also, till such time that the infrastructure in these villages comes at par with the urban areas of Chandigarh, they may be given necessary (local) tax relief.
- d) The present Advisory Council to the Administrator should be substituted by a more compact and cohesive body comprising inter-alia of the Member of Parliament from Chandigarh, one MP each from Punjab and Haryana, the Mayor of Chandigarh and the Advisor to the Administrator. Such a compact body would be able to provide the necessary inputs to the Administrator and also be able to meet more frequently.
- e) The Union Government should suitably enhance the financial powers of the UT administration by notifying the delegation proposed in the Table 4.12. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration must be given full administrative and functional autonomy. In addition, the UT of Chandigarh should also have powers to create certain categories of posts such as teachers, doctors and para-medical staff which are necessary for delivering vital services used by the people of the region.

25. (Para 4.4.9) Puducherry

- a) There should be enhanced financial and administrative delegation of powers to the Government of Puducherry. The Council of Ministers should be free to discharge its functions effectively within such delegation.

- b) The delegation of powers should be made as suggested in Table No. 4.13 and revised once in five years.
- c) Recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on "Local Governance" (6th Report) may be implemented on priority in order to strengthen and empower the PRIs in Puducherry.
- d) The Puducherry Administration should be given the powers to raise public debt in order to finance its development projects and plans.

26. (Para 4.5.7) Andaman and Nicobar Islands

- a) The Union Government should constitute an Advisory Council to the Administrator of Andaman & Nicobar Islands consisting of the local Member of Parliament, the Chief Secretary, Chairpersons of the Zila Parishad and Municipal Council and senior representatives from the Ministries of Home Affairs, Tribal Affairs, Environment, Forests and Defence and the Planning Commission to advise him on all important matters of administration.
- b) The Home Minister's Advisory Committee may be replaced by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Home Secretary with officers of suitable seniority from the Ministries of Environment and Forests, Tribal Affairs, Finance, Defence, Shipping and Planning Commission to examine and give prima facie administrative approval to important proposals concerning this Territory.
- c) The IDA may be replaced by a multi-disciplinary task force under the Chairmanship of the Deputy Chairman, Planning Commission. This body should be responsible for laying down guidelines for preparing medium and long term perspective plans for the overall development of the islands and monitoring its implementations.
- d) Recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance (Sixth Report) should be examined and implemented to the extent they are relevant to strengthening and empowering local government institutions in the Andaman & Nicobar Islands.
- e) The Union Government should enhance financial the powers of the UT administration by notifying delegation proposed in the Table No. 4.14.

This should be revised once in five years. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration must be given full administrative and functional autonomy.

27. (Para 4.6.5) Lakshadweep

- a) The Union Government should constitute an Advisory Council to the Administrator of Lakshadweep consisting of the local Member of Parliament, Chairman of the Zila Parishad and representatives of the Ministries of Home Affairs, Tribal Affairs, Environment and Forests and Defence and the Planning Commission to advise him on all important matters of administration.
- b) The Home Minister's Advisory Committee as existing today may be replaced by a Committee under the Chairmanship of the Home Secretary with officers of suitable seniority from the Ministries of Environment and Forests, Tribal Affairs, Finance, Defence, Shipping and Planning Commission to examine and give prima facie approval to important proposals concerning this territory.
- c) The multi-disciplinary task force under the Chairmanship of the Deputy Chairman, Planning Commission, recommended to be set up for the Andaman & Nicobar Islands in place of the Island Development Authority should also include the Lakshadweep Islands. This Committee would be responsible for laying down guidelines for preparing medium and long term perspective plans for the over all development of the Islands and for monitoring its implementation.
- d) Recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on Local Governance (Sixth Report) should be examined and implemented to the extent they are relevant to strengthening and empowering local government institutions in Lakshadweep Islands.
- e) The Union Government should enhance the financial powers of the UT administration by notifying the delegation proposed in the Table No. 4.15. This could be reviewed once in five years. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration should be given full administrative and functional autonomy.

28. (Para 4.7.6) Daman and Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli

- a) The recommendations made by the Commission in its Report on 'Local Governance' should be implemented on priority by the Union Government in Daman & Diu and Dadra & Nagar Haveli.
- b) The Union Government should immediately enhance financial powers of the UT administration by notifying delegation proposed at Table No. 4.16. This should be revised once in five years. Within such delegated powers, the UT Administration must be given full administrative and functional autonomy.
- c) The Union Government should review the requirement of personnel at different levels in both the UTs. The operating levels should be adequately manned. At the same time, the Government should examine the issue of having so many senior level posts in Daman & Diu, which has resulted in a top-heavy administration.

29. (Para 5.3.6) North Eastern Region: Ethnic Conflicts - in Places, Manifesting as Territorial Conflicts and Violence (Problem of Insurgency and Law and Order)

- a) In order to address the genuine and legitimate concerns of the local people, there is need to continue political dialogue among various stakeholders. Steps should be taken to upgrade the capacity and capability of the police forces of the States so that they are able to uphold the law. In order to control cross border movement of insurgents, in addition to other measures, diplomatic efforts should be stepped up.
- b) The North-East Division of the Ministry of Home Affairs should be upgraded to a separate wing and put under the charge of an Additional/ Special Secretary to handle the increased and complex workload pertaining to the region.
- c) To oversee the formulation and implementation of the plans for this region, a Standing Committee of the National Development Council should be constituted and may be headed by a Cabinet Minister. The Committee should report to the Chairman, NDC twice a year to ensure both speedy resolution of any differences and coordinated action regarding development of the region.

30. (Para 5.4.8) Provisions of the Sixth Schedule of Constitutions with Respect to Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram

- a) The Government may undertake an exercise to incorporate provisions which currently occur as footnotes, in the main text of the Sixth Schedule. This will make the Schedule more accessible to members of the public.

31. (Para 5.5.5) Adhoc Transfer of Subjects/Activities to Autonomous Councils

- a) The power of the Councils to make laws, as permitted by the Schedule, should be respected in its true spirit and draft legislations should not be stalled at the State level for years, while ensuring that they are not inconsistent with the provisions of the Constitution and relevant Union and State Laws.
- b) The States should undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to all the subjects mentioned in Para 3, 3A and 3B of the Sixth Schedule. This mapping should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of all government offices and institutions dealing with these activities to the control of the Councils. The State Government should set-up a Task Force to complete this work in a time span of one year.
- c) The Union Government should also take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.

32. (Para 5.6.6) Predominance of non-elected Customary Heads/Bodies at the Village Level; Issue of Village Self Governance in the Sixth Schedule Areas

- a) Autonomous Councils should be encouraged to pass suitable legislation for establishment of elected bodies at the village level with well defined powers and a transparent system of allocation of resources.
- b) Suitable stipulations may be made in the procedure for release of grants to the Councils that a certain portion thereof will be disbursed only in the event of a Council passing and implementing the legislation referred at (a) above.
- c) While an Autonomous District Council should be free to lay down a suitable framework for Village Councils under its jurisdiction, this freedom

should be subject to certain general principles such as, the number of ex officio members/ traditional village functionaries should not be in a majority and the Village Council should be responsible for implementation of development schemes at the village level (including planning, monitoring and selection of beneficiaries).

33. (Para 5.7.3) Absence of Linkage between the Sixth Schedule and the 73rd Amendment

- a) Autonomous Districts/Councils in Sixth Schedule Areas should also be covered by the State Finance Commission and the State Election Commission.

34. (Para 5.8.6) Special Powers of the Governors of Assam, Meghalaya, Tripura and Mizoram with respect to Schedule 6 Areas

- a) The Governors of Assam, Tripura and Mizoram should be empowered to exercise discretionary powers in respect of all the provisions pertaining to the Autonomous Councils under the Sixth Schedule in consultation with the Council of Ministers and if necessary, in consultation with these Councils. A Constitutional amendment will be required for this purpose.
- b) Paragraph 14 of the Sixth Schedule should be suitably amended to enable the Union Government to appoint a common Commission to review the working of all autonomous districts of the North-East and to make recommendations as envisaged therein. A periodicity may also be provided for the Commission.
- c) A high-level Review Committee headed by the Governor and consisting of representatives of both the State Government and the District Councils should be formed in each State to review the functioning of these bodies. This Committee should submit its report to the Union Government.

35. (Para 5.11.5) Issue of Tribal Areas Lying outside the Sixth Schedule

- a) For tribal areas which lie outside the Sixth Schedule as well as the Seventy Third Constitutional Amendment the State Government should take steps to create specially at the district level bodies which should consist of both elected as well as traditionally selected representatives. The States which show initiative and take a lead in this matter should be given incentives.

- b) The District Rural Development Authority of the district should work as a body accountable to this District Level Body.

36. (Para 5.12.6) Personnel Management and Capacity Building of Administration

- a) The North Eastern Council, in consultation with the Universities and other educational institutions of the region, should draw up programmes for coaching students for the Civil Services, and other competitive tests such as the Combined Defence Services Examination and the Engineering/ Medical Examinations.

37. (Para 5.13.2) Issues of Recruitment in the Sixth Schedule Areas

- a) Immediate steps should be taken to constitute District cadres for all Groups 'C' and 'D' posts (Classes III and IV) for performance of all 'transferred functions' wherever such action has not been taken.
- b) Recruitment to Groups 'A' and 'B' posts (Classes I and II) by the Autonomous District Councils or analogous bodies particularly to positions requiring technical/professional qualifications should ordinarily be left to the State level.
- c) State Governments and the Autonomous District Councils should jointly draw up norms for arriving at the number of technical and professional posts required in the tribal areas. Personnel for such posts should be made available on priority basis.
- d) Postings to the tribal areas should be for a fixed tenure and must be followed by, as far as practicable, to a posting at a place of the officer's choice.
- e) On satisfactory completion of tenure in such areas the incumbent should be entitled to benefits like deputation for higher professional qualifications, training abroad and higher weightage in Departmental promotions.

38. (Para 5.14.4) Regional Institutes

- a) For improving delivery systems and development processes, emphasis ought to be given to capacity building of personnel and it should be a priority activity of the government.
- b) There should be comprehensive training programmes for all government employees working in the North-Eastern States. The programmes should

consist of (i) a long duration induction module when he joins service, (ii) mid career training opportunities and (iii) officials should be encouraged to acquire higher professional qualifications/skill sets in their respective branches and also in subjects such as Public Administration, Trade laws, project investment/ appraisal/ management and information technology applications.

- c) The North Eastern Council (NEC) should establish an apex Regional Academy for Human Resource Development as an autonomous body with academic and executive flexibility. The mandate of the Academy may extend to the entire range of services under the government.
- d) The North-Eastern Council should be given the responsibility to undertake a review of various regional institutes under the Union Government/ Ministries and come up with suitable recommendations for bringing improvements in their functioning whenever required. An officer/member of the NEC should be placed on the governing body of these institutes.
- e) The NEC should take up monitoring and evaluation of these Institutes. The Commission in its Seventh Report has already recommended that the NEC should be suitably strengthened. Once this is done, it should be possible for the NEC to undertake these additional and important responsibilities.
- f) The North Eastern Hill University (NEHU) could provide the academic foundation for policy research on issues impinging on the entire region and which need to be addressed by State action.

39. (Para 5.15.1.5) Assam

- a) All the three Sixth Schedule Autonomous Councils of Assam should be given parity with regard to legislative and executive powers.
- b) Adequate resources should be provided to the Autonomous Councils so that they are able to carry out their assigned responsibilities effectively. The allocation of funds to these bodies should be based on pre-settled norms (with reference to the minimum standards of service to be provided and their capacity to raise local resources). This exercise could be undertaken by the State Finance Commission.
- c) The system of release of funds to the BTC through a single window system

should be further fine tuned to make it more effective and hassle free. Such a hassle free system of fund release should be adopted for the other two Councils also with adequate delegation of financial powers.

40. (Para 5.15.1.6.8) Tribe Specific Councils (Created under State Enactment) in Assam

- a) The Government of Assam should apportion functions between the tribe specific Councils/Village Councils and the Panchayati Raj Institutions in a manner that schemes involving individual tribal beneficiaries may be assigned to the 'Tribe Specific Councils' while area development schemes are assigned to the latter.
- b) The State Government should initiate a system of meeting at least the establishment costs of the 'Tribe Specific Councils' from sources outside the tribal sub plan and build in these requirements in their projections to the next Finance Commission.
- c) The State Government should take steps to identify innovative initiatives which could be entrusted to the Tribe Specific Councils for the benefit of the concerned tribes without affecting area development and local government concerns.
- d) Suitable guidelines may be drafted for preparation of District and sub-District plans in the relevant areas through joint efforts of the Tribe Specific Councils and the Panchayati Raj Institutions.

41. (Para 5.15.2.5.5) Arunachal Pradesh

- a) The recommendations made in its Report on "Local Governance" for strengthening and empowering PRIs need to be implemented on priority.
- b) Some districts of Arunachal Pradesh are presently affected by insurgency from neighboring States. Firm steps should be taken by both the Union and the State Government to restore peace in the affected areas.
- c) Traditionally, land in Arunachal Pradesh is owned by the community. However, this system has gradually weakened primarily because community owned land is not a bankable collateral. This issue needs to be resolved in

consultation with the Reserve Bank of India, banks and stake-holders in the land.

- d) Because of the gradual expansion of the formal judicial system in place of the traditional 'Kebang system', it would be necessary for the Ministry of Home Affairs to examine the Assam Frontier (Administration of Justice) Regulation Act 1945 in the State, to ensure a smooth transition to the formal judicial system.

42. (Para 5.15.3.7) Manipur

- a) Sincere, proactive measures should be taken to revive and activate the Hill District Councils in Manipur. It will be imperative to devolve a major domain of developmental activities to them. It will have to be done along with transfer of funds and functionaries. The local functionaries of the field offices/departments of the State Governments and the parallel bodies which are currently handing these activities at the district level will also need to be placed at the disposal of the District Councils.
- b) All steps should be taken to put in place elected Village Councils in rural areas. Suitable incentives should be provided to the State for initiating proactive legislative measures in this direction having due regard to the local circumstances.
- c) As regards the PRIs the Commission has already made a number of recommendations for their strengthening and empowerment in its Report on "Local Governance" (sixth Report) which needs to be implemented on priority.

43. (Para 5.15.3.8.5) Issues of Personnel Management in Manipur

- a) Initiatives of the Manipur Government in human resource management need to be sustained. Similar initiatives may also be considered by other States of the region.

44. (Para 5.15.3.9.3) Special Powers to the Governor of Manipur under Article 371

- a) In view of the circumstances prevailing in Manipur, the Governor of Manipur should be given special powers/responsibility with respect to law and order on the lines of the powers vested in the Governors of Nagaland

and Arunachal Pradesh under Articles 371A and 371H of the Constitution respectively. This could be done by inserting a suitable paragraph in Article 371C.

45. (Para 5.15.4.7) Meghalaya

- a) The fact of Autonomous District Councils should be accepted and the State should undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to all the matters mentioned in para 3 of the Sixth Schedule. This process should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of local functionaries of the field offices/departments and bodies relating to these activities at the district level to the control of the Councils. The State Government should set-up a task force to complete this work in a time bound manner.
- b) Allocation of funds to the District Councils should be based on normative and transparent considerations. These allocations should be budgeted in detail and released in agreed instalments during the financial year.
- c) The Union Government would also need to take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.
- d) Appropriate measures may be taken for capacity building in Autonomous Councils so that they are able to utilize the funds in a better way.
- e) Government of Meghalaya may take steps for extension of the experiment of elected village committees in the Garo Hills for implementing the National Employment Guarantee Act and for implementation of other rural development programmes as well.
- f) In the long run, directly elected village level representative bodies will need to be constituted and adequately empowered in autonomous Hill Councils areas of Meghalaya.

46. (Para 5.15.5.5) Mizoram

- a) The State should undertake comprehensive activity mapping with regard to all the matters mentioned in para 3 of the Sixth Schedule. This process should cover all aspects of the subjects viz planning, budgeting and provisioning of finances. This will necessitate full transfer of functionaries

of the field offices/departments/bodies relating to these activities to the control of the Councils. The State Government should set-up a Task Force to complete this work in a time bound manner.

- b) The Union Government will also need to take similar action with regard to Centrally Sponsored Schemes being implemented in these areas.

47. (Para 5.15.6.9) Nagaland

- a) The Commission would like to reiterate the following recommendation in this regard made in its Seventh Report:-

Nagaland has made commendable efforts to usher in a paradigm of decentralised village self-governance through effective use of "Social Capital". The State has communitised a large number of service delivery schemes. The Ministry of Rural Development should formally recognise this arrangement for implementation of various development and poverty alleviation initiatives in this State.

Its replication by other States should be pursued.

48. (Para 5.15.7.6) Sikkim

- a) The Commission has made a number of recommendations for strengthening and empowering PRIs in its Report on "Local Governance" which needs to be implemented on priority.
- b) There is need to rationalize the large cadre strength of various All India Services in the State, in accordance with actual requirements.

49. (Para 5.15.8.8) Tripura

- a) DPCs may be constituted in all the districts of Tripura with representation from both the TTADC and the District Administration as all the districts in Tripura comprise of both TTADC and part IX areas. The TTADC should also be involved in the planning process at the State level.
- b) Immediate steps should be taken to ensure that there is only one intermediate structure between the village and the district bodies of the TTAADC.

- c) The State Government should take steps to evolve a mechanism which could coordinate block level committees chaired by MLAs and zones and sub-zones which are headed by elected representatives of TTAADC.
- d) The State may also undertake comprehensive activity mapping exercise to delineate functions among various levels operating within the system such as the District Council, the Block committee and the Village Council.

50. (Para 6.5.1.3) Financial Delegation and Operational Flexibility – the IFA system

- a) Based on the experience of the Union Government with regard to the IFA, States should take steps to introduce / strengthen the IFA system in the State administration.

51. (Para 6.5.2.3) Avoiding Fiscal Profligacy

- a) The State Governments need to take steps to ensure that projects and programmes are included in the budget only after well considered deliberations and processes. The practice of announcing projects and schemes on an ad-hoc basis needs to be done away with.

52. (Para 6.5.3.3) Expenditure Management

- (a) The States should take priority steps to improve their expenditure profile by (a) finalizing the detailed project reports of schemes in the preceding year and (b) ensuring that the financial sanctions are given to the departments in the first two months of the current financial year.
- (b) The States should conduct a zero-base review of programmes and schemes which are more than five years old and which involve large sums of public money. (Say over 50 crores)

53. (Para 6.5.4.7) Prudent Budget formulation

- a) There should be prudent and realistic economic assumptions in formulation of budget estimates. At the end of every financial year, the gap between the estimates and the actuals should be analysed so that the underlying economic assumptions could be suitably calibrated for the future.
- b) There should be interaction between the State Government and stakeholders including industry associations, think tanks etc. in budget formulation. In

order to make such consultations effective and meaningful, steps should be taken to (a) provide information-access to citizens and (b) educate citizens and leaders of society on budget making and its implications.

- c) State Governments should shift to multi-year budgeting and give the estimates of revenue and expenditure for a period of four years in addition to the year which the budget pertains. This should be done on a roll-on basis.
- d) The States should follow the practice of preparation and implementation of the MTFP.
- e) In order to remove prejudice against non-plan expenditure, the State should take steps to provide for maintenance of the asset in the project cost itself and ensure its maintenance for at least five years after it is acquired. This action should go hand in hand with recovery of adequate user charges.

54. (Para 6.5.5.2) Revenue Forecast and Need for a Tax Research Unit

- a) The State Governments should initiate steps to set up dedicated cell within its Finance Department to provide input on the revenue forecast with the reasons thereof.

55. (Para 6.5.6.2) Mechanism for Internal Control

- a) The State Governments should take steps to set up internal audit committees in each of its departments.

56. (Para 6.5.7.3) External Audit

- a) The State Governments should specify a time frame for the Departments for necessary follow up action on the recommendations of Audit and forwarding of the ATN after incorporating such action to Audit for vetting before their final submission to the State PAC/ COPU. All Departments should adhere to the prescribed time limits.

57. (Para 6.5.8.3) Projectisation and Appraisal

- a) In order to deploy public funds prudentially, with inbuilt financial closure, the States should take steps to strengthen their project formulation and appraisal capacity.

**List of Reports Submitted by the
Second Administrative Reforms Commission up to February 2009**

1. First Report: *Right to Information: Master Key to Good Governance*
2. Second Report: *Unlocking Human Capital: Entitlements and Governance – A Case Study*
3. Third Report: *Crisis Management: From Despair to Hope*
4. Fourth Report: *Ethics in Governance*
5. Fifth Report: *Public Order – Justice for All . . . Peace for All*
6. Sixth Report: *Local Governance – An Inspiring Journey into the Future*
7. Seventh Report: *Capacity Building for Conflict Resolution – Friction to Fusion*
8. Eighth Report: *Combatting Terrorism – Protecting by Righteousness*
9. Ninth Report: *Social Capital – A Shared Destiny*
10. Tenth Report: *Refurbishing of Personnel Administration – Scaling New Heights*
11. Eleventh Report: *Promoting e-Governance – The SMART Way Forward*
12. Twelfth Report: *Citizen Centric Administration – The Heart of Governance*
13. Thirteenth Report: *Organisational Structure of Government of India*
14. Fourteenth Report: *Strengthening Financial Management Systems*